Making Everything Easier!"

Microsoft Office 2016 At Wiley Brand

Learn to:

- Master essential Office 2016 features
- Get your work done faster and easier
- Choose your path for learning Office 2016 tasks using the book or the videos online

IN FULL COLOR!

Faithe Wempen

Author of Office 2016 For Seniors For Dummies





by Faithe Wempen



Microsoft[®] Office 2016 At Work For Dummies[®]

Published by: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030-5774, www.wiley.com

Copyright © 2016 by John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, New Jersey

Media and software compilation copyright © 2016 by John Wiley & Sons, Inc. All rights reserved.

Published simultaneously in Canada

No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, scanning or otherwise, except as permitted under Sections 107 or 108 of the 1976 United States Copyright Act, without the prior written permission of the Publisher. Requests to the Publisher for permission should be addressed to the Permissions Department, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030, (201) 748-6011, fax (201) 748-6008, or online at http://www.wiley.com/go/permissions.

Trademarks: Wiley, For Dummies, the Dummies Man logo, Dummies.com, Making Everything Easier, and related trade dress are trademarks or registered trademarks of John Wiley & Sons, Inc. and may not be used without written permission. Microsoft is a registered trademark of Microsoft Corporation. All other trademarks are the property of their respective owners. John Wiley & Sons, Inc. is not associated with any product or vendor mentioned in this book.

LIMIT OF LIABILITY/DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY: THE PUBLISHER AND THE AUTHOR MAKE NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF THE CONTENTS OF THIS WORK AND SPECIFICALLY DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION WARRANTIES OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. NO WARRANTY MAY BE CREATED OR EXTENDED BY SALES OR PROMOTIONAL MATERIALS. THE ADVICE AND STRATEGIES CONTAINED HEREIN MAY NOT BE SUITABLE FOR EVERY SITUATION. THIS WORK IS SOLD WITH THE UNDERSTAND-ING THAT THE PUBLISHER IS NOT ENGAGED IN RENDERING LEGAL, ACCOUNTING, OR OTHER PROFESSIONAL SERVICES. IF PROFESSIONAL ASSISTANCE IS REQUIRED, THE SER-VICES OF A COMPETENT PROFESSIONAL PERSON SHOULD BE SOUGHT. NEITHER THE PUBLISHER NOR THE AUTHOR SHALL BE LIABLE FOR DAMAGES ARISING HEREFROM. THE FACT THAT AN ORGANIZATION OR WEBSITE IS REFERRED TO IN THIS WORK AS A CITATION AND/OR A POTENTIAL SOURCE OF FURTHER INFORMATION DOES NOT MEAN THAT THE AUTHOR OR THE PUBLISHER ENDORSES THE INFORMATION THE ORGANI-ZATION OR WEBSITE MAY PROVIDE OR RECOMMENDATIONS IT MAY MAKE. FURTHER, READERS SHOULD BE AWARE THAT INTERNET WEBSITES LISTED IN THIS WORK MAY HAVE CHANGED OR DISAPPEARED BETWEEN WHEN THIS WORK WAS WRITTEN AND WHEN IT IS READ.

For general information on our other products and services, please contact our Customer Care Department within the U.S. at 877-762-2974, outside the U.S. at 317-572-3993, or fax 317-572-4002. For technical support, please visit www.wiley.com/techsupport.

Wiley publishes in a variety of print and electronic formats and by print-on-demand. Some material included with standard print versions of this book may not be included in e-books or in print-on-demand. If this book refers to media such as a CD or DVD that is not included in the version you purchased, you may download this material at http://booksupport.wiley.com. For more information about Wiley products, visit www.wiley.com.

Library of Congress Control Number: 2015952187

ISBN 978-1-119-14460-1 (pbk); ISBN 978-1-119-14465-6 (epdf); 978-1-119-14464-9 (epub)

Manufactured in the United States of America

 $10 \hspace{0.1 in} 9 \hspace{0.1 in} 8 \hspace{0.1 in} 7 \hspace{0.1 in} 6 \hspace{0.1 in} 5 \hspace{0.1 in} 4 \hspace{0.1 in} 3 \hspace{0.1 in} 2 \hspace{0.1 in} 1$



CONTENTS AT A GLANCE

Introduction	1
Chapter 1: Getting to Know Office	5
Chapter 2: Creating a Word Document	27
Chapter 3: Paragraph Formatting	57
Chapter 4: Formatting Sections, Pages, and Documents	81
Chapter 5: Working with Tables and Graphics in Word	101
Chapter 6: References and Mail Merges in Word	125
Chapter 7: Creating Basic Excel Worksheets	155
Chapter 8: Creating Excel Formulas and Functions	177
Chapter 9: Formatting and Printing Excel Worksheets	205
Chapter 10: Storing and Managing Databases in Excel	237
Chapter 11: Creating Charts in Excel	257
Chapter 12: Managing Email with Outlook	279
Chapter 13: Using Outlook Contacts and Tasks	319
Chapter 14: Getting Started with PowerPoint	339
Chapter 15: Formatting a Presentation	359
Chapter 16: Adding Movement and Sound to a Presentation	391
Chapter 17: Presenting a Slide Show	415
Index	431

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1
About This Book	1
Foolish Assumptions	2
Icons Used in This Book	2
Beyond the Book	2
Where to Go from Here	3
CHAPTER 1: Getting to Know Office	5
Start and exit an Office application	6
Work with the Ribbon	9
Use the File menu	11
Create a new document	13
Enter text	15
Move around in an application	17
Change the view	19
Save your work	20
Close a file	23
Open a saved file	23
Change locations when saving or opening files	25
CHAPTER 2: Creating a Word Document	27
Start a new document as Word starts	28
Select text	29
Choose between manual and style-based text formatting	30
Remove manually applied formatting	31
Change the text font	32
Change the text size	33
Select colors from a palette	34
Change text color	36
Apply text effects	37
Copy formatting with Format Painter	40
Change the style set	41
Apply a different theme	42
Check spelling and grammar	43

Email a document to others	46
Save a document in other formats	48
Create a PDF or XPS version of your document	50
Print your work	51
CHAPTER 3: Paragraph Formatting	57
Change a paragraph's horizontal alignment	58
Indent a paragraph	59
Adjust a paragraph's vertical spacing	63
Place a border around a paragraph	66
Shade a paragraph's background	69
Create a bulleted or numbered list	70
Apply styles	73
Modify styles	74
Create new styles	77
CHAPTER 4: Formatting Sections, Pages, and Documents	81
Set margins	81
Set page size and orientation	83
Use page headers and footers	86
Create page breaks	91
Create section breaks	92
Set up a multicolumn document	94
Create a page border	95
Apply a page background color	97
Add line numbers	98
CHAPTER 5: Working with Tables and Graphics in Word	101
Create tables	101
Select cells, rows, and columns	107
Resize table rows and columns	110
Add and remove rows and columns	111
Apply borders to table cells	112
Apply shading to table cells	115
Insert a picture from a file	116
Find pictures online	116
Manage picture placement and size	118
Caption and auto-number pictures	122

CHAPTER 6: References and Mail Merges in Word	125
Create a table of contents	125
Insert footnotes or endnotes	130
Cite sources and create a bibliography	131
Create an index	134
Mail merge: An overview	138
Start a mail merge main document	139
Select an existing data list for a mail merge	142
Create a data list for a mail merge	144
Insert merge fields in the main document	145
Perform a mail merge	150
CHAPTER 7: Creating Basic Excel Worksheets	155
Understanding the Excel interface	156
Move between cells	157
Select cells and ranges	158
Enter and edit text in cells	160
Use AutoFill to fill cell content	162
Copy and move data between cells	164
Insert and delete rows, columns, and cells	167
Use Flash Fill to extract content	171
Create and manage multiple worksheets	172
CHAPTER 8: Creating Excel Formulas and Functions	177
Write basic formulas	178
Copy and move formulas	182
Insert functions	184
Show the current date or time with a function	190
Calculate loan terms	192
Perform math calculations	194
Evaluate a condition with an IF function	194
Refer to named ranges	196
Use Quick Analysis features	200
CHAPTER 9: Formatting and Printing Excel Worksheets	205
Apply and customize themes	205
Apply a worksheet background	212
Apply cell borders and shading	214
Format cells using cell styles	217
Resize rows and columns	219

ix

Make text wrap in a cell	223
Use conditional formatting	224
Set up headers and footers	229
Print a worksheet	232
CHAPTER 10: Storing and Managing Databases in Excel	237
Create an Excel database	237
Sort a table	242
Filter a table	245
Add a Total row to a table	247
Create queries	249
Remove duplicates from a dataset	251
Restrict data entry with validation rules	252
CHAPTER 11: Creating Charts in Excel	257
Choose the correct chart type	257
Create a chart	259
Move and resize a chart	260
Switch rows and columns	262
Modify the data range for a chart	262
Change the axis scale of a chart	263
Apply a chart style	265
Change a chart's colors	266
Add or remove chart elements	268
Format a chart element	271
CHAPTER 12: Managing Email with Outlook	279
Understand the Outlook interface	279
Set up a mail account	283
Compose and send email	293
Receive and read email	297
Create folders for managing email	303
Moving messages between folders	304
Create a message handling rule	306
Configure the junk mail filter	309
Use an automatic signature	314
CHAPTER 13: Using Outlook Contacts and Tasks	319
Add and edit contacts	319
View and search the People list	324
Send a message to a contact	325

Forward contact data via email	327
Create and manage tasks	328
CHAPTER 14: Getting Started with PowerPoint	339
Start a new presentation	339
Move around in a presentation	340
Choose the right view	342
Add and remove slides	345
Change the slide layout	350
Use content placeholders	351
Manually place text on a slide	355
Manually place a picture on a slide	355
Move and resize slide objects	356
Delete slide objects	357
CHAPTER 15: Formatting a Presentation	359
Understanding templates versus themes	359
Change the theme	360
Change the presentation colors and fonts	362
Modify the theme in Slide Master view	364
Enable footer placeholders	373
Format text boxes and placeholders	374
Create SmartArt graphics	380
Modify the structure of a SmartArt graphic	385
Format a SmartArt graphic	388
CHAPTER 16: Adding Movement and	
Sound to a Presentation	391
Add slide transition effects	392
Set slides to advance manually or automatically	393
Animate objects	394
Insert a sound clip	405
Insert a video clip on a slide	409
CHAPTER 17: Presenting a Slide Show	415
Display a slide show onscreen	416
Annotate slides with the pen tools	421
Use Presenter view	422
Print handouts	424
Export handouts to Word	428

Index

431

INTRODUCTION



icrosoft Office 2016 is by far the most popular suite of productivity applications in the world, and with good reason. Its applications are powerful enough for business and professional use, and yet easy enough that a beginner can catch on to the basics with just a few simple lessons.

If you're new to Office 2016, this book can help you separate the essential features you need from the obscure and more sophisticated ones that you don't. For the four major Office applications I cover in this book — Word, Excel, Outlook, and PowerPoint — I walk you through the most important and common features, showing you how to put them to work to make it easier to do your job.

I designed this book for time-pressed Office users who simply want to figure out the task at hand without spending a lot of time looking for answers. This full-color book presents the most common Office tasks in illustrated, stepby-step instructions and organizes them so that they're easy to find, read, and apply. It covers classic Office tasks such as typing and formatting text, calculating with spreadsheets, organizing email and to-do lists, and creating PowerPoint presentations.

About This Book

This book is organized into chapters, each split into a series of common tasks. It begins by familiarizing you with Office 2016 and showing you how to perform basic tasks such as starting and exiting each application, entering text, moving around, and saving your work. Then it covers each of the four main applications:

Word (Chapters 2–6): A word processing application, suitable for creating reports, newsletters, manuscripts, memos, and mail merges.

Excel (Chapters 7–11): A spreadsheet application, great for storing data lists, calculating columns of numbers, and creating graphical charts that summarize numeric data.

Outlook (Chapters 12–13): An email and personal information management application you can use to send and receive mail, manage an address book, and track your daily to-do list.

PowerPoint (Chapters 14–17): A presentation graphics application for building and delivering attractive presentations that include graphics, animations, and even sound and video.

You can read the chapters in any order, at any time. Although each task is explained step by step, if you have trouble with a particular task, I recommend



reading the entire chapter for that task — it's just possible that you'll find a different, better approach to accomplishing the task.

Foolish Assumptions

This book assumes that you can start your computer and use the keyboard and mouse (or whatever device moves the pointer onscreen).

Office 2016 runs on Windows 10 (the newest version of Windows), Windows 8, and Windows 7 computer operating systems, so I assume you're using one of these. The examples in this book show Office 2016 running in Windows 10, but Office works mostly the same on all operating systems. If you are using Office applications on some other platform, like Linux, Mac, or a tablet or smart phone, things may not look or work exactly the same as described in this book.

Icons Used in This Book



The following icons highlight important or useful information in this book.

Tips can save you time or make it easier to do something.

This icon emphasizes useful information to keep in mind when using Office.

NARNING/

Watch out! This icon alerts you about something that can hurt or wipe out important data. Read this information before making a mistake that you may not be able to recover from.

Beyond the Book

www.dummies.com has a heaping handful of additional Office information:

- You can find a cheat sheet with shortcuts for working in Office 2016 at www.dummies.com/cheatsheet/ office2016atwork.
- Visit www.dummies.com/go/dummiesvideo to access the *Office 2016 For Dummies* online video course, featuring 150 how-to videos on Office 2016.

To gain access to the online video, all you have to do is register. Just follow these simple steps:

Find your PIN code.

- **Print book:** If you purchased a hard copy of this book, turn to the inside back cover of this book to find your PIN.
- E-book: If you purchased this book as an e-book, you can get your PIN by registering your e-book. Go to www.dummies.com/go/dummiesvideo and follow the instructions. You'll be asked to fill in some registration information and answer a security question to verify your purchase. Once you handle those steps, you'll receive an e-mail with your PIN.

2 Go to www.dummies.com/go/dummiesvideo.

3 Follow the onscreen instructions to create an account, enter your PIN, and establish your own login information.

Now you're ready to start watching your videos! Your PIN gives you access to watch as often as you want for 12 months after you register. Once you create your registration, simply return to the video site and log on with the username and password you created. No need to enter your PIN a second time.



If you have trouble with your PIN or can't find it, contact Wiley Product Technical Support at 877-762-2974 or go to http://support.wiley.com.

Where to Go from Here

This is your book; use it how you want. You can start at the beginning and read it straight through, or you can hop to whatever chapter or topic you want. For those of you who are pretty new to computers, you might want to start at the beginning. If you're new to Office, the beginning part will give you a good foundation on what features work similarly in all the programs.

If you're new to Office 2016, I recommend that you start by reading Chapter 1, which introduces Office 2016 concepts you may not be familiar with, and explains what all (or most) of the Office apps have in common.

Getting to Know Office

A suite is a group of applications. A suite is a group of applications designed to work together and that have similar user interfaces in order to cut down on the learning curve for each one. Office 2016 includes a word processor (Word), a spreadsheet program (Excel), a presentation graphics program (PowerPoint), and an e-mail program (Outlook). Depending on the version of Office, it may also include other programs. Sweet, eh? Er . . . suite.

Because all the Office apps have similar interfaces, many of the skills you pick up while working with one program also translate to the others. In this lesson, I introduce you to the Office interface and show you some things the programs have in common. For the examples in this lesson, I mostly use Word and Excel, because they are the most popular of the applications. Keep in mind, though, that the skills you learn here apply to the other applications, too.

Throughout the book, the examples all show Windows 10 as the operating system. Where Windows 7 or 8 are substantially different, I let you know what to expect.

In This Chapter

- Starting and exiting an Office application
- Using the Ribbon
- Using the File menu
- Creating a new document
- Changing the view
- Saving your work
- Closing a file
- Opening a saved file

Start and exit an Office application

There are several ways to start Office applications. For example, you can select it from the Start menu's All Apps list. (Hint: It's in a folder called Microsoft Office 2016, so look in the "M" section.) You can also use the Search feature: with the Start menu open, begin typing the application's name and then click its name when it appears. Depending on how your PC is set up, you might also have shortcuts to one or more of the Office apps on your desktop or taskbar, or pinned to the top level of the Start menu.



You can also double-click a data file that's associated with one of the Office applications to start that application.

The following steps explain how to start an Office application in Windows 10; if you are using earlier versions of Windows, check out the Tips throughout this book that point out differences:

1 On the taskbar, click the Start button.

If the application you want to run appears at the top of the Start menu, click it and you're done with these steps.



Figure 1-1: Click Start and then click All Apps.





2 Click All Apps.

If you have Windows 8.1, the All Apps button is a downpointing arrow at the bottom of the Start screen. If you have Windows 7, click All Programs instead of All Apps.

3 Scroll down to the section for the first letter of the application name. For example, to run Word, scroll down to the W section.

In step 3, if you have Windows 8.1, the applications won't be in the lettered sections because the alphabetical list is only for modern apps, not desktop apps; scroll to the right to find the Microsoft Office 2016 section. If you have Windows 7, all the folders and shortcuts are arranged in a single alphabetical list, so it should be fairly easy to find Microsoft Office 2016.

4 Click the desired application.



Figure 1-2: Scroll to the W section and click the desired application.

5. Press the Esc key to bypass the Start screen that appears.



In Word, Excel, and PowerPoint, a Start screen appears when you run the application from which you can select a template for a new document or open an existing document.





6 Click the Close (X) button in the application window's upper-right corner to close the application.

If you have any unsaved changes, you are prompted to save them here. See "Save your work" later in this chapter for more information about saving.



Now let's try opening and closing again, this time using a different method for both.

7 Click in the Search box on the taskbar.



Figure 1-4: Click in the Search box.

8 Begin typing the name of the application to open (for example, type *Excel*).

In the search results that appear, find the name of the application you're typing, then click that name. The application opens.



Figure 1-5: Search for the application's name and then click it in the search results.

10. Press Alt+F4 close the application.

Now that you know how to start and exit Office applications, let's take a look at the interface of a typical Office application.

Work with the Ribbon

All Office applications have a common system of navigation called the *Ribbon*, which is a tabbed bar across the top of the application window. Each tab is like a page of buttons. You click different tabs to access different sets of buttons and features. To explore the Ribbon, follow these steps:

1. Open an Office application, as discussed in the previous section, and if needed press Esc to bypass the Start screen.

2 On the Ribbon, click the desired tab.

3. Click the desired command.

	5.0	Document1 - Word	T –	o ×	
File	Home -2	Design Layout References Mailings Review View Q Tell me what you want to do		Faithe Wemp	en 🔑 Share
Paste	X Cut B Copy ✓ Format Painter	Calibri (Body): $\uparrow 11 \rightarrow A^{*} A^{*} Aa \rightarrow b \rightarrow \exists = \uparrow \exists = \uparrow \forall \exists \to \forall \exists \Rightarrow \exists b \downarrow \P$ B $I \ \underline{U} \rightarrow abc x_{2} x^{2} A \rightarrow \underline{U} \rightarrow \underline{U} \rightarrow \exists = \equiv \equiv \exists t \equiv \uparrow b \rightarrow \exists \to \exists \Rightarrow \exists t a \rightarrow b \rightarrow \exists \Rightarrow \exists t a \Rightarrow b \Rightarrow \exists t a \Rightarrow b \Rightarrow \exists t a \Rightarrow b \Rightarrow$	AaBbC(AaBbCcE Heading 1 Heading 2	AaB	Find - Replace
	Clipboard 5	Font 5 Paragraph 5	Styles	6	Editing

Figure 1-6: Click a tab, and then click the desired command.

Here are some key facts to know about Ribbon commands:

- A Not all commands are available all the time. For example, you can't paste content until you first cut or copy it. Commands that appear gray (dimmed) are currently unavailable.
- B Buttons are organized into groups. The group names appear at the bottom.
- Some groups have dialog box launchers; these open a dialog box or task pane relating to the commands in that group. The one in the Font group, for example, opens the Font dialog box.
- Some buttons, such as Bold or Italic, are on/off toggles. Each time you click the button, it switches its state from one to the other.

• Some groups contain drop-down lists from which to choose settings such as fonts or sizes.

Some buttons work as a group from which only one button can be selected at a time. One example is the four buttons in the Paragraph group that control horizontal alignment of paragraph text.



G Some buttons have a small arrow on them. In some cases, if you click the button face (not the arrow), the current setting is applied. If you click the arrow, on the other hand, a menu opens for changing the current setting. In other cases, clicking the arrow or the button face has the same effect: opening a menu.

H Some groups, such as the Styles group, contain galleries from which you can choose settings by graphical example.

Vou can hide the Ribbon to save space by clicking the Collapse the Ribbon arrow or pressing Ctrl+F1. When you do so, the tab names remain onscreen; click a tab name to reopen the Ribbon. Then click the Pin the Ribbon icon (the tiny pushpin) at the far right end of the Ribbon to re-pin it open.



Figure 1-7: Ribbon controls.

Depending on the width of the application window, some groups may appear collapsed. When a group is collapsed, it appears as a single button with the group's name. When you click the button, a palette appears containing all the group's individual commands.



Figure 1-8: When the application window is not wide enough to display all the Ribbon content, some groups appear collapsed.

Use the File menu

۲IP

In each Office application, clicking the File tab opens the File menu, also known as *Backstage view*. Backstage view provides access to commands that have to do with the data file you're working with — commands such as saving, opening, printing, mailing, and checking the file's properties. The File tab is a different color in each application. In Excel, for example, it's green. To explore Backstage view, follow these steps:

1. Click the File tab. Backstage view opens.



The pages are the same between applications. Table 1-1 summarizes them.

- If applicable, click a section. Not all pages have sections.
- 4 Click the desired command.

OR

Click the back arrow or press Esc to leave Backstage view without making a selection.



Figure 1-9: After clicking File, click a page and choose the command to issue.



Table 1-1Pages on the File Menu in Word, Excel,
and PowerPoint

Page	What You Can Do
Info	See and edit file properties
	Password-protect the file and restrict editing
	Inspect the file for privacy, accessibility, and compatibility
	Recover unsaved versions
New	Start a new file using a template
Open	Open an existing file
Save	Save the active file for the first time, or save changes to an existing file using the same settings
Save As	Save changes to an existing file using different settings
Print	Print the active file
Share	Invite others to view or edit the file online
	Send the file via email to others
	Present online (Word and PowerPoint only)
	Publish slides (PowerPoint only)
	Post to blog (Word only)
Export	Create a PDF or XPS version
	Change the file type
	Create a video (PowerPoint only)
	Package a presentation for CD (PowerPoint only)
	Create handouts (PowerPoint only)
Account	View and change the active Microsoft account
	Change the background and theme for the application window
	Connect to online services (OneDrive, YouTube, Facebook)
	Manage updates and subscriptions
Options	Control application settings
Close	Close the active document

Create a new document

When you start an application, a Start screen appears. From there, you can choose a template on which to base a new document. (I'm using *document* generically here to refer to a Word document, Excel workbook, or PowerPoint presentation file.) If you just want a blank file with default settings, press Esc to start one without having to choose a template. (Choosing the Blank template is the same as pressing Esc.)

You can also create additional new files without exiting and restarting the application. If you want an additional blank file with default settings, the easiest way is to press Ctrl+N. If you want a new file based on a template, follow these steps:

 Click the File tab, and click New. A gallery of templates appears.

Yppe a keyword in the Search for online templates box and press Enter.

OR

🔑 Click any template you want, then skip to step 4.



Figure 1-10: Select a template thumbnail, or type a keyword to search for templates.

3 In the search results, click the desired template to see details about it.

		? — 🗆	×		
¢				Faith	e Wempen
	New				
New	11011				
Open	🗂 Home report		\mathbf{Q}		
Save				Category	^
Save As		Rife of Book		Business	127
	and the second second	Hereinen Hereinen – Kreinen Kaltereinen Hereinen Hereinen – Kreinen Kaltereinen Hereinen Hereinen Aufrich Freinen Anflätzen Auf- Hereinen Aufrich Freinen Aufrichen Auf- Hereinen Aufrich Freinen Aufrichen Auf-	3	Reports	97
Share	dalisi bisis			Industry	62
Export	(TYPE THE DOCUMENT TITLE)		ANNUAL REPORT	Education	45
Close	arive (construction)			Finance - Accounting	35
	Report (Essential	School book report	Annual report wit	Presentations	34
Account				Logs	32
	Project Storus Report development		Press Project Status Report	Student	32
Options	Britanian Inconstants		and a second sec	Projects	28
Feedback			Read Ready Increase	Teacher	27
	Reserved and a second		Registeration an ann Anno Anno	Orientation	26
				Personal	26
		Student Report	Count International Process	Database	25
		And have been provided in the	<u>- 1050</u>	Report Sections	25
	Project status rep	Student report wi	Project status rep	▼ Blue	24 🔻

Figure 1-11: Choose a template from the search results.

4 Click Create to download the template and start a new file based on it.





Depending on the template you choose, the document might not behave exactly like a blank document would. There might be pre-entered content, special formatting, or text placeholders. You are not locked into any of the content or formatting that comes with a template. You can delete any content that you don't want, and make any changes as desired.

Enter text

Because of the layout differences among Excel, Word, and PowerPoint, the process of entering text in each program differs.

Word

Word places text directly on the document page (unless you happen to be using a template that employs text boxes, which is common for complicated layouts like newsletters). To type text in a Word document, just start typing. The *insertion point* (a flashing vertical line) shows where the text you type will appear. (See Figure 1-13.)

Press Enter to start a new paragraph. (You don't have to press Enter at the end of each line, because Word wraps text to the next line automatically as needed.)

To edit text, press Backspace to erase the character to the left of the insertion point or Delete to erase the character to its right. You can also select text (see "Select text" in Chapter 2) and then press either of those keys to delete the selection or type new text to replace the selection.



Insertion point

Figure 1-13: Type text directly onto the document page in Word.

Excel

Excel stores text in *cells*, which are boxes at the intersections of rows and columns. To type text in an Excel cell, click the desired cell to make that cell active, and then type.



It's okay if the text is so long that it doesn't fit in the cell. The text can spill over into cells to the right if they are empty. In Chapter 7 you will learn how to format an Excel worksheet to correct cell width problems.

When you are finished typing in that cell, click a different cell, or press an arrow key on the keyboard to move one cell in the direction of the arrow, or press Enter to move to the cell below the active one.

If you need to edit the text in a cell, double-click the cell to move the insertion point into it, or click the cell to select it and then make your edits in the formula bar, which lies between the Ribbon and the column headings. (See Figure 1-14.)

Formula bar

🔒 😙 🐡 🐇 🐨	Book1 - Excel	e – o ×
File Home Insert Page Layout For	ulas Data Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 🔉 Share
$ \begin{array}{c c} & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ $	= Seneral X X Seneral X X X Seneral Senera Seneral	Sort & Find & Filter ~ Select ~
Clipboard & Font S	Alignment G Number G Styles Cells	Editing ^
B2 \checkmark : $\times \checkmark f_x$ Reve	ue	*
A B C D 1 2 Revenue 3 4 5 	_E F G H I J K L M N	O P •

Insertion point

Figure 1-14: Type text and numbers into cells in Excel.

PowerPoint

PowerPoint places text in movable, resizable boxes on slides. Different slide layouts come with different placeholder boxes, and you can change layouts if you want a slide to have different placeholders. You can create your own text boxes, but you can't type text directly onto the slide. Everything has to be in some sort of box or frame. To place text in a placeholder, click inside it and start typing. At that point, text editing is the same as in Word. (See Figure 1-15.)

Text placeholder with text

1	ი - თ	5	€ -	Ŧ	Prese	ntation1 - Powe	rPoint		Drawing Tools				- 1	٥	\times
File	Home	Insert	Design	Transitions	Animations	Slide Show	Review	View	Format	♀ Tell me	what you want to d	0	Faithe Wem	oen 🞗	Share
Paste	New Slide *	E Layout	Calibi	riLight (F* 60 F <u>U</u> Sabe	× A A A		• ell ell \$	- IIA- 	■ \ \ □ △ ጊ ጊ ¢ 冬 \ へ {		rrange Quick	Shape Fill * Shape Outline * Shape Effects *	P Find ^{ab} →ac Replace Select *	•	
Clipboard t	6	Slides		Font		6	Paragraph	6		C	rawing	5	Editing		^
1	ef Research, 11C				0	A	CME	E R Click	CSCA o add sub	urch,	LLC-				
Slide 1 of 1	🕼 Engl	ish (United S	States)						≜ Not	tes 📮 Comm	nents 🖪 🔛	間 豆		-+ -	59% 🔛

Empty text placeholder

Figure 1-15: Type text into placeholders on a slide in PowerPoint.

Move around in an application

As you work in one of the Office applications, you may add so much content that you can't see it all onscreen at once. You might need to scroll through the document to view different parts of it. The simplest way to scroll through a document is by using the *scroll bars* with your mouse.



Scrolling through a document with the scroll bars doesn't move the insertion point, so what you type or insert doesn't necessarily appear in the location that shows onscreen.

You can also get around by moving the insertion point. When you do so, the document view scrolls automatically so you can see the newly selected location. You can move the insertion point either by clicking where you want it or by using keyboard shortcuts.

Figure 1-16 provides how to move around in a file using the scroll bar:

A Click a scroll arrow to scroll a small amount in that direction. In Excel, that's one row or column; in other applications, the exact amount varies per click.

B Click to one side or another of the scroll box (or above or below it on a vertical scroll bar) to scroll one full screen in that direction if the file is large enough that there's undisplayed content in that direction.



C Drag the scroll box to scroll quickly in the direction you're dragging.

Hold down the left mouse button as you point to a scroll arrow to scroll continuously in that direction until you release the mouse button.



Figure 1-16: You can use a scroll bar to move through a file.

Figure 1-17 summarizes the ways you can move around by using the keyboard:

A Press an arrow key to move the insertion point or cell cursor in the direction of the arrow. The exact amount of movement depends on the application; for example, in Excel, one arrow click moves the cursor by one cell. In Word, the up and down arrows move the cursor by one line, and the right and left arrows move it by one character.

- B Press Page Up or Page Down to scroll one full screen in that direction.
- Press Home to move to the left side of the current row or line.
- Press End to move to the right side of the current row or line.
- E Hold down Ctrl and press Home to move to the upper-left corner of the document.
- F Hold down Ctrl and press End to move to the lower-right corner of the document.



Figure 1-17: You can use keyboard controls to move through a file.

Change the view

All Office applications have zoom commands that make the data appear larger or smaller onscreen. Zoom is measured in percentage, with 100 percent being the baseline. A lower number makes everything appear smaller and farther away; a higher number zooms in for a closer look at a smaller portion of the file.

Figure 1-18 shows how the zoom controls work.

- A Click Zoom Out to decrease the zoom.
- B Drag the slider to change the zoom quickly.
- Click Zoom In to increase the zoom.
- D Click the current percentage to open a Zoom dialog box.
- Use the Zoom dialog box to select a preset zoom amount.
- Use the Zoom dialog box to select an exact numeric zoom value.



Figure 1-18: Each application enables you to zoom in and out on your data.

In addition, depending on what you're doing to the data in a particular application, you may find that changing the view is useful. Some applications have multiple viewing modes you can switch among; for example, PowerPoint's Normal view is suitable for slide editing, and its Slide Sorter view is suitable for rearranging the slides.



To change the view, use the buttons on the View tab, in the Views group. The views are different for each application. Figure 1-19 shows them for Word.

A The Views group contains buttons for the available views.

B Turn optional screen elements on/off with the check boxes in the Show group.

C The Zoom group provides an alternative method of controlling zoom.

	5 · (÷	Document1 - Word											↑ –	٥	×
File	Home	Insert	Design L	Layout Re	eferences	Mailings	Review	View	Q Tell r	ne what	you want to do			Faithe Wempen	A Sha	ire
Read Mode	Print Web ayout Layout	Outlin	e 🗌 Ruler 🗌 Gridli 🗌 Navig	ines gation Pane	Zoom	One	Page tiple Pages e Width	New Window	Arrange All	Split	View Side by Side Synchronous Scrolling Reset Window Position	Switch Windows *	Macros			
	Views		S	Show		Zoom					Window		Macros			~
	A			B		Ċ										

Figure 1-19: Choose a view from the View tab.

Save your work

As you work in an application, the content you create is stored in the computer's memory. This memory is only temporary storage. When you exit the application or shut down the computer, whatever is stored in memory is flushed away forever — unless you save it.

Each Office application has its own data file format. For example:

- Word: Document files, .docx
- Excel: Workbook files, .xlsx
- PowerPoint: Presentation files, .pptx
- Outlook: Outlook data files, .pst

Word, Excel, and PowerPoint use a separate data file for each project you work on. Every time you use one of these programs, you open and save data files. Outlook uses just one data file for all your activities. This file is automatically saved and opened for you, so you usually don't have to think about data file management in Outlook.

Each application has three important file types:

• **Default**: The default format in each application supports most Office 2007 and higher features except macros. The file extension ends in the letter *X* for each one: Word is .docx; Excel is .xlsx; PowerPoint is .pptx. • Macro-enabled: This format supports most Office 2007 and higher features, including macros. The file extension ends in the letter *M* for each one: .docm, .xlsm, and .pptm.



Macros are recorded bits of code that can automate certain activities in a program, but they can also carry viruses. The default formats don't support macros for that reason. If you need to create a file that includes macros, you can save in a macro-enabled format.

• 97–2003: Each application includes a file format for backward compatibility with earlier versions of the application (Office versions 97 through 2003). Some minor functionality may be lost when you save in this format. The file extensions are .doc, .xls, and .ppt.

The first time you save a file, the application prompts you to enter a name for it. You can also choose a different save location and/or file type. When you resave a previously saved file, the Save As dialog box doesn't reappear; the file saves with the most recent settings. If you want to change the settings (such as the location or file type) or save under a different name, choose File ⇔ Save As.

Follow these steps to save a file for the first time:



1 Click the File tab, and click either Save or Save As.

Because you have not previously saved this file, the Save As page displays regardless of which you choose.

2 Click the general location in which to save:

- This PC: Saves to your own computer
- *OneDrive:* Saves to your online OneDrive storage, which is a free Microsoft-provided online storage space associated with your Microsoft account
- Click one of the recently used folders on the right side of the screen. These are all specific folders within the general location you chose in step 2.

OR

Olick Browse to open the location you chose in step 2 to its default folder.

21



Figure 1-20: Choose File I Save As, and then select a general location in which to save.

- 4 Type the desired file name in the File name box, replacing the generic name there.
- 6 (Optional) Change the file type by choosing from the Save as type drop-down list.
- 6 (Optional) Change the save location if desired. See "Change locations when saving or opening files" later in this chapter for details.

7 Click Save.



Figure 1-21: Specify a file name, location, and file type.
When you save your work on an already-saved file, you can use File \Rightarrow Save or the Ctrl+S keyboard shortcut if you want to save using the same name, location, and file type. If you want to change any of those things, you must use File \Rightarrow Save As so that the Save As dialog box reopens.



If you want the Save As dialog box to appear immediately when you choose File ⇔ Save As, rather than showing the general locations first on the Save As page, choose File ⇔ Options. Then in the Options dialog box, click Save on the left and then mark the Don't Show the Backstage When Opening or Saving Files check box.

Close a file

When you exit an application, you automatically close any open files in it. Closing each file is not necessary before opening another file because each application can have many data files open at once. However, you might want to close files anyway to free up your computer's memory, which may make it run a little better.

To close a file without exiting the application, click the File tab and click Close. If you are prompted to save your changes, click Save or click Don't Save, as appropriate.

Open a saved file

When you open a file, you copy it from your hard drive (or other storage location) into the computer's working memory, so the application can access it in order to view and modify it. To open a saved file, follow these steps:

- 1 Click the File tab, and click Open.
- **2.** Click the general location from which to browse files to open:
 - *Recent (selected by default):* Shows a list of recently used files.
 - This PC: Shows files from your own computer.
 - OneDrive: Shows files from your online OneDrive storage.
- If you chose Recent in step 2, click one of the files on the list. Skip the rest of the steps.

OR

If you chose This PC or OneDrive in step 2, click one of the location shortcuts that appear, or click Browse.

23



Figure 1-22: Select a location from which to browse available files to open.

If needed, browse to a different folder. See "Change locations when saving or opening files" later in this chapter.

5 Click the desired file name in the Open dialog box.

6 Click Open.

🕎 Open						:	×
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \uparrow$	This	PC > Documents >	√ Č	J	Search Documents	م)
Organize - New f	older					- 💷 🔮	
Microsoft Word	^	Custom Office Templates					^
i OneDrive		My Data Sources					
🧢 This PC		OneNote Notebooks					
🔚 Desktop		Outlook Files					
Documents		📕 Snagit					
Downloads		Alignment.docx					
Music		Annual Report.doc					
Pictures		BandB.docx					
Videos		Baseball.docx -5					
Local Disk (C)		Blueprint.docx					
Cocar Disk (c.)		Blueprint2.docx					
Network	~	borders.docx					~
File	name:	Baseball.docx		~	All Word Document	s (*.docx;*.d ~	
			Tools	•	Open 6	Cancel]

Figure 1-23: Choose the file to open and then click Open.

Change locations when saving or opening files

Office 2016 uses the current Windows user's OneDrive as the default storage location. OneDrive is a secure online storage area hosted by Microsoft. Anyone who registers for the service, or who logs into Windows 8 or later with a Microsoft ID, is given a certain amount of free storage space, and can purchase more.

You can also save your files locally, where the default location is your Documents personal folder. In Windows, each user has his or her own separate Documents folder (based on who is logged in to Windows at the moment).

To understand how to change save locations, you should first understand the concept of a file path. Files are organized into folders, and you can have folders *inside* folders. For example, you might have

- A folder called Work
- Within that folder, another folder called Job Search
- Within that folder, a Word file called Resume.docx

The path for such a file would be

```
C:\Work\Job Search\Resume.docx
```

When you change the save location, you're changing to a different path for the file. You do that by navigating through the file system via the Save As dialog box. The Save As dialog box provides several ways of navigating, so you can pick the one you like best.

Figure 1-24 points out some ways of changing the location in the Save As or Open dialog box.



Figure 1-24: Use the controls in the Save As or Open dialog box to change locations.

- Click one of the right arrows in the address bar to open a menu of locations.
- B Click the Up One Level arrow to go up one level in the folder hierarchy.
- The Quick access list holds shortcuts to commonly used locations; you can place your own favorite locations here too by dragging them here.
- D To browse your OneDrive from the top level, click OneDrive.
- E To browse the local PC from the top level, click This PC.
- Click a location in the navigation pane to jump to that location.

CHAPTERTWO Creating a Word Document

icrosoft Word is the most popular of the Office applications because nearly everyone needs to create text documents of one type or another. With Word, you can create everything from fax cover sheets to school research papers to family holiday letters.

In this chapter, I explain how to create, edit, format, and share simple documents. By the end of this chapter, you'll have a good grasp of the entire process of document creation, from start to finish, including how to share your work with others via print or email. Later chapters build on this knowledge, adding in the fancier aspects such as using styles, graphics, and multiple sections.

The type of formatting covered in this chapter is commonly known as *character formatting* (formatting that can be applied to individual characters). Character formatting includes fonts, font sizes, text attributes (such as italics), character spacing (spacing between letters), and text color. You can apply each type of character formatting individually, or you can use style sets or themes to apply multiple types of formatting at once.

In This Chapter

- Starting a new Word document
- Selecting and formatting text
- Applying themes and style sets
- Checking spelling and grammar
- Emailing a document to others
- Sharing a document in other formats
- Printing your work

Start a new document as Word starts

When you start Word, a Start screen appears, as in Figure 2-1. From here you can:

- Click one of the shortcuts to recently used documents to reopen one.
- B Click Blank Document to create a new blank document. You can also press Esc to do this.
- Click one of the template thumbnails to start a new document with that template.
- Click in the Search for online templates box, type a keyword, and press Enter to look for more templates, as you learned to do in Chapter 1.

					? – 🗆 ×
	Word	Search for online template Suggested searches: Busines	s Personal Industry Print Des	sign Sets Education	Faithe Wempen faithe@wempen.com Switch account
	Recent Last Week	Event FEATURED PERSONAL			
A	Fishing.docx Documents Contestant.Notes.docx Faithe Wempen's OneDrive	₿	•	Title 💽	•
	Older G-Hour Course Outline.docx Faithe Wempen's OneDrive		Take a tour		
	borders.docx Documents	Blank document	Welcome to Word 🛛 🗄	Blog post	
	Employee Fishing Trip.docx Documents Event.doc	Aa	Title Heading	Title	
	Documents Memoir.dotx Documents > Custom Office Templates				
	🦳 Open Other Documents	Single spaced (bla	lon design (blank)	Facet design (blank)	*

Figure 2-1: From Word's Start screen, click Blank Document.

The Start screen shown in Figure 2-1 appears only when Word starts up; you can't get back to it without exiting Word and restarting. However, you can access all its features in other locations in Word at any time. You can choose File ↔ New to start a new document (covered in Chapter 1), or press Ctrl+N to start a new blank document based on the default settings. Or, to access the list of recently used documents, choose File ↔ Open.

(

Even when you start a blank document, you're still (technically) using a template — a template called Normal. The Normal template specifies certain default settings for a new blank document, such as the default fonts (Calibri for body text and Cambria for headings), default font sizes (11 point for body text), and margins (1 inch on all sides).



If you stick with the default values for the Normal template's definition, the Normal template doesn't exist as a separate file. It's built into Word itself. You won't find it if you search your hard drive for it. However, if you make a change to one or more of the Normal template's settings, Word saves them to a file called Normal.dotm. If Word at any point can't find Normal. dotm, it reverts to its internally stored copy and goes back to the default values. That's useful to know because if you ever accidentally redefine the Normal template so that it produces documents with unwanted settings, or if it ever gets corrupted, all you have to do is find and delete Normal.dotm from your hard drive, and you go back to a fresh-from-the-factory version of the default settings for new, blank documents. The template is stored in C:\Users\user\AppData\Roaming\Microsoft\Templates, where user is the signed-in username.

Select text

When you apply formatting, it affects whatever is selected. Selecting blocks of text before you issue an editing or formatting command allows you to act on the entire block at once. For example, you can select multiple paragraphs before choosing a certain text font, size, or color.

Here are some mouse methods of selecting text:

A Drag across the text with the mouse (with the left mouse button pressed) to select any amount of text.



Figure 2-2: Select text by dragging across it.

B Double-click a word to select it or triple-click within a paragraph to select the entire paragraph.



Figure 2-3: Double-click a word to select it.

Click to the left of a line to select that line; drag upward or downward from there to select additional lines.



Figure 2-4: Click to the left of a line to select it.

Here are some keyboard methods of selecting text:

- Press Ctrl+A to select the entire document.
- Move the insertion point to the beginning of the text and then hold down the Shift key while you press the arrow keys to extend the selection.
- Press the F8 key to turn on Extend mode, and then use the arrow keys to extend the selection.

Choose between manual and style-based text formatting

In the next several sections, you will learn various ways of applying manual formatting to text, such as changing the font, size, color, and effects. But are you sure that's what you really want to do? Give me a moment of your time to convince you that stylebased formatting should be the norm, and manual formatting should be done only on an occasional basis.

Word works best when you allow it to use its Styles feature to consistently format text based on the style applied to it. Chapter 3 covers styles in detail, but here's a quick preview. A *style* is a named collection of formatting settings. The default style is called Normal, and in new blank documents it uses a font called Calibri. If you wanted to change the font used in your document, you could do it in one of these ways:

- Select all the text and then manually apply a different font choice.
- Redefine Normal style to use a different font, which you can do in any of these ways:

- Choose a different style set.
- Change the definition of the Normal style to use a different font.
- Apply a different theme that defines Normal style differently.
- Apply a different set of theme fonts that define Normal style differently.

It might seem like you get the same result any way you go. However, as you start using some other Word features that work using styles, you will realize that they aren't really the same at all.

Manual formatting overrides any formatting that comes from the style, so if you apply a font manually to a paragraph, that formatting will not change when you redefine the paragraph's style in a way that would otherwise change it. Therefore, if you try to do style-based formatting later with a document that you've manually formatted, you may find that your style-based formatting is not working as planned, perhaps in unexpected and frustrating ways.

Does that mean you should never use manual formatting? No. Manual formatting can be very useful sometimes. For example, you might want to emphasize a particular word or phrase by making it bold, italic, or a different color. And, if you are creating a very short memo or letter and you're in a hurry, you might find that manual formatting is right for the situation.

However, if you are creating a multipage document that is going to hang around for a while, take a look at what style-based formatting has to offer. Style-based formatting features are covered in the following places in this book:

- How to apply a different theme (Chapter 2)
- How to change the style set (Chapter 2)
- How to apply styles (Chapter 3)
- How to modify styles (Chapter 3)
- How to create new styles (Chapter 3)

Remove manually applied formatting

If you apply manual formatting to some text and then later decide that you would rather allow the formatting to be determined by the style, you can easily remove it. Just follow these steps:

- 1. Select the text to affect.



	🖶 🥱 - 🖑 🔹 Document1 - Word	\square – \square \times
Fi	File Home Insert Design Layout References Mailings Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 🙎 Share
Past	Cut Calibri (Body) - 11 - A A Aa + Aa - 2 - 2 - 4 - 2 = 2 ↓ 1 AaBbccbd AaBbccbd A	ABbC(AaBbCcc AaB · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
*	$ \sqrt[4]{ Format Painter } B I U acc x_2 x A 2 A E = = = = 4 E 2 B C C$	reading i rieading 2 little = R Select *
	Clipboard 5 Font 5 Paragraph 5	Styles 🔂 Editing 🔨

Figure 2-5: Remove manually applied formatting.

Change the text font

The text in the document appears using a certain style of lettering, also called a *font* or a *typeface*. Office comes with dozens of typefaces, so you're sure to find one that meets the needs of whatever project you create. To change a font, follow these steps:

1 Select the text to affect. See the previous section to learn some ways of selecting text.

2 On the Home tab, click the down arrow to the right of the Font box. The Font list opens.

You can point at a font to see the selected text previewed in it before clicking to make your selection in step 3.

3 Click the desired font.



Figure 2-6: Choose a font from the Fonts list on the Home tab.

Notice the Theme Fonts section in Figure 2-6 contains a (Headings) font and a (Body) font. These are the fonts that the document currently defines as the default heading and body fonts, respectively, based on the theme or style set in use. If you apply fonts from the Theme Fonts section, you aren't really applying the listed fonts manually; you are applying the placeholder. If the style definitions change, any text you have formatted using the choices in the Theme Fonts section will also change.

Change the text size

Each font is available in a wide variety of sizes. The sizes are measured in *points*, with each point being ¹/₇₂ of an inch on a printout. (The size it appears onscreen depends on the display zoom. You learned about zoom in Chapter 1.) Text sizes vary from very small (6 points) to very large (100 points or more). An average document uses body text that's between 10 and 12 points and headings between 12 and 18 points. To change the text size, follow these steps:

- Select the text to affect.
- 2 On the Home tab, click the down arrow to the right of the Size box. The Size list opens.
- Click the desired size.

Here are a few points to remember about changing text size:

- A Instead of steps 2 and 3, you can alternatively click in the Size box and type a number directly. This is useful if you want a size that's not on the list. Word accepts decimal points in font sizes, so you can have 10.5 point text, for example.
- Clicking Increase Font Size increases the font size by one setting from the Size list. Depending on the size, that might be more than 1 point. For example, notice that the list jumps from 36 straight to 48.
- Clicking Decrease Font Size button decreases the font size by one setting from the Size list.

33



Figure 2-7: Choose a font size from the Size list.

Select colors from a palette

When selecting a color in Word or any other Office application (for text, borders, shapes, and so on), it's important that you understand how Office applications handle color. Take a moment to review this information, as you'll need it many times in the rest of this book.

Every document, workbook, or presentation has a theme. Even plain blank ones have a theme (the default theme). One of the theme's duties is to define a set of color placeholders.

When you are choosing the color for an object, if you choose a color from one of these placeholders, that color choice is dependent upon the theme. If a different theme is applied that defines the colors differently, the object changes color.

As an alternative, Word also offers a set of colors it calls Standard colors, which are fixed choices no matter what theme is applied.

When you make a color choice, you work with a palette like the one shown in Figure 2-8. Here are a few things to note about selecting colors:

Click Automatic to return the selection to the default. On a white or light-colored background, Automatic is black; on a dark background, it is white.

B Click one of the theme colors, or a variant of one, to select a color that may change if the theme changes.

Click a color from Standard Colors to choose a fixed color that will not change.

Click More Colors to choose from a wider variety of standard colors.





If you choose More Colors, the Colors dialog box opens. This dialog box has two tabs: Standard and Custom.

E The Standard tab contains swatches of common colors. Click the one you want.



Figure 2-9: The Standard tab of the Color dialog box.

The Custom tab contains a color grid. Click anywhere on the grid to select a color.

G The chosen color appears here.

H Drag this slider up or down to change the color's lightness.



If you want a specific color that has a numeric value in a particular color model, select the color model here, and then enter the numeric values.



Figure 2-10: The Custom tab of the Color dialog box.

Change text color

You can choose a specific color for selected text to draw attention to it, or to dress up a document to make it more attractive. You can either apply color manually (covered here), or redefine the style to use a different font color (covered in Chapter 3).

To manually change the text color, follow these steps.

Font Color button. A palette appears.

1 Select the text to affect.



To apply the color already shown on the face of the Font Color button, click the button face. Opening the palette is necessary only if you want a different color.

2 On the Home tab, click the down arrow to the right of the

3 Click the desired color. See "Select colors from a palette" earlier in this chapter for guidance.



Figure 2-11: Choose a font color.

Apply text effects

Word supports two kinds of text effects. The basic ones, such as bold, italic, and underline, are supported by just about any word processing program you might work with. Stick to these if you are going to be sharing the document with others who might not have a recent version of Word. The more advanced set, such as glow and outline, work only in Word 2007 and later. Figures 2-12 and 2-13 show the effects available of each kind.

Bold	Double Strikethrough
Italic	Superscript ¹
Underline	Subscript ₂
Double Underline	SMALL CAPS
Strikethrough	ALL CAPS

Figure 2-12: Basic effects, which work in almost any document format.



Figure 2-13: Advanced effects, which may not translate well into other document formats.

Certain basic effects are available on the Home tab, in the Font group. To apply one of these, select the text and click its button. Figure 2-14 points out the available effects:



Figure 2-14: Some basic effects can be applied from the Home tab on the Ribbon.

Other basic effects are available only in the Font dialog box. To open it, click the dialog box launcher in the Font group, or press Ctrl+D. Figure 2-15 shows the Font dialog box:

G More underline styles are available from the drop-down list.

E.

- H You can use a different color for the underline than for the text.
- Double-strikethrough runs two horizontal lines through the text.
- U Small caps make all letters capital style but retain their uppercase/lowercase statuses by the size of the letters.
- K All caps makes all letters uppercase and the same height.
- The Preview area shows a preview of your chosen options. In this case, it shows small caps and italic with a dotted underline.

Font	? ×							
Fo <u>n</u> t Ad <u>v</u> anced								
Eont: +Body +Headings Agency FB Algerian Arial Font color: Automatic	Font style: Italic Regular Bold Bold Italic yle: Underline color: Automatic							
Effects								
Stri <u>k</u> ethrough	Small caps							
Double strikethrough								
Superscript	<u>H</u> idden							
Su <u>b</u> script								
Preview								
<u>+Bopy</u> This is the body theme font. The current document theme defines which font will be used.								
Set As <u>D</u> efault Text <u>Effects</u> OK Cancel								

Figure 2-15: The Font dialog box provides a complete set of basic effect options.

- M To apply the effects shown in Figure 2-13, you must use the Effects button's menu, as shown in Figure 2-16. Point to an option on the menu to open its submenu, and then make your selection.
- For quick formatting, click one of these preset combinations of the various effects.
- O Each menu option opens a submenu.
- Click the Options command at the bottom of the submenu to open a task pane where you can fine-tune the settings.



The Number Styles, Ligatures, and Stylistic Sets commands in Figure 2-16 affect the typesetting of the text in subtle ways; these options are rarely used except by publishing professionals.



Figure 2-16: Use the Effects button to apply special effects such as the ones shown in Figure 2-13.

Copy formatting with Format Painter

It might take several different operations to get some text exactly the way you want it. Once it's perfect, you can copy its formatting to other text by using Format Painter. This not only saves time, but it ensures consistency. To format text with Format Painter, follow these steps:

- Select the text that already has the formatting you want to copy.
- 2 Click Format Painter. The mouse pointer appears as a paintbrush.
- Orag across the text that should receive the formatting.



After step 3, Format Painter shuts itself off automatically. If you would like it to stay on so you can copy that same formatting to multiple selections, double-click rather than clicking the button in step 2.



Figure 2-17: Use Format Painter to copy formatting.

Change the style set

In "Choose between manual and style-based text formatting" earlier in this chapter, you learned that each document has default definitions of the formatting. Formatting can be manually applied, or it can be indirectly changed by making a change to the underlying style applied to that text.

One way to change a document's look without manually tampering with individual paragraph settings is to apply a different style set. A *style set* is a collection of definitions for the most commonly used styles in a document, such as Normal, Heading 1, Heading 2, and so on. When you apply a different style set, you redefine these styles without having to manually do so.

1. Start with a document that already has some text typed in it.



If you just want some dummy text to practice with and don't know what to type, type =RAND(5) and press Enter to generate five sample paragraphs.

- 2 On the Design tab, roll your mouse over several of the samples in the Style Sets gallery to see the different formatting available.
- 3. Click the sample that best represents what you want.

Click More for more choices. (See A in Figure 2-18.)

	5 · C	F +	_			Documer	t1 - Word	D	<u>+</u>	
File	Home	Insert D	Design 🔼	out Referen	nces Mailin	ngs Review View	Q Tell me what you want to do		Faithe Wempe	en 🔑 Share
Themes	Title Institut 1 (institute of the planet state with the another that the order of the two or an impaction that is as a state of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of the order of the order of the order of the institute of the order of t	TITLE Finaling 1 forthrand departmention for the second second second second the forther second second second second the second segments contact	Title Martin II Martin III	Title Heading 1 In America Handholden and Han Management America Handholden and Handholden Management America Handholden and Handholden Management America Handholden and Handholden and Handholden America Handholden and Handholden America Handholden Management America Handholden and Handholden and Handholden America Handholden and Hand	TITLE HEADING 1 for the same of the performance with the weather of the performance with the weather of the same. The same of the same balance of the same.	Title HORENEI The and the adverse to the adverse	Tide Martin	Watermark	Page Page Color * Borde	rs
					Docur	nent Formatting		Page B	ackground	~

Figure 2-18: Apply a style set from the Design tab.

Apply a different theme

A *theme* is a named collection of settings for three types of formatting: fonts (one for headings and one for body), colors (one for each of 12 placeholders), and graphic object formatting effects. Themes are useful for ensuring document-wide consistency, but they go even further than that. Applying the same theme to multiple documents can ensure consistency across your entire library of work, including work you do in other Office applications like Excel and PowerPoint.

Each document starts with a default theme applied, which it inherits from the template on which it is based. The Normal template by default uses a theme called Office.

1 On the Design tab, click Themes.

-5 -**C**5 Home Design Insert Lavout References Mailings TITLE TITLE Aa Title On the Insertical Inters that are de-with the overalls Themes Office Document P Aa Aa Aa Facet Integral Aa Aa Aa Aa Ion Board. Organic Retrospect Aa Aa Aa Aa Wist Aa_ Aa Aa Aa Celestial Depth Aa Aa Aa AaFrame Headlines Reset to Theme from Template Browse for Themes.. Save Current Theme..

2 Click the desired theme.

Figure 2-19: Apply a theme to affect the documents colors, fonts, and effects.

You can modify each of the theme's three aspects separately by choosing a color, font, or effect set from the Design tab. These sets do not correspond one-to-one with the themes on the Themes button's list; there are more color, font, and effect sets than there are themes:

A Click Colors and choose a different color set.

B Click Fonts and choose a different font set.

Click Effects and choose a different effect set.

	5 - C	5 ÷				Documen	1 - Word		<u>↑</u>	
File	Home	Insert D	Design Layo	out Referen	ces Mailir	ngs Review View	♀ Tell me what, ^A wan, ^D do		Faithe Wempen	A Share
Aa	Title Handling 1 (In the teached in a planet a solution with the world in a data of a solution in a solution with the world in a data of a solution in a solution in a solution with the world in a solution in a solut	TITLE Transfig 1 Onterinental transformation on the observation of the one transformation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation of the observation	TRUE Incode: 1 Sector 2019 Sec	Title	TITLE HEADNEI binkinsk for geletionskie with rough software for an effektive of the advertised to many formation of the advertised to many	Title Title Honoration for advises in the formation of th	Table - Paragraph S Instant 1 synthesis The synthesis of the synthesis Table	Waterman	Page Page Color * Borders	
					Docur	nent Formatting		Page	Background	~

Figure 2-20: Change one aspect of a theme individually from the Design tab.

Check spelling and grammar

Word automatically checks spelling as you type, comparing each word to its dictionaries. If you type a word that doesn't appear, it places a wavy red (non-printing) underline on it, flagging it for your attention.

You can right-click a red-underlined word to see spelling suggestions, as shown in Figure 2-21:

- A Click a suggestion to change to it.
- B Click Ignore All to mark this word as correct in the current document only.
- Click Add to Dictionary to mark this word correct in this and all other documents.



Figure 2-21: Right-click a word with a wavy red underline to see spelling suggestions.

Grammar errors are similar, except they appear with a wavy blue underline. A grammar error might be a usage error such as "is" versus "are" or a punctuation error such as too many spaces between words, as in Figure 2-22:

- D Click a suggestion to change to it.
- Click Ignore Once to ignore this error but not errors similar to it.
- **F** Click Grammar to open the Grammar task pane, which is explained next.



Figure 2-22: Right-click a wavy blue underline to correct a grammar error.

In a long document, you may find it easier to use the full Spelling and Grammar tool in Word rather than handle each underlined item individually. Here's how to use it:

1 On the Review tab, click Spelling & Grammar. A task pane opens. It is either the Spelling task pane or the Grammar task pane, depending on which type of error it encounters first.

	<u></u>	÷				Documer	t1 - Word				1	1 -	- 6	×
_	File Home In	sert De	esign Layout R	eferences Maili	ngs Review	View	Q Tell me what you want to do				F	aithe We	empen 🖇	2 Share
0	Spelling & Grammar Thesaurus	Smart Lookup	Translate Language	New Delete	Drevious	ents	Track Changes • 💌 Reviewing Pane •	*	Accept	Compare	Protect	Start Inking	Linked Notes	
	Proofing	Insights	Language		Comments		Tracking	5	Changes	Compare		Ink	OneNote	^

Figure 2-23: Choose Spelling & Grammar to start a full check of the document.

In the Spelling task pane, you can do any of the following:

A Click Ignore to ignore this instance only but mark other instances in the same document.

B Click Ignore All to mark this word as correct in the current document only.

Click Add to mark this word correct in this and all other documents.

D Click a suggestion and then click Change to change this one instance to the selected word.

E Click Change All to change all instances in the current document to the selected word.



Figure 2-24: Choose what to do with a spelling error.

In the Grammar pane, you can:

- Click Ignore to mark this instance as correct.
- G Click the desired correction and then click Change.
- **2.** Keep working through the spelling and grammar errors Word finds until you see a message that the check is complete.





ſ	Grammar • × powerful way
	130000
	powerful way
	Change
	Spacing
	Generally, words in a sentence should have
	only one space between them.
	Instead of: The line was extra long.
	Consider: The line was extra long.
	 Instead of: She laughed all the way to the bank.
	• Consider: She laughed all the way to the

Figure 2-25: Choose what to do with a grammar error.



Figure 2-26: Click OK to close the message box.



To customize how the spelling and grammar are checked, choose File \Rightarrow Options and click the Proofing tab. You can add and remove words from custom dictionaries, ignore certain spelling and grammar errors, and set up automatic corrections for words you frequently mistype.

Email a document to others

Email can be an efficient way of delivering a document to other people. You don't have to leave Word in order to send it, provided you have a compatible email application already configured on your computer, such as Microsoft Outlook. (Word doesn't support web-based email applications such as gmail and Yahoo! Mail for sending documents.) To email a document with Word, follow these steps:

- 1 Click File, and click Share.
- 2 Click Email.

3 Click Send as Attachment. A new email opens in your default email application. The file is already attached.



Figure 2-27: Choose to send a file as an attachment.

- Click in the To box and type the email address of the recipient.
- 5 Change the subject if desired. The default is the name of the file being attached.
- 6 Click in the message body and type a message if desired.
- 7 Click Send.



If the file is saved on a sharable drive, such as OneDrive, the Send a Link button is available, and in step 3 you can choose to send a link rather than the attachment. Linking rather than attaching ensures that the recipient sees the latest version.

File	Message	Insert	Options	Form	nat Text	Review	Q	Tell me what	you w	ant to o	do	
Paste	Calibri (Bc	• 11 • 4	A A :	=•}=	• 🍫	Address Ch Book Na	@ neck mes	Attach Fi Attach It Signatur	ile * em * e *	► - ! ↓ Tags Fi		~
F Send	From • To	faithe@w	empen.com Øwempen.co	om 🦰 4								
	Subject Attached	Video sc	ript.docx ┥ /ideo scrip 17 KB	•t.docx		•						
Here is t	that video so	cript that	: we discu	issed in	the me	eeting.						

Figure 2-28: Compose the email message.

Save a document in other formats

When you share a document with other people, you are assuming they have Microsoft Word or another application that opens Word files. These days that's actually a pretty safe bet, with all the options available for opening Word files. WordPad, which comes free with Windows, opens Word documents, and the Word Online program at office.live.com is free to anyone with a Microsoft account.

Nevertheless, you might still want to convert a Word document to some other format in some cases. For example, you could save a document in Word 97-2003 format for backward compatibility with early versions of Word, or you could save in Rich Text Format (.rtf) for compatibility with just about any word processing program in the world.

Here's how to save a document in another format:

- 🚺 Click File➪ Export.
- Click Change File Type.
- Olick the desired file type.
- 4 Click Save As. The Save As dialog box opens.



Figure 2-29: Choose another format in which to save the document.



Instead of steps 1–4, you can choose File ↔ Save, click Browse, and then change the setting in the File type dropdown list.

5 Navigate to the desired save location.

6 If desired, change the file name. The Save as type setting should match what you chose in step 3.



Save As					×
\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \uparrow 🚹 « faith \Rightarrow Documents $>$	νŪ	Sear	ch Docume	ents	Q
Organize 🔻 New folder					•
Desktop Name Downloads Downloads Documents Pictures Pictures OneDrive This PC			Date moo 5/8/2015 4/28/2013	dified 1:46 PM 5 9:23 AM	Type File folder File folder
⊘ Removable Disk (I ∨ <					>
File 6 Video script					~
Save as type: Rich Text Format					~
Authors: Faithe Wempen	Tags: A	dd a ta	g		
Hide Folders	ools		Save	Car	ncel

Figure 2-30: Choose another format in which to save the document.

Create a PDF or XPS version of your document

You can also save your document in PDF or XPS format. These are both page layout formats, and files in this format are designed to show pages exactly as they will print. They are not designed to be easily editable. You might save a contract in this format, for example, or a ready-to-print brochure.

PDF stands for Page Description Format. It is a very popular format by Adobe. Anyone with the free application Adobe Reader can read PDF files. XPS is the Microsoft equivalent; is has similar features and properties, and can be opened using the XPS Reader application that comes with Windows Vista and later.

- Click Create PDF/XPS Document.
- ³ Click Create PDF/XPS. The Publish as PDF or XPS dialog box opens.



Figure 2-31: Save a document as a PDF or XPS file.

4 Change the file name in the File name box, if desired.

Open the Save as Type drop-down list and choose PDF or XPS Document as desired.



6 In the Optimize For section, click Standard or Minimum Size.

In step 5, use Standard in most cases. Minimum Size decreases the resolution of the file as it decreases its size. The smaller size may be useful when sending a document via email, provided the document's quality (resolution) is not important.

After step 6 you can click the Options button for a dialog box containing even more options for the resulting PDF or XPS file.

7 Mark or clear the Open file after publishing check box as desired. If marked, this option opens the PDF or XPS file in an appropriate reader application, outside of Word, after you save.

8 Click Publish.



Figure 2-32: Specify saving options for your PDF or XPS file.

Print your work

To print a hard copy of your work, first make sure you have a printer set up in Windows. Follow the instructions that come with a new printer to set it up, or use the Add Printer wizard



in Windows to install a driver for an existing printer. (See the Devices and Printers section of the Control Panel.)

After the printer is set up and ready, follow these steps.

- **1.** (Optional) If you only want to print a certain part of the document, select the part you want to print.
- 2 Click File, and click Print.
- 3 In the Printer section, make sure the correct printer name appears. If needed, open the drop-down list and choose a different printer.

In the Copies box, type the number of copies you want, or use the up or down increment arrows to change the setting.



Figure 2-33: Check the printer name and other settings.

- 5 In the Settings section, if you don't want to print the entire document, do any of the following:
 - A Open the drop-down list and choose Print Selection. If you didn't select anything in step 1, this option is not available.
 - B Open the drop-down list and choose Print Current Page.
 - Type page numbers in the Pages box. You can specify a contiguous range with a dash like this: 2-15. You can specify individual pages by separating them with

commas like this: 2, 4, 5. Specifying a page range automatically sets the drop-down list setting to Custom Print.



Figure 2-34: Set the print range if you don't want to print the entire document.

6. Set any other printing options as desired. For example:

A Print one-sided or two-sided. When you click this button, you have the option of printing on both sides automatically (if your printer supports that) or manually by flipping the paper over after the first side has been printed.

Print collated or uncollated. This is an issue only when printing multiple copies of a multiple-page document. Collated prints the pages in sets (1, 2, 3, 1, 2, 3); uncollated prints all copies of each page together (1, 1, 2, 2, 3, 3).

Portrait or landscape orientation. Portrait prints along the narrow edge of the paper; landscape prints along the wide edge.

Paper size. Change this setting to correspond to the actual paper size you are using.

Margins. Change to a preset such as Wide or Narrow, or choose Custom Margins to enter your own settings.



Pages per sheet. The default is 1, but you can print multiple pages per sheet, shrinking down each page so that they all fit. You probably won't be able to read each page very well, though.



Figure 2-35: Modify any other print settings as desired.

7 When all the settings are the way you want them, click Print.



Figure 2-36: Click Print to print the document with the settings you have specified.

Word has a Quick Print feature that enables you to print with the default settings with a single click. It's not readily available by default, though. To add it to the Quick Access toolbar:

Click the Customize Quick Access Toolbar arrow.

2 Choose Quick Print.



Figure 2-37: Add Quick Print to the Quick Access toolbar.

www.allitebooks.com

CHAPTERTHREE Paragraph Formatting

Paragraphs are essential building blocks in a Word document. Each time you press Enter, you start a new paragraph. If you've ever seen a document where the author didn't use paragraph breaks, you know how important paragraphs can be. They break up the content into more easily understandable chunks, which helps the reader both visually and logically.

Paragraph formatting is formatting that affects whole paragraphs and cannot be applied to individual characters. For example, line spacing is a type of paragraph formatting, along with indentation and alignment.

If you apply paragraph formatting when no text is selected, the formatting affects the paragraph in which the insertion point is currently located. If you apply paragraph formatting when text is selected, the formatting affects every paragraph included in that selection, even if only one character of the paragraph is included. Being able to format paragraphs this way is useful because you can select multiple paragraphs at once and then format them as a group.

In this chapter, you learn how to apply various types of formatting to paragraphs and how to simplify and automate paragraph formatting by using text formatting presets called styles.

In This Chapter

- Changing a paragraph's horizontal alignment
- Indenting a paragraph
- Adjusting a paragraph's vertical spacing
- Placing a border around a paragraph
- Shading a paragraph's background
- Creating a bulleted or numbered list
- Applying styles
- Creating and modifying styles

Change a paragraph's horizontal alignment

The horizontal alignment choices are Align Text Left, Center, Align Text Right, and Justify. Figure 3-1 shows an example of each of the alignment types. Each of these is pretty self-evident except the last one: *Justify* aligns both the left and right sides of the paragraph with the margins, stretching out or compressing the text in each line as needed to make it fit. The final line in the paragraph is exempt and appears left-aligned.



If you apply Justify alignment to a paragraph that contains only one line, it looks like it is left-aligned. However, if you then type more text into the paragraph so it wraps to additional lines, the Justify alignment becomes apparent.

This paragraph is left-aligned. Each line begins at the left margin. This paragraph is left-aligned. Each line begins at the left margin. This paragraph is left-aligned. Each line begins at the left margin. This paragraph is left-aligned. Each line begins at the left margin.

This paragraph is centered. Each line is centered at the midpoint between the margins. This paragraph is centered. Each line is centered at the midpoint between the margins. This paragraph is centered. Each line is centered at the midpoint between the margins.

This paragraph is right-aligned. Each line ends at the right margin, and begins in whatever position is required for that to happen. This paragraph is right-aligned. Each line ends at the right margin, and begins in whatever position is required for that to happen.

This paragraph is justified. Its lines are stretched so that they align with both the left and right margin. This happens for every line except the final one, which is left-aligned. This paragraph is justified. Its lines are stretched so that they align with both the left and right margin. This happens for every line except the final one, which is left-aligned.



To affect a single paragraph, click anywhere in the paragraph and then set the alignment. To affect multiple paragraphs, select the paragraphs first.

Use the alignment buttons in the Paragraph group on the Ribbon's Home tab to set an alignment for one or more paragraphs. You can also use the keyboard shortcut for a button:

- A Left (Ctrl+L)
- B Center (Ctrl+E)
- **C** Right (Ctrl+R)
- D Justify (Ctrl+J)


Figure 3-2: Use the alignment buttons on the Home tab.

Indent a paragraph

The indentation of a paragraph refers to the way its left and/or right sides are inset. In addition to a left and right indent value, each paragraph can optionally have a special indent for the first line. If the first line is indented more than the rest of the paragraph, it's known as a *first-line indent*. (Clever name.) If the first line is indented less than the rest of the paragraph, it's called a *hanging indent*. Here are some things to remember about indent-ing paragraphs:

- A When a paragraph has no indentation, it's allowed to take up the full range of space between the left and right margins.
- B When you set indentation for a paragraph, its left and/ or right sides are inset by the amount you specify. Many people like to indent quotations to set them apart from the rest of the text for emphasis, for example.
- First-line indents are sometimes used in reports and books to help the reader's eye catch the beginning of a paragraph. In layouts with vertical space between paragraphs, however, first-line indents are less useful because it's easy to see where a new paragraph begins without that help.
- Hanging indents are typically used to create listings. In a bulleted or numbered list, the bullet or number hangs off the left edge of the paragraph, in a hanging indent. However, in Word, when you create bulleted or numbered lists (covered later in this lesson), Word adjusts the paragraph's hanging indent automatically, so you don't have to think about it.



Figure 3-3: Indentation examples.

- To increase or decrease a paragraph's left indent:
 - Click the Decrease Indent button to move the paragraph's left indentation 0.5" to the left.

Click the Increase Indent button to move the paragraph's left indentation 0.5" to the right.



Figure 3-4: Controls for changing indentation on the Ribbon.



You can also change indentation by dragging indent markers on the ruler.

If the ruler doesn't appear, mark the Ruler check box on the View tab.

Select the paragraphs to affect and then drag a marker, as follows:

G The upper triangle on the left is the First Line Indent marker. Drag it to affect only the first line.

H The lower triangle on the left is the Hanging Indent marker. Drag it to affect all except the first line.

The square on the left is the Left Indent marker. Drag it to affect all lines on the left. If you drag it when the First Line Indent and Hanging Indent markers are set to different values, it moves them both, maintaining the relative distance between them.

The triangle on the right is the Right Indent marker. Drag it to affect the right indent (all lines).

K The margins for the entire document are indicated by the spot where gray meets white on the ruler. You can drag that spot to change the margins for the while document (not just the selected paragraphs).

Figure 3-5: Drag markers on the ruler to change indents.



You can also create a first-line indent by positioning the insertion point at the beginning of a paragraph and pressing the Tab key. Normally this would place a 0.5-inch tab at the beginning of the paragraph, but the Word AutoCorrect feature immediately converts it to a real first-line indent for you.

To set left and/or right indents with precise numeric values, use the Left and Right text boxes on the Layout tab, in the Paragraph group. For each of these, enter a number or use the increment buttons:



M Right indent.



Figure 3-6: You can use the Layout tab's Paragraph group to control left and right indentation.

For the ultimate in indent control, follow these steps to use the Paragraph dialog box:

- Select the paragraph(s) to affect.
- **2.** Click the dialog box launcher in the Paragraph group on the Home or Layout tab.



Figure 3-7: Click the dialog box launcher.

- 3 Set left and right indents in the Left and Right text boxes, respectively.
- (Optional) Open the Special drop-down list and choose First Line or Hanging.

5 Enter the amount of first-line or hanging indent in the By box.

Paragraph			?	×						
Indents and Spacing	Line and Page Breaks									
General										
Alignment: Left	~									
Outline level: Body	Text 🗸	Collapsed by default								
Indentation										
<u>L</u> eft: 0" -		<u>S</u> pecial:	В <u>у</u> :	_						
<u>R</u> ight: 0" -		First line 🔫	0.5" 🔫	5						
Mirror indents										
Spacing										
Before: 0 pt	* *	Line spacing:	<u>A</u> t:							
A <u>f</u> ter: 8 pt	* *	Multiple	1.08	-						
Don't add spa <u>c</u> e b	petween paragraphs o	f the same style								
Previous Paragraph Paragra										
<u>T</u> abs	Set As <u>D</u> efault	ОК	Can	icel						

Figure 3-8: Set up indents in the Paragraph dialog box.



Adjust a paragraph's vertical spacing

Vertical spacing refers to the amount of space (also known as the leading) between each line. A paragraph has three values you can set for its spacing:

- Line spacing: The space between the lines within a multi-line paragraph
- **Before:** Extra spacing added above the first line of the paragraph
- After: Extra spacing added below the last line of the paragraph

Adjust line spacing within the paragraph

To change the line spacing, follow these steps:

- 1. Select all the paragraphs to affect.
- ² On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the Line and Paragraph Spacing button to open its menu.
- Click a number that represents the desired line spacing. 1.0 is single-spaced, 2.0 is double-spaced (one blank line between each line), and so on. The exact amount of space in points depends on the font size used.



Figure 3-9: Choose a line spacing amount for the selected paragraphs.

Adjust spacing before or after the paragraph

To change the spacing before or after the paragraph(s), follow these steps:

- 1. Select all the paragraphs to affect.
- 2 On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the Line and Paragraph Spacing button to open its menu.
- Click the Add Space or Remove Space command for before or after the paragraph as needed. The default amount of space before a paragraph is 12 points, and the default amount after a paragraph is 8 points, both regardless of font size.



Figure 3-10: Turn the spacing before and/or after the paragraph on or off.

Use custom spacing values

You can use the Paragraph dialog box to control vertical spacing for much more precise control than is possible with the Ribbon method. For example, you can specify a certain amount of space (in points) before and after the paragraph, and you can use custom values for line spacing.

- 1. Select all the paragraphs to affect.
- 2 Click the dialog box launcher in the Paragraph group on the Home or Layout tab.



Figure 3-11: Click the dialog box launcher.

3 In the Spacing section, change the values in the Before and After boxes as desired.

Open the Line spacing drop-down list and choose a unit of measurement:

- Single: No extra space between lines.
- 1.5 *lines:* One-half a line of extra space between lines. The actual amount of space depends on the largest font size used in the paragraph.
- *Double:* One line of extra space between lines. The actual amount of space depends on the largest font size used in the paragraph.
- *At least:* Sets the minimum line height to a precise amount for each line of the paragraph. Depending on the largest font size used in the paragraph, the actual amount of space each line occupies may be greater than the setting.
- *Exactly:* Sets a precise line height for each line of the paragraph and does not take font size into consideration.



If you aren't sure what font sizes you will be using in the final version of your document, don't use Exactly. If you specify a line height that is smaller than needed for the font size you have chosen, some letters may appear cut off at the top or bottom.

• *Multiple:* Like Double except you specify the multiplier. For example, entering 3 results in triple-spacing (two blank lines between each line). You can use decimal places in the number, such as 3.25.

5 Enter the measurement in the At box if a measurement is required for the setting you chose in step 4.

6 Click OK.

Paragraph			? ×
Indents and Spaci	ing Line and Page Breaks	1	
General			
Alignment:	Left 🗸		
Outline level:	Body Text 🗸	Collapsed by default	
Indentation			
Left:	0"	<u>S</u> pecial:	В <u>у</u> :
Right:	0"	(none) 🗸	•
Mirror inde	ents		
Creating			
Spacing			
<u>B</u> etore:	12 pt	Line spacing:	<u>At:</u>
A <u>f</u> ter:	8 pt 🔶 👻	At least 🍾	12 pt 🔸
Don't add s	spa <u>c</u> e between paragraphs of	Single	
		Double	
Dreview		At least	
Preview		Exactly	
Previous Parag	traph Previous Paragraph Previous Paragraph P	Multiple	us
	nous Palagraphi Pichous congregor con more co	aragraph Previous Paragrapa	
Following Para	aph manh Following Paragraph Following Paragraph		lowin #
Paragraph Folio	owing Paragraph Following Paragraph Following	Paragraph Following Paragraph Following Para Following Paragraph Following Paragraph Following	agraph
Paragraph Follo	owing Paragraph Following Paragraph Following	Paragraph Following Paragraph Following Para	agraph
<u>T</u> abs	Set As <u>D</u> efault	ок 🔶	Cancel

Figure 3-12: Adjust line spacing in the Paragraph dialog box.

Place a border around a paragraph

You can add a border around the outside of a single paragraph to make it stand out from the rest of the document. You can also place a border around multiple paragraphs to visually group those paragraphs together, separate from the rest. Here are some things to remember about placing borders around paragraphs:

A If you place the same border around two or more consecutive paragraphs, the border surrounds them as a group, as in Figure 3-13. That way, you can create groups of paragraphs that appear "boxed" together for special emphasis.

1 + + + + + + + +	Ă٠		1.2		· 1		• •	1	•	• •	2		• •	1	•	•	3		Т	1	•	• 2	ţ.	•	1
																							-		
	Thi	s pa	rag	rap	h h	as	a b	or	der	ar	ou	nd	it.												
	Thi	s on	ie d	oes	s to	o.																			
																							_		



www.allitebooks.com

A border need not be on every side of the paragraph. You can place a border only on the bottom side, for example, to make it look like there is a horizontal line under the paragraph.

• You can also put differently formatted lines on different sides. For example, you could have a thick border on the bottom and right sides and a thinner border on the top and left sides, resulting in a border that looks somewhat 3-D.

Video provides a powerful way to help you prove your point. When you click Online Video, you can paste in the embed code for the video you want to add. You can also type a keyword to search online for the video that best fits your document.

To make your document look professionally produced, Word provides header, footer, cover page, and text box designs that complement each other. For example, you can add a matching cover page, header, and sidebar. Click Insert and then choose the elements you want from the different galleries.

Figure 3-14: Paragraphs with custom borders applied.

- To apply a basic border on one or more sides of a paragraph (or a group of paragraphs), use the Borders button in the Paragraph group of the Home tab.
 - To place a border on just one side of the paragraph, use the Bottom, Top, Left, or Right Border command. Repeat to apply to multiple sides.
 - To remove all borders from the paragraph, choose No Border.
 - To apply borders to all sides, choose All Borders. Note that if multiple paragraphs are selected, borders apply to each side of each paragraph; they don't appear in a single box as in Figure 3-13.
 - G To apply borders to all sides of the selected block of paragraphs, choose Outside Borders. In a multi-paragraph selection, this results in a single border around the contiguous group, as in Figure 3-13. In a single-paragraph selection, it is identical to All Borders.

67

H The Inside border options apply to multi-paragraph selections only, and place borders only between paragraphs, not around the outsides. These same border options are also used for table border formatting, and Inside options are more relevant in tables than for paragraphs.

To create custom borders that include different line thicknesses, patterns (such as dashed or dotted), and colors, use the Borders and Shading dialog box. Follow these steps:

- 1. Select the paragraphs to affect.
- 2 On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the down arrow on the Borders button to open its menu, as in Figure 3-15.
- 3 Click Borders and Shading. The Borders and Shading dialog box opens with the Borders tab displayed.
- In the Style list, select the desired line style. Some of the styles are dashed or dotted; others consist of multiple lines or different line thicknesses.
- Open the Color drop-down list and choose a color for the border.
- ⁶ Open the Width drop-down list and choose a width if you want a different width than the default for the style you chose in step 4.
- Click one of the presets under Setting, such as Box, to apply the border to all sides.

OR

- ^{7B} Click a button in the Preview area for a certain side of the paragraph. Repeat for other sides as needed.
- 8 Click OK.



If you want different border formatting for different sides, perform steps 1–6 and select certain sides in step 7, and then repeat steps 4–6 and select different sides in step 7.



Figure 3-15: Choose borders from the Borders button's menu.

	Borders and Shading		?	×
	Borders Page Bo	rder <u>S</u> hading		
-	Setting:	Style: 4	Preview	- 1
	None		Click on diagram below or use buttons to apply borders	
	Βοχ			
	Sh <u>a</u> dow			
	3- <u>D</u>	Color:		
	Custom	<u>W</u> idth: 3 pt ✔	Apply to:	
		6	Paragraph	~
			Options	
			OK -8 Cancel	

Figure 3-16: Set up custom borders.

Shade a paragraph's background

Shading a paragraph helps it stand out from the rest of the document and adds visual interest to the text. You can use shading with or without a border.



As with a border, shading follows along with any indent settings you may have specified for the paragraph. If the paragraph is indented, the shading is also.

To shade a paragraph's background, follow these steps:

1 On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the down arrow on the Fill button to open its palette.

2 Click the desired color.

You can also click More Colors and then choose from the Colors dialog box. (See (A) in Figure 3-17.)



Figure 3-17: Choose a paragraph fill color.



Word applies only solid-color shading to paragraphs. If you want a gradient shading behind a paragraph or you want some other special shading effect such as a pattern, texture, or graphic, place a text box (choose Insert +> Text Box) and then apply the desired shading to the text box as a Fill, like you would with a graphic.

Create a bulleted or numbered list

Use a bulleted list for lists where the order of items isn't significant, and the same "bullet" character (such as \bullet or r) is used in front of each item. You might use a bulleted list for a packing list for a trip, for example, or a to-do list.

Use a numbered list for lists where the order of items is significant and where a sequential step number is used to indicate order. A numbered list might contain the steps for a recipe or a meeting agenda.

Word makes it easy to create bulleted and numbered lists in your documents. You can create a list from existing paragraphs, or you can turn on the list feature and type the list as you go.

Convert text to a list

To convert existing text to a list, follow these steps:

1 Select the paragraphs to convert to a list.

2 On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the Bullets button or the Numbering button.



Figure 3-18: Apply bullets or numbering to an existing list.

Type a new list

To enter new text into a list format, follow these steps:

- **1.** Position the insertion point at the desired location.
- 2 On the Home tab, in the Paragraph group, click the Bullets button or the Numbering button.
- **3** Type the first list item, and then press Enter.



Figure 3-19: Apply bullets or numbering to an existing list.

4 Repeat step 3 until the list is complete.

5. Press Enter twice in a row, or click the Bullets button or Numbering button again, to turn off the list feature.

Change the bullet character or number type

The default bullet is a black circle, and the default number is an Arabic numeral (1, 2, 3). Word offers a variety of other choices, however.

A When using the Bullets button or the Numbering button, instead of clicking the button face, click the down arrow to open a list of options.

B Then select the desired bullet character or number type.

• For even more choices, click Define New Number Format (or Define New Bullet if using bullets rather than numbering). You can then set up a new format in a dialog box.

Recently User	d Number Forn	AaBbCcDd	AaBbCo
3. — Numbering L	ibrary		
None	1 2 3	1) 2) 3)	
I II III	A B C	a) b) c)	
a b c	i ii iii		
	st Level w Number Form ering <u>V</u> alue	nat	•

Figure 3-20: Choose a different numbering type.

Apply styles

A style is a named set of formatting specifications. Using a style makes it easy to apply consistent formatting throughout a document. For example, you might apply the Heading 1 style to all headings in the document and the Normal style to all the regular body text. Here are the advantages of this approach:

- Ease: Applying a style is easier than manually applying formatting. And changing a style's formatting is a snap. If you want the headings to look different, for example, you can modify the Heading 1 style to change them all at once.
- **Consistency:** You don't have to worry about all the headings being formatted consistently; because they're all using the same style, they're automatically all the same.

By default, each paragraph is assigned a Normal style. The template in use determines the styles available and how they're defined.



In Word 2016, in documents that use the default blank (Normal) template, the Normal style uses Calibri 11-point font and left-aligns the text, with no indentation.

- A The Styles gallery on the Home tab contains shortcuts for commonly used styles. The first row appears on the Ribbon itself.
- B You can see the rest of it by clicking the More button to open the full gallery.
- To open the Styles pane, click the dialog box launcher on the Styles group.
- Not all styles appear in the Styles gallery only the ones that are designated to appear there in their definition. The rest of them appear only in the Styles pane.
- To apply a style, select the paragraph(s) that you want to affect or move the insertion point into the paragraph. Then click the style you want to apply, either in the Styles gallery or in the Styles pane.
- F If the Show Preview check box is marked, the Styles pane shows each style name using the formatting that style applies.

73



Figure 3-21: Choose a style from the Styles gallery or from the Styles pane.

Modify styles

You can modify a style in two ways: by example or by manually changing the style's definition. The by-example method is much easier, but somewhat less flexible.

Modify a style by example

To modify a style by example, follow these steps.

- **1** Apply the style to a paragraph.
- 2 Manually change the paragraph's formatting. For example, you might change the font, font size, color, indentation, and/or line spacing.
- 3 In the Style gallery or in the Styles pane, right-click the style. A menu appears.
- 4 Click Update stylename to Match Selection, where stylename is the style's name.



Figure 3-22: Modify a style by updating it to match a paragraph's current formatting.

Modify a style by definition

To modify the definition of a style, follow these steps:

 In the Style gallery or in the Styles pane, right-click the style. A menu appears.

2 Click Modify.



Figure 3-23: Right-click a style and choose Modify.

3 If desired, type a different name in the Name box.

4 Use the controls under Formatting to redefine the style's character and paragraph formatting.

5 Click the Format button. A menu opens.





Figure 3-24: Redefine the style.

6 Click the type of formatting you would like to finetune. A dialog box appears for that formatting type. For example, Figure 3-25 shows the dialog box you see if you choose Numbering.

7 Select formatting options and then click OK to return to the Modify Style dialog box.

- 8. Repeat steps 5–7 to further define the style as desired.
- Optional) Mark or clear the Add to the Styles gallery check box to determine whether or not this style appears in the Styles gallery on the Ribbon.
- (Optional) If you want these changes to be reflected in all new documents based on the current template, click New documents based on this template.

1 Click OK.



Figure 3-25: Define style settings in one or more of the dialog boxes for individual formatting types.

Create new styles

You can also create your own styles. This is especially useful if you want to build a template that you can give to other people to make sure that everyone formats documents the same way, such as in a group where each person assembles a different section of a report.

When you create your own styles, you can name them anything you like. Most people like to name styles based on their purposes, to make it easier to choose which style to apply. For example, *Figure Caption* would be a good name; *Style13* would not.

Just like when modifying a style, you can create a new style either by example or by manually specifying a style definition.



Each new style is based on an existing style (usually the Normal style) so that if there's a particular formatting aspect you don't specify, it trickles down from the parent style. For example, suppose you create a new style named Important, and you base it on the Normal style. The Important style starts out with identical formatting to the Normal style, which is Calibri 11-point font. You might then modify it to have bold, red text. The definition of Important is Normal+bold+red. That's significant if you later

77

change the definition of Normal to 12-point font. That font size change trickles down to Important automatically, and all text formatted with the Important style becomes 12 points in size.

Create a new style by example

To create a new style by example, follow these steps.

- 1 Apply a style to some text that is similar to the style you want to create.
- 2 Change the text's formatting as needed to make it an example of the style you want to create.
- 3. Select the text.
- 4 Click the More button on the Styles gallery on the Ribbon to open the Styles gallery and its menu.



Figure 3-26: Set up some text for the new style's formatting and then open the Styles gallery.





Figure 3-27: Click Create a Style.



Figure 3-28: Assign a name to the new style and click OK.

6 In the Name box, type a name for the new style.

7 Click OK.

Create a new style by definition

To create a new style by defining its formatting, follow these steps.

- **1.** Apply a style to some text that is similar to the style you want to create.
- 2 If the Styles pane does not appear, click the dialog box launcher for the Styles group on the Home tab to make it appear.
- 3 Click the New Style button.

In the Name box, type a name for the new style.

By default the Style for following paragraph setting is set to the new style itself. This is appropriate if the new style is for body paragraphs. If the new style will be used for headings, and you will usually want the paragraph that follows the heading to be some other style, such as Normal, open the Style for following paragraph drop-down list and choose the desired style. (See A in Figure 3-29.)

5. Go to step 4 in the section "Modify a style by definition" earlier in this chapter and complete that procedure to finish defining the style.

79



Figure 3-29: Create a new style by definition.

CHAPTERFOUR Formatting Sections, Pages, and Documents

Some types of formatting cannot be applied to individual words or paragraphs, but only to entire pages and sections at once. For example, you can't set the paper size or orientation for individual paragraphs. This chapter looks at a variety of these document-wide settings.

The term "document-wide" is not entirely accurate to describe these types of formatting, however. It's true that normally a document would have only one paper size, for example, or only one number-of-columns setting. However, Word enables you to create section breaks in documents, and have different document-wide settings on either side of the break. A section break enables you to, for example, store an envelope in the same document file as a business letter. This chapter explains how to create and use section breaks to allow for flexibility in your document layouts.

Set margins

Margins are the empty spaces on each side of the page. A normal amount of margin (or at least what Word calls "Normal") is 1" on all sides. You might want to change the margins to accommodate special situations, though. (Helpful hint: if you're a student, don't try to make your research paper seem longer by increasing the margins. Teachers are wise to that trick.)

In This Chapter

- Setting the margins
- Setting page size and orientation
- Creating page headers and footers
- Creating page and section breaks
- Setting up multicolumn documents
- Applying a page border
- Applying page background shading
- Adding line numbers

Word comes with several margin presets, such as Narrow (0.5" all around) and Wide (1" at top and bottom, 2" on left and right). You can also set custom margins, where you get to specify an exact number for each side of the page individually.



Margins apply to the entire document. If you need part of the document to have different margins from the rest, create a section break, as explained in "Create section breaks" later in this chapter.

- 1 On the Layout tab, click the Margins button.
- A Click one of the presets. You're done.

OR

2 Click Custom Margins to open the Page Setup dialog box to the Margins tab.





3 Enter the desired value in the Top, Bottom, left, and Right boxes.



The Gutter and Gutter Position settings are for situations where you are printing a double-sided publication that will be bound like a book. The margin closest to the binding should be somewhat larger than the rest to accommodate the binding; depending on whether it's an odd- or even-numbered page, that extra gutter amount should be either on the left or right side of the page. Using the Gutter setting ensures that each page has the gutter on the correct side.



Page Setup					? ×	
Margins P	aper	Layout				
Margins						1
Top:	11	-	Bottom:	1"	-	-3
Left:	1"	-	Right:	1"	-	
<u>G</u> utter:	0"	-	Gutter position:	Left	~	
Orientation						
A	A					
Portrait	Land <u>s</u> cap	e				
Pages	_					
Multiple page	s: N	ormal	~			
Preview						
		=				
		=				
	_					
	_					
Apply to: Who	ole docume	ent 🗸				
Set As <u>D</u> efault			ОК	-4	Cancel	

Figure 4-2: Set custom margins in the Page Setup dialog box, on the Margins tab.

Set page size and orientation

Page size is the paper size on which you'll be printing your work. You have a page size even if you aren't printing, though; documents that appear onscreen have a page size too, of course. The default page size in Word is Letter, which is 8.5″ x 11″.

Page orientation is the direction that the text runs on the page. The default is *portrait*, in which the lines of text are parallel to the narrower edge of the paper. The alternative is *landscape*, in which the lines are parallel to the wider edge.

Set page size

You can choose a page size preset from the Size drop-down list on the Layout tab, or you can set a custom page size if none of the ones on the list match the page size you want.

1 On the Layout tab, click the Size button.

2 Click one of the presets. You're done.

OR

Click More Paper Sizes to open the Page Setup dialog box to the Paper tab.



Figure 4-3: Choose a paper size preset from the Size button's drop-down list.

Open the Paper size drop-down list and choose a preset. This list of presets is more extensive than the list on the Size button.

OR

Enter the paper's measurements in the Width and Height text boxes.



If you don't know what the paper size is called, it may be difficult locating it by name on the list in step 3A. You may find it quicker to enter its measurements in step 3B.

4 Click OK.

Page Setup	?	×
Margins Paper Layout		
Pape <u>r</u> size:		
Letter 3A 🗸		
Width: 8.5"		
Hgight: 11"		
Paper source		
Eirst page: Other pages:		_
Default tray (Automatically Select) Automatically Select Automatically Select	utomatically Select) Select	^
Auto Select By Printer Auto Select By	Printer	
Tray1 Tray1 Manual Manual		
×		\sim
Preview		
Apply to: Whole document	Print Optio	ns
Set As Default OK	4 Cano	el

Figure 4-4: Choose a custom paper size in the Page Setup dialog box, on the Paper tab.



When printing a multipage document, you might want the first page to pull paper from a different paper tray in your printer. For example, it is common in multipage business letters for the first page to be on letterhead and subsequent pages to be on plain paper. In the Paper source area of the dialog box (refer to Figure 4-4) you can choose a different paper source for the first page and for other pages.

Set page orientation

Page orientation is pretty simple; there aren't any options for it. Here's how you do it:

1 On the Layout tab, click Orientation.

2 Click Portrait or Landscape.



Figure 4-5: Switch between portrait and landscape orientations.

Use page headers and footers

Headers and footers contain content that repeats at the top and bottom of each page, respectively, outside of the top and bottom margins. Every document has a header and footer area, which are both empty by default. The header and footer appear in Print Layout view, Read Mode, and Web Layout view, and also on the printed page. (If you're in Draft view, you might want to switch to Print Layout view to follow along in this section more easily.)

You can place text in the header and footer that repeats on every page, and you can insert a variety of codes in them that display information such as page numbers, dates, and times.

Number the pages

Have you ever dropped a stack of papers that needed to stay in a certain order? If the pages were numbered, putting them back together was fairly simple. If not, what a frustrating, timeconsuming task.

Fortunately, Word makes it very easy to number your document pages. And you can choose from a variety of numbering styles and formats. When you number pages in Word, you don't have to manually type the numbers onto each page. Instead, you place a code in the document that numbers the pages automatically. Sweet!

When you use the Page Number feature in Word, it automatically inserts the proper code in either the header or the footer so that each page is numbered consecutively.



Page numbers are visible only in Print Layout view, Read Mode, Print Preview, and on the printouts themselves. You don't see the page numbers if you're working in Draft view or Web Layout view, even though they're there.

To number pages, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Insert tab, click Page Number. A menu appears.
- Point to Top of Page or Bottom of Page, depending on where you want the page numbers. A submenu appears.
- 3 Click one of the presets. The document enters header/ footer mode, and the new page number appears in either the header or footer.



The Plain Number 1, 2, and 3 presets are identical except for the placement of the page number, on the left, center, or right, respectively.



Figure 4-6: Choose a page number position.

4. If you want to further edit the header or footer, do so. Otherwise, double-click in the main part of the document to exit from header/footer mode.



In step 4 you can also click Close Header and Footer on the Header & Footer Tools Design tab to return to normal editing.

Here are some additional things you can do with page numbers in Word from the Page Number button's list (Figure 4-6):

• Point to Page Margins for a selection of presets in which the page numbers appear in the right or left margin area.

- Point to Current Position for a selection of presets that enable you to place the page number code in the body of the document rather than in the header or footer.
- Click Format Page Numbers to open a dialog box in which you can select a page number format. *Format* in this context does not mean font, size, or color; instead it means the numbering format, like Arabic numerals (1, 2, 3) versus Roman numerals (I, II, III).
- Click Remove Page Numbers to remove all page numbering codes.

Type text in the header or footer area

In addition to a page number, you can put other content in the header and footer areas of your document. For example, if you're typing the minutes of a club meeting, you might want to put the club's name in the header so that it appears across the top of each page.

Here are two ways of putting content into them: You can use presets to insert codes and formatting, or you can type text and insert codes manually into the headers and footers.

To use a preset, do the following:

- 1 On the Insert tab, click the Header button, or click the Footer button.
- 2 Click one of the presets that appears on the list.

ا ک	U	÷		Document	2 - Word			Header	& Foote	Tools		T –	
File Hom	e Ins	ert Design	Layout	References	Mailings	Review	View		Design	5	Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen	A Share
Cover Page *	Table	Pictures Onlin	e Shapes	SmartArt	Store	ld-ins - ¹	W Wikipedia	Online	Links	Commen	Header • A • B	π Equation * Ω Symbol *	
Pages	Tables	Pictur	es * Illustratio	a+screenshor.		Add-ins		Video	÷	Comment	Blank		-
10903	100105		11000 0000			100 115		The old		connen	[hypebecc]	-2	
											Blank (Three Columns)		
											[type here] [type how]	[Type her	~
											Austin		
											16 J		
											More Footers from Office.com		•
		Footer									Edit Footer		
											Remove Footer		
		I									Save Selection to Footer Gallery		
Page 1 of 1 0 wor	ds 🛱	English (United	States)								0 E 5		

Figure 4-7: Choose a header or footer preset.

- To create your own header or footer, follow these steps:
 - **1A.** In Page Layout view, double-click the top or bottom margin area of the page.

OR

1B. On the Insert tab, click the Header button or the Footer button and then choose Edit Header or Edit Footer from the menu that appears.

The Header & Footer Tools Design tab appears on the Ribbon.

2. Position the insertion point where you want the header or footer text to appear.

The header and footer have preset tab stops: a center tab stop in the center, and a right-aligned tab stop at the right. So, in step 2, if you want to place something in the center, press Tab once; if you want to place something on the right, press Tab twice.

- 3. Type the text that you want to appear.
- (4) (Optional) If you want to switch between the header and footer, click Go to Header or Go to Footer.

5 Click Close Header and Footer.

	5 - 0	÷	Document2	- Word	Header 8	& Footer Tools			T	- 0	×
File	Home Ins	ert Design Li	ayout References	Mailings Review View	D	Design	Q Tell me what	you want to do	Faithe W	empen 🔉	Share
Header Fr	ooter Page * Number*	Date & Document Time Info *	Quick Pictures Online Parts * Pictures	Go to Go to Header Footer W Link to Pr	evious	Different Fi Different O Show Docu	rst Page dd & Even Pages ment Text	Header from Top: Footer from Bottom:	0.5" ⁽⁾ 0.5" ⁽⁾	Close Heade and Footer	5 er
Head	ier & Footer		Insert	Navigation		Op	otions	Position		Close	~

Figure 4-8: Type text into the header or footer area.

In a complex document, you can get very fancy with headers and footers using some of the advanced options on the Header & Footer Tools Design tab, as shown in Figure 4-9. For example:

- A You can choose to have a different header and footer on the first page. That might be useful if the first page is a cover sheet or title page.
- You can also have different headers and footers on odd and even pages. That's handy when you're printing a double-sided booklet, for example, so the page numbers can always be on the outside edges.
- You can also create section breaks (covered later in this chapter) and have a different header and footer in each section. When you use multiple headers and footers in a document, you can move between them by clicking the Previous and Next buttons.



D To adjust the header and footer size and positioning, use the settings in the Position group. You can specify a Header from Top and Footer from Bottom position there. For example, if you want a taller header section, increase the Header from Top setting.



Figure 4-9: Use the Header & Footer Tools Design tab to set options for your headers and footers.

Insert a page number code in a header or footer

If you already have the header or footer open for editing (steps 1 and 2 of the previous procedure), you can easily insert a page number code at the insertion point's current position by doing the following:

- 1 On the Header & Footer Tools Design tab, click Page Number.
- 2 Click Current Position.
- 3 Click Plain Number.

🗐 😙 - (5 🕫	Document2 - Word	Header & Footer Tools	T	– 🛛 🛛
File Home Insert Design La	yout References Mailings Review View	Design Q Tell me what	at you want to do Faith	e Wempen 🔑 Share
File Home Inset Design La Header 8.4 Header 8.4 Header 8.4 Dog of Page Dage Margins Current Position Page Numbers. Remove Page Numbers.	vout References Mailings Review View Review View Control Produces Control Produce	Design Q Tell me what Different First Page Different Odd & Even Pages Show Document Text Options	t you want to do Faith	e Wempen 🗭 Share
Toster	More Page Numbers from Office.com Save Selection to Page Number Gallery	¥ >		
Page 1 of 1 0 words D English (United State:	s) 💼		Ø 8	+ 100%

Figure 4-10: You can insert a page numbering code at the insertion point.

Insert a date or time code in a header or footer

If you want to insert a date or time code that automatically updates, do the following:

1 On the Header & Footer Tools Design tab, click Date & Time.

- 2 Click the desired format.
- 3 Mark the Update automatically check box.

4 Click OK.



Figure 4-11: Insert an automatically updating date and time code in the header or footer.

Create page breaks

Word automatically creates a page break when you reach the bottom of a page. That's called a *soft page break* because it is variable. If you delete some content on the previous page, the page break point changes. You can also create *hard page breaks*, which are manually created breaks that don't change when the document content changes. For example, you might insert a hard page break to start a new chapter of a story on a new page.

The easiest way to create a hard page break is to press Ctrl+Enter. That way you don't even have to take your hands off the keyboard. You can also choose Layout, Breaks, Page.



To delete a hard page break, move the insertion point to the top of the page that follows the break, and then press Backspace.



If you have a hard time finding the page break to delete it, switch to Draft view.

Create section breaks

Word has a lot of settings that are considered document-wide in other words, they affect every page of the document. These include vertical page alignment, page size and orientation, line numbering, newspaper-style columns, page watermarks, and headers and footers. These settings are stored in the document's end-of-file marker.

However, there are plenty of times when you might want different document-wide settings in a certain portion of a document, like a different number of columns or a different chapter title in the footer. For those situations, you can create section breaks. A *section break* is a divider that separates one section of a document from another. A section break can store all the same settings as an end-of-file marker, so you can have different document-wide settings on each side of the section break.

It's important to understand that a section break is not the same thing as a page break, although some types of section break also serve as page breaks. There are five types of section breaks:

- New page: Starts a new section on a new page.
- Continuous: Starts a new section on the same page.
- Even page: Starts a new section on a new page, and that page must be even-numbered.
- Odd page: Starts a new section on a new page, and that page must be odd-numbered.
- New column: Starts the new section in a new column. This is relevant only in a multicolumn layout. (See "Set up a multicolumn document" later in this chapter.)

If you select text before you insert a section break, you actually get two section breaks, one on each side of the selection. This places the selection in its own separate section from the rest of the document. If you do not select text before inserting a section break, you get a single break at the insertion point. To create a section break, follow these steps:

1A. Select the content that you want to be in its own section.

OR

- **1B.** Position the insertion point where you want the section break to occur.
- 2 On the Layout tab, click Breaks. A menu opens.
- 3 Click the desired section break type from the Section Breaks area of the menu.



Figure 4-12: Choose a section break type from the Breaks button's menu.

To delete a section break, position the insertion point just below the section break and then press Backspace. If you have trouble locating the section break, switch to Draft view. Both page and section breaks appear as horizontal lines in Draft view, as shown in Figure 4-13.



Figure 4-13: Section breaks are easily visible in Draft view.

Set up a multicolumn document

There are two kinds of multicolumn layouts you can create in Word: tabular and newspaper-style.

A tabular layout is a table that's used for text positioning. Create a table, as you will learn in Chapter 5, and remove the borders from all cells. The text lines up neatly in the table columns, and your audience is none the wiser that you used a table to make the layout. A tabular layout can coexist in a document with normal text without using section breaks. Tabular layouts are good for aligning the entries in multiple columns with one another, such as a grid of names and addresses.

Newspaper columns, which I cover here, are entirely different. Text snakes down a narrow column from top to bottom, and then starts up again at the top of the next column. In order to use varying numbers of newspaper-style columns in different parts of a document, you have to employ section breaks. Newspaper columns are good for creating newsletters, brochures, and other graphical publications.

Follow these steps to use multiple newspaper-style columns:

1A. To affect only certain paragraphs, select them.

OR

- **1B.** Position the insertion point within the section that you want to affect. If the document has no section breaks, the setting will apply to the entire document.
- 2 On the Layout tab, click Columns.
- 3 Click the desired number of columns.
 - A The Left and Right settings in Figure 4-14 represent two-column layouts where one column is wider than the other.
 - If you want more control over the column widths, choose More Columns from the menu, and then specify exact column widths in the Columns dialog box.


Figure 4-14: Select a number of columns.

If you selected certain paragraphs in step 1A, Word creates two new section breaks in step 3: one at the beginning of the selected text and one at the end of it. The setting you choose in step 3 applies only to the section between those two breaks.

To return a section to using only one column, repeat the steps, selecting One as the number of columns.

Create a page border

A *page border* is a decorative border around the entire page. It is positioned according to the margin settings for that page. So, for example, if you have 1" margins set up for all sides of the document, the border will appear 1" from the edge on all sides.

Create a simple page border

You can apply a border to an entire page in much the same way you did with a paragraph in Chapter 3. You can use any combination of line style, weight, and color you like.

To create a page border, follow these steps:

 On the Design tab, click Page Borders. The Borders and Shading dialog box opens with the Page Border tab displayed.



2 Choose a line style from the Style list.

- 3 Choose a color from the Color list.
- 4 Choose a line thickness from the Width list.
- 5 Click OK.

🖬 🕤 - Ű =	Document2 - Word	e – o ×
File Home Insert Design	Layout References Mailings Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 🙎 Share
The Sector Secto	Title	Watermark Page Page Color Borders Race Background
	Borders and Shading ? ×	Page background
	Borders Bage Border Shading Setting: Syle: Citic on diagram below or use buttons to apply borders Shadow Color: Color: Shadow Color: Sile: Shadow Color: Sile: Sile: Sile: Sile: Shadow Color: Sile: Sile: Sile: Sile: <	
Page 1 of 1 0 words 📴 English (Unite	d States) 🛅 👘	目 56+ 100%

Figure 4-15: Set the options for a page border.

Apply BorderArt

BorderArt uses a repeated graphic image to create a page border. You can select an image and then select a size at which the image should appear. That size determines the border thickness.

To apply BorderArt, follow these steps:

- **1.** On the Design tab, click Page Borders. The Borders and Shading dialog box opens with the Page Border tab displayed.
- **2** Open the BorderArt list and click the desired image.
- 3 In the Width box, use the arrow buttons to increase or decrease the size.

4 Check the border in the Preview area to see how it will appear.

5 Click OK.



Figure 4-16: Create a graphical border with BorderArt.



To turn off BorderArt, repeat the steps but choose (none) in step 2.

Apply a page background color

Pages have no background by default. That's usually a good thing, because printer ink is expensive, and you'd go broke printing a colored background on every page. Sometimes, though, you might want a background, such as in a document that you plan to distribute online rather than in print.

To color the background, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Design tab, click Page Color.
- Click the desired color from the Theme Colors or Standard Colors section.

OR

Click More Colors, and then select a color from the Colors dialog box and click OK.



Figure 4-17: Choose a page background color.

Add line numbers

Line numbering can help people refer to specific locations in the document more easily when they are collaborating on drafts. Some legal documents also make use of line numbers.

Line numbering is a document-wide setting (although you can apply it on a section-by-section basis, as with most other document formatting).

You can enable line numbering at a basic level by choosing a setting from the Line Numbers button's drop-down list on the Layout tab, as shown in Figure 4-18. Turn line numbering off by choosing None from this list. (See A in Figure 4-18.)

For additional numbering options, do the following:

On the Layout tab, click Line Numbers, and then click Line Numbering Options. The Page Setup dialog box opens to the Layout tab.



Figure 4-18: Choose a line numbering setting.

- **2** Click the Line Numbers button.
- 3 Mark the Add line numbering check box.
- 4 Set any line numbering options as desired.

5 Click OK.



Figure 4-19: Access the Line Numbers button from the Layout tab.

CHAPTERFIVE Working with Tables and Graphics in Word

Tables help you present rows and columns of data in an orderly way. You can draw tables or create them by using a preset grid.

You can dress up Word documents with a variety of graphics. Graphics can make a document more interesting and can explain visual concepts more easily than text alone. You know the old saying . . . a picture is worth a thousand words. You can import pictures from online sources, use pictures from your collection, or create artwork inside of Word with drawing tools (which is beyond the scope of this chapter).

In this chapter, you learn how to insert and format tables and images and how to position and format pictures in a document. You also learn about the Caption feature in Word, which can caption and number images automatically.

Create tables

A *table* is a grid of rows and columns, somewhat like a spreadsheet. Each of the rowand-column intersections is a *cell*. You can type text into a cell as if it were a text box. Tables are useful for displaying information in multicolumn layouts, such as address lists and schedules. You may be surprised at all the uses you can find for tables in your documents!

In This Chapter

- Creating tables
- Selecting and resizing rows and columns
- Adding and removing rows and columns
- Applying borders and shading to table cells
- Inserting a picture from a file
- Changing a picture's wrap setting
- Moving and resizing a picture
- Captioning and auto-numbering pictures

To create a table in Word, you can either insert a table as a whole or draw one line by line. In most cases, if you want a standard-looking table (that is, one with equally sized rows and columns), your best bet is to insert it. If you want an unusual-looking table, such as with different numbers of columns in some rows, you may be better off drawing the table. You can also convert existing text to a table.

Insert a table

When you insert a table, you have to tell Word to start with a specific number of rows and columns. You can modify the table later to add or remove rows and columns as needed. Creating a table by specifying rows and columns works well when you want a table in which all of the rows and columns are the same width and height (or at least starting out that way).

There are two ways to create a table by specifying the rows and columns you want. Here's the first way, which is quick and simple:

- 1 On the Insert tab, click the Table button. A menu appears that contains a grid of squares.
- 2 Drag the mouse across the grid to select the number of cells you want. For example, to create a table with three rows and three columns, drag across three squares across and three squares down, as in Figure 5-1.
- 3. Release the mouse button. The table is created.



Figure 5-1: Drag across the grid to select the size of the table to create.

And here's the second way, which is a little more work but also enables you to specify some options:

1 On the Insert tab, click the Table button. A menu appears.

2 Click Insert Table. The Insert Table dialog box opens.

- ر- 🖬	び ∓
File Home	e Insert Design Layout References
Cover Page - Blank Page - Page Break Pages	Table Pictures Online Shapes Screenshot -
	 Insert Table Draw Table Conyert Text to Table Excel Spreadsheet Quick Tables

Figure 5-2: Select the Insert Table command from the menu.

- 3 Enter a number of columns.
- 4 Enter a number of rows.
- 6 Choose how you want the table's column width to be determined:
 - Fixed column width makes the table as wide as possible given the document's margin settings, and evenly distributes the available space among the columns.
 - AutoFit to contents allows each table cell to expand as needed as you type text in it.
 - AutoFit to window changes the size of the table as needed so the table is fully visible onscreen. This option is used when creating web pages and is not common in regular documents.

6 Click OK.

Insert Table	?	×	
Table size			
Number of <u>c</u> olumns:	5 -3	▲ ▼	
Number of <u>r</u> ows:	2 -4	▲ ▼	
AutoFit behavior			_
• Fixed column <u>w</u> idth:	Auto	•	
O Auto <u>Fit</u> to contents			-5
O AutoFit to win <u>d</u> ow			
Remember dimen <u>s</u> ions	for new tables		-
ок	6 Cancel		



Draw a table

Drawing a table is the best method when you need a table that has unusual row and column arrangement, such as a row that is broken into a different number of columns than other rows or a column that is much wider than the others. When you draw a table, you create each divider individually, so you have ultimate control.

To draw a table, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Insert tab, click the Table button. A menu appears.
- **2** Click Draw Table. The mouse pointer changes to a pencil.
- 3 Drag to draw a box that represents the outside of the table.
- Orag to draw vertical and horizontal lines inside the box to create the rows and columns.



- If you make a mistake in drawing a line, click Eraser and then click the line to erase. You can then click Draw Table to return to drawing mode. (See A in Figure 5-7.)
- ⁶ On the Table Tools Layout tab, click Draw Table to turn off the feature, or press the Esc key.

- ر- 🖫	び =
File Home	e Insert Design Layout References
Cover Page - Blank Page - Page Break Pages	Table Pictures Online Shapes Shapes Screenshot ~
	Insert Table
	Draw Table
	Convert Text to Table
	Excel Spreadsheet
	Uuick Iables

Figure 5-4: Choose the Draw Table command.



Figure 5-5: Draw the outside of the table.



Figure 5-6: Draw the inner lines of the table.





Convert existing text to a table

If you already have some text, you can convert it to a table without having to retype it. The catch, though, is that the text must be *delimited* somehow. In other words, there must be some consistent way that one column is to be distinguished from another. For example, you might have some text in multiple tabbed columns, with a paragraph break indicating the end of each row, as in Figure 5-8. (I've turned on the display of hidden characters in Figure 5-8 so you can see where the tab stops and paragraph breaks are.) For best results, there should be the same number of potential columns in each row. The data in Figure 5-8 works because each line contains the same number of delimiter characters (tabs).



Figure 5-8: These paragraphs are delimited with tab stops, ready to be converted to a table.

To convert text to a table, follow these steps:

- **1** Select the text to be converted.
- 2 On the Insert tab, click Table.

3 Click Convert Text to Table.

- د	Q	÷						
File Hom	e Ins	ert Des	sign La	ayout	Refere	nces	Mailings	Rev
Cover Page - Blank Page H Page Break Pages	Table	2 Pictures	Online S Pictures	hapes	Te Smart	Art nshot •	🚆 Store 🎝 My Ad	d-ins Add-i
		sert Table. raw Table convert Text ccel Spread	t to Table			sition tcher¶ → F	i 1 Pitcher¶ First-base¶	

Figure 5-9: Choose Convert Text to Table.

4 Confirm the number of columns. Change the number if needed.



If the wrong number of columns is reported, you probably have an inconsistent number of delimiters in one or more of the rows. The best thing to do is click Cancel, check your delimiters, and then start over.

- 6 Change the AutoFit setting if desired. See "Insert a table" earlier in this chapter for an explanation of the options.
- 6 Choose the delimiter character if it is not already correctly selected.
- **7** Click OK. The text is converted to a table.



Figure 5-10: Specify the options for the conversion.

Select cells, rows, and columns

Working with a table often involves selecting one or more cells, rows, or columns. Here are some of the many ways to do this:

- To select a single cell, do any of the following:
 - A Triple-click the cell.
 - B Click in the lower left corner of the cell.
 - Choose Layout, Select, Select Cell.
 - D Click in the cell and then press Ctrl+Shift+Right arrow.

		י ל	Q	÷				Docu	ment2	- Word			Table	e Tools					Ť]		٥	\times
Fi	e	Home	In	sert	Desig	n Li	ayout	Referen	ces	Mailings	Review	w View	Design	Layout	Q Tell r	ne what yo	ou want	t to do	Fi	aithe	Wempen	₽,s	hare
l≥ s	elect • Select Select	: Cell ┥ : Colum		Draw Ta aser	able	Delete	Insert Above	Insert	Below Left Right	r 🔛 Mer E Spli E Spli	ge Cells t Cells t Table	 0.18" 2.16" ▲ AutoFit 	: ==		Text	Cell Margins	A Z↓ Sort	Convert to	ader Ron Text	ws			
	Selec	Table		Dide			A								Parghiment								
					В	Fir	st		U		Last			Po	sition								
					_	Sh	elby is				Roth	lez		Ca	tcher								
						Ni	k				Rhoad	es		Fir	st base								

Figure 5-11: Select a single cell.

- To select a rectangular block of cells, do either of the following:
 - Drag across the cells with the mouse.
 - Click in the first cell, and then hold Shift and press arrow keys to extend the selection.

Ŧ			
	First 🔫 🔁	Last	Position
[Shelby	Roth	Catcher
	Luis	Gonzalez	Pitcher
	Nik	Rhoades	First base

Figure 5-12: Select a rectangular block of cells

• To select a single row, do either of the following:



G Click to the left of the row to be selected (outside the table). You'll know you are in the right spot when the mouse pointer becomes a white arrow that points diagonally up and to the right. (This is different from the regular mouse pointer arrow, which points diagonally up and to the left.)

(H) On the Layout tab, click Select, and then click Select Row.

	ن ک	Q	÷				Docume	nt2 - We	ord			Table	Tools					Ť.	-	٥	\times
File	Hon	1e	Insert	Des	ign L	ayout	References	Mai	lings	Review	v View	Design	Layout	Q Tell	me what yo	ou want	to do	Fait	he Wempen	R₄ s	hare
Sele	ect • elect Cell ele <u>c</u> t Colu	mn	Draw T Eraser	able (Delete	Insert Above	Insert Be Insert Let	ft E ght 5	Merg Split Split	e Cells Cells Table	0.18" 0.18" 2.17" AutoFit Cell Size			A Text Direction	Cell Margins	A Z↓ Sort	The Repeat Header Convert to Test fx Formula Data	er Rows ct			~
Se Se	elec <u>t</u> Table	2			.t.																
					Fir	st				Last			Po	sition							
					Sh	elby				Roth			Ca	tcher							
					Lu	is				Gonzal	ez		Pi	cher							
					Ni	k				Rhoad	es		Fi	st base							
																	LI				

Figure 5-13: Select a single row.

• To select a single column, do either of the following:

Click above the column to be selected (outside the table).
 You'll know you are in the right spot when the mouse pointer becomes a black down-pointing arrow.

J On the Layout tab, click Select, and then click Select Column.

6	÷) -	U	÷			Document	2 - Word			Table	e Tools					Ť	_	٥	×
Fil	e	Home	Inser	t De	sign L	ayout	References	Mailings	Review	v View	Design	Layout	Q Tell m	e what yo	u want	to do	Faith	ne Wempen	A Shi	are
l≳ s	elect • Select Sele <u>c</u> t	Cell Column	Eras	v Table er	Delete	Insert Above	Insert Belo	w Mer Spli t Spli	ge Cells t Cells t Table	 € 0.18" € 2.17" ₩ AutoFit 	: Ⅲ : Ⅲ		Text	Cell Margins	A Z↓ Sort	B Repeat Head Convert to Te f_x Formula	er Rows «t			
	Select	Row	Di	อาง		Rows & (Columns	G Me	erge	Cell Siz	e G		Alignment			Data				^
	Selecţ	Table			+				q											
					Fit	rst			Last			Po	sition							
					Sh	nelby			Roth			Ca	tcher							
					Lu	iis			Gonzal	ez		Pit	cher							
					Ni	ik			Rhoade	es		Fir	st base							



K To select multiple rows, click to the left of the first row to be selected (outside the table) and then drag up or down.

\pm			
	First	Last	Position
	Shelby	Roth	Catcher
54	K	Gonzalez	Pitcher
ø .	Nik	Rhoades	First base

Figure 5-15: Select multiple rows.

• To select multiple columns, click above the first column to be selected (outside the table) and then drag right or left.

÷‡•		(
	First	Last	Position
	Shelby	Roth	Catcher
	Luis	Gonzalez	Pitcher
	Nik	Rhoades	First base

Figure 5-16: Select multiple columns.

• To select the entire table, do either of the following:

Click the table selector icon in the upper left corner of the table.

N On the Layout tab, click Select, and then click Select Table.

- 1		ن ب	Q	÷				Docum	ient2 -	Word			Table	e Tools					Ť	-	٥	\times
F	ile	Home	h	nsert	Design	La	yout	Reference	s I	Mailings	Review	w View	Design	Layout	Q Tell r	ne what y	ou want	t to do	Fait	he Wempe	n A	Share
	Select Selec Selec Selec Selec	t Cell t Colum t <u>R</u> ow <u>t</u> Table -	n	Draw Ta Eraser Draw	able	elete	Insert Above ows & C	insert B Insert L Insert R olumns	ielow eft iight	Mer Split	ge Cells t Cells t Table rrge	0.18" 2.17" AutoFit Cell Siz	; == ; == ; == ; ==		Text Direction Alignment	Cell Margins	A Z Sort	間 Repeat Heade Convert to Tex fx Formula Data	er Rows (t			^
					C	Firs She Luis Nik	t lby				Last Roth Gonza Rhoad	lez es		Po Ca Pit	sition tcher ccher st base							

Figure 5-17: Select the entire table.

Resize table rows and columns

Word handles row height automatically for you, so you usually don't have to think about it. The row height changes as needed to accommodate the font size of the text in the cells of that row. Text in a cell wraps automatically to the next line when it runs out of room horizontally, so you can expect your table rows to expand in height as you type more text into them.



If you manually resize a row's height, the ability to auto-resize to fit content is turned off for that row. Therefore, if you add more text to that row later, Word doesn't automatically expand that row's height to accommodate it, and some text may be truncated.

In contrast, in a default-formatted table that uses fixed column widths, column width remains the same until you change it, regardless of the cell's content. If you want the width of a column to change, you must change it yourself.

Change the AutoFit setting

As you learned earlier in this chapter, there are three choices for a table's AutoFit setting. You can switch among these settings with the AutoFit drop-down list on the Table Tools Layout tab, as shown in Figure 5-18. Here are some things to remember about AutoFit:

AutoFit Contents allows each table cell to expand as needed as you type text in it.

AutoFit Window changes the size of the table as needed so the table is fully visible onscreen. This option is used when creating web pages and is not common in regular documents.

• Fixed Column Width, the default, makes the table as wide as possible given the document's margin settings and evenly distributes the available space among the columns.

□ 5 0 =	Document2 - Word	Table Tools	I	£ –	o ×
File Home Insert De	sign Layout References Mailings Review View	Design Layout	Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen	₽+ Share
Image: Select ▼ Image: Draw Table Image: View Gridlines Image: Draw Table Image: Properties Image: Draw Table	Image: Second secon		A ⇒ Image: Constraint of the second sec	DWS	
Table Draw	Rows & Columns G Merg AutoF	it Contents	Alignment Data		^
	Fixed	Colum <u>n</u> Width			



Resize individual rows and columns

Here are several ways to resize rows and columns.

- A To resize a row, drag its bottom border up or down.
- **B** To resize a column, drag its right border right or left.
- **C** To specify an exact height for a row, enter it in the Height box on the Table Tools Layout tab.
- D To specify an exact width for a column, enter it in the Width box.
- E To make all rows of equal height, click Distribute Rows.
- **(**F) To make all columns of equal width, click Distribute Columns.

ا ک	÷ گ	Document2 -	Word	Table Tools		D	ē —	
File Home	Insert Des	sign Layout References M	Mailings Review View	Design Layout	Q Tell me what you want	to do	Faithe Wempen	A Share
Select - Wiew Gridlines Properties	Draw Table	Delete	Merge Colored 1.18" Merge Colored 1.18" Split Cells Split Table Merge Merge		A Text Cell Direction Margins Alignment	Convert to Text	ows	~
		* B						•

Figure 5-19: Resize rows and columns.

Add and remove rows and columns

To add a row to the bottom of a table, position the insertion point in the bottom right cell and press Tab. Using this method you can keep growing your table as you type.

To add a row or column anywhere else, follow these steps:



1. Select a row or column adjacent to where you want the new one.

If you want to insert multiple rows or columns, select multiple rows or columns.

2 On the Table Tools Layout tab, click one of the Insert buttons in the Rows & Columns group.





Figure 5-20: Insert rows or columns.

To remove a row or column, follow these steps:

- **1.** Select the row(s) or column(s) to be deleted.
- 2. On the Table Tools Layout tab, click Delete.

You can also delete rows and columns without selecting entire rows or columns beforehand like this:

- 1. Click in any cell in the row or column to delete.
- 2 On the Table Tools Layout tab, click the down arrow on the Delete button, opening a menu.

Olick Delete Columns or Delete Rows.



Figure 5-21: Delete rows or columns.

Apply borders to table cells

Gridlines are the dividers that separate a table's rows and columns. Gridlines can be displayed or hidden onscreen (via Table Tools Layout ⇔ View Gridlines). Gridlines do not print, and when displayed onscreen, they appear as thin blue or gray dashed lines.

You probably won't see the gridlines in most tables because they're covered by borders. A *border* is formatting applied to a gridline that makes it appear when printed. By default, table gridlines have a plain black ¹/₂ border. You can change the borders to different colors, styles (such as dotted or dashed), and thicknesses or remove the borders altogether.



When you apply a border to an individual cell, it's pretty straightforward: right, left, top, and bottom. When you apply a border to a group of cells, though, there are additional options, such as inside (applies only to the borders between the selected cells) and outside (applies only to the borders around the edge of the selection block).

Follow these steps to apply a border.

- **1.** Select the cell(s) to affect. See "Select cells, rows, and columns" earlier in this chapter.
- On the Table Tools Design tab, click the down arrow on the Border Styles button and click the desired border style. The colors of the border styles depend on the theme colors in the document.

🖬 🐤 🖉 🔹	Document2 - Word	Table Tools		• – • ×
File Home Insert Design	Layout References Mailings Review View	Design Layout	♀ Tell me what you want do	Faithe Wempen 🙎 Share
 ✓ Header Row ✓ First Column ☐ Total Row ☐ Last Column ✓ Banded Rows ☐ Banded Columns 			→ → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → → →	Borders Border
Table Style Options	Table St Th	eme Borders		
	-			
	-			
	_			
		Border Sampler		

Figure 5-22: Choose a border style to apply.

OR

On the Table Tools Design tab, use the Line Style, Line Weight, and Pen Color lists to define the border you want.



Figure 5-23: Define the border using the tools in the Borders group.

Click the down arrow under the Borders button to open its menu, and then click the desired border to apply. Repeat as needed to apply additional borders. For example, you might apply Top Border and then apply Bottom Border.

OR

Click the Border Painter button, and then click on each gridline individually in the table to apply the border settings to it. Press Esc or click the Border Painter button again to turn the feature off.





To remove all borders from the table, open the Borders button's list and choose No Border.



You can copy border formatting with the Border Sampler feature, which is somewhat like the Format Painter feature. Open the Border Styles button's list (refer to Figure 5-22) and click Border Sampler. The mouse pointer turns into an eyedropper. Click a border to be copied, and the mouse pointer turns into a pen tool. Then click the border to receive the formatting. Press Esc to turn the feature off when finished.

Apply shading to table cells

Shading, in this context, refers to a background fill in a table cell. Each cell can have a different shading, although that would be uncommon. Shading is typically used to differentiate one row or column from another. For example, you might shade every other line a light green to simulate an old-style paper accounting ledger, or you might shade the top row of your table differently from the other rows to indicate that it holds column headings.



In Excel, you can apply special shading effects to cells, like gradients and textures. You can't do that to Word tables; shading is strictly a solid-color proposition.

To apply shading to one or more cells, follow these steps:

- **1.** Select the cell(s) to affect. See "Select cells, rows, and columns" earlier in this chapter.
- 2 On the Table Tools Design tab, click the down arrow on the Shading button. A palette of colors opens.
- 3. Click the desired color.
 - A Choose colors from the Theme Colors section of the palette to apply theme colors (which change if you change the document theme).
 - ^B Choose from the Standard Colors section to apply fixed colors.
 - To remove shading from the selected cells, choose No Color.
 - Choose More Colors to open a Color dialog box with more fixed color choices.



Figure 5-25: Choose a shading color for the selected cells.

Insert a picture from a file

Word accepts pictures in a wide variety of graphic formats, including JPEG, TIF, GIF, BMP, and PNG. You can drag-and-drop pictures from File Explorer directly into a Word document, or you can insert them with the following procedure.

To insert a picture from a file, follow these steps:

- **1.** Position the insertion point where you want the picture to appear.
- 2 On the Insert tab, click Pictures. The Insert Picture dialog box opens.
- Select the picture you want to insert. You might need to navigate to a different location.



4 Click Insert.

Figure 5-26: Insert a picture from your own files.

Find pictures online

The bad news about online images is: there's no more clip art. Microsoft has discontinued their clip art repository, and clip art is no longer available in Office products. The good news is that you can search the entire Internet for pictures via Bing image search without leaving Word. The search results include only images that are licensed by Creative Commons, meaning you can use them without having to pay a fee.



Not all Creative Commons licensed images are free for every usage. Some are free only for non-commercial use, for example. Check a picture's source and license before you commit to using it in a publication.

To insert an online image, follow these steps:

- **1.** Position the insertion point where you want the picture to appear.
- **2.** On the Insert tab, click Online Pictures. The Insert Pictures dialog box opens.
- 3 In the Bing Image Search box, type keywords that represent what you want.

4 Click the Search button or press Enter to perform the search.

b Bing Search	Image Search	dog agility	x p
Conel faithe	Drive - Personal @wempen.com	Browse ►	
laiule	@weinpencom		

Figure 5-27: Type your keywords in the Bing Image Search box.

⁵ Click the Close icon to clear the Creative Commons note from the screen.

6 Click the desired image.

Scroll down to see more images. (See 🔥 in Figure 5-28.)

7 Click Insert.



Figure 5-28: Type your keywords in the Bing Image Search box.

Manage picture placement and size

After you insert a graphic in a document, you may decide you want to move it or change how the text around it interacts with it. For example, you might want the text to wrap around the graphic or even run on top of it.

You can size and position a graphic in several ways. You can manually size or move by dragging; you can specify exact values for height, width, or position on the page; or you can use the Word placement commands to place the image in relation to other content.

Change a picture's wrap setting

By default, a picture is inserted as an inline image, which means it's treated like a really large text character. That's not usually the best way for an image to interact with the text, though. More often you want the text to flow around the image so that if the text moves (due to editing), the graphic stays where you put it. You can change a picture's text wrap setting to control this.

The most common wrap settings are:

- In Line with Text: The picture flows in with the text and is treated like text.
- **Square**: Text wraps around the picture's rectangular outer frame.
- **Tight:** If the picture is rectangular, same as Square, but if the picture has a transparent background, like with clip art, the text wraps around the picture itself, not its frame.

- **Through:** Text runs right through the picture, as if the picture were not there.
- **Top and bottom:** The picture interrupts the text vertically; text flows above and below it, but not on the sides.

To set a picture's wrap:

1 On the Format tab, click Wrap Text.

2 Click the desired setting.



Figure 5-29: Choose a wrap setting.

Here's a shortcut alternative. When a picture is selected, a Layout Options icon floats to its right. You can click this icon for a quick menu from which you can control text wrapping, as shown at A in Figure 5-30.



Figure 5-30: Another way of controlling text wrap.

Move a picture

To move a picture, drag it. Position the mouse anywhere over the picture (except not over a selection handle on the border) and drag.

The mouse pointer becomes a four-headed arrow when it's positioned correctly for moving, as shown at (A) in Figure 5-31.

If it won't drag, the picture is probably as In Line with Text as its wrap setting. Change this (for example, to Square), as you learned in the previous section, and it will become draggable.



Figure 5-31: Drag a picture to move it.

Resize a picture

You can resize an inserted picture to any size you like. Here are some things to know about resizing pictures:

- A To resize a picture, drag one of its selection handles. A selection handle is a circular marker on the outer frame of the picture.
- B As you drag, a dotted outline shows the new dimensions, and the mouse pointer appears as a crosshair.
- When you drag a side selection handle, the picture may become distorted because you are changing its aspect ratio (its height-width ratio).
- D To keep the picture's aspect ratio constant, drag a corner selection handle instead.



Figure 5-32: Drag a selection handle to resize a picture.

Rotate a picture

To rotate a picture, drag its rotation handle. (See (A) in Figure 5-33.)



Figure 5-33: Rotate a picture by dragging its rotation handle.

If you want more precise control over the rotation, such as rotating to a specific angle, follow these steps:

1. Select the picture.

- 2 On the Picture Tools Format tab, click Rotate Objects to open a menu.
- 3 Click More Rotation Options. The Layout dialog box opens to the Size tab.



Figure 5-34: Choose More Rotation Options.



Layout					?	×
Position Text	t Wrapping	Size				
Height						
Absolute	2.34"	•				
Relative			relative to	Page	\checkmark	
Width						
Absolute	3.51"	*				
Relative		*	relative to	Page	\sim	
Rotate						
Rotation:	10° -4					
Scale						
Height:	21 %	-	Width:	21 %	-	
Lock aspect	t ratio					
Relative to	original pictur	re size				
Original size						
Height:	11.13"		Width:	16.67"		
					Re <u>s</u> et	
			5	ОК	Cancel	

Figure 5-35: Enter a precise value in the Rotation box.

Caption and auto-number pictures

In a business or academic document, you might have many pictures or other illustrations, and you might want to refer to them numerically. If you use the Caption feature, Word will keep the figure numbers sequential even if you move content around and add or delete content. To add a caption to a picture, follow these steps:

Right-click the picture and choose Insert Caption.



Figure 5-36: Right-click the picture and choose Insert Caption.



Instead of step 1, you can select the picture and then click the Insert Caption button on the References tab.

- In the Caption box, after the figure number, type the caption that should appear.
- 3. Set any other options as desired:
 - A If appropriate, open the Label list and choose Equation or Table. Equations, tables, and figures are all numbered separately.
 - B You can also click new Label to add another type to the Label list, like Illustration, for example.
 - Open the Position list and select a position for the caption if you don't want the default setting.
 - If you don't want the word *Figure* (or Equation, or Table) to appear in the caption, mark the Exclude label from caption check box.
 - For more control over the numbering, such as number format, click the Numbering button.
 - If you want all figures to automatically be captioned, click AutoCaption and then use the AutoCaption dialog box to set up captioning options.

3 Click OK.

Caption			?	×	
Caption:	2 porthside location will be on	ening in the thir	d quarter l		
Options	normiside location will be opt	ching in the tim	a quanter.j		
<u>L</u> abel:	Figure			~	
Position:	Below selected item				
<u>Exclude</u> I	abel from caption				
B <u>N</u> ew La	bel Delete La	abel	N <u>u</u> mbering	g - E	
<u>A</u> utoCap	tion	ок	Cance	2	

Figure 5-37: Enter the caption to use, and set captioning options.



In a technical document, you might want to have a table of figures. That's like a table of contents except it lists the figures and their captions and tells what page each one is on. To set up a table of figures, use the Insert Table of Figures command on the References tab.

CHAPTERSIX References and Mail Merges in Word

Need to create a long, complicated document? Maybe one with research citations and a bibliography? Microsoft Word has you covered. Word offers a variety of tools for automating the potentially arduous tasks of creating footnotes, bibliographies, indexes, and tables of contents. In this chapter you learn how to create all of these.

Word is also great for merging, too. A mail merge combines a generic document with a database to create individual, personalized copies of the document for multiple recipients. If you have to send out similar copies of a document to hundreds of people, mail merge can save you hours and days of work. Mail merge also can be used to address envelopes and labels for mailing.

Create a table of contents

A table of contents (TOC) appears at the beginning of a document, listing each of its headings and its page number. This book has one. A TOC can contain multiple levels of headings, with the minor ones more indented or in a smaller font to distinguish them. Figure 6-1 shows an example.

In This Chapter

- Creating a table of contents
- Inserting footnotes or endnotes
- Citing sources and creating a bibliography
- Creating an index
- Creating and printing a mail merge

Contents
Using the Explorer Interface
Understanding Windows Explorer2
Displaying the Menu
Displaying the Folders List
Moving Between Locations4
Browsing a Folder4
Browsing a Different Disk
Opening the Folders Window5
Opening Additional Folder Windows6
Changing How Folders and Files Appear6
Managing Files and Folders7
Selecting Files and Folders7
Creating a New Folder
Renaming a File or Folder
Copying or Moving a File or Folder9
Copying or Moving with the Clipboard9
Copying or Moving with Drag and Drop10

Figure 6-1: A multi-level TOC example.

Check heading outline levels

The TOC feature in Word relies on heading styles, so before you create your TOC, you need to make sure that all the headings in the document are assigned an appropriate heading level.

If you use the built-in styles in Word (Heading 1, Heading 2, and so on), you don't have to worry about the outline levels. Just apply the styles to the headings, as you learned in Chapter 3, and you're good to go.

However, if you have created your own heading styles, they might not be configured for the correct outline level. For example, your major heading style in the document might not be assigned Level 1 on the outline.

Here's how to change a style's outline level:

- 1 On the Home tab, click the dialog box launcher in the Styles group, opening the Styles pane.
- 2 Point to the style, so an arrow appears to its right, and then click the arrow to open a menu.
- 3 Click Modify.



Figure 6-2: Select the Modify command for the heading style.

4 In the Modify Style dialog box, click Format to open a menu.6 Click Paragraph.



Figure 6-3: Choose to modify the paragraph formatting for the style.

6 Open the Outline level drop-down list and select the desired outline level.

Click OK to close the Paragraph dialog box.

8. Click OK to close the Modify Style dialog box.

Paragraph				?	×
Indents and Spa	cing Line and P	age Breaks			
General					
Alignment:	Left 🗸				
Outline level:	Level 1	Collaps <u>e</u> d	by default		
Indentation Left: Right: <u>M</u> irror inder	Body Text Level 1 6 Level 2 Level 3 Level 4 Level 5 Level 6 Level 6 Level 8 Level 9	<u>S</u> pecial: (none)	×	В <u>ү</u> :	•
Before:	0 pt ≑	Li <u>n</u> e spacing:		<u>A</u> t:	
A <u>f</u> ter:	8 pt 🌲	Multiple	~	1.08	÷
Don't add s	pa <u>c</u> e between pa	ragraphs of the	same style		
Previous Paragraph Previous Paragraph	h Previous Paragraph Previous I Is Previous Paragraph Previous I	Paragraph Prevlous Paragrap Paragraph Prevlous Paragrap	ih Previous Paragraph ih Previous Paragraph		
Sample Text Samp Sample Text Samp Sample Text Samp Following Paragra Following Paragra	le Text Sample Text Sample Text le Text Sample Text Sample Text de Text Sample Text Sample Text ph Following Paragraph Follow ph Following Paragraph Follow	Sample Text Sample Text S Sample Text Sample Text S Sample Text Ing Paragraph Following Pa- Ing Paragraph Following Pa-	ample Text Sample Tex ample Text Sample Tex ragraph Following Pa ragraph Following Pa	a a ragraph raaraoh	
<u>T</u> abs	Set As Defau	it	ок	Car	ncel

Figure 6-4: Change the style's Outline level setting.

Generate the TOC

When your headings are just the way you want them, go ahead and create the TOC. Here's how:

- 1. On the References tab, click Table of Contents. A menu opens.
- **2.** Click Automatic Table 1. You're done.

Not enough options for you? Here's a more option-rich method:

1 On the References tab, click Table of Contents.

2 Click Custom Table of Contents.

- **3.** Change any options as desired in the Table of Contents dialog box. For example, you can:
 - A Choose to include page numbers or not. That might seem like a no-brainer because what good is a TOC without page numbers? However . . .
 - If you enable Use hyperlinks instead of page numbers, each TOC entry is a live hyperlink to that section, so if the reader is using the document on a computer, page numbers might not be needed.



Figure 6-5: Choose to customize your TOC.



The Use hyperlinks instead of page numbers check box is somewhat misleadingly named, because it doesn't automatically disable page numbers. It just turns on the hyperlinks.

- You can choose whether or not to right-align page numbers. If you don't, the page number will appear to the right of the heading.
- If you do use right-alignment, a tab leader (a dotted line) runs between the heading and the page number. You can change the leader character.

You can choose a format for the TOC.

- Fou can choose how many outline levels to show.
- 4 Click OK to generate the TOC with the options you have specified.



Figure 6-6: Customize the TOC settings.

Insert footnotes or endnotes

One of the simplest ways to provide additional information in a document without cluttering up the main discourse is to create a footnote or endnote. They're the same except that a footnote appears at the bottom of the page on which it is referenced, whereas endnotes appear at the end of the document. I call them *notes* when I'm referring generically to either one.



People use notes for a variety of reasons. A note might include a lengthy paragraph explaining the rationale or details behind a statement, for example. Notes are also sometimes used to cite sources, but source-citing is more properly done using the Citations feature in Word, covered in the next section.

To insert a basic footnote, follow these steps.

 On the References tab, click Insert Footnote. (If you want endnotes, click Insert Endnote instead.)

2 Type the note text.

To move the reference mark for a note (that is, the little number in the body text of the document), you can drag-and-drop it or cut-and-paste it. If the new position puts it out of sequence, Word automatically renumbers it.

To delete a note, delete the reference mark. The footnote or endnote disappears automatically.

If you change your mind about the footnote versus endnote decision, you can easily switch. Right-click any existing note and choose Note Options. Then click Convert, choose what you want to convert to, and click OK.


Figure 6-7: Create a footnote.

Cite sources and create a bibliography

When you quote someone else or repeat their ideas, either directly or indirectly, that someone is a *source*. When working with documents, the word *source* typically refers to published material, like a book, web site article, or newspaper story. A source could also be a speech (either live or recorded) or even a private conversation you had with someone.

One of the difficulties that people who write research papers have had for decades is that there are several different formatting systems for citing sources, and each of those systems has complicated, arcane rules for formatting the various source types.

Starting in Word 2007, academics and researchers rejoiced, because Word introduced a formatting tool for citations that took away all that frustration. You can choose the formatting style, and Word will automatically create your in-text and bibliography entries to match your choice.

Citing sources is three-step process.

- **1.** Select a citation style. Make your initial selection upfront; you can change later if needed.
- **2.** Insert in-text references to the sources, and enter the bibliographic information about each source the first time you refer to it.
- **3.** Generate the bibliography. You can update the bibliography later if you add more sources.

The following sections look at each step in more detail.

Select a citation style

You probably already know which style you should be using, because your employer or school will dictate it. But if not, use APA for academic and scientific research, Chicago for journalism, IEEE 2006 for science and technology, or MLA for English literature.

To choose a citation style, open the Style drop-down list on the References tab and make your selection. (See A in Figure 6-8.)



Figure 6-8: Select a citation style.

Cite a source

There are two ways to enter sources. You can enter their bibliographic information at the same time you make your first in-document reference to that source, or you can enter a source ahead of time, in a placeholder, and then refer to the source later.

To enter a source and cite it at the same time:

1 Position the insertion point where the reference should appear in the document.

2 On the References tab, click Insert Citation.

3 Click Add New Source.

4 In the Create Source dialog box, open the Type of Source list and choose the source type (such as Book or Journal Article).

5 Fill in the fields in the dialog box to identify the source.

6 Click OK.



Figure 6-9: Choose to add a new source.

Create Source		?		×	
Type of Source	e Journal Article 🚽 4				
Bibliography Fields for APA				_	-
Author	Bailey, Janet		Edit		
	Corporate Author				
Title	The Effect of Art and Music Education on High School Retention Rates				
Journal Name	Journal of Educational Research				
Year	2015				
Pages	23-30				
Show All Bibliography Fields					-
Tag name Example: Bai15	50-62 б ок		Canc	el	

Figure 6-10: Enter the source information.

The article is added to your document's internal database, and a reference to it appears in the text. The format of the reference depends on the citation style you chose.

Here are some variations on that basic process:

- A After you have entered one or more sources, the Insert Citation button's menu contains those sources on it. You can click a source to insert an additional in-document reference to it.
- If you aren't ready to create an in-document reference to the source yet, in step 2 choose Add New Placeholder. The rest of the steps are the same, except you won't get an in-document reference at the end.
- C If you need to make edits to your source database, choose References ↔ Manage Sources.

	5 · C	5						[Document2	- Wo	ord
File	Home	Insert	Design	Layout	Reference	es N	/lailings	Review	View	Q T	ell me wha
Table of Contents	🗎 Add Te D <mark>!</mark> Update	ext - Table	AB ¹ Insert Footnote	Insert En	dnote otno A	Insert itation	Man Bibli	age Sources :: APA ography *	Insert Caption		nsert Table Update Tab Cross-refer
Tab	le of Contents	5		Footnotes	B	Ba The on Ad	iley, Jane e Effect of High Sch d New <u>S</u> o d New <u>P</u> la	t Art and Mu pol Retentio urce ceholder	isic Educati n Rates, (2	ion 015)	Captions

Figure 6-11: Choose an existing source from the Insert Citation button's menu if needed.

Create a bibliography

When the document is complete, and includes all sources and references to them, it's time to generate the bibliography. The bibliography typically appears at the end of the document. Word formats it correctly for the citation style you chose.

To add a bibliography, follow these steps:

- 1. Position the insertion point at the end of the document.
- 2 On the References tab, click Bibliography.

Click one of the built-in bibliography styles on the list. The only difference between the three presets on the menu is the wording of the heading.



Figure 6-12: Select a bibliography preset.

There aren't a lot of customization options for bibliographies. You can choose Insert Bibliography from the list in Figure 6-12, but it doesn't open a dialog box; it just inserts a bibliography without a heading.

Create an index

An index appears in the back of a book or other long publication. It's an alphabetical listing of important terms, along with the page numbers on which those terms are discussed. This book has one. The process of creating an index is as follows:

- 1. Decide on your indexing conventions.
- 2. Mark each instance to be indexed.
- 3. Generate the index.

Let's look at each of these steps individually.

Decide on your indexing conventions

Do yourself a favor before you get started, and make some decisions. For example, figure out your policies on the following questions:

- In what forms will action verbs appear? For example, will calibrating equipment be listed in the infinitive form (*calibrate*) or the gerund form (*calibrating*)?
- What will your capitalization policy be? Most indexes capitalize only proper nouns.
- Will you permit multiple forms of the same word? For example, is it okay to have different entries for *mature*, *maturing*, and *maturation*?
- Will you permit entries that begin with adjectives? (Tip: most professional indexers don't.) For example, will *red flowers* be listed under R as *red flowers*, or under F as *flowers*, *red*?
- How will page numbers be formatted? Bold? Italic? Both?
- Will you use subentries to organize a broad class of words? For example, under *housing*, you might have subentries of *apartment*, *duplex*, *house*, and *townhouse*, as well as indexing each of those words separately.
- Will acronyms be listed by their spelled out version, by the acronym, or both? If both, will they both have the page number, or will one be a cross-reference to the other?
- How will proper names be indexed? Will John Doe be listed under J for John, or D for Doe?

Mark each instance to be indexed

Now comes the tedious part: marking the terms to be indexed. It takes a long time because you have to go through each page of the document and create an index code for each word that you want to appear in the index. If the same word appears on multiple pages, you have to re-mark the word on each page. To mark an index entry, follow these steps:

1 In the document, select text to include in the index (usually a single word).

2 On the References tab, click Mark Entry.

	5 · 0		Docu	ment2 - Word		F -	o ×
File	Home Insert	Design Layout Reference	ces Mailings Review Vie	w Q Tell me what you want to	o do	Faithe Wempe	n 🖓 Share
Table of Contents Tab	Ddd Text -	AB ¹ In Insert Endnote Insert AB Not Footnote - Footnote Show Notes Footnote s	Manage Sources Sources Style: APA Cation * & Bibliography Cations & Bibliography cations, the technic n, snow, or dust. Tents are ava n his or her service vehicle in a	Insert Table of Figures Insert Table of Figures Insert Table Table Sert Coss-reference Captions	Mark Entry index the use; each technician	Update Table of A Mark Citation Table of Authorities	uthorities

Figure 6-13: Select a word to include in the index and choose Mark Entry.

3 Confirm the entry in the Main entry box. By default it is the text you selected in step 1.

In the Options section, choose the type of entry. The default is Current page, but you can also create a cross-reference to another entry (no page number) or a page range, which is defined by a bookmark.



To use Page range in step 4, you must define the bookmark ahead of time for the text to which you will be referring. To create a bookmark, select the text to include, and then on the Insert tab, click Bookmark. Type a name for the bookmark and click Add. Then in step 4 above, after selecting Page Range, select the bookmark from the Bookmark drop-down list.

(Optional) If you want the page number formatted with bold and/or italic, mark the appropriate check box.

- 6 Click Mark.
 - An XE code is inserted in the document for the index entry, and the Show/Hide ¶ feature is automatically toggled on so you can see the index entry code if it wasn't already on.
 - In step 6 if you click Mark All instead of Mark, every instance of the word in the document is marked at once. That might sound like a great time-saver, but it is usually a bad idea because it results in instances being marked that are not significant.

Depending-on-the-weather-conditions, the technician-may-need-to-put-up-a-tent{XE."te } toprotect-the-equipment-from-rain, snow, or-dust.-Tents-are-available-from-the-centralwarehouse; each-technician-should-carry-a-tent-in-his-or-her-service-vehicle-in-anticipation-ofsuch-a-situation.¶

Mark Index Entry ? × Index Main gntry: tent Subentry: Options C gross-reference: See	
© Corss-reference: See	
Bookmark:	
This dialog box stays open so that you can mark multiple index entries. 6 Mark All B Close	

Figure 6-14: Select a word to include in the index and choose Mark Entry.

- **7.** With the dialog box still open, select another word you want to mark.
- **8.** Click anywhere in the Mark Index Entry dialog box. The word in the Main entry box changes to the word you selected in step 7.
- 9. Repeat steps 4–6 to mark the additional entry.
- **10.** Keep marking more entries, or click Close to close the dialog box.



Word has an AutoMark feature that enables you to create a list of terms to index as a separate document, and then apply that list to the document to be indexed. It marks every single instance of each word in the document. That can result in a bad index that doesn't allow readers to easily identify where the important discussions are. This book doesn't cover AutoMark, but you can experiment with it on your own.

Generate the index

After all the entries are marked, you can generate the index. To do so:

- **1.** Position the insertion point where you want the index to appear. Usually this is at the end of the document. You might want to start a new page (Ctrl+Enter).
- 2 On the References tab, click Insert Index. The Index dialog box opens.



- 3. Set any options as desired for the index.
 - A Mark this check box to right-align page numbers (not common).
 - B Open the Formats list and choose a format if you don't like the default format.
 - Choose a formatting type for subentries. Indented is the most common.
 - D Choose a number of columns. Two is the default, but three may work better on a wide page.



4 Click OK. The index appears in the document.

If you realize you left out a few words or want to make other changes, you can edit the index manually as you would any other text. Alternatively, you can delete the index and regenerate it.

<mark>ଲ 5∗</mark> ଓ ⊧	Document	i2 - Word	📧 – 🗆 🗙
File Home Insert Design	Layout References Mailings Review View	Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 24 Share
Table of Contents *	Index Index	Insert Table of Figures Insert Index Index Insert Index Index Index Index Insert Index In	Ginsert Table of Authorities
Contents * Pootnote B Table of Contents Po	Pride Prejew Aristotle, 2 Asteroid belt. See Jupiter Atmosphere Bight align page numbers Tab leader: Formagis: Formagis:	Itatio Itatio Type: Indented Cglumns: 2 Language: English (Lhited States) Mark Entry AutoMark Mark Entry AutoMark	a Table of Authorities
Page 2 of 2 48 words 🛛 🛛 English (United	i States) 🔡	¥ =	馬

Figure 6-15: Generate an index.

Mail merge: An overview

Mail merging enables you to create personalized copies of a standard document for multiple recipients. You can use mail merge to create letters, envelopes, email messages, mailing labels, and even entries in a directory.

A mail merge consists of two documents: a *main document* and a *data list*. The main document is just like a regular document except in certain spots there are codes that substitute for specific information. For example, a letter might start *Dear* <<*FirstName>>*.



A data list can be a document that contains a structured list (that is, data in consistently organized rows and columns) in either Word or Excel format, or an Access database table. The mail merge feature can also pull data from the Contacts list in your locally installed copy of Microsoft Outlook. If you do not have a data list already, Word enables you to create one from inside of Word by filling out a form. That process is explained in "Create a data list for mail merge" later in this chapter.

Here's the overview of the mail merge process:

- **1.** Start a new document, or open an existing one, to use for the main document.
- **2.** Use the Start Mail Merge command to select the type of document it will be.
- 3. Select or create the data list source file.
- 4. Insert the merge fields in the main document.
- **5.** Perform the merge, either to a new document or directly to a printer.

This process is the same regardless of the type of document (letters, envelopes, labels, or a catalog).

Word has a Mail Merge Wizard feature that walks you through each step in the process, and you might want to try it the first few times you merge, but ultimately you may find that it is faster and easier to complete the steps on your own.

Start a mail merge main document

A main document contains two important things: the text that will remain the same between the personalized copies, and the codes that tell Word what fields to insert at what points.

Follow these steps:

1. Start a new blank document. (Pressing Ctrl+N is a quick way.)



If you're creating letters or email messages, it's generally okay to use an existing document as the main document. Maybe you have a letter or message already written, for example, and you just need to personalize each copy. If you're creating labels, envelopes, or a directory, however, you should start a new document.

2 On the Mailing tab, click Start Mail Merge.

Olick the type of document you want to merge.

If you choose Letters, Email Messages, or Directory, your work is complete at this point. Move on to the next step in the process: selecting or creating a data list.



Figure 6-16: Select the type of document.



A directory is just like a letter mail merge except that there is no page break between copies. So, for example, instead of each person's copy being on its own page, a directory runs all the merged data together on a single page, like in a phonebook.

Extra steps for creating envelopes

If you select Envelopes in step 3, the Envelope Options dialog box appears after you complete the steps in the previous section.



4 Choose the envelope size.

The standard U.S. business-size envelope is Size 10, the default.

5 Click OK.

Envelope Option	5	?	×
Envelope Option	Printing Options		
Envelope size:			
Size 10	(4 1/8 x 9 1/2 in) 🔫	4 ~	
Delivery address			_
<u>F</u> ont	From left:	Auto	-
	From top:	Auto	-
Return address			_
F <u>o</u> nt	From left:	Auto	-
	From top:	Auto	-
Preview			_
	ОК	- 5 Ca	ncel

Figure 6-17: Choose an envelope size.

The document's page size changes to reflect the envelope size you chose. An empty text box appears near the bottom of the document, ready to accept the merge codes for addressing the envelopes.

Extra steps for creating labels

If you select Labels in step 3, the Label Options dialog box opens.

- Open the Label vendors list and choose the brand of label you have.
- On the product number list, choose the label's product number. It should be printed on the package.



The purpose of selecting a manufacturer and product number is to ensure the label size, the number of labels per sheet, and the spacing between labels is accurate in Word. If you don't have the box the labels came in, you might have to enter the information manually. Find a ruler so you can measure your labels. Then click New Label and fill out the dialog box that appears with your label sheet's specifications.

6 Click OK.



Figure 6-18: Choose a label manufacturer and product number.

If you are creating labels, Word creates a table with the dimensions appropriate to the label size and arrangement you indicated. By default the gridlines of this table do not appear. If you want to see them, Choose Table Tools Layout View Gridlines.

Select an existing data list for a mail merge

After you choose the main document type, you next choose the data list. A data list must be in a structured format, such as a Word document containing a table, an Excel workbook, or a database such as the Contacts list in Outlook.

If you plan on using an existing Word or Excel file, it's important to set it up beforehand. You might need to open that file separately to prepare it.

If it's a Word table, keep these points in mind:

A Make sure that there is nothing above the table in the document file.

B The first row of the table must contain the field names (column labels).

• All the rest of the rows must contain the data records.

First	Last	Address	City	State	ZIP	
Bob	Smith	1208 Ponting	Macon	IL	62544	
		St.				
Bernice	Regan	542 Mallard	Boston	MA	02134	
	-	Ave.				
Margaret	Colvin	2923 Orchard	Fishers	IN	46201	
-		St.				
Pauline	Hinsdale	351 E. Main St.	Moweagua	IL	62550	

Figure 6-19: A Word table suitable for use as a mail merge data list.

If it's an Excel worksheet, keep these points in mind:

D Row 1 must contain the field names (column labels).

E All contiguous rows below row 1 contain the data records.

	[Α	В	С	D	E	F	G
D		1	First	Last	Address	City	State	ZIP	
		2	Bob	Smith	1208 Ponting St.	Macon	IL	62544	
		3	Bernice	Regan	542 Mallard Ave.	Boston	MA	2134	
U		4	Margaret	Colvin	2923 Orchard St.	Fishers	IN	46201	
		5	Pauline	Hinsdale	351 E. Main St.	Moweaqua	IL	62550	
-		6							
		7							

Figure 6-20: An Excel worksheet suitable for use as a mail merge data list.

When your data source file is ready, follow these steps to connect it to your main document in Word:

 With the main document open, on the Mailings tab, click Select Recipients.

2 Click Use an Existing List.



Figure 6-21: Choose to use an existing list.

3 Navigate to the location containing your data file and select it.

4 Click Open.

関 Select Data Sourc	:e				×
← → • ↑	🖹 > Thi	s PC > Documents >	5 V	Search Documents	Q
Organize 🔻 No	ew folder				
Quick access	^	Name		Date modified	Type File folder
Desktop	ж ж	W10-Chapter2	•	6/24/2015 2:31 PM	File folder
 Documents Music 	*	Sample.docx	3	6/2//2015 5:05 PM 6/24/2015 11:29 AM	Microsoft W Microsoft W
E Pictures	*				
Microsoft Wor	rd				
a OneDrive					
This PC Network	v .	¢			>
		New Source			
	File na	me: MergeData.docx	~	All Data Sources (*.odc;	*.mdb;* 🛩
			Tools 4	Open 🔫	Cancel

Figure 6-22: Select the data file and click Open.

Congratulations, your data file is now attached. You won't notice anything different yet, though, because you must insert merge fields. Skip down to "Insert merge fields in the main document" later in this chapter.

Create a data list for a mail merge

If the data list doesn't already exist, you can choose to create it in a Word table or in Excel, and then attach it to the main document as you learned in the preceding section.

However, there's another way to create a data list that is a little easier (or at least a little more foolproof), especially if the list you are planning to create contains people's names and addresses:

 With the main document open, on the Mailings tab, click Select Recipients.

2 Click Type a New List.



Figure 6-23: Choose to type a new list.

3 Type the name and address, pressing Tab to move to the next fields (column).



You don't have to fill in all the fields for every person; just do the ones that pertain to the merge you are going to perform, such as name and mailing address.

- 4 Click New Entry and then type another person's information on the next row.
- 5. Repeat step 3 until all the records are entered.
- 6 Click OK. The Save Address List dialog box opens.
- **7** Type a name for the list in the File name box.

8 Navigate to a different save location if desired. The default location is My Data Sources in your personal Documents folder.

9 Click Save.

ew Address Li	ist				:	
e recipient in	formation in the tab	le. To add more er	ntries, cli	ck New Entry.		
Title	➡ First Name		(Company Name 👻	Address Line 1	1 👻
Mr.	Tim	Moon	(Counseling Sol	1433 Addisor	n R.
Ms.	Janet	Ryan	1	Photography U	24115 Dixon	Par
						>
Jew Entry 🚽	4 <u>E</u> ind	_				>

Figure 6-24: Choose to type a new list.

Save Address List			×
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \cdot \uparrow$	« Documents > My Data Sources 🔫	ල Search My Data Sou	irces 🔎
Organize 👻 Ne	w folder		III ▼ 🔞
Desktop	* ^ Name	Date modified	Туре
Downloads Documents	* No items m	natch your search.	
👌 Music	*		
Pictures	*		
Videos	*		
Microsoft Work	1		
a OneDrive			
💻 This PC			
· · · · ·	~ <		>
File name:	MailingList -7		~
Save as type:	Microsoft Office Address Lists (*.mdb)		~
Alide Folders	Tool	s 🔻 Save	Cancel

Figure 6-25: Specify a data file name and location.

If you later need to edit that file, choose Mailings 🕁 Edit Recipient List. The saved file is in Microsoft Access database format, so you can also open and edit it with Microsoft Access.

Insert merge fields in the main document

The next step in the merge process is to insert fields where you want the personalization to be. First, position the insertion point appropriately:

• For letters, click where you want the merge code to appear. You will want the recipient's name and address near the top of the document, just below the date. You might also want a greeting like (Dear *name*). You might want other personalization too, such as a mention of the person's city or state in a body paragraph.



- For email messages, click where you want the first bit of personalization to appear. There isn't a customary placement for personalized data in email messages like there is for a business letter.
- For envelopes, place the insertion point in the empty text box in the center of the label.
- For labels, place the insertion point in the upper right cell of the table. If you don't see a table, choose Table Tools Layout ↔ View Gridlines.
- For a directory, click where you want the merge code to appear. If you want some separator to appear between records, create that (such as a horizontal line or a blank line) and then move the insertion point above that separator.

After positioning the insertion point, you are ready to insert the merge code. To simplify the process of inserting fields, Word offers two special merge codes you can use:

• Address Block inserts all the fields needed to create a properly formatted address block, including the spaces and paragraph breaks between them, something like this:

Amy Jones 3855 W. Main St. Arcadia, IN 46958

• Greeting Line inserts a greeting such as *Dear* followed by the recipient's name. When you insert the greeting line you can choose whether to use their first name, last name, or both. It might look something like this:

Dear Ms. Jones:

You can also insert individual merge fields. For example, you might mention the person's city in a paragraph like this:

Until June 30, our store in Indianapolis is offering 20% off all clearance items.

Insert an address block

To insert an address block (for example, on an envelope or label, or at the top of a letter), follow these steps:

1 On the Mailings tab, click Address Block.

2 Choose the format in which the person's name should appear.

3 If you do not want the company name (if any) to appear, click the Insert company name check box. 4 Specify how addresses outside of the default country should be shown.

6 Check the preview to make sure the address block appears as expected.



If the address preview doesn't look right, click Match Fields and use the dialog box that appears to match up the fields from the merge data file with the fields used for the address block.

6 Click OK to insert the code.

The address block code appears in the document with double angle brackets around it, like this: <<AddressBlock>>.

⊡ 5 • 0 =	Document2 - Word	T –	0 ×
File Home Insert	Design Layout References May as Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen	₽+ Share
Envelopes Labels Create	Select Edit Recipient SRecipient List Marge Fields Block Line Fields Start Mail Merge		^
	Insert Address Block ? ×		
	Specify address elements Preview		
8	Image: Technic technice technic technic technic technic technic		
Page 2 of 2 49 words 🗍 🕱 E			

Figure 6-26: Specify options for the address block.

Correct the spacing issue on address blocks

One problem with the default address block is that it leaves too much vertical space between lines, because of the default paragraph spacing. (Each line of the address block is a separate paragraph.) To see this for yourself, choose Mailings (Preview Results. Repeat that command to turn off the preview.

To correct the problem, follow these steps:

1 Select the <<AddressBlock>> code.

2 On the Home tab, click the Line and Paragraph Spacing button to open its menu.

3 Click Remove Space After Paragraph.

	ن ک	0	Ŧ						Do	cumer	nt2 - Word	b			
File	Home	Inse	rt (Design Layout	References	M	ailings	Review	١	/iew	ਊ Tell	me what you w	ant to do		
	Cut		Calib	ri (Body) - 11 -	A A Aa -	Ą	:= -	1 2 3 3 	¢	•	₽↓ ¶	AaBbCc	AaBbCc		
Paste	🖋 Format F	Painter	Β.	<u>Ι</u> <u>U</u> - abe X ₂ X	2 🛕 - 🏜 -	A -	= 3	= = ≡	\$≣•	-2		1 Major h	¶ Norm		
c	lipboard	G		Font		G.		Para		1.0					
										1.15					
								2.0							
										2.5	2.5				
				1						3.0					
				"Addross	Pleaky			Options							
				«Address	DIUCK»				*	Add	fore Paragraph				
										Rem	ove Space	e <u>A</u> fter Paragrag	oh-3		

Figure 6-27: Remove extra space after paragraphs within the address block.

Insert a greeting line

To insert a greeting line, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Mailings tab, click Greeting Line.
- 2 Use the drop-down lists in the Greeting line format section to specify how the greeting will appear.
- 3 Specify a greeting line for invalid recipient names (for example, a record where no recipient name was specified).
- 4 Check the preview area to make sure the greeting line is as you want it.
 - A You can click the Next button to move through all the records to check each one.
 - If the fields aren't matching up, click Match Fields and specify which fields from the data list should be included in the greeting.
- 5 Click OK.

Insert an individual merge field

To insert an individual field, follow these steps:

1 On the Mailings tab, click the arrow on the Insert Merge Field button, opening a menu.

2 Click the desired field to insert.

5 - (÷ گ	;					Documen	t2 - Word		
File Home	Insert	Design	Layout	References	Mailings	Review	View	♀ Tell me	what yo	u want
Envelopes Labels Create	Start Mail Merge •	Select Recipients • Start Mail Me	Edit Recipient L rrge	Highligh Merge Fiel	t Address ds Block	Greeting Ins Line Write & Inse	ert Merge Field * rt Fields	Rules • Match Fie	elds abels	Resul
		Insert Gree Greeting line Dear Greeting line Dear Sir Preview Here is a pre A 1 Dear A Correct Pro If items in address e	ting Line format: for invalid re or Madam, eview from yc eview from yc bulems your greeting lements from	ihua Randall Jr. ecipient names: 3 ~ our recipient list: 0 nan, 4 g line are missing your mailing list	or out of ore	j , der, use Matcl	h Fields to i	dentify the Field Match Field	ect is	

Figure 6-28: Specify the settings for the greeting line.

	ڻ -	Q	Ŧ						Document	t2 - Word
File	Home	e li	nsert	Design	Layout	References	Mailings	Review	v View	${igodoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldoldol$
Envelopes	Labels	Start	Mail	Select	Edit	Highligh	t Address	Greeting	Insert Merge	Rules ▼ → Match Fields
		Mei	rge *	Recipients -	Recipient L	ist Merge Fie	lds Block	Line	Field •	Update Labels
Crea	ce.			Start Mail Me	erge			write & ir	First	2
									Last	
									Addres	s
									City	
									State	
									ZIP	
									Q1_Sale	es

Figure 6-29: Choose an individual field to insert.



Here's an alternate method. You can click the face of the Insert Merge Field button (the graphical part, not the text and arrow below it) to open the Insert Merge Field dialog box. From there you can choose a field and click Insert.

Perform a mail merge

After all the codes are inserted in the main document, it's time to perform the merge. There are three ways to go about this: you can merge to a new document, and then print that document as a separate step after examining the merge results, you can merge directly to your printer, or you can send email messages.

Which is better? It depends. How sure are you that you've set up the merge correctly? I recommend merging to a new document the first time you run a new merge to make sure that it works the way you intended. But if you are running the same merge repeatedly (such as sending out the same form letters every month to the same people), it's fine to merge directly to the printer.



You can preview the merge results without having to create a whole new document. Just choose Mailings r Preview Results. Then use the arrow buttons in the Preview Results group to move between results pages.

Merge to a new document

To merge to a new document, follow these steps:

🚺 On the Mailings tab, click Finish & Merge. A menu opens.

2 Click Edit Individual Documents.



Figure 6-30: Choose to edit individual documents.

3 (Optional) If you want to include only a certain range of records, specify that range. Otherwise leave All selected.

4 Click OK. The new document is created.



Figure 6-31: Choose a range of records.

- **5.** Print and save the new document as you would any document, and then close it.
- 6. Save your merge main document for later reuse if desired.

Merge to a printer

To merge to a printer, follow these steps:

🚺 On the Mailings tab, click Finish & Merge. A menu opens.

2 Click Print Documents.



Figure 6-32: Choose to merge to a printer.

(Optional) If you want to include only a certain range of records, specify that range. Otherwise leave All selected.

4 Click OK.



Figure 6-33: Choose a range of records.

5. In the Print dialog box, specify any print options as needed.6 Click OK.

Print				? ×						
Printer <u>N</u> ame: Status: Type: Where:	Printer Name: Brother MFC-9320CW Printer V Prop Status: Idle Find Pr Type: Brother Color Leg Type1 Class Driver Vhere: WSD-476a92fe-9504-4a26-b488-ecc5e6a1ebcc.006a									
 Page range All Current Pages: Type pages: Type pages: the sta section p1s1, p 	t page Selection ge numbers and/or page ranges ted by commas counting from rt of the document or the r. For example, type 1, 3, 5–12 or 132, p133–p533	Copies Number of <u>c</u> opies:	Colla <u>t</u> e							
Print what: P <u>r</u> int: <u>O</u> ptions	Document v All pages in range v	Zoom Pages per s <u>h</u> eet: Scale to paper si <u>z</u> e:	1 page No Scaling OK ·	v v 6 Cancel						

Figure 6-34: Choose printing options and complete the printing.

Send merged email messages

To merge to a printer, follow these steps:

1 On the Mailings tab, click Finish & Merge. A menu opens.

2 Click Send Email Messages.



Figure 6-35: Choose Send Email Messages.

3 Open the To: drop-down list and select the field that contains the recipients' email addresses. This field might or might not have been inserted in the message.

4 In the Subject line box, type the desired message subject.

5 (Optional) If you want to include only a certain range of records, specify that range. Otherwise leave All selected.

6 Click OK. The messages are sent using your default email application (probably Microsoft Outlook).

Merge to E-ma	ail	?	Х								
Message option	ns										
T <u>o</u> :	Email_Address		~								
<u>S</u> ubject line:	New discounts on clear	ance items	-4								
<u>M</u> ail format:	HTML		¥								
Send records											
● AII											
O Current re	cord										
<u> </u>	<u>T</u> o:										
	ОК	6 Can	icel								

Figure 6-36: Specify email sending options.

CHAPTERSEVEN Creating Basic Excel Worksheets

xcel has many practical uses. You can use its orderly row-and-column worksheet structure to organize multicolumn lists, create business forms, and much more. Excel provides more than just data organization, though; it enables you to write formulas that perform calculations on your data. This feature makes Excel an ideal tool for storing financial information, such as checkbook register and investment portfolio data.

In this lesson, I introduce you to the Excel interface and teach you some of the concepts you need to know. You learn how to move around in Excel, how to type and edit data, and how to manipulate rows, columns, cells, and sheets.

In This Chapter

- Understanding the Excel interface
- Moving between cells
- Selecting cells and ranges
- Entering and editing text in cells
- Using AutoFill to fill cell content and Flash Fill to extract content
- Copying and moving data between cells
- Inserting and deleting rows, columns, and cells
- Creating and managing multiple worksheets

Understanding the Excel interface

Let's start out with some basic terminology. A *spreadsheet* is a grid composed of rows and columns. Spreadsheet is a generic term, not an Excel-specific one. Excel calls each spreadsheet a *worksheet*. An excel file is called a *workbook*. Here are a few other things to remember about the Excel interface:

- A workbook can have multiple worksheets. Each worksheet has a tab at the bottom of the screen; you can click a tab to switch to that sheet.
- B At the intersection of each row and column is a *cell*. You can type text, numbers, and formulas into cells to build your spreadsheet.
- The active cell has a thicker green outline around it called the *cell cursor*. Whatever you type is entered into the active cell.
- The content of the active cell appears in the formula bar. When the cell contains text or a fixed number, the formula bar content is the same as what you see in the cell. However, when the cell contains a formula, the cell shows the results of the formula and the formula bar shows the formula itself.
- A cell's *address* consists of its column letter and row number. The active cell's address appears in the *Name box*.

	. <	. ~	· · · ·	-					Boo	ok1 - Exc	el						T	-	0		×
F	ile	Home	Insert Pag	ge Layout	Formulas	Data	Review	View 🤇	Tel	l me wha	at you wan	t to	do				Fa	aithe Wen	np	₽ Shar	e
-	X	Calibri	* 12	· A A	= = =	87 -	📴 Wrap	Text	C	urrency		-				Ensert *	ΣŤ	₽ ▼ .	ρ		
Pas	ste	B I	<u>u</u> • •	<u>ð</u> - <u>A</u> -		€ →	🖶 Merge	e & Center		s - %	9 .00 d	20	Conditional	Format as	s Cell	Delete •	↓ · 	Sort & Fi	nd &		
Clip	board n		Font	,		Align	ment		6	Num	ber	rs:	Formatting	Styles	Styles *	Cells		Editing	lect *		^
B7	Æ	•	± × √	fx.	=SUM(B3:B	5) D															٧
		А	В	С	D	E	F	G		н	1		J	к	L	м	N		0	Р	
1	Q1 Re	venue S	Summary																		
2								P													
3	Januar	ry	\$65,054					U													
4	Februa	ary	\$70,285																		
5	March		\$61,010																		
6				0																	
7	Total		\$196,349																		
8				-																	
9																					
10																					
11																					
12																					1
13																					
14																					
10																					-
17																					-
18																					-
	< →	Shee	et1 (+)										E 4							•	
Rea	dy																U	- 1		-+ 10	00%

Figure 7-1: Cells are at the intersections of rows and columns.

Excel is very much like Word in many ways. Here are some parts that might seem familiar from previous chapters:

- The Ribbon is a multi-tabbed toolbar of commands to issue. Click a tab to switch to it.
- G The Zoom slider controls the magnification of the work area. Drag the slider left or right to zoom out or in.
- H Clicking File opens Backstage view, where you can save, open, and print files.
- Scroll bars enable you to move around in the worksheet.
- J The Quick Access toolbar provides shortcuts to a few commonly used commands.
- K Type in the Tell Me What You Want to Do box to ask a question if you don't know how to do something.

E	ۍ ا	- ¢	· 🖁 -	- 🚽					Book1 -	- Excel		_				Ŧ	-	o ×
Fi	ile He	ome	Insert Pag	ge Layout	Formulas	Data	Review	View 🖓) Tell m	e what y	ou want te	o do<				Faithe	Wemp	A-Share
	ι <u>κ</u> □ _□ -	Calibri	- 12	• A A	= =	89	🔐 Wrap	ſext	Curre	ncy	-				Insert ▼ Pelete ▼	Σ č A V Ž		
Pas -	e 💉	BI	<u>U</u> • !!!! •	<u></u> - <u>A</u> -		()	👥 Merge	& Center	Ş -	% ,	100 ÷.0	Formatting	 Table * 	Styles ~	😰 Format *	✓ Filte	r * Select *	
Clip	board 5		Font	r	5	Alig	nment		5	Number	5		Styles		Cells	Edi	ting	^
B7		Ψ	XV	fx.	=SUM(B3:B	5)				A								*
	А		В	С	D	E	F	G	1	Ø	1	J	ĸ	L	м	N	0	P 🔺
1	Q1 Reve	nue S	ummary															
3	January		\$65,054															
4	Februar	v	\$70,285															
5	March		\$61,010															
6																		
7	Total		\$196,349															
8																		
9																		•
10																		
11																		
12																		
13																		
14																		
16																		
17																		
18																		
-)-	Shee	t1 (+)									1.4				-		•
Read	h/									_		• <u>21</u>			#	m	/	-+ 100%

Figure 7-2: Excel has a similar interface to that of other Office applications.

Now that you know what you're looking at, check out the next several sections, which tell you what you can do with it.

Move between cells

To type in a cell, you must first make that cell active by moving the cell cursor there. As shown earlier in Figure 7-1, the cell cursor is a thick green outline. You can move the cell cursor by pressing the arrow keys on the keyboard, by clicking the desired cell, or by using one of the Excel keyboard shortcuts. Table 7-1 provides some of the most common keyboard shortcuts for moving the cell cursor.



Scrolling with the scroll bar does not change which cell is active; it only changes which cells are visible, but it does not move the cell cursor. One common beginner mistake is to scroll to place the desired cell in view and then start typing without first clicking it to make it active.

Table 7-1	Cell Cursor Movement Shortcuts
Press This	<i>To Move</i>
Arrow keys	One cell in the direction of the arrow
Tab	One cell to the right
Shift+Tab	One cell to the left
Ctrl+arrow key	To the edge of the current data region (the first or last cell that isn't empty) in the direction of the arrow
End	To the cell in the lower-right corner of the window*
Ctrl+End	To the last cell in the worksheet, in the lowest used row of the rightmost used column
Home	To the beginning of the row containing the active cell
Ctrl+Home	To the beginning of the worksheet (cell A1)
Page Down	One screen down
Alt+Page Down	One screen to the right
Ctrl+Page Down	To the next sheet in the workbook
Page Up	One screen up
Alt+Page Up	One screen to the left
Ctrl+Page Up	To the previous sheet in the workbook

*This works only when the Scroll Lock key has been pressed on your keyboard to turn on the Scroll Lock function.

Select cells and ranges

You might sometimes want to select a multi-cell *range* before you issue a command. For example, if you want to format all the text in a range a certain way, select that range and then issue the formatting command. Technically, a range can consist of a single cell; however, a range most commonly consists of multiple cells. Here are some things to note about cells and ranges:

A In Figure 7-3, the range A1:F3 is selected. Range names are written with the upper-left cell address, a colon, and the lower-right cell address.

B The active cell is A1. The active cell's address appears in the Name box.

• The active cell within the range appears white, while all the other cells in the selected range are gray.

This points out the difference between the active cell and a multi-cell range. The active cell is significant when doing data entry; when you type text, it goes into the active cell only. The selected range is significant when you are issuing a command, such as applying formatting.

D To select a row, click its column letter. Drag across multiple column letters to select multiple columns.

To select a column, click its row number. Drag across multiple row numbers to select multiple rows.



Figure 7-3: The range A1:F3 is selected.

A range is usually *contiguous*, or all the cells are in a single rectangular block, but they don't have to be. You can also select *noncontiguous* cells in a range by holding down the Ctrl key while you select additional cells.

When a range contains noncontiguous cells, the pieces are separated by commas, like this: A1 : C3, E3 : E5. This range name tells Excel to select the range from A1 through C3, plus the range from E3 through E5. Figure 7-4 shows that range.



Figure 7-4: A noncontiguous range.

Enter and edit text in cells

Here are some tips for entering and editing text:

- A To type in a cell, simply select the cell and begin typing. If you make a mistake when editing, you can press the Esc key to cancel the edit before you leave the cell.
- Notice that if you type an entry that is wider than the cell, it hangs off into the next column. The solution to that is to widen the column, as you will learn to do in Chapter 8.

When you finish typing, you can leave the cell in any of these ways:

- Press Enter: Moves you to the next cell down.
- *Press Tab:* Moves you to the next cell to the right.
- *Press Shift+Tab:* Moves you to the next cell to the left.
- *Press an arrow key:* Moves you in the direction of the arrow.
- Click in another cell: Moves you to that cell.



Figure 7-5: Type directly into a cell.

If you need to edit the content in a cell, you can click the cell to select it, and then click the cell again to move the insertion point into it. Edit just as you would in any text program. Alternatively, you can click the cell to select it and then type a new entry to replace the old one.

If you need to undo an edit immediately after you leave the cell, click the Undo button on the Quick Access toolbar, or press Ctrl+Z.



Figure 7-6: Undo an edit

D To clear a cell, select the cell; then choose Home⇔ Clear⇔ Clear Contents.



Figure 7-7: Clear a cell's content.

To clear a cell you can also select it and then either press the Delete key or right-click it and choose Clear Contents.

Don't confuse the Delete key on the keyboard (which issues the Clear command) with the Delete command on the Ribbon. The Delete command on the Ribbon doesn't clear the cell content; instead, it removes the entire cell. You find out more about deleting cells in the upcoming section, "Insert and delete rows, columns, and cells."

And while I'm on the subject, don't confuse Clear with Cut, either. The Cut command works in conjunction with the Clipboard. Cut moves the content to the Clipboard, and you can then paste it somewhere else. Excel, however, differs from other applications in the way this command works: Using Cut doesn't immediately remove the content. Instead, Excel puts a flashing dotted box around the content and waits for you to reposition the cell cursor and issue the Paste command. If you do something else in the interim, the cut-and-paste operation is canceled, and the content that you cut remains in its original location. You learn more about cutting and pasting in the section "Copy and move data between cells" later in this lesson.

Use AutoFill to fill cell content

When you have a lot of data to enter and that data consists of some type of repeatable pattern or sequence, you can save time by using AutoFill.

To use AutoFill:

 Select the cell or cells that already contain an example of what you want to fill.

2 Drag the fill handle to extend the selection to the range of cells you want to fill:

- A The *fill handle* is the little black square in the lower right corner of the selected cell or range.
- B As you drag, a ScreenTip appears showing what the value will be in the final cell of the range.



Figure 7-8: Fill a range of cells by dragging the fill handle.

Depending on how you use it, AutoFill can either fill the same value into every cell in the target area, or it can fill in a sequence (such as days of the month, days of the week, or a numeric sequence such as 2, 4, 6, 8). Here are the general rules for how it works:

• When AutoFill recognizes the selected text as a member of one of its preset lists, such as days of the week or months of the year, it automatically increments those. For example, if the selected cell contains Monday, AutoFill places Tuesday in the next adjacent cell.



Figure 7-9: AutoFill works on commonly occurring series.

When AutoFill doesn't recognize the selected text, it fills the chosen cell with a duplicate of the selected text.



Figure 7-10: AutoFill duplicates the selected text if it's not a recognized series.

When AutoFill is used on a single cell containing a number, it fills with a duplicate of the number.

F You can click the AutoFill Options button to open a menu of other choices.



Figure 7-11: AutoFill duplicates a single number.

G When Auto Fill is used on a range of two or more cells containing numbers, AutoFill attempts to determine the interval between them and continues filling using that same pattern. For example, if the two selected cells contain 2 and 4, the next adjacent cell would be filled with 6.



Figure 7-12: AutoFill determines the interval between multiple selected numbers and repeats that pattern.

When you copy formulas or functions (using any method), Excel automatically adjusts the cell references in the copies to the relative positioning of the new locations. For example:

🕕 If you have =A1+A2 in cell A3 . . .

I... and you copy A3's formula into B3...

 \bigcirc . . . the resulting formula in B3 will be =B1+B2.

This is called *relative referencing*, and it's covered in more detail in Chapter 8.



Figure 7-13: AutoFill works when copying formulas and functions.

Copy and move data between cells

When you're creating a spreadsheet, it's common not to get everything in the right cells on your first try. Fortunately, moving content between cells is easy. Here are the two methods you can use to move content: drag it with the mouse or cut/copy and paste using the Clipboard.

Copy and move using the mouse

Moving or copying with the mouse works well when you can see both the source and the destination locations at once. For example, if you want to move a range of cells a few rows up or down, or a few columns to the left or right, this is the method for you. It's not a good method when moving or copying between different worksheets or workbooks.

To move or copy the contents of a range of cells using the mouse, follow these steps:

- Select the range of cells to be moved or copied.
- Position the mouse pointer at the dark outline around the selected range. The mouse pointer changes to a fourheaded arrow with a white arrow pointer on top of it.
- **3.** (Optional) If you want to copy (not move), hold down the Ctrl key and keep it down until you are finished with step 4. If you do this, the mouse pointer changes to a white arrow pointer with a small plus sign on it.

4 Drag the selection outline to the new location.



Figure 7-14: Drag a selected range to a new location using the mouse.

Copy and move using the Clipboard

The *Clipboard* is a temporary holding area in Windows, designed for moving and copying content from one location to another. That statement is intentionally very broad because the Clipboard works with just about any type of content. You can use it to move files from one folder to another, or to move a selection of data in an application (like Excel) from one spot to another in the same data file or a different one.

You can think of the Clipboard like a real-life clipboard. You place something on it for temporary holding, and then when you get to the desired location, you retrieve the item.

The Clipboard works via a combination of the following commands:

- Cut: Removes the item from its original location and places it on the Clipboard.
- **Copy:** Places a copy of the item on the Clipboard, leaving the original in place.
- **Paste:** Places a copy of whatever is on the Clipboard in the active location.

To copy, you use a combination of Copy and Paste; to Move, use Cut and Paste:

Select the range of cells to copy or move.

- 2 On the Home tab, click Copy (to copy) or Cut (to move). The border around the selection becomes dashed temporarily.
- **3.** Click in the cell that is in the upper-left corner of the area into which you want to paste.



If you're moving or copying a multi-cell range with the Clipboard, you can either select the same size and shape of range for the destination in step 3 or you can select a single cell, in which case the paste occurs with the selected cell in the upper-left corner.

4 On the Home tab, click Paste.
		5	- (2	-								
	File	H	ome	Ir	isert	Page	Layo	ut	Formu	ılas	Data	Revi	ew
4		X-	Calib	ori	2	- 11	- A	Ă	=	= =	»	P	Wrap
	Paste	*	В	ΙL	ī -	•	8 <mark>8 -</mark>	A -	= 3	= =	€ →	↔	Merge
	Clipbo	ard 🖙				Font		Fa			Ali	gnment	
	B2		Ŧ	÷	>	< 🗸	f _x	C	1				
		А		В		С		D		Е		F	C
	1												
	2		Q1			Q2	A Q	3	Q4	1			
	3						D						
	4												
	-												

Figure 7-15: Cut or copy, and then paste.

Because the Clipboard is such a popular tool, there are many ways to use it. Table 7-2 summarizes the different ways to issue each of the three basic Clipboard commands.

Table 7-2Methods of Cutting, Copying, and
Pasting with the Clipboard

Action	Right-click Method	Keyboard Method	Ribbon Method
Cut	Right-click selection and click Cut.	Ctrl+X	Home ≒> Cut
Сору	Right-click selection and click Copy.	Ctrl+C	Ноте ⊏> Сору
Paste	Right-click at the destination and click Paste.	Ctrl+V	Home ⊏> Paste

Insert and delete rows, columns, and cells

Even if you're a careful planner, you'll likely decide that you want to change your worksheet's structure. Maybe you want data in a different column, or certain rows turn out to be unnecessary. Excel makes it easy to insert and delete rows and columns to deal with these kinds of changes.

Insert rows or columns

When you insert a new row or column, the existing ones move to make room for it.

Select one or more existing rows or columns adjacent to where you want the inserted ones. For example, if you want two new columns, select two adjacent existing columns. See "Select cells and ranges" earlier in this chapter for help if needed.



There is no limit on the number of rows or columns you can insert at once.

2 On the Home tab, click Insert.

F	5 0	4 · ·					B	ook1 - Excel					•	<u>↑</u>	-	0 ×
F	ile Home I	nsert Page	Layout	Formulas	Data	Review Vie	w QT	ell me what y	ou want t	o do			4	Faithe	Wemp	\mathcal{P}_{+} Share
Pas	Calibri	* 11 1 * 🖽 * :	• A a	= = =	≫ €≣ ∍ ≣	P Wrap Text	Center -	General \$~% *	▼ 00 00 00 00	Conditional Formatting	Format as Table *	Cell Styles *	Insert *	∑ - A Z Z Sort & Filter	k Find &	
Clip	board 5	Font	6		Alignn	nent	6	Number	G	-	Styles		Cells	Editi	ng	^
B1		$\times \checkmark$	∫x P	itcher												*
	A	В	С	D	Е	F	G	н	1	J	К	L	M	N	0	1
1	Tom Jones	Pitcher		i												
2	Brad Cooper	Shortstop														
3	Bryan Willis	First base														
4	Ed Campbell	Second ba	ise													
5	Mary Wilderman	Third base														
6	Josh Peterson	Catcher														
7																
8																

Figure 7-16: Insert rows or columns with the Insert command.

Delete rows or columns

When you delete rows or columns, whatever they contained is lost, so be careful with this command. Delete is not the same as Cut. Cut moves the content to the Clipboard, but Delete just destroys it.



If you accidentally delete something you meant to keep, use Undo (Ctrl+Z) to undo commands until you get it back. This works only if you haven't closed the application or the data file since you made the deletion.

3. Select one or more existing rows or columns to delete. See "Select cells and ranges" earlier in this chapter for help if needed.

There is no limit on the number of rows or columns you can delete at once.

4 On the Home tab, click Delete.

	5 - C	- 4			B	3ook1 - Excel			∑ -	
File	Home	Insert Page Layo	ut Formulas	Data Review V	iew Q	Tell me what you war	to do		Faithe Wemp	A Share
Paste	Calibri	• 11 • A		ŵr ₽ Wrap Ter • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	xt 1 Center =	General	Conditional Format as	Delete *	∑ A Z Z P Sort & Find &	
Clipboard	5	Font	5	Alignment	5	Number	Formatting * Table * Styles *	Cells	Editing	

Figure 7-17: Delete rows or columns with the Delete command.

Insert or delete cells and ranges

You can also insert and delete individual cells or even ranges that don't neatly correspond to entire rows or columns. When you do so, the surrounding cells shift. In the case of an insertion, cells move down or to the right of the area where the new cells are being inserted. In the case of a deletion, cells move up or to the left to fill in the voided space.



Deleting a cell is different from clearing a cell's content, and this becomes apparent when you start working with individual cells and ranges. When you clear the content, the cell itself remains. When you delete the cell itself, the adjacent cells shift.

When shifting cells, Excel is smart enough that it tries to guess which direction you want existing content to move when you insert or delete cells. If you have content immediately to the right of a deleted cell, for example, Excel shifts it left. If you have content immediately below the deleted cell, Excel shifts it up. You can still override that, though, as needed.

To insert cells:

 Select a range the size and shape of the range of cells you want to insert, adjacent to where you want to insert them. To insert a single cell, select a single cell.

	А	В	С
1	Tom Jones	Pitcher	
2	Brad Cooper	Shortstop	
3	Bryan Willis	First base	
4	Ed Campbell	Second base	
5	Mary Wilderman	Third base	
6	Josh Peterson	Catcher	
7			
8			
9			

Figure 7-18: Select a range where you want to insert cells.

2 On the Home tab, click the arrow on the Insert button to open its menu.

- 3 Click Insert Cells.
- In the Insert dialog box, specify how you want the adjacent cells to move.

5 Click OK.



Figure 7-19: Choose Insert Cells from the Insert button's menu.

Insert	?	×
Insert Shift cells right Shift cells <u>d</u> own Entire <u>r</u> ow Entire <u>c</u> olumn	4	
ок 🔸	Canc	el

Figure 7-20: Choose where existing content will move to make room for the new cells.

To delete a range of cells or an individual cell:

- **1.** Select the cell(s) to delete.
- 2 On the Home tab, click the arrow on the Delete button to open its menu.
- 3 Click Delete Cells.
- 4 In the Insert dialog box, specify how you want the adjacent cells to move.
- 5 Click OK.



Figure 7-21: Choose Delete Cells from the Delete button's menu.

Delete	?	×
Delete		
O Shift cells <u>l</u> eft		
Shift cells up		
O Entire <u>r</u> ow		
O Entire <u>c</u> olumn		
ок 🔸	Cancel	



Use Flash Fill to extract content

The Flash Fill feature enables you to extract data from adjacent columns intelligently by analyzing the patterns in that data. For example, suppose you have a list of email addresses in one column, and you would like the usernames (that is, the text before the @ sign) from each email address to appear in an adjacent column. You would extract the first few yourself by manually typing the entries into the adjacent column, and then you would use Flash Fill to follow your example to extract the others. You could also use Flash Fill to separate first and last names that are entered in the same column.

To use Flash Fill, follow these steps:

1. Make sure there are enough blank columns to the right of the original data to hold the extracted data. See "Insert and delete rows, columns, and cells" earlier in this chapter if you need help.

171

In the first row of the data, create an example of the separation you want by typing in the empty column(s).

3 In the second row of the data, click in the cell in the column you want to populate.

	А	2	С	D	E
1	Tom Jones	Tom	Jones	Pitcher	
2	Brad Cooper			Shortstop	
3	Bryan Willis			First base	
4	Ed Campbell			Second ba	se
5	Mary Wilderman			Third base	
6	Josh Peterson			Catcher	
7					
8					

Figure 7-23: Create an example of the separation you want in blank column(s) to the right of the original data.

4 On the Home tab, click the Fill button to open a menu.

5 Click Flash Fill.

The data in the column you selected in step 3 is filled in. (See A in Figure 7-24.)

6. Repeat steps 3–5 as needed to populate additional columns.



Step 6 is necessary because you can only Flash Fill one column at a time. If you want to split out data from multiple columns at once, use the Data T Text to Columns command. Use the Help system in Excel to find out how to use that command.

E	5 ° C	- 4					1	Book1 - Excel							C	x - c	J	×
F	ile Home	Insert Page	Layout	Formulas	Data	Review \	/iew 🖓	Tell me what	you want t	o do						ithe Wemp	R₁ Sha	re
1	Calibri	* 11	× ÂĂ	= = =	89 -	🔐 Wrap Te	ext	General	Ŧ	₽≠	- And		Er Ins	ert =	Σ	AT 🔎		
Pas	ste 💉 B I	<u>u</u> - III -	<u>ð</u> - <u>A</u> -	= = =	()	🔁 Merge 8	k Center 👻	\$-%,	00. 0. 0.0 00	Conditional Formatting *	Format as Table *	Cell Styles *	For	rmat *	4	Down		
Clip	board 5	Font	5		Align	ment	5	Numbe	er G		Styles		Ce	HIS	->	Bight		^
B2	-	X 🗸	fx B	irad											1	Up		~
	А	В	С	D	Е	F	G	н	1	J	К	1		м	÷	Left		I A
1	Tom Jones	Tom	Jones	Pitcher												Across Workshee		0 I
2	Brad Cooper	Brad ◄	< A	Shortstop												Series		81
3	Bryan Willis	Bryan		First base												Justify		<u> </u>
4	Ed Campbell	Ed		Second ba	se									G	-	Elach Fill		01
5	Mary Wilderma	n Mary		Third base										J		Figaritin		(
6	Josh Peterson	Josh		Catcher														
7																		
8																		

Figure 7-24: The Flash Fill command populates the columns with data using your example.

Create and manage multiple worksheets

Each new workbook starts with one sheet — Sheet1. (Not the most interesting name, but you can change it.) Each worksheet is represented by a tab at the bottom of the Excel window; you can click a tab to switch to that sheet.

You can add or delete worksheets, rearrange the worksheet tabs, and apply different colors to the tabs to help differentiate them from one another, or to create logical groups of tabs.

Add a worksheet

Adding a worksheet gives you an additional page on which to enter your data without having to start a new data file. To add a worksheet:

Click the tab that the new worksheet's tab should appear to the *right* of. If your current workbook has only one sheet in it, this is a non-issue.



It's kind of a non-issue anyway, because you can easily reorder the tabs later. See "Reorder worksheet tabs" later in this chapter.

2 Click the New Sheet button (+) to the right of the existing sheet tabs at the bottom of the Excel window.



Figure 7-25: Add a worksheet.

Remove a worksheet

Be careful when removing worksheets; whatever was on that sheet is lost when you do so, and you can't use Undo to get it back. If you are deleting a blank sheet, Excel offers no warning, but if the sheet contains anything, you must confirm the deletion.

To delete a worksheet:

1 Right-click the worksheet's tab at the bottom of the screen.

2 Click Delete.

3 If a deletion confirmation dialog box appears, click Delete.

7							
8					Insert		
9					Delete 🚽		
10							
11					<u>K</u> ename		
12					Move or Copy		
13				Q	<u>V</u> iew Code		
14					Protect Sheet		
15					Tab Calas		
16					Tab Color		
17					<u>H</u> ide		
18					<u>U</u> nhide		
19			•	1	Salact All Shoots		
		Sheet1	Shee		Select All Sheets	`	
Read	ly 🛅						

Figure 7-26: Delete a worksheet.



Figure 7-27: Confirm the deletion if the sheet you are deleting is not empty.

Rename a worksheet

As I mentioned earlier, the default sheet names are not terribly useful (Sheet1, Sheet2). You will probably want to rename each sheet's tab to help you remember what is stored on that sheet.

1. Double-click the worksheet tab to place the name in editing mode. Alternatively, you can right-click the tab and choose Rename.

2 Edit the name or type a new name.

3. Click away from the tab to accept the new name.



Figure 7-28: Edit the tab's name.

Reorder worksheet tabs

The tab for a new worksheet is always placed to the right of whichever worksheet is active when you create it. You can easily reorder the worksheet tabs, though.

A Drag a tab to the right or left to move it.

B A small black triangle shows where the worksheet tab will be dropped when you release the mouse button.



Figure 7-29: Drag a tab to the right or left.

Change the worksheet tab color

If you have a lot of worksheets in a workbook, it can get confusing when you are trying to find the one you want. You can make it easier by color-coding your tabs: gold for management, blue for medical, red for security, and so on. (Yes, those are the *Star Trek* colors. Use your own scheme.)

To change a tab's color:

- 1 Right-click the tab.
- 2 Point to Tab Color.

3 Click the desired color.



Figure 7-30: Assign a color to a tab to categorize it.

CHAPTEREIGHT Creating Excel Formulas and Functions

ath. Excel is really good at it, and it's what makes Excel more than just data storage. Even if you hated math in school, you might still like Excel because it does the math for you.

In Excel, you can write math formulas that perform calculations on the values in various cells, and then, if those values change later, you can see the formula results update automatically. You can also use built-in functions to handle more complex math activities than you might be able to set up yourself with formulas. This capability makes it possible to build complex worksheets that calculate loan rates and payments, keep track of your bank accounts, and much more.

In this chapter, I show you how to construct formulas and functions in Excel, how to move and copy formulas and functions (there's a trick to it), and how to use functions to create handy financial spreadsheets.

In This Chapter

- writing basic formulas
- Copying and moving formulas
- Inserting functions
- Showing the current date or time with a function
- Calculating loan terms
- Evaluating a condition with an IF function
- Referring to named ranges
- Using the Quick Analysis feature

Write basic formulas

A *formula* is a math calculation, like 2+2 or 3*(4+1). In Excel, a formula can perform calculations with fixed numbers or cell contents.

In Excel, formulas are different from regular text in two ways:

- Formulas begin with an equal sign, like this: =2+2.
- Formulas don't contain text (except for function names and cell references). They contain only symbols that are allowed in math formulas, such as parentheses, commas, and decimal points.



Excel also has an advantage over some basic calculators (including the one in Windows): It easily does exponentiation. For example, if you want to calculate 5 to the 8th power, you would write it in Excel as $=5^8$.

Create formulas that calculate numeric values

To create a basic formula that performs math calculations on numbers:

In the desired cell, begin typing the formula to create, starting with an = sign.

2 Type the formula to calculate. Use these math operators:

- + for addition
- for subtraction
- * for multiplication
- / for division
- ^ for exponentiation



Figure 8-1: Type a formula into a cell.

3. Press Enter. The formula result appears in the cell, and the cell cursor moves down into the next row.

4 (Optional) To see the formula in the cell, click the cell. Its formula appears in the formula bar.

A 1		_	:	~		£.		
AI		*			~	Jx	=3*3	,
	А		В		С		D	E
1	9							
2								

Formula appears in formula bar

Figure 8-2: The formula result appears in the cell and the formula itself appears in the formula bar.

Control the order of math precedence

Just as in basic math, formulas are calculated by an order of precedence. Table 8-1 lists the order.

Table 8-1	Order of Precedence in a	Formula
Order	ltem	Example
1	Anything in parentheses	=2*(2+1)
2	Exponentiation	=2^3
3	Multiplication and division	=1+2*2
4	Addition and subtraction	=10-4

Here are a few additional examples. Work through them yourself and see if you come up with the same results; if you do, then you understand order of precedence.

3*3+4/2 = 11 3*(3+4)/2= 10.5 3*3+4^2= 25

Reference other cells in a formula

One of Excel's best features is that it can reference cells in formulas. When a cell is referenced in a formula, whatever value it contains is used in the formula. When the value changes, the result of the formula changes too. To reference another cell in a formula:

- Begin typing the formula to create, starting with an = sign.
- **2.** When you need to reference another cell, do either of the following:
 - A Type the cell's address directly into the formula (for example, A1).
 - B Click the cell to fill in its address in the formula being typed.
- **3.** Continue creating the formula normally, adding numbers and math operators as needed. When you are finished, press Enter.

	А	В
1	9	B
2	10	
3	=A1+A2	
4		
5		

Figure 8-3: Type a formula that includes references to other cells by their column letter and row number.

Reference cells on other worksheets

When referring to a cell on the same sheet, you can simply use its column and row: A1, B1, and so on. However, when referring to a cell on a different sheet, you have to include the sheet name in the formula.

The syntax for doing this is to list the sheet name in single quotes, followed by an exclamation point, followed by the cell reference, like this:

='Sheet1'!A2

You can also select cells on another sheet by first clicking the sheet tab and then the desired cell as you are creating the formula, as in the following steps:

Begin typing the formula to create, starting with an = sign.

When you need to reference a cell on another sheet, click the worksheet's tab.

3 Click the desired cell on that sheet.









- **4.** Press Enter to return to the sheet containing the formula you began in step 1. Excel assumes that the formula is complete at this point and moves out of that cell.
- **5.** If the formula is not yet complete, click the cell containing the formula and edit it in the formula bar.



As you may have noticed in the preceding steps, one of the drawbacks to selecting a cell this way is that Excel ends the formula after you select it. It's not a big deal to edit the formula, but if you would prefer to not have to do so, you can use the typing method instead of the selecting method.

Copy and move formulas

In Chapter 7, you learn how to move and copy text and numbers between cells, but when it comes to copying formulas, beware of a few gotchas. The following sections explain relative and absolute referencing in formulas and how you can use them to get the results you want when you copy.

Refer to cells with relative referencing

When you move or copy a formula, Excel automatically changes the cell references to work with the new location. That's because, by default, cell references in formulas are *relative references*.

For example, in Figure 8-6, suppose you wanted to copy the formula from F2 into F3. The new formula in F3 should refer to values in row 3, not to row 2; otherwise the formula wouldn't make much sense. So, when F2's formula is copied to F3, it becomes =B3+C3+D3+E3 there.

F3	F3 $\overline{}$: \times \checkmark f_x =B3+C3+D3+E3							
	А	В	С	D	Е	F	G	
1		Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Total		
2	North	16	15	14	11	56		
3	South	20	21	25	23	89		
4	East	41	4	23	10			
5	West	19	28	17	15			
6								

F2 contains =B2+C2+D2+E2

F2's formula, when copied to F3, changes to =B3+C3+D3+E3 **Figure 8-6:** Most of the time when you copy a formula, you want its cell references to change.

You don't have to do anything special to move copy with relative referencing. It's the default when you move or copy. See Chapter 7.

Refer to cells with absolute referencing

You might not always want the cell references in a formula to change when you move or copy it. In other words, you want an *absolute reference* to that cell. To make a reference absolute, you add dollar signs before the column letter and before the row number. So, for example, an absolute reference to cell B1 would be =\$B\$1.

Figure 8-7 shows an example scenario in which an absolute reference would be appropriate.

- Cell B4 contains the formula =A4*\$B\$1. This calculates the tax on the amount in A4, where the tax rate appears in B1.
- If you copy this formula to the range B5:B17, you want the reference to the purchase price to change for each row (A5, A6, A7, and so on).
- However, you want the reference to the tax rate to stay the same for each row.

The dollar signs in the reference \$B\$1 ensure that that cell reference will remain static when copied.

B4		-	$\times \checkmark$	f_x	=A4*	*\$B\$1
	А	В	С		D	E
1	Tax rate:	119	6			
2						
3	Price	Тах				
4	\$10.00	\$1.10	1			
5	\$15.00					
6	\$20.00					
7	\$25.00					
8	\$30.00					
9	\$35.00					
10	\$40.00					
11	\$45.00					
12	\$50.00					
13	\$55.00					
14	\$60.00					
15	\$65.00					
16	\$70.00					
17	\$75.00					
10						

Figure 8-7: An absolute reference ensures the cell reference will not change when copied.

If you want to lock down only one dimension of the cell reference, you can place a dollar sign before only the column or only the row. For example, =\$C1 would make only the column letter fixed, and =C\$1 would make only the row number fixed. This is called a *mixed reference*.



To create an absolute or mixed reference, you can type the dollar signs directly into the cell where they are needed. Alternatively you can press F4 to cycle through all the available combinations of relative, mixed, and absolute references.

Insert functions

In Excel, a *function* refers to a named type of calculation. Functions can greatly reduce the amount of typing you have to do to create a particular result.

- For example, instead of using the =B2+B3+B4+B5+B6+ B7+B8+B9+B10+B11 formula, you could use the SUM function like this: =SUM (B2:B11).
- With a function, you can represent a range with the upperleft corner's cell reference, a colon, and the lower-right corner's cell reference. In the case of B2:B11, there is only one column, so the upper-left corner is cell B2, and the lower-right corner is cell B11.

	А	В	С	
1	Date	Revenue		
2	12/21/2017	\$2,500		
3	12/22/2017	\$2,200		
4	12/23/2017	\$2,100		
5	12/24/2017	\$1,800	B	
6	12/25/2017	\$1,700		
7	12/26/2017	\$2,400		
8	12/27/2017	\$1,900		
9	12/28/2017	\$1,200		
10	12/29/2017	\$3,000		
11	12/30/2017	\$2,800		
12	Total	=sum(B2:B	11) <mark>-</mark>	
13				
14				

Figure 8-8: You can specify a range as one of the function's arguments.



Range references cannot be used in simple formulas only in functions. For example, =A6:A9 would be invalid as a formula because no math operation is specified in it. You can't insert math operators within a range. To use ranges in a calculation, you must use a function.

An *argument* is a placeholder for a number, text string, or cell reference. Each function has one or more arguments, along with its own rules about how many required and

optional arguments there are and what they represent. For example, the SUM function requires at least one argument: a range of cells. So, in the preceding example, B2:B11 is the argument. The arguments for a function are enclosed in a set of parentheses.

• You don't have to memorize the sequence of arguments (the *syntax*) for each function. Excel prompts you for them. When you type a function directly into a cell, a ScreenTip prompts you for that function's arguments.



Figure 8-9: Excel prompts you for arguments when you type a function.

Use the SUM function

The SUM function is by far the most popular function; it sums (that is, adds) a data range consisting of one or more cells, like this:

=SUM(D12:D15)

You don't *have* to use a range in a SUM function; you can specify the individual cell addresses if you want. Separate them by commas, like this:

=SUM(D12, D13, D14, D15)

If the data range is not a contiguous block, you need to specify the individual cells that are outside the block. The main block is one argument, and each individual other cell is an additional argument, like this:

=SUM(D12:D15, E22)

The SUM function is so frequently used that it has its own button on the Home tab, in the Editing group. Here's how to use it.

Select the cell into which you want to insert the SUM function.

2 On the Home tab, click Sum.



B Excel attempts to guess the range you want to sum and places a dashed outline around it.

C It also fills the range into the SUM function's argument. The range is highlighted so it can be easily removed.

		ن ک	¢.	1					Book1 -	Excel					还	-	8	×
F	ile	Hom	e Insert	Page Layo	out Form	nulas Da	ata Review	View	♀ Tell m	e what you w	ant to do				Fait	he Wemper	A Shar	re
Pas	te X	Ca	libri	· 11 · /			>- ₽- ₽-	rap Text	Curre	ncy	* [itional Form	nat as Cell	Ens 2	Σ	ATT Sort & Fir	C 8 bi	
-	1	y D	1 0		<u> </u>	1	= <u>2</u> = <u>1</u>	eige or cente	er - 3	/0 / .00	* Form	natting * Tak	ole * Styles *	E Format	t* 🖉 *	Filter * Sel	ect *	
Clip	board	6	Fo	nt	5		Alignment		5	Number	6	Style:		Cells		Editing		^
B1	2	-	• ± 🗙	$\checkmark f_x$														~
		А	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	1	J	К	L	м	N	0	Р	
1	Date	9	Revenue															
2	12/2	21/2017	7 \$2,500															
3	12/2	22/2017	7 \$2,200															
4	12/2	23/2017	7 \$2,100															
5	12/2	24/2017	7 \$1,800															
6	12/2	25/2017	7 \$1,700															
7	12/2	26/2017	7 \$2,400															
8	12/2	27/2017	7 \$1,900															
9	12/2	28/2017	7 \$1,200															
10	12/2	29/2017	7 \$3,000															
11	12/3	30/2017	7 \$2,800	-														
12	Tota	al																_
13				-														_
14																		_
15																		_
16																		
17																		
18																		
19		9	sheet1 S	heet3 St	neet2	-						4						
		-	and an	51	incent	J		_				۱						
Real	ay E	<u> </u>													- 12		+	100%

Figure 8-10: Select the cell to hold the function and then click Sum.

	Α	В	С	D	
1	Date	Revenue			
2	12/21/2017	\$2,500			
3	12/22/2017	\$2,200			
4	12/23/1 B	\$2,100			
5	12/24/2017	\$1,800			
6	12/25/2017	\$1,700			
7	12/26/2017	\$2,400			
8	12/27/2017	\$1,900			
9	12/28/2017	\$1,200			
10	12/29/2017	\$3,000			
11	12/30/2017	\$2,800			
12	Total 🔥	=SUM(B2:I	B11		
13		SUM(nur	nber1, [num	ber2],)	
14					

Figure 8-11: Excel tries to complete the function for you.

3A. If the range is correctly selected, press Enter to accept it.

OR

3B. Drag across the correct range to make a different selection and then press Enter.



When you press Enter to complete a function, as in step 3, Excel automatically adds a closing parenthesis to the function if there was not one already entered. You do not have to worry about typing one.

Use AVERAGE, COUNT, MAX, and MIN functions

Perhaps you noticed that the Sum button on the Home tab has an arrow on it. Click the arrow for a list. (See A in Figure 8-12.) From this list you can select one of several other common functions to use instead of SUM:

- **B** Average: Provides the average of the numeric values within the selected range. Ignores blank and non-numeric values
- **Count Numbers:** Counts the number of cells within the selected range that contain numeric values
- D Max: Finds and returns the largest numeric value within the selected range
- Min: Finds and returns the smallest numeric value within the selected range





Find and insert a function

Typing a function and its arguments directly into a cell works fine if you happen to know the function you want and its arguments. Many times, though, you may not know these details. In those cases, the Insert Function feature can help you.

Insert Function enables you to pick a function from a list based on descriptive keywords. After you make your selection, it provides fill-in-the-blank prompts for the arguments. To insert a function:

1 Select the cell in which to insert the function.

2 On the formula bar, click the Insert Function button to open the Insert Function dialog box.





3 In the Search for a function describe what you want to do.

4 In the Select a function box, click a function and then read about it below the list.

5 When the appropriate function is selected, click OK.

Insert Function			?	×
Search for a function:				
payment 🔫			<u>G</u> o	
Or select a <u>c</u> ategory:	Recommended	~		
Select a functio <u>n</u> :				
FV XNPV XIRR PMT	4			
CUMIPMT CUMPRINC PPMT				~
PMT(rate,nper,pv/v, Calculates the paymer	.type) nt for a loan based on constant paym	ents and a constant in	terest rate.	
Help on this function		ок 🚽	5 Cancel	

Figure 8-14: Describe the function's purpose, and then browse the list to find the one you want.

- **6.** In the Function Arguments dialog box, type the number or enter the cell reference for each argument. Here are some things to remember about this dialog box:
 - A You can type directly into any of the argument text boxes.

- B You can click in an argument's box and then click a cell on the worksheet behind the dialog box to fill in that cell reference.
- You can click the Collapse Dialog button for any argument to temporarily shrink the dialog box so you can see which cell you want to choose.
- D Arguments in bold are required.
- Arguments that are not in bold are optional.
- F The Formula Result area previews the formula's result.

7 Click OK to complete the function.

🔒 🐬 e e 🐒 e e	functionsxlsx - Excel	w – 2	×
File Home Insert Page Layout	Formulas Data Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 🔉	hare
fx ∑ AutoSum * IZ Logical * Insert Function III Financial * III Date & Time * Function III Financial *	Image: Create from Section 2 Image: Create	Calculation Options * Calculation	^
B6 \rightarrow : $\times \checkmark f_x$			*
A B 1 2 Mortgage Calculator 3 Amount borrowed \$250,000 4 Term, in months 360 5 Monthly interest rate 0.003333 7 8 9 10 11	Purction Arguments Put Rate B	yments at 6%	
12 13 14 15 16 17	Formula result = -1193.58239	Cancel	
18			
Edit III Sheet3 Sheet2	Sheet4 (+) 4		+ 100%

Figure 8-15: Fill in the arguments for the chosen function.

Choose from the Function Library

Once you become familiar with the names of Excel's most common functions, you will not need to look them up every time you need one, as you did in the previous section. Instead you can shortcut the process, either by typing them directly into the cell or by choosing them from the Function Library group on the Formulas tab.

The Formulas tab's Library group organizes functions by their general purpose. There is a separate drop-down list button for each category. There are also extra buttons for AutoSum, which is the same as the Sum button on the Home tab, and Recently Used. To select a function from the library, follow these steps:

- 1. Select the cell in which to insert the function.
- 2 On the Formulas tab, click the button for the category of function you want.
- **3** Scroll through the list and click the desired function.

You can point at a function on the list to see a pop-up box describing it. (See \triangle in Figure 8-16.)



Figure 8-16: Choose the desired function from the category list.

4. Pick up the steps in the preceding section, "Find and insert a function," at step 6 to complete the function.

Show the current date or time with a function

You can use functions to show the current date or time in a cell and have that value be updated automatically every time you open the worksheet. (You can also update the field manually any time by pressing F9 or choosing Formulas ↔ Calculate Now.) The functions to do this are

- NOW: Reports the current date and time
- TODAY: Reports the current date

Even though neither uses any arguments, you still have to include the parentheses, so they look like this when you use them:

```
=NOW()
=TODAY()
```

If you want a different format than the default for either of those results, you'll need to apply a different number format to the cell. Here's how:

With the cell selected that contains the function, click the dialog box launcher for the Number group on the Home tab.

Da	te				•	
\$	*	%	9	€ .0 .00	.00. ◆.0	
		Nun	nber		E.	

Figure 8-17: Click the dialog box launcher for the Number group.

- In the Format Cells dialog box, in the Category list, click either Date or Time, whichever you want.
- 3 Select the desired format from the Type list.





You can combine the NOW or TODAY function with a formula to get results that are in the past or future. For example, =TODAY ()+7 returns the date that is 7 days in the future. Use decimal points to indicate times. For example, =NOW ()-0.5 returns the time that is 12 hours (50 percent of one day) in the past.

There are many other date and time functions available. Check out the functions on the Date & Time button's menu on the Formulas tab.



Format Cells						?	×
Number	Alignment	Font	Border	Fill	Protection		
Category: General Number Currency Accounting	1	Sam	ple I:36 PM				
Date Time Percentage Fraction Scientific Text Special Custom	2	Lype. *1:30 13:30 10:55 10	255 PM 255 PM 22 255 24 (location): 3h (United State	25)			>
Time forma asterisk (*) system. For	ts display date respond to cha mats without ar	and time ser inges in regio n asterisk are	ial numbers as nal date and ti not affected b	date values me settings y operating	. Time formats that b that are specified for system settings.	egin with an the operating	
					ок 🗸 4	Canc	el

Figure 8-18: Select a specific date or time format.

Calculate loan terms

One of the most common calculation tasks in Excel is to determine the terms of a loan. There is a set of functions designed specifically for this task. Each function finds a different part of the loan equation, given the other parts:

- PV: Short for present value; finds the amount of the loan
- NPER: Short for number of periods; finds the number of payments (the length of the loan)
- RATE: Finds the interest rate per period
- PMT: Finds the amount of the payment per period

Each of those functions uses the other three pieces of information as its required arguments. For example, the arguments for PV are rate, nper, and pmt.

So, let's say, for example, that you want to know the length of a loan in which you borrow \$20,000 at 5 percent interest per year (0.417 percent per month) if you make a monthly payment of \$350. You can use the NPER function to figure that out. Here's how:

In Excel, create the labels needed for the structure of the worksheet, as shown in Figure 8-19. Fill in the information you already know about the loan.



Figure 8-19: Create the structure of the worksheet, including the descriptive labels and any numbers that you already know.

2 Type =NPER(into the cell where the function should be placed.

A ScreenTip reminds you of the arguments to use and their proper order. (See A in Figure 8-20.)

Click or type the cell that contains the interest rate and then type a comma.

	А	В	С	D
1				
2	Loan Calculato	r		
3	Amount borrowed	20,000		
4	Term, in months	=NPER(B5,	3	
5	Monthly interest rate	NPER(rate,	pmt, pv, [fv], [type])
6	Payment due	\$300.00		
7				

Figure 8-20: Begin entering the function and its arguments.

Click or type the cell that contains the payment amount, and then type a comma.

Click or type the cell that contains the loan amount, and then press Enter to complete the formula. The closing parenthesis is automatically added for you. If you do the example correctly, the loan term will show as -58.95187.

Besides these four simple functions, there are dozens of other financial functions available in Excel. For example, IPMT is like PMT except it returns only the amount of interest in the payment, and PPMT returns only the amount of principal. Explore the functions on the Financial button's menu on the Formulas tab on your own.

	А	В	С	D
1				
2	Loan Calculato			
3	Amount borrowed	\$20,000	4 5	
4	Term, in months	=NPER(B5,B	6, B3	
5	Monthly interest rate	NPER(rate,	pmt, pv , [fv], [type])
6	Payment due	\$300.00		
7				

Figure 8-21: Add the remaining arguments, separating them with commas.



The result of the calculation will be negative if the present value (the loan amount) is a positive number. If you want the term to show as a positive number, change the amount borrowed to a negative number, or enclose the function within the ABS function (absolute value), like this: =ABS (NPER (B5, B6, B3)). ABS is short for absolute value.



Since the number of payments must be a whole number, you might choose to use the ROUNDUP function to round that value up to the nearest whole. The ROUNDUP function has two arguments: the number to be rounded and a number of decimal places. For a whole number, use 0 for the second argument. The finished formula would then look like this: =ROUNDUP (ABS (NPER (B5, B6, B3)), 0).

Perform math calculations

Technically, all formulas perform math calculations, but there's a specific category of functions called Math & Trig for functions that deal directly with familiar math calculations like finding the square root (SQRT), tangent (TAN), sine (SIN), or cosine (COS) of a number. The ABS and ROUNDUP functions I mentioned at the end of the previous section fall into this category also. Check out the Math & Trig category list on the Formulas tab for a complete list of math functions.

Most of the math-related functions are fairly simple, with just one or two arguments. For example, the SQRT function takes only one argument: the number to be calculated. SQRT (A1) finds the square root of the number in cell A1.

Evaluate a condition with an IF function

The IF function determines whether or not a condition is true and then performs different actions based on that answer. IF is only one of many logical functions that Excel provides; see the list on the Logical button on the Formulas tab for others. For example:

A Suppose a customer gets a 10 percent discount if he spends more than \$50. You could use the IF function to determine whether his order amount qualifies.

E5		- : ×	< .	fx =IF(D)5>=50,D5*	0.1,0)	
	А	В	С	D	E	F	
1	Order	Log					
2							
3	Date	Cust#	Order#	Amount	Discount	Total	A
4	12/1/2017	1	C01	\$45.20	\$0.00	\$45.20	
5	12/1/2017	2	C02	\$55.60	\$5.56	\$50.04	
6	12/2/2017	1	C03	\$100.22	\$10.02	\$90.20	
7	12/2/2017	3	C04	\$38.50	\$0.00	\$38.50	
8							

Figure 8-22: The amount of discount is determined using an IF function.

An IF function typically contains three arguments: condition, value_if_true, and value_if_false. Like all arguments, they are separated by commas.

- B The condition in this example is D5>=50. In other words, is the value in D5 greater than or equal to 50?
- The value_if_true in this example is calculated by multiplying D5 by 0.1 (in other words, calculating 10 percent of it).
- D The value_if_false in this example is zero (0).



Figure 8-23: An IF function with three arguments.

The condition argument is the only required one. If you omit the value_if_true argument, the function returns 1 if the condition is true and 0 if the condition is false. If you omit the value_if_false argument, a value of 0 is assumed for it. Therefore in the above example, technically we did not have to include the value_if_false argument, since we wanted zero for it anyway.



If you want to combine a SUM operation with an IF condition, you can use the SUMIF function, which does both at once. It sums a range of data if the condition you specify in its argument is true. You'll find it on the Math & Trig button's list, rather than under the Logical category.

Refer to named ranges

When constructing formulas and functions, naming a range can be helpful because you can refer to that name rather than the cell addresses. Therefore you don't have to remember the exact cell addresses, and you can construct formulas based on meaning. For example:

- A Instead of remembering that the number of employees is stored in cell B2, you could name the cell B2 *Employees*.
- B Then in a formula that used B2's value, such as =B2*3, you could use the name instead: =Employees*3.



Figure 8-24: You can use range names in formulas.

You can name individual cells, as in the above example, but in some cases it may be more advantageous to name multi-cell ranges. For example, you might name multiple cells in a column that contains the same kind of information. When you then use the range name in a formula or function, Excel assumes that you mean the cell within that range that corresponds to the row or column in which you are typing:

- C In Figure 8-25, the named range of Employees encompasses B2: B7.
- The same formula is used in every cell in column C: =Employees*3.
- In each row, Excel assumes that you mean the cell in that same row.

C7		• ± × ·	s fx	=Employees*3			
	А	B	С	D	E		
1	Store	Employees	Uniforms				
2	1	250	750				
3	2	300	900				
4	3	200	600				
5	4	250	750				
6	5	200	600				
7	6	100	300				
8							
0							

Figure 8-25: When a multi-cell range is named, references to that range are relative to the cell in which the formula is entered.

Excel is rather intelligent about deducing what you mean when you refer to named ranges. When you refer to a range in a calculation like the one shown in Figure 8-25, the reference is to an individual cell in the range. However, if you use the range name in a formula where it makes sense to be referring to the entire range, Excel does so.

For example, =SUM(Employees) would return the sum of *all* values within that range. (See 🕞 in Figure 8-26.)

B8		• ± × ·	s fx	=SUM(Emp	oloyees)	
	А	В	С	D	E	
1	Store	Employees	Uniforms			
2	1	250	750			
3	2	300	900			
4	3	200	600			
5	4	250	750		\backslash	
6	5	200	600		\setminus	
7	6	100	300			k
8	Total	1300				
9						

Figure 8-26: When you refer to a multi-cell range in a context that infers the entire range, Excel interprets it that way.

You can name a range in three ways, and each has its pros and cons.

Create range names by selection

If default names are okay to use, you may find automatic naming useful. With this method, Excel chooses the name for you based on text labels it finds in adjacent cells (above or to the left of the



current cells). This method is fast and easy, and it works well when you have to create a lot of names at once and when the cells are well labeled with adjacent text:

Select the range to name. If you want to create multiple named ranges, each referring to a different column or row, select the entire range, including the cells containing the names to use.

2 From the Formulas tab, click Create from Selection.

	5	- 6 - 4	÷ =					functions.xlsx -	Excel
Fi	ile Hoi	me Insert P	age Layout	Formulas	Data	Review	View	♀ Tell me wh	nat you i
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $									
	А	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	1
1	Store	Employees	Uniforms						
2	1	250	750	1					
3	2	300	900						
4	3	200	600						
5	4	250	750						
6	5	200	600						
7	6	100	300						
8									

Figure 8-27: Allow Excel to automatically create ranges with names defined by labels in adjacent cells.

In the Create Names from Selection dialog box, mark or clear check boxes as needed to indicate where the labels are.

4 Click OK. The range names are created.



Figure 8-28: Confirm that Excel has correctly guessed where the labels are.



If you aren't sure if the ranges were correctly created, click the Name Manager button on the Formulas tab to see a list of all named ranges and their definitions.

Create range names using the Name box

With this fast and easy method, you get to choose the name yourself. However, you have to do each range separately; you can't do a big batch at a time:

- Select the cells to include in the named range. Make sure that you select only the cells that contain actual data, not the cell containing text (like the column header).
- 2 Click in the Name box and type the new range name.
- Uniforms. fx \times С А 1 Store Employees Uniforms 2 250 750 1 3 2 300 900 1 3 4 200 600 5 4 250 750 6 5 200 600 7 6 100 300
- **3.** Press Enter.

Figure 8-29: Type a range name into the Name box.

Create range names using Define Name

If you want to more precisely control the options for the name, you can use the Define Name command. This method opens a dialog box from which you can specify the name, the scope, and any comments you might want to include:

- Select the cells to include in the named range. Make sure that you select only the cells that contain actual data, not the cell containing text (like the column header).
- 2 On the Formulas tab, click Define Name.
- 3 In the New Name dialog box, type the desired name in the Name box.



(Optional) To limit the scope of the name to just the active worksheet, change the Scope setting to a particular sheet (such as Sheet1).

6 (Optional) Type any comments in the Comment box. This can help you remember why you created the range.

	5	- (🐒	* -					functions.xls	sx - Exce	el	
Fi	ile Ho	ome	Insert P	age Layout	Formulas	Data R	eview V	/iew	♀ Tell me	what yo	ou wan	t to do
f. Ins Func	X ∑ Au ert tion I Fin	utoSun ecently nancial	Used - 🔝 I Used - 🔼 T I - 🛄 E Fund	ogical * Text * Date & Time tion Library	Lookup Math &	& Reference Trig • Inctions •	Name Manage	ا ﷺ ایج er Def	Define Name Jse in Formu Create from S fined Names	la - Selectio	n 💦	Trace Pree Trace Dep Remove A
Un	iforms	-	\times	s fx	=B2*3	New Name	9			?	×	
	Α		В	С	D	Name:	Uniforms 🚽	8				J
1	Store	Emp	loyees	Uniforms 750		<u>S</u> cope:	Workbook	Ă		~		
3		2	300	900		Comment:					~	
4	:	3	100	600								
5		4	250	750				~				
6	:	5	200	600		_					\sim	
7	Tatal	5	100	300		Refers to:	=Sheet6!\$C	\$2:\$C\$7	7		1	
8 9 10	Iotal							ОК	-6	Cancel		

6 Click OK.

Figure 8-30: Define a range using the Define Name command.

Use Quick Analysis features

Here are some points to keep in mind about Quick Analysis:

- A When you select a range of cells, a small icon appears in the lower right corner of the selected area. This is the Quick Analysis icon, and clicking it opens a panel containing shortcuts to several types of common activities related to data analysis.
- Click on the five headings to see the shortcuts available in that category. Then hover over one of the icons in that category to see the result previewed on your worksheet.
- *Formatting*: These shortcuts point to conditional formatting options, which you will learn about in Chapter 9. For example, you could set up a range to make values under or over a certain amount appear in a different color or with a special icon adjacent.

	А	В		С	D	E	F	G
1	Store	Employees		Uniforms				
2	1		250	750				
3	2		300	900				
4	3		200	600				
5	4		250	750				
6	5		200	600				
7	6	i	100	300				
8					E A			
9								
10	For	matting	Charts	Totals	Tables	Sparklines	R	
11		<i></i>						
12						1		
13				•	>	%		
14	Da	ata Bars Co	olor	Icon Set	Greater	Top 10%	Clear	
15		Sc	ale		Than		Format	
16	Con	ditional Format	tina us	es rules to hi	ablight intere	sting data		
17			ung us	inter the store of the second s	gringin intere.	ang adda		
18								

Figure 8-31: Open the Quick Analysis panel by clicking its icon. Then choose a category heading and click an icon for a command.

Charts: These shortcuts generate common types of charts based on the selected data. You will learn about charts in Chapter 11.

			E								
Formatting	Charts	Dotals	Tables	Sparklines							
0 0 0 0 0 0 0			\sim		?						
Scatter	Clustered Column	Clustered Bar	Line	Stacked Bar	More Charts						
Recommend	Recommended Charts help you visualize data.										

Figure 8-32: Quick Analysis offers shortcuts for creating several common chart types.

E *Totals:* These shortcuts add the specified calculation to adjacent cells in the worksheet. For example, Sum adds a total row or column.

• Notice that there are separate icons here for rows versus columns.

G Notice also that in this category there are more icons than can be displayed at once, so there are right and left arrows you can click to scroll through them.



Figure 8-33: You can use Quick Analysis to add summary rows or columns.

Tables: You can convert the range to a table (covered in Chapter 10) for greater ease of analysis. You can also generate several different types of PivotTables via the shortcuts here. A *PivotTable* is a special view of the data that summarizes it by adding various types of calculations to it.

The PivotTable icons aren't well differentiated, but you can point to one of the PivotTable icons to see a sample of how it will summarize the data in the selected range. If you choose one of the PivotTable views, it opens in its own separate sheet.

	A		В	С	D	E	F	G	
1	Store	Emplo	oyees	Uniforms					
2	[
3		Row Lab	els 🝸 Sur	n of Unifor	ms Sum o	f Store			
4		100		3	300	6			
5		200		12	200	8			
6		250		15	500	5			
7		300		<u>q</u>	900	2	_		
8		Grand To	tal	39	900	21		_	
9	L								
10		Formattin	hart	s Totals	Tables	Barklines			
11			9						
12									
13							- 17		
14		Table	PivotTabl	e PivotTable	PivotTable	PivotTable	More		
15									
16		Tables help	vou sort filt	or and summa	vrize data				
17		iables help	you sort, filt	er, anu summa	inze udld.				

Figure 8-34: You can convert the range to a table or apply one of several PivotTable specifications.
J *Sparklines:* Sparklines are mini-charts placed in single cells. They can summarize the trend of the data in adjacent cells. They are most relevant when the data you want to trend appears from left to right in adjacent columns.



Figure 8-35: Choose Sparklines to add mini-charts that show overall trends.

CHAPTERNINE Formatting and Printing Excel Worksheets

ace it: Plain worksheets aren't that much to look at. A worksheet packed full of rows and columns of numbers is enough to make anyone's eyes glaze over. However, formatting can dramatically improve a worksheet's readability, which in turn enables the reader to understand its meaning much more easily.

You can apply formatting at the wholeworksheet level or at the individual-cell level. This lesson focuses on formatting entire worksheets — or at least big chunks of them. You learn how to adjust rows and columns, apply worksheet backgrounds, create headers and footers, and format ranges as tables, complete with preset table formatting. You also learn how to print your work in Excel.

Apply and customize themes

Themes are formatting presets that you can apply to entire worksheets to change their formatting without having to select each formatting aspect manually. A theme includes font, color, and effect choices. You learned about themes in Word in Chapter 2, and

In This Chapter

- Applying and customizing themes
- Applying a worksheet background
- Resizing rows and columns
- Applying cell borders and shading
- Formatting cells using styles
- Using conditional formatting
- Setting up headers and footers
- Printing a worksheet

themes work basically the same way in Excel, too (and also in PowerPoint, as you'll see in Chapter 15). The theme choices are the same across those three applications, so you can standardize your formatting across all the documents you create, regardless of application used.



A theme doesn't override manually applied formatting. It simply redefines the default values for fonts, colors, and effects. In order for a theme's fonts to apply to a certain cell, you must not have changed its font manually, or you must have changed it to one of the fonts in the Theme Fonts section of the Font drop-down list. Similarly, in order for colors to take effect, you must have recolored objects only with the theme colors placeholders, not with fixed colors. See Chapter 2 for more information. If a cell or object doesn't appear to be working with the applied theme, select it and choose Home 🗘 Clear the Clear Formats.

Apply a theme

To apply a theme, do the following:

- 1 On the Page Layout tab, click Themes. The Themes menu appears.
- 2 Click the desired theme.



Figure 9-1: Choose a different theme to change the formatting.

Each aspect of a theme can also be individually changed, using the Colors, Fonts, and Effects buttons on the Page Layout tab. Each one opens a menu from which you can make your selection. These color, font, and effect schemes do not correspond one-to-one with the themes on the Themes button's list; there are more color, font, and effect schemes than there are themes. You can change these as follows:

- A Click Colors and choose a different set of colors.
- B Click Fonts and choose a different set of fonts.
- Click Effects and choose a different effect type.



Figure 9-2: Change one aspect of a theme individually from the Design tab.



Effects apply only to certain graphic objects, such as drawn lines and shapes and SmartArt. Therefore, you should not expect to see an immediate, dramatic difference in your worksheet when you apply a different Effect setting unless your worksheet contains graphic objects *and* those graphic objects have not been manually formatted with specific effects.

Create a custom theme

You can create your own custom themes and then save them and share them with other people. This is handy when your company has specific fonts and colors that you are expected to use in your work-related projects; you can create a theme that uses the right formatting, and then everyone in your company can use that same theme, ensuring consistency. To create a custom theme, follow these steps:

- **1.** Make your selection of Color, Fonts, and Effects, as in Figure 9-2. If none of the font and color themes are suitable, you can create your own custom schemes, as I explain in the next two sections.
- 2 On the Page Layout tab, click Themes, and then click Save Current Theme.



Figure 9-3: Select the Save Current Theme command from the menu.

3. In the Save Current Theme dialog box, type a name in the Filename box for the new theme. Leave the save location as-is.

4 Click Save.

From now on, your custom theme appears on the Themes button's menu, in the Custom section, as shown at (A) in Figure 9-5.

If you want to share the theme with others, repeat steps 1–4 but this time navigate to a shared location before clicking Save. Excel will save a copy of it there.

If you want to use someone else's custom theme, click the Themes button and click Browse for Themes. Navigate to the file's location and click Open. (See **B** in Figure 9-5.)



Figure 9-4: Save a custom theme to Excel's default location for themes.



Figure 9-5: Custom themes appear at the top of the menu.

Create a custom color scheme

As you learned in Chapter 2, each color scheme in Office applications consists of values for 12 color placeholders. Each of the preset color combinations is represented on the Colors button's menu.

To create your own color combination, follow these steps:

1 On the Page Layout tab, click Colors.

2 Click Customize Colors.



Figure 9-6: Choose Customize Colors from the menu.

3 For each of the 12 placeholders, click its arrow and then choose the desired color.

In most cases you will want to choose one of the colors in the Standard Colors area, or click More Colors for a wider selection. (See A in Figure 9-7.)

If you choose a color that is in the Theme Colors section, the color choice will not hold when you apply a different color theme or choose different colors for the other place-holders. (See **B** in Figure 9-7.)

4 In the Name box, type a name for the custom color scheme.

5 Click Save.



Figure 9-7: Select the desired color for each of the placeholders.

Create a custom font scheme

A font scheme consists of font choices for two types of text: Headings and Body. You can define these placeholders with the same font or two different fonts.

To create a custom font scheme:

- 1 On the Page Layout tab, click Fonts.
- 2 Click Customize Fonts.
- Open the drop-down list for the Heading font and choose a font.
- Open the drop-down list for the Body font and choose a font.
- 5 Type a name for the scheme in the Name box.
- 6 Click OK.



Should you wish to share your custom font or color schemes with others, you can find them in C:\Users\username\AppData\ Roaming\Microsoft\Templates\Document Themes, in the Theme Colors or Theme Fonts folders, respectively. (Replace username in that path with your Windows username. Browse the C:\Users folder if you don't know the exact name.)



Figure 9-8: Choose the Customize Fonts command.

Create New Theme Fonts	? ×
Heading font:	Sample
Cambria 🚽 🗸	Heading
Body font:	Body text body text body text. Body
Constantia 4	
Name: Corporate -5	
	Save 🕌 Cancel

Figure 9-9: Define the fonts for the custom scheme.

Apply a worksheet background

A worksheet background is a background picture that appears only onscreen; it doesn't print. Some people use a background to dress up the appearance of a sheet, but be careful not to impede readability when using one.



As Excel defines it, a "background" is a picture. If you want a solid-color background, apply the same shading to the entire worksheet. You'll learn about cell shading later in this chapter, in "Apply cell borders and shading."

A background picture repeats (tiles) itself as needed to fill the entire worksheet. You can't modify that behavior to stretch the picture or make it repeat only once. (Are you getting the idea yet that a background is a pretty simple, limited feature? It is.)

To apply a picture background:

- 1 On the Page Layout tab, click Background. The Insert Pictures dialog box opens.
- 2. Do one of the following:

A Click Browse next to From a File to browse your computer for the picture to use.

B Click in the Search Bing box, type a keyword to use for an Internet image search, and press Enter to initiate the search.

Click Browse next to OneDrive to browse your OneDrive storage for the picture to use.

₽ 5 ° ° °	🔹 👻 👻 Bookt - Excel		[1	a ×
File Home I	sert Page Layout Formulas Data Review View Q Tell me what you want to do		Fai	the Wempen	प्रू Share
Themes Effects *	argins Orientation Size Print Breaks Background Print Acea • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Send S lackward *	election Aligr Pane	Group Rotate	
Themes	Page Setup G Scale to Fit G Sheet Ontions G X	1	Arrange		^
H11					~
A	Insert Pictures	К	L	М	N
1					
2	From a file Browse H				
4	Browse files on your computer or local network				
5	Ding Image Ceards				
6	Search the web				
8					
9	OneDrive - Personal Browse +				
10	faithe@wempen.com				
12		-			
13					
14					
15	Also insert from:				
17					
18					
]			•
Ready			■		

Figure 9-10: Select a source from which to locate an image.

3 Select the desired picture. (If you chose option A or C in step 2, you might need to browse for it.)

Click Insert.

To remove a background image, choose Page Layout ⇔ Remove Background.



Figure 9-11: Select the desired image.



If you want a background picture that prints, add a picture to the header or footer. You'll learn about headers and footers later in this chapter, in "Set up headers and footers." After entering the header/footer for editing, use the Header & Footer Tools Design \Rightarrow Picture command to insert a picture in the header or footer. A code appears in the header or footer, but the image itself appears behind the worksheet.

Apply cell borders and shading

Borders and shading are two ways of dressing up a cell's plain appearance. Here are some tips for using them:

- A *border* is a line around one or more sides of a cell. Not all sides of a cell necessarily have a border. For example, in Figure 9-12 only the top and bottom of this cell have a border. Borders print with the worksheet.
- B Don't confuse borders with gridlines, which are the lines onscreen that mark where one cell ends and the next one begins.
- To turn off the display of gridlines onscreen, clear the View check box in the Gridlines section of the Page Layout tab.
- Oridlines do not print by default. To force gridlines to print, mark the Print check box in the Gridlines section.

	5 - (e - 1	• ∓					Boo	ok1 - Exce	I		
File	Home	Insert	Page Layou	ut Formula	is Data	Review	/ Vie	ew Q Tel	I me wha	t you want to	o do	
Themes	Colors A Fonts Effects Themes	Margins	Orientation	Size Print Area Page Setu	Breaks E	ackground	Print Titles	Height: Cale:	Automa Automa 100% to Fit	tic ▼ Calin tic ▼ Vie ↓ Pri □ Pri	es Headings ew View nt Print et Options	Bring Forward
B15	*	\pm \times	$\checkmark f_x$									
	А	В		С	D	Е		F	G	Н	Ι	J
1		A			(B						
2			noration			•						
3	1	ACME COL	poration								1	
5												
6												

Figure 9-12: Borders versus gridlines

To apply a border:

- **1** Select the cell or range that should receive the border.
- 2 Click the arrow on the Borders button on the Home tab, opening a menu.

3 If you don't want the default colored line (black), point to Line Color and then select the desired color (if not black, the default).

□ 5 • ∂ • €	* =	Book1 - Excel
File Home Insert	Page Layout Formulas Data	Review View Q Tell me what
Constantia -	11 • A A = ≡ ₩•	🔐 Wrap Text General
Paste 😽 B I U -	∎ <mark>2</mark> ≜- ≡ = ≡ ∈ ∋	➡ Merge & Center - \$ - % •
Clipboard 5 Ft	Borders	nent 5 Numbe
P 2	Bottom Border	
B3 T : []	Top Border	
A	Left Border	E F G
1	Right Border	
3 ACME CC		
5	Outride Berders	
6		
7	Lhick Outside Borders	
8	Bottom Double Border	
9	Thick Bottom Border	
10	Top and Bottom Border	
12	Top and Thick Bottom Border	Automatic
13	Top and Double Bottom Border	Theme Colors
14	Draw Borders	
15	🕺 Draw Border	
16	Draw Border Grid	
17	Erase Border	
	∠ Line Color →	Standard Colors
 ↔ Sheet1 	Line Style	
Ready	tine sigie ≠	More Colors

Figure 9-13: Select a line color.

4 If you don't want the default line style (solid thin line), reopen the Borders button's menu, point to Line Style, and click the desired line style.

5 ° ° 1	* ÷	Book1 - Exce
File Home Insert	Page Layout Formulas Data	Review View Q Tell me what
Constantia	• 11 • A A = = = >	🛱 Wrap Text General
Paste B / U ·		Herge & Center * \$ * %
· · · · · · ·		
Clipboard 5 F	Dettem Deader	nent 🕫 Numb
B3 - : ×		
	Top Border	
A	Left Border	E F G
1	Right Border	
2 ACME C	No Border	
4 Training	All Borders	No Border
5	Outside Borders	
6	Thick Outside Borders	
7	Detter Deuble Berden	
8		
9	Thick Bottom Border	
10	Top and Bottom Border	
12	Top and Thick Bottom Border	
12	Top and Double Bottom Border	
14	Draw Borders	
15	M Draw Border	
16	Draw Border Grid	
17	Frace Border	
18		
Sheet1		
Ready	Line Style	
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		

Figure 9-14: Select a line style.

- **5.** Reopen the Borders button menu if needed. Then click the type of border in the Borders section of the menu:
 - A The Outside border, when applied to a multi-cell range, creates a single border around the range.
 - B All Borders applies the border to every side of every cell in the range.
 - Some of the possible styles include solid (thin), solid (thick), dotted, and dashed (in various patterns).

	Α	В	С	D	E	F
1						
2	A	March				
3						
4		Week 1	52			
5		Week 2	48			
6	B	Week 3	42			
7		Week 4	58			
8				Y		
9		Note: All f	igures are	prelimina	ry	
10						
11						

Figure 9-15: Some border examples.

Format cells using cell styles

As you learned in Chapter 3, in Word you can apply formatting preset called *styles* to individual paragraphs. You can do the same thing to individual cells in Excel, except in Excel they are called *cell styles*.

Excel provides a number of styles with names that reflect their suggested uses. For example, there are Heading 1 and Heading 2 styles, a Total style, and a Title style. There are also styles that apply shading using the theme's color placeholders.

To apply a cell style to one or more cells:

- **1** Select the cell(s) to affect.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Cell Styles.
- **3** Click the desired style.

Book1 - Exc	:el				★	- @ ×
Tell me what you want to do	····				Faithe We	empen 🔉 Share
iext & Center • \$ • % •	* Condit	≓ ↓ ional Format as ↓ ting * Table * Sty	Cell Insert Dele	K Internate version of the second se	toSum * AZY Sort & F ear * Filter * S	ind &
ra Numbe	Good, Bad and Ne	eutral				
	Normal	Bad	Good	Neutral		
	Data and Model					
1 7 1	Calculation	Check Cell	Explanatory	Input	Linked Cell	Note
March	Output	Warning Text				
	Titles and Heading	gs				
Week 1	Heading 1	3 ling 2	Heading 3	Heading 4	Title	Total
Week 2	Themed Cell Style	25				
Week 3 Week 4	20% - Accent1	20% - Accent2	20% - Accent3	20% - Accent4	20% - Accent5	20% - Accent6
	40% - Accent1	40% - Accent2	40% - Accent3	40% - Accent4	40% - Accent5	40% - Accent6
Note: All figures	60% - Accent1	60% - Accent2	60% - Accent3	60% - Accent4	60% - Accent5	60% - Accent6
	Accent1	Accent2	Accent3	Accent4	Accent5	Accent6
	Number Format					
	Comma	Comma [0]	Currency	Currency [0]	Percent	
	New Cell Style Merge Styles					



You can also create your own custom cell styles. To do so:

- Format a cell the way you want it, with font, color, alignment, border, and fill settings. Make sure that cell is selected.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Cell Styles.
- 3 Click New Cell Style.

Book1 -	Excel				不	- 8
ne what you want to	do				Faithe Wemper	n 🗛 Share
General ster = \$ = %	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	itional Form2ss atting ▼ Table ▼ St	Cell Insert Dele	te Format ↓ Clear	itoSum * AZY I* Sort & F ear* Filter* S	Find &
ra Nur	Be Good, Bad and M	Veutral				
	Normal	Bad	Good	Neutral		
	Data and Model					
J	Calculation	Check Cell	Explanatory	Input	Linked Cell	Note
March	Output	Warning Text				
march	Titles and Headi	ings				
Week 1	Heading 1	Heading 2	Heading 3	Heading 4	Title	Total
Week 2	Themed Cell Sty	rles				
Week 3	20% - Accent1	20% - Accent2	20% - Accent3	20% - Accent4	20% - Accent5	20% - Accent6
Week 4	40% - Accent1	40% - Accent2	40% - Accent3	40% - Accent4	40% - Accent5	40% - Accent6
Note: All figur	es 60% - Accent1	60% - Accent2	60% - Accent3	60% - Accent4	60% - Accent5	60% - Accent6
	Accent1	Accent2	Accent3	Accent4	Accent5	Accent6
	Number Format					
	Comma	Comma [0]	Currency	Currency [0]	Percent	
	New Cell Sty	le				
	Merge Styles					
	-					

Figure 9-17: Format a cell the way you want the style, and then choose New Cell Style.

- 4 Type a name for the style in the Style name box.
- 5 Review the style definition in the six categories listed.
- 6 If there is any additional formatting you need to define for the style, click Format. Make your choices in the Format Cells dialog box and click OK to return to the Style dialog box.
- **7** Click OK to create the style.



Figure 9-18: Define the new style with six categories of formatting.

After you have defined a custom style, it appears at the top of the Cell Styles button's gallery, in the Custom group. (See A in Figure 9-19.)

To manage a custom style (modify, delete, or duplicate it), right-click it and choose the appropriate command. (See **B** in Figure 9-19.)

Excel	Ť	-	8	×
o do	Faithe V	Vempen	A Share	e
	Sort & Filter •	Find & Select *	2	

Figure 9-19: Custom styles appear at the top of the Cell Styles gallery.

Resize rows and columns

Each column in a worksheet starts with the same width, which is 8.43 characters (based on the default font and font size) unless you've changed the default setting. That's approximately seven digits and either one large symbol (such as \$) or two small ones (such as decimal points and commas).



You can define the default width setting for new worksheets: Choose Home ⇔ Format ⇔ Default Width and then fill in the desired default width.

As you enter data into cells, those column widths may no longer be optimal. Data may overflow out of a cell if the width is too narrow, or there may be excess blank space in a column if its width is too wide. (Blank space is not always a bad thing, but if you're trying to fit all the data on one page, for example, it can be a hindrance.)

In some cases, Excel makes an adjustment for you automatically, as follows:

• For column widths: When you enter numbers in a cell, Excel widens a column as needed to accommodate the longest number in that column, provided you haven't manually set a column width for it.

• For row heights: Generally, a row adjusts automatically to fit the largest font used in it. You don't have to adjust row heights manually to allow text to fit. You can change the row height if you want, though, to create special effects, such as extra blank space in the layout.



The units of measurement are different for rows versus columns, by the way. Column width is measured in characters of the default font size. Row height is measured in points. A point is 1/72 of an inch.

Change a row's height

There may be times when you want to manually adjust a row's height. For example, you might want to add some extra blank space vertically between one row's text and another's.



After you manually resize a row's height or a column's width, it won't change its size automatically for you anymore. That's because manual settings override automatic ones.

To manually change row height to a specific value, do the following:

- 1. Select any cell in the row.



Figure 9-20: Choose Row Height from the menu.

3 Enter the desired row height in points. You can use decimal points for precise sizing if needed.

4 Click OK.



Figure 9-21: Specify a row height.

You can also adjust a row's height manually by dragging the divider below the row's number up or down. (See A in Figure 9-22.)

A ScreenTip shows the height as you are dragging. (See \square in Figure 9-22.)

If you manually adjust a row height, that row will no longer autofit its height to content. To autofit row height, double-click the divider below the row's number. (See C in Figure 9-22.)



Figure 9-22: Adjust row height by dragging.

Change a column's width

You can adjust a column width any time you need it to be wider or narrower to achieve the look you want. Most often this will be because the content of one or more cells in the column overflows its cell (or is truncated), but you can also widen or narrow columns to create specific layout effects, such as adding more space between columns of text or numbers.

To manually change column width to a specific value, do the following:

1. Select any cell in the row.





3 Enter the desired column width in characters (of the default font and size).

4 Click OK.





To autofit a column's width to the widest entry in that column, double-click the divider below the column's letter and the one to its right.

You can also adjust a column's width manually by dragging the divider to the right of the column's letter to the left or right. (See (A) in Figure 9-25.)



Figure 9-25: Adjust column width by dragging.

Make text wrap in a cell

When you have an entry that overflows its cell but you don't want to widen the column for some reason (perhaps it would interfere with the worksheet's layout, for example), you might choose to wrap the text in that cell to multiple lines. The row height increases automatically as much as needed to display the multiple lines and decreases again later if conditions change such that the additional height is no longer needed.

To wrap text in a cell:

- **1.** Select the cell(s) that should be set for wrapping. You can set a cell for text wrapping even if it doesn't have anything in it at the moment that requires wrapping.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Wrap Text.



Figure 9-26: Wrap text to multiple lines in a cell.

To remove the setting for a cell (or multiple cells), repeat the steps to toggle the option off.

Use conditional formatting

Conditional formatting is formatting that appears only if certain conditions are met in the cell's content. It can help readers understand the data they are seeing more easily. For example, you might have a cell display a green background if the value is over a certain amount and a red background if the value is under a certain amount. A reader can quickly scan a long column of numbers and zero in on just the red or green shaded cells as being especially small or large.

Excel provides several preset types of conditional formatting, including these:

• Data bars: Each cell has left-to-right shading proportionate to the value of the number. The end result is that each cell functions as a mini-chart. See Figure 9-27 for an example.

	А	В	
3	Date	Volume	
4	10/1/2017	27129	
5	10/2/2017	44147	
6	10/3/2017	13337	
7	10/4/2017	57161	
8	10/5/2017	55422	
9	10/6/2017	84140	
10	10/7/2017	71997	
11	10/8/2017	18513	

Figure 9-27: Data bars.

• Color scales: Each cell has a background color that reflects its content. For example, in Figure 9-28, lower numbers are red, average numbers are yellow, and higher numbers are green.

	А	В	С
3	Date	Volume	
4	10/1/2017	27129	
5	10/2/2017	44147	
6	10/3/2017	13337	
7	10/4/2017	57161	
8	10/5/2017	55422	
9	10/6/2017	84140	
10	10/7/2017	71997	
11	10/8/2017	18513	

Figure 9-28: Color scale.

• Icon sets: Each cell has an icon that varies depending on its content. In Figure 9-29, higher numbers have green check marks, average numbers have yellow exclamation points, and lower numbers have red Xs.

	А	В	(
3	Date	Volume	
4	10/1/2017	8 27129	
5	10/2/2017	0 44147	
6	10/3/2017	🙆 13337	
7	10/4/2017	0 57161	
8	10/5/2017	0 55422	
9	10/6/2017	84140	
10	10/7/2017	71997	
11	10/8/2017	😢 18513	

Figure 9-29: Icon set.

You can also define your own custom conditional formatting.

Apply conditional formatting

Let's look at a simple example: applying a color scale. In the following steps you will apply a preset color scale and then customize it.

- 1. Select the cells to which to apply conditional formatting.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Conditional Formatting.
- **3** Point to Color Scales.
- Click the desired color scale—or one that is close to what you want if none are right.



Figure 9-30: Choose a conditional formatting preset.

Next, you'll customize the preset that you just applied.

- 5 With the same range still selected, click Conditional Formatting again.
- 6 Click Manage Rules.



Figure 9-31: Choose Manage Rules.

7 Select the rule you just created.8 Click Edit Rule.

Conditional Formatting Rules Manager	?	×		
Show formatting rules for: Current Selection				
🔜 New Rule 📴 Edit Rule	e 🔺 💌			
Rule (applied in order shown) Format	Applies to		Stop If Tru	e
Graded Color Scale	=\$B\$4:\$B\$23	1		
				-
	ОК	Close	Appl	у

Figure 9-32: Select the rule to edit.

9 Open the Color palette under Minimum and choose the desired color.

10 Open the Color palette under Maximum and choose the desired color.

227

Change any other aspects of the rule as desired. For example, you can define exact minimum and maximum values, change the midpoint, choose more or fewer colors for the scale, and so on.



Edit Formatting Rule		? ×												
Select a Rule Type:														
► Format all cells based on their valu	► Format all cells based on their values													
► Format only cells that contain														
► Format only top or bottom ranked values														
► Format only values that are above	or below average													
Format only unique or duplicate v	alues													
► Use a formula to determine which	cells to format													
Edit the Rule Description:	Ψ	1												
Format all cells based on their value	s:													
Format Style: 3-Color Scale	\sim													
Minimum	Midpoint	Maximum												
Type: Lowest Value 🗸	Percentile	✓ Highest Value ∨												
Value: (Lowest value)	50	(Highest value)												
<u>colo</u>	\ \	∠ <mark></mark> 10 ∨												
Preview Theme Colors														
		OK 12 Cancel												
Standard Colors														
🚷 More Colors														

Figure 9-33: Modify the rule.

13. Click OK to close the Conditional Formatting Rules Manager.

Remove conditional formatting

To remove the conditional formatting from cells:

- **1.** Select the cells from which to remove conditional formatting.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Conditional Formatting.
- **3** Point to Clear Rules.
- 4 Click Clear Rules from Selected Cells.

						▲					
					Faith	e Wemp					
*	Conditional Format as Cell Formatting • Table • Styles •	€ ⊞ Insert	Delete Form	P Au P Fill nat ◆ Cle	itoSum ≖ I∓ ear≖	AZT Sort & Filter *					
E I	Highlight Cells Rules >		Cells		Edit	ing					
	10 Top/Bottom Rules →	0	Р	Q	R	S					
	Data Bars										
	Color Scales										
	Lcon Sets →										
	🔝 New Rule										
	😳 <u>C</u> lear Rules 🚽 🔹 🕨	C	lear Rules fro	m <u>S</u> elected	Cells 4						
	Manage <u>R</u> ules	C	lear Rules fro	om <u>E</u> ntire Sh	eet						
-		C	Clear Rules from <u>T</u> his Table								
		0	lear Rules fro	m This <u>P</u> ivo	tTable						

Figure 9-34: Clear conditional formatting.

Set up headers and footers

If you plan to print your worksheet, you might want to set up a header and/or footer. Headers and footers are lines of information that repeat at the top and bottom of each page. These lines can contain any text you want plus codes that print page numbers, the current date and time, or other information.

The header and footer areas exist on all worksheets, but by default they are blank so you don't notice them. Follow these steps to display the header and footer areas and place text and codes in them as desired:

1 On the Insert tab, click Header & Footer.



Figure 9-35: Choose Header & Footer from the Insert tab.

The display changes to Page Layout view. The worksheet is displayed as it will print, with header and footer areas at the top and bottom. Consider Figure 9-36:

- A Notice that the Header area consists of three boxes. Depending on which box you choose to enter content into, it will appear left-aligned, centered, or rightaligned at the top of the page.
- B The Header & Footer Tools Design tab appears, containing buttons for inserting various types of content into the header and footer.
- (Optional) If you want to work with the footer, click Go to Footer.

3 Click in the placeholder area in which you want to enter header or footer content. The insertion point appears in it.

	S -	¢.	4 -	Ŧ			volur	me - Exce	:I			Head	ler & Fo	oter	То										
File	Ho	me li	nsert	Page Lay	/out	Formul	as	Data	Review	Vie Vie	w		Desig	gn 🖣	<b< td=""><td>₽т</td><td>ell me</td><td>what y</td><td>/ou w</td><td>want</td><td>to do.</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></b<>	₽т	ell me	what y	/ou w	want	to do.				
		#	##	7	Ľ		x					ļ	ł	2	lifferen	it First	Page		\checkmark	Z Sci	ale wit	h Docu	ment		
Header	Footer	Page Number	Number of Pages	Current Date	Current Time	File Path	File Name	Sheet Name	Picture	Format Picture	Go f Head	to G der Fo	io to ooter		lifferen	t Odd	& Eve	n Page	s√	/ Ali	gn wit	h Page	Margi	ns	
Header 8	Footer			Н	eader & F	ooter El	ements				Na	vigati	on					Opt	tions	s					
N3		• : [× v	f_{x}																					
			J	1.1.	1 K	, · · ·	2	M	A	N	2	0		P	5	Q	6	R	· · · ·		7	1.1	- 1		
	1		Header						1		-3			_]	_										

Figure 9-36: The Header area in Page Layout view.

4 If you want text to appear, type it. Any text you type will appear the same on all pages.

- 5 Click to move the insertion point to a different section if desired.
- **6.** Click a button on the Header & Footer Tools Design tab to insert a code:

A Page Number shows the page number of each printed page.

- B Number of Pages shows the total number of pages in the printout.
- You might want to type *of* between the Page Number and Number of Pages codes.

	~ ·	¢.	4 -	Ŧ			volun	ne - Exce	:		F	leader & F	ooter Tools					
File	Ho	me A	Insert	Page Lay	yout	Formula	IS	Data	Review	Vie	w	Des	ign	♀ Tell r	me what you	u want to do		
		#	Ĩ₽	B	Ŀ		x						Differe	nt First Pag	le	Scale with	n Document	
Header •	Footer	Page Numb	Numbe er of Pages	Current Date	Current Time	File Path	File Name	Sheet Name	Picture	Format Picture	Go to Heade	Go to Footer	Differe	nt Odd & E	even Pages	☑ Align wit	h Page Margins	5
Header a	leader & Footer Header & Footer Elements Navigation Options																	
18		-	\times	f _x														_
				1.1.	1		2		3		4		5		6	7		
				A	В		С	C		E		F	G	Н	1			
													_					_
-			Header							_¥			5			7		
-				ACME Industri										8	[Page] of	&[Pages]		
-								_										

Figure 9-37: Codes inserted in a header.

D Current Date inserts an automatically updating date
code.

- Current Time inserts an automatically updating time code.
- File Path prints the entire path and file name of the workbook.
- G File Name prints only the file name (not the path) of the workbook.
- H Sheet Name prints the sheet name (as represented on the sheet tab).
- Picture prompts you to select a picture to include. Note that this picture will not be confined to the header or footer area.

	Ś.	¢ .	4 -	Ŧ		volume - Excel			He	ader & F	ooter Tools				
File	Ho	me Ir	nsert	P.Day	yo E	Ø	la. G (W	Vie	w	Des	ign	♀ Tell me what yo	u want to do
		#	The second secon	7			×						Differe	ent First Page	Scale with Document
Header •	Footer	Page Number	Number of Pages	Current Date	Current Time	File Path	File Name	Sheet Name	Picture	Format Picture	Go to Header	Go to Footer	Differe	ent Odd & Even Pages	Align with Page Margins
Header & Footer Elements								Navig	Navigation Options						

Figure 9-38: Other types of codes you can insert.

The Picture code is somewhat different from the other codes. You are prompted for the picture to use when you insert this code. You can choose a picture from your own files, or you can search online for a picture.

Depending on its size, the picture may overflow out of the header and footer, into the background of the worksheet itself. The picture starts out in whatever area of the header or footer you place it in. So, for example, if you want a picture to start in the lower right corner of the page and extend upward and to the left from there, place its code in the right-hand section of the footer. To change the picture's size, click Format Picture. In the Format Picture dialog box, on the Size tab, you can set its height and width. You can also crop the picture using the controls on the Picture tab of that dialog box.



If you don't see the picture immediately after inserting the code, click in some other section of the header or footer to move the insertion point out of the one where the picture code resides, and the picture should appear.

Print a worksheet

You can print your work in Excel on paper to share with people who may not have computer access or to pass out as handouts at meetings and events. You can print the quick-and-easy way with the default settings or customize the settings to fit your needs.

By default, when you print, Excel prints the entire active worksheet — that is, whichever worksheet is displayed or selected at the moment. But Excel also gives you other printing options:

- Print multiple worksheets: If more than one worksheet is selected (for example, if you have more than one worksheet tab selected at the bottom of the Excel window), all selected worksheets are included in the printed version. As an alternative, you can print all the worksheets in the workbook. To select more than one worksheet, hold down the Ctrl key as you click the tabs of the sheets you want.
- **Print selected cells or ranges:** You can choose to print only selected cells, or you can define a print range and print only that range (regardless of what cells happen to be selected).

Print entire worksheets

To print the active worksheet, and optionally other worksheets too in the same workbook, follow these steps:

1 If you want to print only one worksheet, click its tab to make sure it is active.

OR

If you want to print multiple worksheets, hold down Ctrl and click each of the worksheet tabs of the desired sheets to group them.



Figure 9-40: Set print options and then click Print.

8. If you grouped sheets in step 1, right-click one of the grouped sheet tabs and choose Ungroup Sheets.

Set and use a print range

If you want to select a range for a one-time print job, you can select the range of cells and then choose to print only the selection. Here's how:

- 1. Select the cells to print.
- 2. Choose File 🖒 Print.
- 3 Click Print Active Sheets to open a menu.
- 4 Click Print Selection.
- **5.** Continue printing normally, as in the previous section's steps.

Settings	
Print Active Sheets Only print the active sheets	
Print Active Sheets Only print the active sheets	
Print Entire Workbook Print the entire workbook	
Print Selection Only print the current selection	
Ignore Print Area	

Figure 9-41: Choose to print only the selected cells.

If you want to print a certain range every time you print that sheet, it may make more sense to set a print range. When you do so, Excel prints only the cells included in your specified range, even when you don't select that range before printing.

To set a print range:

1. Select the desired cells to include.

2 On the Page Layout tab, click Print Area.

3 Click Set Print Area.



Figure 9-42: Set the print area.

When a print area is set, nothing outside of that area will print on that sheet. If you want to override this behavior temporarily to print the entire sheet, choose the Ignore Print Area command on the menu shown in Figure 9-41.

To clear the print area, repeat the steps for setting the print area, but in step 3 choose Clear Print Area instead.

If you want the same cells (only) to print each time you print this worksheet in the future too, you can select them as a print range, and Excel remembers them.

CHAPTERTEN Storing and Managing Databases in Excel

Besides its calculation capabilities, Excel also has some great features for managing databases. You can store, search, sort, and filter large lists of information with ease in Excel. And by converting a range to a table in Excel, you can access certain sorting and filtering commands even more easily.

In this chapter, you learn some database concepts and find out how to create and manage tables in a workbook. You'll also learn how to create and save a query, remove duplicates from a dataset, and use data validation to minimize data entry errors.

Create an Excel database

Here are a few terms you need to know. A *database* is a collection of information stored in a consistent, structured way. An address book is a database, for example, because it stores the same pieces of information about each person: name, address, city, state, and ZIP code. In that example, each type of information is a *field*. Each person's complete entry (all fields) is a *record*. The collection of data as a whole is called a *table*, or *dataset*.

In This Chapter

- Entering database data in Excel
- Converting between a range and a table
- Sorting a table
- Referring to named ranges in formulas in a table
- Creating and saving a query
- Removing duplicates from a dataset
- Validating data to minimize entry errors

In a database table in Excel:

A Each column is a field. The field names appear in the first row.

B Each record appears in a separate row beneath the column headings.

	A B		С	D	E	F	
1	First 🔹 💌	Last 💌	Address 🗾	City 🔽	State 💌	ZIP 💌	
2	Anna	Zimmerman	125 West Main St.	Carmel	Indiana	46088	
3	Beth	Yoder	345 SR 234 West	Noblesville	Indiana	46060	
4	Carl	West	50818 Highway 37	Indianapolis	Indiana	46240	
5	Dan	Turner	577 W. Walnut Street	Franfort	Ohio	43291	
6	Ed	Sanchez	9881 Maple Lane	Franklin	Ohio	42199	- B
7	Frank	Richards	91 Mockingbird Drive	Noblesville	Indiana	46060	
8	Gary	Perry	456 North Carmel Drive	Indianapolis	Indiana	46211	
9	Hank	Niederman	2847 Wilson Parkway	Carmel	Indiana	46088	
10	Inez	Montoya	1991 Ponting Street	Fishers	Ohio	46115	
11	Jaqui	Keith	998 Madison Trail	Fishers	Ohio	46115	
12	Kim	Jones	789 Williams Lane	Greenwood	Indiana	47281	
13	Larry	Illes	1811 Scout Street	Greencastle	Indiana	49828	
14	Mort	Hausman	5917 Bluff Falls Way	Greenwood	Indiana	49828	
15	Norman	Gordon	1084 Riverview Drive	Fishers	Ohio	46115 <mark>.</mark>	
16							

Figure 10-1: A simple database in an Excel table.

Tables have several advantages over ranges:

- You can filter by columns using an easy drop-down list.
- You can add a Totals row that adds summary calculations without having to manually enter the formula for it.
- You can apply table formatting presets.
- You can publish a table to a SharePoint server.

Convert a range to a table

Before you convert a range to a table, make sure you have properly prepared the range. Specifically, you need to do the following:

- Make sure that the first row contains the field names you want to use. The entries in the first row will become column headings.
- Make sure that each row contains one and only one record.
- Make sure that there are no blank rows between rows containing records
When the data is cleaned up and ready to go, follow these steps:

- 1 Select the range of data that should become a table.
- 2 On the Insert tab, click Table. The Create Table dialog box opens.
- 3 Confirm that the range is correct.
- Click OK. The range is converted to a table and the default table formatting style is applied to it.

	. 5	e - 4	• ÷					Addresses.x	lsx - Exce
F	ile Ho	me Insert	Page Layout	Formulas	Data	Review	View	♀ Tell me	what you
Pivo	otTable Reco	mmended Tabl	e Illustrations	Store	jans v 🗖	Recomm	Pended	- - r ^a lı X - dlı - ilia	PivotCh
	Piv	/otTables	*	INIY AUG	-1115	Cha	rts 🚽		· •
	Ta	ables		Add	-ins		(Charts	
A1		• ± ×	√ fx	First					
	A	В	C		D		E	F	G
1	First	Last	Address		City	S	tate	ZIP	
2	Anna	Zimmerman	123 West Ma	in St.	Carmel	- b	ndiana	46088	1
3	Beth	Yoder	Create Table		?	×	iana	46060	
4	Carl	West					iana	46240	
5	Dan	Turner	Where is the dat	a for your tabl	e?		0	43291	
6	Ed	Sanchez	=\$A\$1:\$F	\$15 -5		1	0	42199	
7	Frank	Richards	Mv tab	le has header:	5		iana	46060	
8	Gary	Perry					iana	46211	
9	Hank	Niederman		ок <	4 c	ancel	iana	46088	
10	Inez	Montoya				_	o	46115	
11	Jaqui	Keith	998 Madison	Trail	Fishers	C	Dhio	46115	
12	Kim	Jones	789 Williams	Lane	Greenwoo	od li	ndiana	47281	
13	Larry	Illes	1811 Scout St	reet	Greencast	tle li	ndiana	49828	
14	Mort	Hausman	5917 Bluff Fa	lls Way	Greenwoo	od li	ndiana	49828	
15	Norman	Gordon	1084 Rivervie	w Drive	Fishers	C	Dhio	46115	
16									

Figure 10-2: Convert a range to a table using the Insert tab's Table command.

Convert a range to a table and choose a table style

Here's an alternate method that enables you to specify the table formatting style you want:

- 1 Select the range of data that should become a table.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Format as Table.
- Click the desired format. The Format as Table dialog box opens. (It's exactly the same as the Create Table dialog box shown in Figure 10-2 except for its name.)



- 4. Confirm that the range is correct.
- **5.** Click OK. The range is converted to a table and the chosen table formatting style is applied to it.

	ر ا	· (* · §	* ÷			Addresses.	xlsx - Exc	Excel 📧 — 🗗 🗙					
F	ile Ho	ome Insert	Page Layout Formulas	Data Review	v View	♀ Tell m	e what y	rt you want to do Faithe Wempen 👂 Share					
Pas	ke →	Calibri •	$\begin{array}{c c} 11 & \bullet & A^{\bullet} & A^{\bullet} & = \\ \hline & \bullet & & A^{\bullet} & \bullet & A^{\bullet} & = \\ \hline & \bullet & & & A^{\bullet} & \bullet & = \\ \hline \end{array}$		rap Text erge & Cent	Gene	eral %,	Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Formatas Celler Conditional Celler Cell					
Clip	board is	For	nt s	Alignment		6	Number	e Light					
A1	$1 \rightarrow 1$ $k \neq f_k$ First												
	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	G					
1	First	Last 🧧	Address	City	State	ZIP							
2	Anna	Zimmerma	23 West Main St.	Carmel	Indiana	46088	3						
3	Beth	Yoder	345 SR 234 West	Noblesville	Indiana	46060							
4	Carl	West	50818 Highway 37	Indianapolis	Indiana	46240)						
5	Dan	Turner	577 W. Walnut Street	Franfort	Ohio	43291							
6	Ed	Sanchez	9881 Maple Lane	Franklin	Ohio	42199		Medium					
7	Frank	Richards	91 Mockingbird Drive	Noblesville	Indiana	46060							
8	Gary	Perry	456 North Carmel Drive	Indianapolis	Indiana	46211			_				
9	Hank	Niederman	2847 Wilson Parkway	Carmel	Indiana	46088	5						
10	Inez	Keith	1991 Ponting Street	Fishers	Ohio	40113							
12	Kim	lones	789 Williams Lane	Greenwood	Indiana	40113							
13	Larry	Illes	1811 Scout Street	Greencastle	Indiana	40828							
14	Mort	Hausman	5917 Bluff Falls Way	Greenwood	Indiana	49828							
15	Norman	Gordon	1084 Riverview Drive	Fishers	Ohio	46115			¥				
16								New Table Style					
17								PivotTable Style					
18	8												
19	9												
	(\rightarrow)	Sheet1	(+)					E A F					
Rea	dy						Ave	Average: 46251.35714 Count: 90 Sum: 647519 🔠 🗉 💾 – — 🕂 100	096				

Figure 10-3: Convert a range to a table by applying table formatting to it.

Change the table appearance

After a range has been converted to a table, you can modify its appearance by adjusting the table style.

To choose a different table style, on the Table Tools Design tab, choose a different style from the Table Styles gallery. (See A in Figure 10-4.)

Fine-tune the table's appearance by marking or clearing check boxes in the Table Style Options group:

B Header Row turns the display of the header row on/off.

- Total Row toggles a total row at the bottom of the table. In tables with numeric data that can be summarized, this is great, but in a database that is purely unrelated records, like in an address book, it makes no sense to use this.
- Banded Rows and Banded Columns toggle the use of shading in alternate rows or columns to make the data easier to browse.

First Column and Last Column make their respective columns formatted differently from the others in the table; this is useful if those columns contain headings or summary data.

Filter Button toggles the down-pointing arrow button on each field name at the top of the table.

- د 🗉	C ² − 4 − ∓	Addresse	is.xlsx - Excel		
File Hor	ne Insert Page Layout	Formulas Di	ata Review View	Des P Tell me what you want to do Faithe Wempen 🔒 Share	
Table Name: Table3	Summarize with PivotTable Remove Duplicates Convert to Range	Insert Expor	Refresh	Filter Button Total Row Anded Rows Anded Rows Anded Rows Anded Rows Anded Rows	
Properties	Tools		External Table Data	Table Style Options Table Styles	~

Figure 10-4: Control table formatting on the Table Tools Design tab.

Convert a table to a range

If you decide you want the dataset to go back to being a regular range, you can easily restore that status. Here's how:

- Select any cell within the table.
- 2 On the Table Tools Design tab, click Convert to Range.

3 Click Yes to confirm. The range is no longer a table; however, it retains any formatting that it had as a table.



Figure 10-5: Convert a table back to a range.



If you want to remove the table formatting, select the range and choose Home () Clear () Clear Formats.

Sort a table

You can sort a table's data by a single field or by multiple fields.

Sort by a single field

When you sort by a single field, Excel rearranges the records in A to Z (ascending) or Z to A (descending) order based on the field you specify.

There are several ways to sort by a single field, including the following:

Click any cell in the desired column and then click the AZ or ZA button on the Data tab.



Figure 10-6: Use the Sort Ascending (AZ) or Sort Descending (ZA) button for a quick one-column sort.

B Right-click any cell in the desired column, point to Sort, and then click Sort A to Z or Sort Z to A. (The wording of the choices is different if the column contains numbers or dates.)

F	. •	- ¢ - & -	• = Ade	dresses.xlsx	- Excel		Table Tools							不	-	8	;	×
F	ile	Home Insert	Page Layout Formulas	Data	Review	Viev	w Design	♀ Tell me wha	nt yo	u want to do				Fait	he Wemp	en R	Shar	e
Get	External ata *	Recent Get & Transfo	Dueries able Sources rm Connection	nections leerties Links	Q↓ <mark>X 2</mark> K↓ Sort	Cali B	$I \equiv 2 \times A$ Filter Cut	A A \$ * %	₿.œ , ,	/hat-lf Fore alysis * Sh Forecast	ecast eet	Group * Ungroup Subtotal Outline	e Hil hil					^
ED			<i>√ Jx</i> Onio			1	⊆opy											*
	A	В	С	D	_	ĥ	Paste Options:		н	1	J	K	L		M	N		1
1	First	Last	Address ·	City	✓ St		ĥ											
2	Reth	Zimmerman	123 West Main St. 245 SP 224 West	Noblervil	ind Ia Ind	4	Paste Special											
4	Carl	West	50818 Highway 37	Indianapo	olis Ind	ı D	Smart Lookup											
5	Dan	Turner	577 W. Walnut Street	Franfort	OF		Sindir Lookup											
6	Ed	Sanchez	9881 Maple Lane	Franklin	OH	18												
7	Frank	Richards	91 Mockingbird Drive	Noblesvil	le Ind	ł	Insert	•										
8	Gary	Perry	456 North Carmel Drive	Indianapo	olis Ind	ł	Delete	•										
9	Hank	Niederman	2847 Wilson Parkway	Carmel	Inc	ł	Select	•										
10	Inez	Montoya	1991 Ponting Street	Fishers	OF	i	Clear Contents											
11	Jaqui	Keith	998 Madison Trail	Fishers	OH	1 (m	ereur cogrenia											
12	Kim	Jones	789 Williams Lane	Greenwo	od Ind	1 📼	Quick Analysis											
13	Larry	Illes	1811 Scout Street	Greencas	tle Inc	ł	Sort 🥌	►	₽Ļ	Sort A to Z								
14	Mort	Hausman	5917 Bluff Falls Way	Greenwo	od Ind	1	Filter	•	₹Ļ	Sort Z to A								
15	Norma	n Gordon	1084 Riverview Drive	Fishers	OF	i	Table	•		Put Selected Ce	ell Color (On Top						
16						+-	-			Dut Colocted Ec	Color	On Ton						
10						Ľ	insert Comment			Put selected Fo	JIL COIOF	on rop						
10							Eormat Cells			Put Selected Ce	ell [con O	n Top						
19		Sheet1	(+)			1	Pick From Drop	-down List	20	Custom Sort							Þ	
Rea	iy		<u> </u>			8	Hyperlink						•	9	- 1		+ 10	00%

Figure 10-7: Right-click in the column, choose Sort, and click the desired sort.

• Click the arrow at the top of the column to open its menu, and then click Sort A to Z or Sort Z to A. (Again, the wording of the choices is different if the column contains numbers or dates.)

	А	В		С	D	E	F
1	First 🔹	Last 💌	Address	*	City	- State	
2	Anna	Zimmerman	123 We 🛃	Sort A to Z		45	46088
3	Beth	Yoder	345 SR : Z	Sort 7 to A			46060
4	Carl	West	50818 F	Cant law Caller			46240
5	Dan	Turner	577 W.	Solf by Color		r	43291
6	Ed	Sanchez	9881 M 📡	<u>Clear</u> Filter Fr	om "State"		42199
7	Frank	Richards	91 Moc	Filter by Colo	r		46060
8	Gary	Perry	456 No	Text Filters			46211
9	Hank	Niederman	2847 W	Text Litters			46088
10	Inez	Montoya	1991 Pc	Search		Q	46115
11	Jaqui	Keith	998 Ma	(Select A	ll)		46115
12	Kim	Jones	789 Wil	🗹 Indiana			47281
13	Larry	Illes	1811 Sc	- Ohio			49828
14	Mort	Hausman	5917 Bl				49828
15	Norman	Gordon	1084 Ri				46115
16							
17							
18							
19		Chartel			ок	Cancel	
-	•	Sneet1	+				
Read	dy						

Figure 10-8: Open the column's menu and choose a sort option.

Sort by multiple fields

When you sort by multiple fields, it does a single sort by the first field you specify, and then in the event of a tie for that field, it relies on the additional field(s) you specify to break the tie. For example, if you sort first by City and then by State, Decatur GA will come before Decatur IL.

To sort by multiple fields:

Click anywhere within the table to sort. It does not have to be within a specific column.

- **2** On the Data tab, click Sort. The Sort dialog box opens.
- 3 Open the Sort by drop-down list and choose the first field on which to sort.
- Open the Order drop-down list and choose the desired order.
- 5 Click Add Level.
- 6. For the newly added level, repeat steps 3–4.
- **7** Add more levels if needed; click OK when finished.

	Ĵ	т (ð	-	÷		Ado	lresses.xls	sx - Excel		Table Tools				
File	Н	ome	Insert	Pag	ge Layoı	ut l	Formulas	Data	Review	w View	Design	♀ Tell n	ne wha	t you v	want t
Get Exter Data	rnal • C	New Query	Sho Froi E Co Rec Get & Trai	w Quer n Table ent Sou nsform	ries e R urces	Refresh All •	Conr Connectior	ections erties Links 15	2 A 2	t Filter	Clear Reapply Advanced	Text to Column Dat	s Tools		What Analys
E5		Ŧ	: >	<	f _x	0	hio								
1 Firs	A st	- L	Sort	5		_			-	-	-	_	?	×	-
2 Anr 3 Bet	na th	Z	⁺ <u>A</u> ↓ <u>A</u> dd	Level	X <u>D</u> ele	ete Leve	el 🖹 C	opy Level		Options		🗹 My da	ita has <u>I</u>	eaders	5
4 Car	rl	ν	Column				So	t On			Order	_			
5 Dar	n	Т	Sort 3	State			 ✓ Va 	lues		\sim	A to Z 🔫	4		\sim	
6 Ed		S	Then by	City			Va Va	lues		~	A to Z			\sim	
7 Fra	ink	F													
8 Gar	ry	Ρ													
9 Har	nk	٩													
10 Ine	z	Ν													
11 Jaq	lni	K													
12 Kim	n	J										OK	Car	ncel	i —
13 Lar	ry	1			17.01.0	-		-					Cal		
14 Mo	ort	Ha	usman	59	17 Bluff	Falls	Way	Greenw	/ood	Indiana	49828				
15 No	rman	Go	ordon	10	84 Rive	rview	Drive	Fishers		Ohio	46115				
10		_													

Figure 10-9: Choose multiple sort fields and the order in which they will be applied.

Remove a sort or filter

When a table has been sorted, the button at the top of the column shows an up-pointing or down-pointing arrow on it, depending on whether you sorted in ascending or descending order. (See (A) in Figure 10-10.)

	•	·	¢ -	1	• ∓		Ado	Iresses.xls	sx - Excel		Table Tools
F	ile	Home	Ins	ert	Page La	ayout	Formulas	Data	Reviev	v View	Design S
Get I D	External ata *	New Query	S 📰 S 1 🛄 F - []_6 F	how rom Recen	Queries Table t Sources	Refr	Conr Conr Prop esh	ections erties Links	2↓ ZAZ Z↓ Sort	Filter	Clear 2 Reapply Advanced
			Get &	Transf	orm		Connection	S		Sort & Filt	er
E4		Ŧ	:	\times	\checkmark	fx	Indiana				
	А		В			С			D	E	F
1	First	Y La	ist		Addres	ss	*	City	~ 1	State 🚽	
2	Anna	Zi	mmeri	man	123 W	est Ma	ain St.	Carmel		Indiana	46088
3	Hank	N	iedern	nan	2847 V	Vilson	Parkway	Carmel		Indiana	46088
4	Larry	- 11	es		1811 S	cout S	treet	Greenc	astle	Indiana	9828
5	Kim	Jo	nes		789 W	illiams	Lane	Greenv	vood	Indiana	47281
6	Mort	H	ausma	n	5917 B	luff Fa	Ils Way	Greenv	vood	Indiana	49828
7	Carl	10	lect		50818	Highw	21/27	Indiana	nolic	Indiana	46240

Figure 10-10: Sorted data columns appear with an extra arrow on their button.

To clear the sort (and also clear any filters that have been applied):

- 1 Click any cell in the table.
- 2 Click the Clear button on the Data tab.

Filter a table

Filtering data means to hide certain records, displaying only the ones that match criteria you specify. There are several ways to specify filter criteria.

Filter by selection

Perhaps the easiest filtering technique is *to filter by selection,* which hides all records where the specified field does not contain a sample value you select. Here's how to do it:

Click a cell in the table that contains the value by which you want to filter. For example, to show only addresses with Indianapolis as the city, select a cell in the City column that contains Indianapolis.

2 Right-click the cell, and then point to Filter.

3 Click Filter by Selected Cell's Value.

🔒 5°°° %°	 Addresses 	.xlsx -	Excel Table Too	ols						1	-		5	×
File Home Insert F	Page Layout Formulas Da	ta	Review View Design		♀ Tell m	e what you	want to do			Fai	the Wern	pen	∕₽, sh	are
Get External Data - Query - C Recent Si Get & Transform	eries ble ources n Connection Properties All - Belit Links connections	s Cal B	$I \equiv \underbrace{}_{\text{Cut}} \cdot \underbrace{Cut} \cdot \underbrace{Cut}$	% ***	, ∰ , y s Data	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	What-If Fo Analysis * S Forecas	orecast Sheet t	體 Group · *글 館 Ungroup · 그글 翻 Subtotal Outline 5					^
	Jx Indianapolis	Ē.	Copy											*
A B	С	ß	Paste Options:		G	Н	1	J	K	L	M	-	N	^
1 First Last Anna Zimmerman Hank Ninderman Anna Zimmerman Hank Ninderman Hank First Last Anna Zimmerman Hank Minderman Hank Anna Kank Kank Kank Kank Anna Zimmerman Anna Kank Kank Anna Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank Kank	Address City 23 West Main St. Carm 247 Wilcon Parkway Carm	14	Paste Special											
4 Larry Illes 1	1811 Scout Street Gree	n 🕡	Smart Lookun											
5 Kim Jones 7	789 Williams Lane Gree	n Ba	Defrech											
6 Mort Hausman 5	917 Bluff Falls Way Gree	n	Kerresn											
7 Carl West 5	0818 Highway 3 India	r	Insert	,										
8 Gary Perry 4	156 North Carmel Drive India	r	Delete	,										
9 Beth Yoder 3	45 SR 234 West Nobl	e	Select	•										
11 Inez Montova 1	1991 Ponting Street Fishe	e	Clear Contents											
12 Jaqui Keith 9	98 Madison Trail Fishe	1	Quick Analysis											
13 Norman Gordon 1	084 Riverview Drive Fishe	er	Sort	×										
14 Dan Turner 5	577 W. Walnut Street F		Filter).	Clear									
15 Ed Sanchez 9	881 Maple Lane Fran		Table	÷	T Room		3							_
16		+-	hours Comment		K Weah	piy	T.							
1/		12	Insert Comment		Filter	by Selected	d Cell's Value							
19			Format Cells		Filter	by Selected	d Cell's <u>C</u> olor							-
↔ Sheet1 (+)	1	Pick From Drop-down List		Filter	by Selected	d Cell's <u>F</u> ont C	olor						Þ
Ready		8	Hyperlink		Filter	by Selected	d Cell's <u>I</u> con			U		_	-+	100%

Figure 10-11: Filter by one specific value in one field.

A filter is immediately applied so that only records that match that value in that field are shown.

Filter by choosing values from a list

If you want to filter by more than one value in a field, here's a technique that enables you to do so:

- 1 Click the arrow on the column containing the values by which you want to filter.
- Clear the check boxes for each value that you do not want to include.



In step 2, if you want only a few values to be selected, click the (Select All) check box to clear all check boxes, and then mark just the few you want.

- 3 Click OK. The filter is applied.
- **4.** (Optional) To filter the data even further, repeat steps 1–4 for additional columns.



Figure 10-12: Filter by choosing which values to include or exclude.

Filter using conditions

Depending on the content of the field (text, date, number, etc.) you can also use conditions for that type of data, such as Begins With, Ends With, or Contains (for text) or Greater Than, Less Than, or Between (for numbers).

For a field that contains text, do the following:

1 Click the arrow on the column containing the values by which you want to filter.

- 2 Point to Text Filters (if it's a text field) or the equivalent command for number or date field if appropriate.
- 3 Click the desired logical condition, such as Begins With.

	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G
1	First 🔹 💌	Last	🔹 Address 🛛 💌	City 🛁	-1)	ZIP 💌	
2	Anna	Zimmerma	Sort A to Z		Indiana	46088	
3	Hank	Niederman	Z. Sort Z to A		Indiana	46088	
4	Larry	Illes	Sort hu Color		Indiana	49828	
5	Kim	Jones	Soli by Color	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Indiana	47281	
6	Mort	Hausman	💃 <u>C</u> lear Filter From "City"		Indiana	49828	
7	Carl	West	Filter by Color		Indiana	46240	
8	Gary	Perry	Text Filters	•	Fouals		
9	Beth	Yoder			Equals		
10	Frank	Richards	Search	Q	Does I	Not Equal	_
11	Inez	Montoya	(Select All)	^	Begins	With	
12	Jaqui	Keith	Carmel		Ends V	Vith	
13	Norman	Gordon	Fishers		Control		
14	Dan	Turner	- Franklin		Contai	ns	
15	Ed	Sanchez	Greencastle		Does l	Not Contain	
16					Custor	n <u>F</u> ilter	
17			Indianapolis	~			
18							
19		Choot1	ОК	Cancel			
1	Þ	Sheet1					

Figure 10-13: Choose a condition.



4 In the Custom AutoFilter dialog box, specify the condition value. You can optionally enter a second condition, too.

Use ? to represent a single character or * to represent any number of characters.

5 Click OK. The filter is applied.

Custom AutoFilter	?	\times
Show rows where: City		
begins with 🗸 Green		\sim
● <u>A</u> nd ○ <u>O</u> r		
×		\sim
Use ? to represent any single character Use * to represent any series of characters	Cancel	

Figure 10-14: Define the condition(s).

Add a Total row to a table

One of the advantages of making a data range into a table is the ability to show a Total row as part of the table, summarizing one or more columns that you specify. Contrary to its name, a total row can do more than just total (add). A total row performs a summary operation of your choice on any field(s) in the table. For example, you can average, count, sum, or find the minimum, maximum, or standard deviation of that column's data.

To enable the total row, on the Table Tools Design tab, mark the Total Row check box.

ار ا	e - 4	Addresses.xlsx - Excel	Table Tools		承	- 8	×
File Ho	me Insert Page Layout	Formulas Data Review View	Design Q Tell me what you want to do	-	Faithe	Wempen 🔉 St	hare
Table Name: Table3	Summarize with PivotTable Remove Duplicates Convert to Range	Insert Slicer	Header Row Header Row Header Row Header Row Hast Column Hast Column Hast Column Hast Columns	Filter Button			
Properties	Tools	External Table Data	Table Style Options		Table Style	25	~

Figure 10-15: Enable the total row by marking the Total Row check box.

The Total row appears at the bottom of the table. Each of the cells in that row now have their own arrow that opens a menu.

2 At the bottom of a column that contains data you want to summarize, click the arrow to open the drop-down list.

The arrow for a cell appears just outside the cell to its right.

There are more options available when working with a numeric field, but even text fields have some totals they can display, such as a count of the number of records. You can use any function in Excel for this, but the most common ones are available from a menu for easy access.

If a column has a calculation in the Total row that you don't want, click the arrow on that cell to open its menu and choose None. (See (A) in Figure 10-16.)

- 3 Click the kind of calculation you want.
- (Optional) Type a text label in an adjacent cell to describe the calculation you chose.



Figure 10-16: Select the desired calculation. Use text labels to make sure your meaning is clear.



If you want a function that isn't on the list in Figure 10-16, choose More Functions, and then choose from the Insert Function dialog box, just as you would if you used the Insert Function command on the Formulas tab in a normal range. (See B in Figure 10-16.)

Create queries

When you sort and filter a table in a certain way, it may take you a few minutes to set up those conditions. Wouldn't it be nice to be able to save that sorting and filtering specification to use again later? A query does that and can also do much more. For example, a query can also temporarily hide certain columns as well as sort and filter rows.

Although the full query capabilities of Excel are beyond the scope of this book, the following steps give you a little taste of it.

To create a query:

- 1 Click anywhere within the table.
- 2 On the Data tab, click From Table. A Query Editor window opens.



Figure 10-17: Start a new query based on a table.

- 3 Sort the data the way you want it. Use the AZ and ZA buttons on the Home tab or open a column's menu and choose a sort order for that column.
- 4 Filter the data to include only the records you want. Use a column's menu to set up the filter, as you learned earlier in this chapter.

If you want to remove one of the instructions, click it in the Applied Steps box and then click the X to its left. (See A in Figure 10-18.)

- If you want to exclude certain columns, click Choose Columns. Clear the check box for each column to exclude and click OK.
- 6 Change the name in the Name box to something meaningful for the instructions you specified.
- 7 Click Close & Load. The query results appear on a new sheet in the workbook.



Figure 10-18: Define the query specification.

The query results sheet becomes a permanent part of your workbook. Any time you want to view the query results, just display that worksheet. However, the data on the query results sheet doesn't automatically update when the data changes on the original sheet. Therefore you will want to refresh the query whenever the original data changes. To do this, on the Data tab, click Refresh All. (See B in Figure 10-19.)



Figure 10-19: Click Refresh All to refresh all results.

Remove duplicates from a dataset

A dataset may contain records for which certain fields are identical, and usually that is not a problem. For example, you might have multiple people with the same last name, address, and phone number if they all live in the same household.

In some cases, though, duplicate values in multiple fields may signal that the same record has been accidentally entered multiple times. For example, if two people both have the same Social Security number, that's probably an entry error.

You can define a Remove Duplicates operation so that multiple fields must all be identical in order for a deletion to occur. For example, you might delete records with the same phone number only if both the first name and last name are identical.



When removing duplicates, you don't get to select which of the duplicates will be deleted; the first instance is kept and all others are deleted. Therefore if it's important that the most recently entered record be kept, sort the table in descending order by a Date field first.

To find duplicates:

- 1 Click anywhere in the table.
- 2 On the Data tab, click Remove Duplicates.



Figure 10-20: Click Remove Duplicates.

3 Mark or clear check boxes as needed to define which fields must *all* be duplicate in order for records to qualify for deletion.

4 Click OK.

5. At the confirmation box, click OK.

If the deletion results are not what you expected—for example, if some records were deleted that you meant to keep—use Undo (Ctrl+Z) immediately after the deletion to get them back.

	Remove Duplicates	?	×
	To delete duplicate values, select one or more column duplicates.	is that	contain
	Select All	ita has	headers
3	Columns First Last Address City State City		Cancel

Figure 10-21: Choose which fields to check for duplication.

Restrict data entry with validation rules

Data entry errors can cause big headaches in database management. When two entries vary, is it because they are truly different, or did someone just make a mistake? It's hard to know.

Data entry inconsistencies can also plague a database, especially if multiple people are entering records. For example, should states be entered with their full names or as two-character abbreviations? If the data isn't consistent, you won't get accurate results when you query, sort, or filter on a certain state.

A validation rule can limit entry to only certain types of values, such as only integers or dates. It can also limit text entry to a certain number of characters.

Create a validation rule

To create a data validation rule:

- Select the cells for which the rule will apply. For example, to restrict entries in a certain field in a table, select that field's column.
- 2 On the Data tab, click Data Validation.

	🖌 😙 🗸 🖒 👻 🗧 🗸 Addresses.xlsx - Excel				Table Tools	Table Tools						-	Ð	×				
	File	Home Insert Page Layout Formulas Data Review View					Design	Q Tell me what you want to do					Fa	ithe Wempe	n A	Share		
Get External Data *		al New Corres Oueries		Conne Conne Prope	ections rties inks	A↓ ZAZ Z↓ Sort	Filter	📡 Clear 🔁 Reapply 🍹 Advanced	Group - *: Ungroup: Ungroup: Subtotal									
		Get & Transform Connections					Sort & Fil	ter	Data Te	ools	Forecast		Outline	6			~	
E1 $-$: $\times \sqrt{fr}$ State											*							
	A		в	С		C)	E	F	G	н	1	J	к	L	м	N	-
1	First	💌 La	st 💌	Address	¥	City	" [State 💌	ZIP 🗸	Q1 Sales 💌								
2	Anna	Zir	nmerman	123 West Mai	in St.	Carmel		Indiana	880	50000								
3	Hank	Ni	ederman	2847 Wilson F	Parkway	Carmel		Indiana	46088	40000								
4	Inez	M	ontoya	1991 Ponting	Street	Fishers		Ohio	46115	52000								

Figure 10-22: Click the Data Validation button.

3. On the Settings tab, open the Allow drop-down list and choose a restriction. Then enter any parameters for that restriction.

For example, if you wanted states to be entered as two-character codes, you might choose Text length and then enter 2 as both the minimum and maximum length, as in Figure 10-23. (See A in Figure 10-23.)

Data Validation	?	×
Settings Input Message Error Alert		
Validation criteria		
<u>A</u> llow:		
Text length 🗛 🗸 Ignore <u>b</u> lank		
<u>D</u> ata:		
between 🗸		
Minimum:		
2		
Ma <u>x</u> imum:		
2		
Apply these changes to all other cells with the same settings		
<u>C</u> lear All	Canc	el

Figure 10-23: A text length validation rule.

Or, if you choose a certain type of entry, such as Whole Number, you can enter a range of whole numbers into which the value must fall, as in Figure 10-24. (See B in Figure 10-24.)

Data Validation	?	×
Settings Input Message Error Alert		
Validation criteria		
<u>A</u> llow:		
Whole number -B - Ignore blank		
Data:		
between 🗸		
Minimum:		
1		
Ma <u>x</u> imum:		
1,000,000		
Apply these changes to all other cells with the same settings		
<u>C</u> lear All OK	Cance	el de la companya de

Figure 10-24: An integer validation rule where the number is positive.

4 Click the Error Alert tab.

5 In the Title box, enter text to appear in the title bar of an error message box that will appear if the rule is violated.

6 In the Error message box, enter text to appear as the body of the error message.

7 Click OK.

Data Validation	? ×						
Settings Input Message Error Ale Show error alert after invalid data is e When user enters invalid data, show this e	ert 4 entered error alert:						
Style: Stop 🗸	Itile: Positive Integers Only 5 Error message: Please enter a positive integer. 6						
<u>C</u> lear All	OK 🔨 Cancel						

Figure 10-25: Create the error dialog box text.

When someone violates the rule, the error box appears that you set up in steps 4–6. (See ^C in Figure 10-26.)



Figure 10-26: The error message appears in a dialog box when the validation rule is broken.

Remove a validation rule

To remove data validation, follow these steps:

- 1. Select the cell(s) from which to remove data validation.
- 2. On the Data tab, click Data Validation.
- 3 Click Clear All.

4 Click OK.

Data Validation	?	×
Settings Input Message Error Alert		
Validation criteria		
Allow:		
Whole number v v Ignore <u>b</u> lank		
Data:		
between 🗸		
Minimum:		
1		
Ma <u>x</u> imum:		
1000000		
Apply these changes to all other cells with the same settings		
3> <u>C</u> lear All ОК -4	Cance	el

Figure 10-27: Clear data validation rules from the selected cell(s).

CHAPTERELEVEN Creating Charts in Excel

s a picture really worth a thousand words? Just ask anyone who has been faced with a spreadsheet full of numbers to analyze. Creating charts that summarize data is a quick way to make sense of data — or to present data to someone else.

In this lesson, you learn how to create several types of charts and how to add and remove chart elements such as legends, data labels, and data tables. You learn how to move and resize charts, how to place a chart on its own separate tab in a workbook, and how to apply a variety of formatting to a chart.

Choose the correct chart type

Excel offers various chart types, each suited for a different type of data analysis. Here are some things to note about Excel's chart types:

A Pie charts are good for situations in which the relationship among the values being charted is the most significant thing. For example, suppose Bill sold 15 cars, Dave sold 7, and Tom sold 8. If the important thing is that Bill sold 50 percent of all the cars, a pie chart is ideal. Pie charts are limited in that they can handle only one data series.

In This Chapter

- Creating a chart
- Moving and resizing a chart
- Switching rows and columns
- Modifying the data range for a chart
- Changing the axis scale
- Applying a chart style
- Changing a chart's colors
- Adding, removing, and formatting chart elements

B The key that tells what each color represents is called a *legend*.



Figure 11-1: A pie chart shows the relationship of each data point to the whole.

• A column chart is good for showing multiple data series on a two-axis grid. This particular sub-type is called a clustered column chart; each data point has its own bar, and the bars are clustered together into groups.



Figure 11-2: A column chart summarizes multiple data series.

When a column chart is horizontal, it's called a bar chart.

The sub-type shown here is called a stacked chart; instead of having a separate bar for each month, it combines all three months in a single bar. This makes it easier to see their cumulative value.





A few of the other chart types available include:

- XY (Scatter): Plots each data point as a small dot on a two-dimensional (XY) grid, like in geometry class
- Stock: Plots the high, low, open, and close price of a stock on a particular day or range of dates
- Line: Plots each data point as a small dot, and then connects the dots of each series with a different color of line
- Area: Like a line chart, except the area beneath each line is filled in solid with color
- Surface: Like an area chart only three-dimensional

There are many other types, and you might want to explore them on your own. For the rest of this chapter, though, I stick with the basic column and pie charts for the examples.

Create a chart

Here's how to create a chart:

 Select the data to include. Make sure you include any labels that go with that data too. The labels will become label text on the chart.



To select noncontiguous cells, hold down Ctrl as you drag across them. For example, if the labels aren't contiguous with the data you want to include, you might need to use Ctrl to select the labels.

If there are total rows or columns in your data, don't include them in your selection in step 1 unless you are *only* charting the total row or column. (See A in Figure 11-4.)

	5 ° ¢	- 🔒 -	Ŧ					chart	s.xlsx - Exc	el	
F	ile Home	Insert F	age Layout	Formulas	Data	Review V	View	∑ ⊺e	II me what	you want	to do
Pivo	tTable Recommer	□ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	Store	Jins x 🖬	Recommended		2-D Column				
	PivotTab Tables	les	•	Add	-ins	Charts					S
A2	-	\times	$\checkmark f_x$	Subject				3-D Colu	mn		
	A	В	С	D	E	F		1n	d al	10	ุ่มศา
1	Revenue	Plan	•					100		ÆÐ	
2	Subject	January	February	March	Tota			2-D Bar			
3	History	\$25,600	\$32,400	\$16,200	\$74,200						
4	Fiction	\$21,400	\$14,200	\$28,900	\$04,500		-				
6	Religion	\$8,600	\$7,200	\$6,900	\$22,700			3-D Bar			
7	Current Events	\$55,100	\$52,800	\$48,500	\$156,400			_		L	
8					12					Ħ	
9								<u> </u>			
10							Lí	hil <u>M</u> ore	e Column (Charts	
11											
12											

Figure 11-4: Click a chart type, and then choose a sub-type.

2 On the Insert tab, in the Charts group, click the button for the chart type you want. You can change the chart type later if you change your mind.



3 On the menu that appears, click the desired sub-type.

A preview of the chart appears behind the menu as you move the mouse pointer over the various sub-types.

Move and resize a chart

After creating a chart, you can move it around on the worksheet or resize it by dragging it:

A Position the mouse pointer over any part of the chart except a selection handle, so that the pointer becomes a four-headed arrow, and drag it where you want it.



B To resize a chart, drag one of the selection handles (white circles) on its border.

Resizing a chart may change its *aspect ratio* (its ratio of height to width), and the chart may stretch or compress as you drag.



Figure 11-5: Drag a chart to move or resize it.

You can also place a chart on its own separate sheet in the workbook. Here's how to do that:

- **1** Select the chart.
- **2** On the Chart Tools Design tab, click Move Chart.
- 3 Click New Sheet.
- 4 (Optional) Change the sheet name if desired.
- 5 Click OK.

		Charl	Tools						1	- 8	×
view	View	Design	Format	₽ Tell n	ne what you	want to do			Faithe We	mpro 2	Share
TELE	Chart Styles		Mar and Area and Ar Area and Area and A				Switch Rov Column Dat	v/ Select Data	Change Chart Type Type	Move Chart Location	~
9	L	М	N 	0	Ρ	Q	R	S	Т	U	
	Move Chart	:						? >	:		
	Choose when		the chart to b New <u>s</u> heet:	Revenue							
eligio	Curre	0	∑bject in:	Sheet2		5 ок		Cancel	~		
	Event	ts									

Figure 11-6: Move a chart to its own sheet.

To reverse that process, display the chart's sheet and repeat steps 2–5, but in step 3 choose Object in and then choose the desired existing worksheet.

Switch rows and columns

When you create a chart that includes multiple data series, the chart might not plot that data in the way that you expect by default. For example, take a look back at the chart in Figure 11-5. What if you had intended for the different column colors to represent the different book categories, as in Figure 11-7?



Figure 11-7: This chart uses the same data as Figure 11-5 but plots it by columns rather than by rows.

On the Chart Tools Design tab, click Switch Row/Column to switch back and forth between the two ways of plotting the data. (See A in Figure 11-8.)



Figure 11-8: Click Switch/Row/Column to change the plot orientation.

Modify the data range for a chart

If you need the chart to plot different data than you originally chose, there are two ways to go. One is to delete the chart and start over. If you haven't invested much time formatting and customizing the chart, this may be your quickest option. The other method is to modify the data range for the chart, as follows:

- 1 On the Chart Tools Design tab, click Select Data.
- 2. To select a different range for the chart:
 - A Click in the Chart data range box.
 - B On the worksheet, drag to redefine the range.
- 3 Clear the check box for any series or category that you want to temporarily exclude.
- 4 Select any series that you want to remove permanently from the chart and then click Remove.

5 Click OK.

🖬 🔊 d	≥v <u>Q</u> v =	chartsælse - Ex	cel	Chart Tools		T	– 8 ×
File Home	Insert Page Layout	Formulas Data	Review View	Design Format	Q Tell me what you want to d	io Fa	withe Wempen 2 Share
Add Chart Quick Element - Layout - Chart Layouts	Change Colors *		Chart Styles			Switch Nor Select Column Data	ange Move rrt Type Chart Type Location ^
A2 *	$: \times \checkmark f_x$						~
A	B C	DE	F G	н	I J K	L M N	0 P 🔺
1 Revenue	Plan		Select Data Sc	ource		?	×
2 3 History 4 Hobbies 5 Fiction 6 Religion 7 Current Events 8 9 10	January February \$25,600 B12,400 \$21,400 B14,200 \$12,600 \$11,200 \$8,500 \$7,200 \$55,100 \$52,800	March Total 1 \$16,200 \$74,200 2 \$28,900 \$64,500 3 \$55,000 \$38,800 3 \$69,900 \$22,700 3 \$48,500 \$156,400	Chart data ran	ge: =Sheet215A52:SD56 Series)	Saltch Row/Column Horizontal (Categor ve ve January January February	y) Axis Labels	
12 13 14 15 16 17 18 () She	et1 Sheet2 (+	3	Fiction Religion	npty Cells	March	5 OK Cance	al v
Ready							+ 100%

Figure 11-9: Modify the data range.

Change the axis scale of a chart

The axis scale is the numeric scale on the chart on which the values are plotted. In Figure 11-6, for example, the axis scale is \$0 to \$60,000.

Excel sets the axis scale automatically based on the values in the data range. However, you might sometimes want to adjust the axis scale strategically to give the audience a different impression of the data. For example, check out the following charts:

A In this chart, the axis scale is automatically set by Excel. The lower value is 16150 and the upper value is 16650. The differences among the bars are obvious.





Figure 11-10: With the default axis scale, the differences are clear.

In this version, the axis scale has been manually changed to 0 as the lower value and 16650 as the upper value. In this version, the values appear to be nearly identical.





Here's how to set the axis scale:

(A) Click the vertical axis on the chart to select it.

OR

- 1B On the Chart Tools Format tab, open the Select Object drop-down list and choose Vertical (Value) Axis.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, click Format Selection. The Format Axis task pane opens.
- 3 Click Axis Options text hyperlink if it is not already selected.
- 4 Click the Axis Options icon.

5 Click the Axis Options heading to expand its options if it is not already expanded.

⁶ In the Bounds area, change the Minimum and Maximum values as desired.

If you decide to go back to the default value, click Reset. (See ^C in Figure 11-12.)

7 Click Close to close the task pane.



Figure 11-12: Change the axis scale in the Format Axis task pane.

Apply a chart style

Excel provides many *chart styles*, which are formatting presets for charts. Rather than manually formatting a chart, you may wish to save yourself some time by applying a chart style to improve a chart's appearance. (If you do want to do manual formatting, though, it's covered later in this chapter.) Some things to note about applying chart styles:

- A To apply a chart style, choose one from the Chart Styles gallery on the Chart Tools Design tab.
- B As with other galleries, you can click More to open up a list of additional choices.

Some chart styles have more or fewer chart elements (that is, helper objects such as titles, legends, labels, and so on). In the next section you learn how to add and remove chart elements, so you aren't tied to the particular combination of elements that a particular chart style uses.



Figure 11-13: Apply a chart style.



Here's another way to apply a chart style. With the chart selected, click the Chart Styles button (the paintbrush button) to the right of the chart's frame. Then select a style from the palette that appears.

Change a chart's colors

You can change the colors used in the chart, independently of the chart style. To do so, click Change Colors on the Chart Tools Design tab, and then choose a different set of colors. (See (A) in Figure 11-14.)



Figure 11-14: Change the colors used in the chart.

Note that these are not really different color schemes in the same sense as the overall color scheme for the entire workbook. The colors that appear on the Change Colors button's menu are just different combinations, tints, and shades of the overall workbook's colors.



Here's another way to change the colors. With the chart selected, click the Chart Styles button (the paintbrush button) to the right of the chart's frame. At the top of the pane that appears, click Colors, and then choose the desired colors.

If you want to change the overall colors of the workbook, do the following:

1 On the Page Layout tab, click Colors.

Click the desired color scheme. This changes all the color placeholders for the workbook and also affects the chart colors.



Figure 11-15: Apply a different color scheme to the entire workbook.

If you want to individually customize a particular chart element, such as making a certain data series or data point a specific color, see "Format a chart element" later in this chapter.

Add or remove chart elements

Chart elements refers to the individual parts of a chart that you can enable, adjust, and format separately. Figure 11-16 points out some of the most common chart elements. Most of these elements are optional and can be turned on/off.



In Figure 11-16, I have increased the size of some of the textbased chart elements so you can see them better. To increase the size of a text-based element, such as data labels or a legend, select that element and then use the Grow Font button on the Home tab. Keep in mind, though, that if you manually change the size of some text, it won't change automatically anymore if you resize the chart.

Here are some things to remember about chart elements:

- A The *chart area* is the entire chart.
- B A chart title describes the entire chart.
- The *plot area* is the section of the chart area that contains the actual plotted data. It is usually set to the same background color as the chart area, so it's not that noticeable, but in Figure 11-16 I've made it a different color so you can see it.

D The *legend* is a key that describes the meaning of each series color or pattern.

- A *data table* shows the data on which the chart is based; it can be helpful to use a data table if the chart is not near the data.
- An *axis* contains the scale on which the data is plotted. When the axis contains numeric values, it's called the value axis. When the axis contains labels, like the months in Figure 11-16, it's called the category axis.

G An *axis label* explains the unit of measurement or the meaning of the axis values.

- Data labels report the exact value of each data point.
- An individual bar, column, slice, or other data marker is a data point.

The set of bars, columns, or other data markers of a common color or pattern is a *data series*.

K A 3D-style chart, like the one in Figure 11-16, has *walls* behind the data series, and a *floor* on which the bars sit. The walls and floor can be formatted separately from the chart or plot area and can even be formatted separately from one another.

Gridlines appear behind the columns or bars to help make the height of the columns or bars easier to read on the axis.



Figure 11-16: Parts of a chart.

A few of the elements of a chart are fairly essential, like the data points and the value axis, and you couldn't remove them without the chart losing its meaning. Most of the other elements, however, are optional. A chart can still make sense without a data table, data labels, or even a legend, in some cases.



Some chart elements can be removed by selecting them (by clicking) and then pressing the Delete key on the keyboard. The chart title and legend are that way, for example.

To add or remove a chart element:

- **1.** Select the chart, so that icons appear in its upper right corner.
- 2 Click Chart Elements. A menu of the optional chart elements appears.
- 3 Mark or clear the check box for each element to turn it on or off.
- **4.** When you are finished, click Chart Elements again to close the menu.



Figure 11-17: Add or remove chart elements.

Going the above route is the quickest and easiest way to enable or disable a certain element. However, if you are enabling an element, you might want a bit more control over how it appears. For some additional options, use the following method instead:

- 1. Select the chart.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Design, tab, click Add Chart Element.

3 Point to the desired chart element to see a submenu.

4 Click the desired option on the submenu.



Figure 11-18: Add a chart element with specific options.



In Figure 11-17, if you hover over one of the items on the menu, you see a right-pointing triangle. Click that, and a submenu appears that contains many of the same options as in Figure 11-18.

Format a chart element

Now let's look at some ways to change a chart element's appearance.

Reposition a chart element

As you saw in Figure 11-18, each element has a submenu on the Add Chart Element button's menu. Some of these, like the ones for Legend and Chart Title, contain options for different positions within the chart area.

You can also drag-and-drop some of the chart elements to move them within the chart area:

- Select the chart element, so that selection handles appear around that element.
- Position the mouse over it so the pointer turns into a four-headed arrow.
- **3.** Drag the element to a new location.



Figure 11-19: Add a chart element with specific options.

Not all chart elements can be repositioned. For example, the data points and the axes are in fixed locations, and a data table can't appear anywhere other than below the chart.

Change the properties of a chart element

Each chart element has its own unique customizable properties. It's hard to generalize about these, as they vary so dramatically depending on the element. For example, for a data series (a set of colored bars) in a 3D column chart, you can adjust the width of the bars, the gaps between them, and the shape of the bars (box, pyramid, cylinder). To access an element's properties, do the following:

(A) Click the chart element to select it.

OR

- 1B On the Chart Tools Format tab, open the Select Object drop-down list and choose the desired element.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, click Format Selection. The Format task pane opens for that element.
- 3 Click the rightmost icon on the task pane. Its name and appearance varies, but this is the one that shows the properties that are specific to the chosen element type.

4 Adjust the properties as desired.



5 Close the task pane.

Figure 11-20: Change the chart element's properties from its task pane.



While you're in the task pane, check out the other sections to see what else you can do to change the appearance of that element. There are dozens of settings available.

Resize chart element text

To adjust the size of some text in a chart, do the following:

Select the desired chart element. You can do this by clicking it or by using the Select Object drop-down list on the Chart Tools Format tab. 2 On the Home tab, click the Increase Font Size or Decrease Font Size button to change the font size.

OR

23 Open the Size drop-down list and select a specific size.



Figure 11-21: Use the Home tab controls to change the text size.

Format chart element text

You can also change the attributes of the text (bold, italic, and so on). From the Home tab, use the buttons in the Font group, as shown in Figure 11-22, or use keyboard shortcuts:

A Bold (Ctrl+B)

B Italic (Ctrl+I)

O Underline (Ctrl+U)



Figure 11-22: Apply bold, italics, or underline to a text element on a chart.

To apply further special effects to the text, use the Text Effects settings in the element's task pane. Here's how:

- 1 Select the desired chart element.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, click Format Selection to open the element's task pane.
- 3 At the top of the task pane, click the Text Options hyperlink.
- 4 Click the Text Effects icon.
- 5 Click an effect category to expand its settings.
- 6 Adjust the settings as desired.
- **7.** Repeat steps 5–6 as needed, and then close the task pane.



Figure 11-23: Apply special effects to a text-based element from the Text Effects section of its task pane.

Change a chart element's border and fill

Most of the chart elements have their own rectangular frames around them, although by default that frame may not have any border or fill so the element blends in with the background behind it. For example, the plot area is its own separate rectangular area, but you usually don't see it. The same is true for the legend, the axes, and the axis labels.
First, here's a quick way to apply border and fill combinations to a chart element — apply a shape style to it:

1. Select the chart element.

2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, click the More button in the Shape Styles group to open the Shape Styles gallery.

□ 5 0	÷ -	. -	÷	char	ts.xlsx - E	xcel		Chart	Tools					Ŧ	-	8	×
File Home	Inse	rt I	Page Layout	Formulas	Data	Review	View	Design	Format	Q ⊺e	ll me what you	want to do		Faith	e Wempen	R₁ Shar	re
Walls Version Selection Reset to Match S	• i tyle		Chang Shape	de e	Abc	Abc	- 🍐 - 🗹 	Shape Fill + Shape Outli 2 e Effec	ine *	4	AA	· A · · A · · A ·	Bring Forward - Send Backward	- III - 24 -	0" +++ 0"		
Current Selection			nsert Shapes			Shape Style	5	-	G	1	WordArt Styles	G	Arrange		Size	5	^

Figure 11-24: Click More to open the Shape Styles gallery.

						All 🔻
Theme S	tyles					
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc 3
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc
Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc	Abc

3 Click one of the shape styles to apply it.

Figure 11-25: Choose a shape style.

Want more control? To manually change the fill and/or border of an element, follow these steps:

- 1 Select the chart element.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, open the Shape Fill button's menu.
- 3. Select a fill color:

A Automatic allows Excel to choose the color based on the background color, and is the default.

B You can choose one of the theme colors.



• You can choose a standard color. Click More Fill Colors for additional choices.

D To remove the fill, click No Fill.

E You can also choose a picture, gradient, or texture fill.



Figure 11-26: Choose a fill effect for the selected element.

4 Open the Shape Outline button's menu.

- 5. Select an outline color:
 - Automatic allows Excel to choose the color based on the background color, and is the default.
 - G You can choose one of the theme colors.
 - 🕂 You can choose a standard color.
 - To remove the outline, click No Outline.

After selecting an outline color, you can optionally adjust the line style and thickness:

- 6 Click the Shape Outline button again to reopen its menu.
- 7 If you want a different line thickness, point to Weight and select a line weight.

8 The default is a solid outline; if you want a dotted or dashed line, point to Dashes and select a line style.

E.		5	Ŧ	¢	÷	1	• =			char	rts.xlsx -	Excel			Chart	Tools	
F	ile	ŀ	lom	е	Inse	ert	Page L	ayout	Form	ulas	Data	Rev	iew	View	Design	Format	♀ Tell m
Leg	end Forma Reset	t Se to N	lecti Iatcl	on n Sty	• le		\\ 00 1	Chang Shape) le	Abc	Abo	;) (Abc		Shap 6 II - Shape OutI <u>A</u> utomati	ine -4	Δ Δ
	Curre	ent S	electi	ion			Insert S	hapes				Shaj	pe Style	s Th	eme Color	s	Word
Ch	art 5		-	:		×	~	f_x									
1		F		(G		Η	I		J		К	l	-		-G	D
2			ĭ							0	,			St	andard Col	ors	
3				\$12	20,000	0 /											
4				\$10	0,000	b -									<u>N</u> o Outlir	ne	
5			_	ć	20.000									- 😓	More Out	line Colors.	
6			_	Ş¢	50,000	0								_ =	Weight	1	
8				\$6	50,000	0 /		1							Da <u>s</u> hes	8	•
9			9	\$4	10,000	0 /								$\stackrel{\rightarrow}{\boxminus}$	Arrows	-	
10				Ś2	20.00	0 -											
11				+-													
12					\$(0 /	Histor	/ Ho	obbies	Fi	ction	Reli	gion	Curre	nt		
13			_					,			/		0	Even	ts		
14			_					8	lar	Ouary	Februa	NVN					
15			0					2	5			ŏ					
10			~							0	r					~	

Figure 11-27: Choose an outline color for the selected element.

Apply special effects to a chart element

Special effects that you can add to an element include shadow, glow, soft edges, bevel, and 3D rotation. Most people don't take the time to apply such effects, but you may encounter situations where it is worthwhile to do so.

To apply an effect:

- 1 Select the chart element.
- 2 On the Chart Tools Format tab, open the Shape Effects button's menu.
- **3** Point to an effect to open its submenu.

4 Click the desired effect.

To remove an effect, click the selection in the No area of the menu, such as No Bevel for a bevel. (See A in Figure 11-28.)

- 5-0-5-5 charts.xlsx - Excel Chart Tools 不 \times _ File Home Insert Page Layout Faithe Wempen & Share Data Review Q Tell me what you want to do. Formulas Design Format View Change Change * 👌 Shape Fill * A • Bring Forward • - -Abc -2 egend - Z Shape Outline -Abc Α Α A - Send Backward -Normat Selection Abo E Reset to Match Style Shape Effects • A - 🗟 Selection Pane 24 -Current Selection Insert Shapes Shape Styles WordArt Styles 6 Arrange Size Preset f_X • ± × Chart 5 Shadow G н 0 Ρ Q R S К I U Reflectio \$120,000 Glow ÷ 4 \$100.000 5 6 7 Soft Edges ÷ No Beve \$80,000 \$60,000 A) Bevel 8 9 \$40,000 3-D Rotation > Bevel 10 11 \$20,000 -4 12 \$0 History Hobbies Fiction Religion Current 13 Events 14 February a January 15 16 18 Sheet1 Chart1 Sheet2 (+) 3-D Options.
- 5. Repeat steps 2–4 to apply additional effects as desired.

Figure 11-28: Apply special effects to a chart element.

CHAPTERTWELVE Managing Email with Outlook

utlook is a multipurpose program. It's an address book, a calendar, a to-do list, and an email handling program, all in one. The most popular Outlook feature, though, is the email handling. Millions of people use Outlook as their primary email program, and for good reason! It's fast, full-featured, and easy to use and customize.

In this chapter, I show you how to set up an email account in Outlook and then how to use it to send and receive email messages.

Understand the Outlook interface

Outlook 2016 is like other Office 2016 applications in many ways. For example, it has a Ribbon, a File tab that opens Backstage view, and a status bar that shows status messages and provides a Zoom slider for changing the magnification of the application's content. The following sections explain what is unique about Outlook, and what you might not pick up on immediately on your own.

In This Chapter

- Navigating the Outlook interface
- Setting up a mail account
- Receiving and reading email
- Composing and sending email
- Attaching a file to a message
- Creating folders for managing email
- Creating a messagehandling rule
- Configuring the junk mail filter



If you've never used Outlook before this, you might be prompted to set up an email address before Outlook starts working normally. See "Set up a mail account" later in this chapter if you need help with the initial setup.

Understand the Mail section's layout

The Mail section consists of three panes. From left to right, they are:

- A Navigation: Lists different locations you can click to make the active location. The default location is Inbox, where your incoming mail is located.
- **B** List: Provides a list of emails stored in the active location.

C Reading: Shows a preview of whatever message is selected in the Mail list pane.



Figure 12-1: The Mail area of the Outlook application.

• You can move the Reading pane to the bottom of the screen, or turn it off altogether. On the View tab, click Reading Pane, and then make your selection from the menu. (See D in Figure 12-2.)



Figure 12-2: Change the location of the Reading pane if desired.

Switch between folders

In the navigation pane, you can click any folder to view its contents in the center (List) pane. The exact folders that appear depend somewhat on the type of email account you have set up and the folders on its server, but will probably include these:

- A Inbox: This is where incoming email arrives. You will probably spend most of your time in this folder.
- **B** Drafts: Any messages that you partially compose and then quit working on for some reason wait here for you to complete and send them.
- **C** Sent Items: Outlook saves a copy of every message you send in this folder, for your reference.
- Deleted Items (or Trash): When you delete a message from any other folder, it goes here instead of being destroyed. To permanently delete a message, delete it from Deleted Items. For some mail accounts this folder is called Trash.
- Junk Email: If Outlook's junk mail filter identifies a message as potentially unwanted, it moves it here.
- **F** Outbox: Messages that you have sent but that have not yet been uploaded to the mail server wait here. If a message stays here for more than a few minutes, there may be a problem with your mail server or Internet connection.
- **G** RSS Feeds: *RSS* stands for Really Simple Syndication. It's a technology for aggregating updates from multiple websites in a single, easy-to-read location. It's not very popular anymore, but if you use this service, messages appear here.
- H Search Folders: If you have any saved searches, you can run them from here.

You can also create your own mail folders, as you will learn later in this chapter. If you have done so, they will appear in the Navigation pane also.

Notice at the very top of the Navigation pane in Figure 12-3, it says *Drag Your Favorite Folders Here.* You can drag a folder from the main section of the navigation pane and drop it there to create easily accessed shortcuts to the folders you use most often. This is not that big a deal if you just have a few folders, as in Figure 12-3, but if you start creating your own custom folders, over time you may have dozens of folders, with one inside another, and navigating to the correct folder may become not so simple anymore.

If more than one email account is configured in Outlook, you might have multiple sections in the Navigation pane. At the top of each section is the email address to which it pertains. Other email accounts might have their own sections beneath that. Alternatively, all email accounts might use the same set of folders under a generic heading like Outlook or Mail, depending on how they are set up.



Figure 12-3: Navigate among the available mail folders.

Navigate to other areas of the application

Outlook has several diverse areas, each providing a different service, and each area has a different interface. These areas are Mail, Calendar, People, Tasks, and Notes. (Two other items that are also listed aren't really separate areas: Folders and Shortcuts.) Even though this lesson covers only the email component of Outlook, it's a good idea to familiarize yourself with the entire application so you can get an idea of how the areas fit together.

You click a button in the lower-left corner of the Outlook application window to switch to the area you want to work with, as shown in Figure 12-2:

- A Mail: Send, receive, and manage email
- **B** Calendar: Record and display appointments and events
- People: Store and retrieve information about people and businesses
- D Tasks: Record and track the progress of to-do items
- More: Open a menu of other areas of Outlook, such as Notes





Set up a mail account

The first time you start Outlook, you're prompted to complete several setup operations. The most important of these is to set up your email account.

If you are not prompted to set up a mail account, and Outlook simply opens up, your mail account may already be configured. If that's the case, you don't have to do anything other than start enjoying it. See the rest of this chapter to learn what to do.

If you are not prompted but you also don't have a valid email account set up, *or* if you want to set up additional accounts, use the following steps. If you *are* prompted, jump into the following steps at step 3.

Setting up an account automatically

First, let Outlook try to configure your account automatically. If it works, you've just saved yourself some time and effort:

1. In Outlook, click File to open Backstage view.

2 Click Add Account. The Add Account dialog box opens.



Figure 12-5: Choose to add a new account.

3 Fill in the information as prompted.4 Click Next.

• E-mail Account Your Name: Faithe Wempen E-mail Address: Faithen Adams E-mail Address: Elen Adams E-mail Address: Example: Elen Adams E-mail Address: Example: elen Adams Bassword: Image: Address Password: Image: Address Type the password your Internet service provider has given you.	E-mail Account Your Name: Faithe Wempen Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: Retype Password Type the password your Internet service provider has given you	
Your Name: Fathe Wempen Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password:	Your Name: Faithe Wempen Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: ************************************	
Your Name: Faithe Wempen Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: ####################################	Your Name: Faithe Wempen Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: ******** Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given you	
Example: Ellen Adams E-mail Address: fathewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: ******** Retype Password: ******** Type the password your Internet service provider has given you. Manual setup or additional server types	Example: ElleR Adams E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given you	
E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: ******** Retype Password: ******** Type the password your Internet service provider has given you.	E-mail Address: faithewempen@outlook.com Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given your	
Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: Retype Password: Type the password your internet service provider has given you. Manual setup or additional server types	Example: ellen@contoso.com Password: Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given yo	
Password: ******** Retype Password: ******** Type the password your internet service provider has given you. O Manual setup or additional server types	Password: Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given yo	
Retype Password:	Retype Password: Type the password your Internet service provider has given yo	
Type the password your internet service provider has given you.	Type the password your Internet service provider has given yo	
○ Manual setup or additional server types		I.
○ Manual setup or additional server types		
○ Manual setup or additional server types		
C manual setup of additional set ver types	Manual setup or additional server types	

Figure 12-6: Enter the basic information about your email address.

⁵ Wait for Outlook to attempt to configure the account. If it is successful, you see a Congratulations message. Click Finish and you're done.



Outlook is usually successful if you have a Microsoft Exchange account on the network to which your computer is connected, or if you are using an Outlook.com or Hotmail.com address. That's because those are Microsoft account types.



Figure 12-7: Click Finish if Outlook was successful in automatically configuring your mail account.

6. If the initial attempt failed, you might see the following:

An encrypted connection to your mail server is not available. Click Next to attempt using an unencrypted connection.

If you see that message, click Next to try the alternate, unencrypted method.

- **7.** Wait for Outlook to try the alternate method. You might see a success message, like in Figure 12-7, or another failure message.
- 8 If you see another failure message, mark the Change account settings check box at the bottom of the dialog box, and then click Next.

Change account settings			
0	< Back	Next >	Cancel

Figure 12-8: Choose to change the account settings manually.

9. Go on to the next section to continue your mail setup attempt.

Setting up an account manually

If the preceding procedure didn't work out for you, you'll need to manually enter the settings for your account. That means you'll need to know a bit more *about* your email account.



These are different kinds of mail servers. You need to know which type you have before you start setting up your email account in Outlook. Ask your Internet service provider or IT department if needed. If that information is not available, try POP3 first; it's the more common type.

POP3 (Post Office Protocol 3) is the most common for home use and for most offices. With a POP3 account, mail is stored on the server until you retrieve it, and then it's downloaded to your PC (and deleted from the server). This is called a store-and-forward system.

With an IMAP (Internet Mail Access Protocol) account, the mail stays on the server at all times. This is convenient because you can get your email from anywhere (and review old messages from anywhere), but it's slower than POP3 to access and more labor-intensive for the company managing the server. Some companies provide IMAP to their employees who travel a lot so they can get their email from different PCs.

A third kind of email account is available: a web-based account, such as Yahoo! Mail, Gmail, and so on. These are also known as HTTP accounts (HyperText Transfer Protocol). Generally speaking, Outlook doesn't support this type of email account. However, Outlook does support web-based accounts through Outlook.com, its own service, as well as Microsoft email accounts ending in hotmail.com or live.com.



Workarounds are available for many of the web-based email services, like Gmail and Yahoo! mail that enable Outlook to work with them. Check the provider's Support section on their website for information.

You not only need to know what kind of account you have, but also the incoming and outgoing mail server addresses. An incoming email server might be something like pop.provider. net or imap.provider.net. An outgoing email server usually starts with *smtp* (Simple Mail Transfer Protocol), as in smtp.provider. net. Don't try to guess, though; get the information from the mail provider.

Depending on the account type and provider, you might also need to know the following:

- What kind of authentication does the outgoing mail server require?
- What ports are used (numeric codes) for incoming and outgoing mail? For example, a mail server might use 110 for incoming and 3535 for outgoing mail.

After arming yourself with all that information, follow these steps.

- 1. If you didn't come here directly from the previous section, do the following to get caught up so that you see what's in Figure 12-9: Click File ⇔ Add Account ⇔ Add Account. Then click Manual setup or additional server types, and click Next.
- 2 At the Choose Service screen, make your selection of your account type.



If you have a Web-based email account or an Exchange server account, choose the first option; if you have an account from an ISP such as through your cable or DSL service, choose the second option.

3 Click Next.

Add Account	×
Choose Service	×
Outlook.com or Exchange ActiveSync compatible service Connect to a service such as Outlook.com to access email, calendars, contacts, and tasks OP OP or IMAP Connect to a POP or IMAP email account	
< Back Next >	Cancel

Figure 12-9: Choose the appropriate account type.

4. Fill in the information about your email account using the data you gathered from your provider or IT department. Some of the important fields include:

Account Type: Choose POP3 or IMAP.

B Enter the incoming and outgoing mail servers.



D Enter the password you were assigned for your email account.



If you choose POP3 as the account type, you have a choice of using an existing Outlook data file or creating a new one to store the received mail for this account. This choice isn't available for IMAP because IMAP stores messages on the server.

5 Click More Settings.

REAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY

Some of the fields will be different depending on the account type.

User Information		Test Account Settings
Your Name:	Faithe Wempen	We recommend that you test your account to ensure that
Email Address:	faithe@wempen.com	the entries are correct.
Server Information		
Account Type:	Арорз	lest Account Settings
ncoming mail server:	pop.secureserver.net	Automatically test account settings when Next is
Outgoing mail Wer (SI	MTP): smtpout.secureserver.net	Deliver new messages to:
Logon Information		New Outlook Data File
Jser Name:	faithe@wempen.com	O Existing Outlook Data File
Password:	*******	Browse
	Remember password	
Require lease using	Conurs Descuard Authentication (CDA)	
Require logon using	Secure Password Authentication (SPA)	

Figure 12-10: Enter your account settings.

- **6.** If your mail provider indicated that your outgoing server requires authentication, do the following:
 - A Click the Outgoing Server tab.
 - B Mark the My outgoing server (SMTP) requires authentication.
 - Choose and configure the authentication method as directed by your provider.
- **7.** If your mail provider indicated that you should use specific ports for mail sending and receiving, do the following:

D Click the Advanced tab.

- Enter the correct port numbers in the Incoming server and Outgoing server text boxes.
- Adjust any other settings as directed by your provider.

	Internet	E-mail Attings	;	×
	General	Outgoing Serve	r Advanced	
B	My o	outgoing server (SMTP) requires authentication	
	OL	Jse same setting:	s as my incoming mail server	
	OL	.og on using		_
	l	User Name:		
C		Password:		
			Remember password	
	[Require Secur	e Password Authentication (SPA)	
	OL	og on to incomin	ng mail server before sending mail	
			ОК С	ancel



8 Click OK.

	Internet E-mail Settings	<
	General Outgoing Server Advanced	
0	General Outgoing Server Advanced	
	OK -8 Cancel	

Figure 12-12: Specify port numbers and any other advanced settings.

Olick Next. Your account settings are tested. If the test is successful, you see Completed in the Status column for both tasks. If not, you see an error message.

10. Click Close to close the Test Account Settings box.



Figure 12-13: Check the results of the test.

11. If the test had errors, correct them and then return to step 10 to try again, or click Cancel to give up for now and go get help.

OR

If there were no errors, click Finish to finalize the account setup.

Modify an account's settings

If an account isn't working right, check with your provider to make sure your settings haven't changed. For example, my email provider changed the default port for outgoing mail, and I didn't know until I suddenly couldn't send mail one day.

To modify an account's settings:

- 1. Click File to open Backstage view.
- 2 Click Account Settings to open a menu, and then click Account Settings on the menu.

3 Click the account you want to change.

4 Click Change.



Figure 12-14: Choose Account Settings.

Account	t Settings							×
E-ma Y	il Accounts ou can add	or remove an a	ccount. You ca	n selec	t an account a	and change its setting	IS.	
E-mail	Data Files	RSS Feed 4	arePoint Lists ge 🕑 Set as	Intern Defaul	iet Calendars It 🗙 Remov	Published Calendar:	s Address Books	
Name S fait	he@wempe	n.com			Type POP/SMTP	send from this accou	nt by default)	
		63						
Selecte	d account d	lelivers new mes	sages to the fo	ollowing	g location:			
		faithewempe in data file C:\	n@outlook.co Users\faith\\M	m\Inbo Vicroso	əx oft\Outlook\fa	ithewempen@outlool	k.com.ost	
								Close

Figure 12-15: Choose the account to change.

⁵ Modify the account's settings. You cannot change the account type (Exchange, POP3, IMAP), but you can change most other properties.



If you need to change the account type, remove and recreate the account in Outlook.

6 Click Next. Outlook performs a test send and receive operation.

Change Account						×
Server Settings Enter the informa	tion that is required to connect to an	Exchan	ge ActiveSync ser	vice.		Ť
User Information			_			
Your Name:	Faithe Wempen					
E-mail Address:	faithewempen@outlook.com					
Server Information						
Mail server:	snt407-m.hotmail.com					
Logon Information						
User Name:	faithewempen@outlook.com		▶			
Password:	****					
	Remember password					
Offline Settings						
Mail to keep offline:		All				
				< Back	Next >	Cancel

Figure 12-16: Modify the account settings.





Figure 12-17: Click Close to accept the test results.

- 8. If the test was successful, click Finish. If not, return to step 5.
- 9. Click Close to close the Account Settings dialog box.

Compose and send email

You can send a new email message to anyone for whom you have an email address. Just fill in the recipient, subject, and message and then send it off.

If you have stored contacts in the People section of Outlook, you can look up recipients' email addresses from there. If you are on an Exchange server, you can also use the directory or address book provided on that system.

Compose and send a message

Follow these steps to compose and send a message:

- 1 On the Home tab, click New Email.
- 2 If you have more than one email account set up in Outlook, click From and choose the account from which you want to send this message.
- In the To box, type the recipient's email address. For multiple recipients, separate them with semi colons. Or, alternatively, look up addresses, as explained in the section "Address an email" later in this chapter.
- 4 (Optional) If you want to send copies to anyone else, enter their email addresses in the Cc box.



You can also send blind copies (Bcc) from Outlook. To do so, click the Cc button and then enter them in the Bcc text box in the dialog box that appears.

- 5 In the Subject box, type the email subject. This text will appear in the recipient's inbox.
- 6 Type the body of your message.
- 7 If desired, format the text in the message body using the Basic Text group on the Message tab. The controls are nearly the same as on Word's Home tab.
- 8 Click Send.

E 5 % · ·	Inbox - faithe@wempen.com - Outlook	<u> </u>	ē ×
File Home Send / Receive	older View Q Tell me what you want to do		
New New Email Items*	↓ ↓	Search People	end/Receive All Folders
New Delete Drag Your Favorite Folders Here	, 🖬 😙 OT ↑ ↓ 💲 - Annual review - Message (HTML) 👁	- 🗆 ×	nd/Receive ^
✓ faithe@wempen.com Inbox 4	file Message Insert Options Format Text Review V Tell me what you want to do ************************************	ance	\$1 ∗ 1:52 PM
Drafts [1] Sent Items	Paste → B I U I ···· → ··· → ··· → ··· → ···· → ···· → ···· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ····· → ······	Add-ins	ing
Deleted Items Junk E-mail	From - faithe@wempen.com		
Outbox BSS Feeds	Send To fathewenpen@outlook.com		1
Search Folders	subject Annual review 4]
♭ faithe@wempen.com (1)	Please have the files for your department's annual review ready by Friday.		
▷ faithewempen@outlook.com			
💌 📰 🎎 🛈 •••	Will you be available September 8-9 for an		J
Items: 7 Unread: 4			+ 100%

Figure 12-18: Compose and send an email.

Address an email

You can look up recipient email addresses as you compose a message. You can place recipients into one of three categories:

- To: Main recipients
- Cc: Recipients that should receive a courtesy copy
- Bcc: Recipients that should receive a courtesy copy without other recipients knowing about it

Follow these steps to select recipients in one or more of these categories from your company's address list on its mail server or from your own private list of addresses stored in the Contacts section of Outlook (covered in Chapter 13):

1 Click the To button in the message composition screen.

	From -	faithe@wempen.com
Send	То	
	Cc	

Figure 12-19: Click To.

2 Double-click the desired name. Repeat this as needed for additional recipients.

The name moves to the To line in the dialog box. (See A in Figure 12-20.)

If the names that appear on the list in the dialog box aren't the ones you expect, or if the list is empty, you might need to change which address book is shown. To do so, open the Address Book drop-down list and select another source. (See **B** in Figure 12-20.)

- (Optional) If you want to choose recipients to receive a Cc copy, move the insertion point into the Cc box and then double-click the desired name.
- 4 (Optional) If you want to choose recipients to receive a Bcc copy, move the insertion point into the Bcc box and then double-click the desired name.

5 Click OK.

	Go Contacts - fa	ithe@wempen.com	Byanced Fin
Name	Display Name	E-mail Address	
Section 2017	Ashley Colvin (ashley@wer	npen ashley@wempen.com	
Duncan Louks	Duncan Louks (duncan@sy	cam duncan@sycamoreknoll.com	
Sheldon Wempen	Sheldon Wempen (sheldor	@w sheldon@wempen.com	
•	Mich Welch Adala and		
VICK WEDD	VICK WEDD (VICK@acmecor	pora vick@acmecorporationlimited.c.	
Vick wedd	VICK WEDD (VICK@acmecor	pora vick@acmecorporationlimited.c.	
<	VICK WEDD (VICK@acmecor	pora vick@acmecorporationlimited.c.	
<	vick webb (vick@acmecor	pora vick@acmecorporationlimited.c.	
To -> Duncan Lot Cc -> 3	vick webb (vick@acmecor	pora vick@acmecorporationlimited.c. ע	>

Figure 12-20: Select names for the To field, and optionally for Cc and/or Bcc.

Attach a file to a message

You can attach a file to an email, such as a word processing document or a photo. There is no limit on the number of attachments you can add to an email, although some mail servers have a limit on the size of an email message being sent or received (usually somewhere between 2 and 10MB).



For your safety, Outlook does not allow you to receive attachments with certain file extensions, such as exe, com, and vbs. That's because those executable formats can carry viruses. Other people's email programs may have the same restriction, so any files you send with those extensions might not be received. Therefore if you need to send such files, compress them in a ZIP file or use a file sharing service such as OneDrive or Dropbox. To attach a file as you are composing an email, follow these steps:

 From the message composition window, on the Message tab, click Attach file.

2 From the menu that appears, click Browse This PC.



Figure 12-21: Click the Attach File button.

3 Navigate to and select the desired file to attach.

4 Click Insert.

5. Finish sending the message as you normally would.





Receive and read email

After you configure your email account(s) in Outlook, receiving mail is an automatic process. Outlook automatically sends and receives mail when you start it and also at 30-minute intervals (by default) whenever Outlook is running. Your incoming mail comes automatically into the Inbox folder. You can also initiate a manual send/receive operation at any time.

Send and receive email manually

When you manually send and receive mail, Outlook connects to the mail server(s), sends any mail you have waiting to be sent, and downloads any waiting mail for you.

To send and receive manually, you can either press F9 or do one of the following:

🔥 On the Quick Access toolbar, click Send/Receive All Folders.

B On the Send/Receive tab, click Send/Receive All Folders.



Figure 12-23: Perform a manual send/receive.

Change the send/receive automatic interval

If you would like to change the interval at which Outlook automatically sends and receives mail, or disable automatic send/ receive altogether, do the following:



- **2** Click Define Send/Receive Groups.
- 3 Select the default group name (All Accounts) if it is not already selected. There might not be any other groups.
- 4 Increase or decrease the value in the Schedule an automatic send/receive every _____ minutes box.

You can also turn the automatic send/receive off altogether by clearing its check box. (See A in Figure 12-25.)

There are separate settings for when Outlook is offline; this might happen if you were on a dial-up connection that was not always on. Scheduling an automatic send/receive to occur when Outlook is offline would tell Windows to establish the dial-up connection each time, get the mail, and then disconnect. (See **B** in Figure 12-25.)



Figure 12-24: Select Define Send/Receive Groups.

5 Click Close.



Figure 12-25: Change the interval for automatic sending and receiving.

Read a received email message

A Unread messages appear with bold and blue subject lines in the Inbox.

B You can read the selected message in the Reading pane.

• You open a received message in its own separate window by double-clicking the message.



Figure 12-26: Read a message.

Work with a received attachment

After receiving an attachment, you will want to do something with it, such as view it or save it. Here are some tips for working with received attachments:

A If the received message has an attachment, a paperclip icon appears in the message list.

- B In the Reading pane, the attachment file name appears above the message.
- To open the attachment in whatever program is the default for its type on your system, double-click it. Doing so does not automatically save the attachment to your PC, although it remains available via the message in Outlook until you delete that message.

To save the attachment to your PC, or to perform other actions on it such as printing or previewing, click the arrow on the file name in the reading pane.



- Choose Quick Print to print a copy of the attachment on your default printer using default settings.
- F If you choose Save As, the Save Attachment dialog box opens. Navigate to a storage location and click Save.
- G If there are multiple attachments and you want to save them all to the same location, use Save All Attachments to save them all at once.
- Remove Attachment is not common, because normally you would want to keep a record of having received the attachment. You might use it if the attachment contained sensitive information, or a virus.

Copy places the attachment on the Windows Clipboard; you can then use Paste (Ctrl+V) to paste it somewhere (such as in a location in File Explorer).



Figure 12-27: You can save or print a received attachment.

Reply to a message

Email messages often consist of multiple back-and-forth exchanges. Rather than starting a new message each time, you can use the Reply feature. Here's how:

1 To reply to a message, select the message and then click Reply on the Home tab.

Use Reply All if you want the reply to also go to anyone who was also a recipient of the original message. (This doesn't include Bcc recipients.) (See (A) in Figure 12-28.)

You can also use the Reply or Reply All button in the Reading pane. (See **B** in Figure 12-28.)

	0					-	
÷ 5)	00	Inbox - faithe@wempen.com - Outloo	ok	*	- 6	×
File H	Iome Send / Receive	r Alew ♀ Tell me wh	at you want to do				
New New Email Items	i Genore i Clean Up + i Sunk + ↓ Delete	Reply Reply Forward To More *	Image: Move to: ? G To Manager Image: Team Email ✓ Done G Reply & Delete F Create New	Dunread Dunread	/ Read Search People rize • Address Book Up • Filter Email •	Send/Receive All Folders	
New	Delete	Respond	Quick Steps	5 More Tag	Find	Send/Receive	^
Drag Your Fa	avorite Folders Here	Search Current Mailbox (Ctrl+	E) O Current Mailbox -	Reply Reply All G For	vard		
▲ faithe@w	/empen.com	All Unread	By Date * Newest ↓	Faithe Wempen	faithe@wempen.	🝰 1 - Wed 1:5	32 PM
Inbox		✓ Yesterday		Planning retreat			
Drafts		Faithe Wempen		·········			~
Sent Items		Planning retreat Will you be available Septe	Wed 1:52 PM mber 8-9 for an	Will you be available Septe	nber 8-9 for an off-site p	olanning	
Deleted Ite	ems 1	Firestone		retreat?			
Junk E-mail	I	Save \$10 on any oil change	Wed 1:19 PM				
Outbox		Also, save on Standard Bra	ke Service for your car				

Figure 12-28: Click Reply or Reply All.



When you reply to a message, the original attachments are not included. That's because the original recipient probably doesn't want to get his or her attachment back.

The reply message begins in the Reading pane by default, but you can pop it out into its own window if you want by clicking Pop Out. (See **C** in Figure 12-29.)

The recipient is already filled in, based on the sender of the original message. (See **D** in Figure 12-29.)

The subject is already filled in; it's the original subject with RE: at the beginning. (See 😑 in Figure 12-29.)

2 Type your reply in the message body.

The original message appears quoted. You can delete any portion of it that you don't want to include in your reply. (See **F** in Figure 12-29.)

Olick Send when you are finished composing the reply.



Figure 12-29: Compose your reply.

Forward a message

Forwarding is mostly the same as replying (see the previous section) except the recipient isn't filled in automatically for you.

To forward a message, follow these steps:

1 To forward to a message, select the message and then click Forward on the Home tab.

You can also use the Forward button in the Reading pane. (See A in Figure 12-30.)

j .	4 · ·		Inbox - faithe@wempen.com - Outloo	k		<u>۴</u>	- 8	×
File Ho	Send / Receive	Folder View Q Tell me what	you want to do					
New New Email Items *	fige Ignore iso Clean Up + Delete iso Junk + Delete	Reply Reply Forward More -	Move to: ? Team Email Reply & Delete Y Create New	- I I Move ▼ - E Rules ▼ - I Move ▼ - I Move ▼	Categorize *	Search People Address Book	Send/Receive All Folders	
New	Delete	Respond	Quick Steps	5 Move	Tags	Find	Send/Receive	^
Drag Your Fav	orite Folders Here	Search Current Mailbox (Ctrl+E)	✓ Current Mailbox ▼	Reply Reply	All 🕞 Forward	A		
▲ faithe@we	empen.com	All Unread	By Date * Newest ↓	Faithe	Wempen <faithe< td=""><td>@wempen.</td><td>▲ 1 • Wed 1:</td><td>:52 PM</td></faithe<>	@wempen.	▲ 1 • Wed 1:	:52 PM
Inbox		4 Yesterday		Planni	ng retreat			~
Drafts		Faithe Wempen						
Sent Items		Planning retreat Will you be available Septen	Wed 1:52 PM ber 8-9 for an	Will you be avail	able September 8	9 for an off-site p	lanning	
Deleted Iten	ns 3	Firestone		retreat?				
Junk E-mail		Save \$10 on any oil change	Wed 1:19 PM					
Outbox		Also, save on Standard Brak	e Service for your car					

Figure 12-30: Click Forward to begin forwarding a message.

2 Enter the recipient(s) in the To box, or click To and select them.

(Optional) Type any comments or notes you want to include in the message body.

4 Click Send.

🗄 🕤 🖁 - =	Compose Tools	Inbox - faithe@wempen.	com - Outlook			香	-	8	×
File Home Send / Receive Folder	View Message	Q Tell me what you want to	do						
★ Cut Calibri (Bc * 11 * Paste ★ Format Painter Cipboard * Drawbins Edder Here East	A^ A' : = - ; = - & [A A' : = - ; = - & [A · = = = € = = Ac	ddress Check Book Names Names	h Signature	gh Importance w Importance Bcc Tags show Fie	Office Add-ins Ids Add-ins				~
	Search Current Mailbox (Ctrl+E)	O Current	Mailbox • 🗗 P	Pop Out 🗙 Discard					
▲ faithe@wempen.com	All Unread	By Date * N	rwest ↓	From • faith	e@wempen.com				
Inbox Drafts Sent Items	[Draft] Faithe Wemper Planning retreat Will you be available Septemb	n Wed 1:52 ber 8-9 for an	PM	nd Cc	ley Colvin (ashley@w	empen.com)	2		
Deleted Items 2	Firestone			Subject FW	Planning retreat				
Junk E-mail	Save \$10 on any oil change	Wed 1:19	PM					•	
Outbox RSS Feeds	Also, save on standard brake	e service for your car	Ash	hley, please check my	calendar and se	e if I am f	ree.	3	
Search Folders			Fro	om: Faithe Wempen [nt: Wednesday, Augu	mailto:faithe@w st 19, 2015 1:52	empen.co PM	om]		
faithewempen@outlook.com Inbox Drafts (This computer only) Sent Items Deleted tems Inute E-mail (7) fm & & D &			To: Sut ret	:: faithe@wempen.co. bject: Planning retrea ill you be available Se; treat?	n t otember 8-9 for a	an off-site	plannir	в	
Items: 2							_	-+	100%

Figure 12-31: Forward a message.



Unlike when replying, forwarding includes any attachments that the original contained in the forwarded copy.

Delete a message and recover deleted messages

Most of the email you receive will eventually be deleted, just as most of the postal mail you receive ultimately ends up in your wastebasket.

To delete a message, select the message and then do any of the following:

- On the Home tab, click Delete.
- Press the Delete key on the keyboard.
- Right-click the message and choose Delete.

If you make a mistake and delete the wrong thing, you can recover it from the Deleted Items folder:

In the navigation bar, click Deleted Items. (Or, depending on your mail account, it may be Trash.)

2 Drag the message from the message list to the desired folder in the navigation pane, such as to the Inbox.



Figure 12-32: Retrieve a deleted message.

Create folders for managing email

As you receive more and more messages, messaging handling becomes increasingly important. You don't want to have to wade through thousands of messages in your Inbox just to find the one you need in a hurry.



To create a mail folder:



1 On the Folder tab, click New Folder.

Instead of step 1 you can right-click the Inbox folder and choose New Folder from the shortcut menu.



Figure 12-33: Choose New Folder from the Folder tab.

2 Type the folder name in the Name box.



3 Click Inbox to make the folder a subfolder of your inbox.

It's not required, but it's a good idea to make all of the folders that will hold received mail subfolders of Inbox. That way when you act upon the Inbox folder (for example, archiving it), all your subfolders will be included in that operation.

Olick OK. The new folder appears in the navigation pane.

Create New Folder	\times
Name:	
Vendors 2	
Folder contains:	
Mail and Post Items	\sim
Select where to place the folder:	
✓	^
Journal Junk E-mail Notes	~
OK 4 Ca	ncel

Figure 12-34: Name the new folder.

Moving messages between folders

The main point of creating new folders (covered in the preceding section) is so you can move messages into them for storage.

To move a message, select the message in the message list, and then drag-and-drop it on a different folder in the navigation pane. (See A in Figure 12-35.)



Figure 12-35: Drag a message from its current location to a different folder in the navigation bar.

If drag-and-drop isn't your thing, here is another way to move a message:

- 1. Select the message.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Move.
- 3 Click the desired folder.



Figure 12-36: Move a folder using the Ribbon.

If the folder you want doesn't appear, click Other Folder to browse a more complete list. (See A in Figure 12-36.)

Create a message handling rule

You may find it tedious to be constantly moving messages into different folders manually. Outlook can help with that chore by running message handling rules.

A message handling rule evaluates the mail and then processes it according to your instructions based on criteria you specify. For example, you might have a rule that evaluates mail when it arrives and, if it is from a certain sender, moves it into a certain subfolder.

Move messages from a specific sender

Here's a quick way to set up a rule based on a specific sender. To use this method, you must have a message from that sender available to select:

- 1 In the message list, select a message that is from the sender for which you want to create a rule.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Rules.
- 3 Click Always Move Messages From *Sender* where *Sender* is the person's name.

5 B	€ = ÷		Inbox - faithewempen@outlook.com - Out	ook	▲ - ₽ ×
File Ho	ome Send / Receive	Folder View Q Tell me what	you want to do		
New New Email Items *	fige lignore ison Up → Clean Up → Delete ison Up → Delete	Reply Reply Forward More *	Image: Move to: ? Image: Domain the constraint of the		Jnread/ Read Search People Lategorize - Address Book Follow Up - Filter Email -
New	Delete	Respond	Quick Steps	G Always Move Me	ssages From: Faithe Wempen 🔫 🔒
Drag Your Fav	vorite Folders Here	 Search Current Mailbox (Ctrl+E) 	🔎 Current Mailbox 👻	Reply G Always Move Me	ssages To: faithe@wempen.com
	empen com	All Unread	By Date ▼ Newest ↓	Always Move Me	ssages To: faithewempen@outlook.com
⊿ Inbox		⊿ Today		Create Rule	
Vendors		Faithe Wempen	Û	Manage Rules &	Alerts
Drafts		FW: Blueprint From: Faithe Wempen	12:58 PM	Blueprint.docx 31 KB	

Figure 12-37: Select a message from that sender.

4 Select the folder into which you want to move the messages.

If the folder doesn't exist yet, you can click New to create it on-the-fly. (See \triangle in Figure 12-38.)

⁵ Click OK. The rule is created and the message moves to the new folder. All other messages from that same sender also move.



Figure 12-38: Choose a folder to which to move the messages.

Create a message handling rule

The following steps show a method that works for multiple types of criteria, not just the sender's name. You can use this procedure to filter by subject line, sender, and/or recipient account (if you have more than one email account set up in Outlook).

- **1.** Select a received message that matches the criteria you want to specify.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Rules.
- 3 Click Create Rule.



Figure 12-39: Choose to create a new rule.

4 Mark the check boxes for the conditions which must apply for the message. The message must match *all* of the criteria you choose.



If you want to set up a rule that applies if one condition *or* the other is met, create two separate rules.

5 Specify what you want to happen when a message matches the criteria. You can make Outlook play a sound, display an alert, and/or move the message.

6 If you want the item to be moved to a certain folder, make sure the Move check box is marked and make sure the correct folder appears in its text box.

Click Select Folder and choose a different folder if needed. (The dialog box for selecting the folder is the same as shown in Figure 12-38.) (See A in Figure 12-40.)

7 Click OK to create the rule. The rule runs.

	Create Rule X
	When I get e-mail with all of the selected conditions
Γ	From Mail Delivery System
4	Subject contains Delivery Status Notification
	Sent to faithe@wempen.com
	Do the following
Г	Display in the New Item Alert window
6	Play a selected sound: Windows Notify Ema
	Move the item to folder: Admin
	Cancer Advanced Options

Figure 12-40: Define the rule.

Modify or delete a message handling rule

Over time, your rule needs may change. Some rules may no longer be applicable, and others may need modification. If you later need to make changes to a rule, here's how.

1. On the Home tab, click Rules, and then click Manage Rules & Alerts.

2 Select a rule.

The rule's description appears in the lower part of the dialog box. (See \triangle in Figure 12-41.)

You can delete the selected rule by clicking Delete. (See **B** in Figure 12-41.) 3 Click an underlined portion of the rule description to modify that section of the rule. For example, to change where to move the message, click the underlined folder name.

- **4.** Make a change in the dialog box that appears. The dialog box that appears depends on what portion of the rule you are modifying.
- 5. Then click OK to return to the Rules and Alerts dialog box.

6 When you are done modifying the rule, click OK.

E-mail Rules Manage Alerts			
Apply changes to this folder:	Inbox [faithewempen@outlook	.com]	\sim
E <u>N</u> ew Rule C <u>h</u> ange Rul	e 🕶 🖹 Copy 🗙 Delete 🦊	Run Rules Now Options	
Rule (applied in the orde	r shown)	Actions	^
Faithe Wempen		<u>•</u>	1Y
Rule description (click an unc	lerlined value to edith		~
Rule description (click an unc	lerlined value to edit): ssage arrives		~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from <u>Faithe Wempen</u>	lerlined value to edit): ssage arrives		~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from Faithe Wempen move it to the Projects	ferlined value to edit): ssage arrives		
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from <u>Faithe Wempen</u> move it to the <u>Projects</u> s and stop processing more	terlined value to edit): ssage arrives e rules		~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from <u>Faithe Wempen</u> move it to the <u>Projects</u> and stop processing more	terlined value to edit): ssage arrives e rules		~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from <u>Faithe Wempen</u> move it to the <u>Projects</u> and stop processing more	Ierlined value to edit): ssage arrives e rules ges downloaded from RSS Feed:	5	~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from Faithe Wempen move it to the Projects set and stop processing more Enable rules on all messa	lerlined value to edit): ssage arrives e rules ges downloaded from RSS Feeds	5	~
Rule description (click an unc Apply this rule after the me from Faithe Wempen move it to the <u>Projects</u> set and stop processing more Enable rules on all messa	Ierlined value to edit): ssage arrives e rules ges downloaded from RSS Feeds	5	~

Figure 12-41: Manage rules from the Rules and Alerts dialog box.

Configure the junk mail filter

Outlook isn't a great tool for spam filtering. You will probably want to add on another one, unless your company's email server or your ISP has its own spam filter.

Nevertheless, Outlook's tools do provide some measure of filtering and control. Here's what Outlook has to offer.

Enable junk mail filtering

Outlook's junk mail filtering tool evaluates incoming mail and then moves some of it to a Junk Email folder based on its evaluation.

Outlook's junk mail filtering is disabled by default. You can enable it with your choice of three levels of filtering:

- Low: Moves only the most obvious junk mail to the Junk Email folder.
- **High:** Moves nearly all junk mail to the Junk Email folder, but some regular mail may be accidentally moved too, so you should check the Junk Email folder frequently.
- Safe Lists Only: Only mail from recipients that you designate as safe senders will appear in your Inbox; everything else will move to the Junk Email folder.

If you opt for Safe Lists Only, you'll need to set up your list of never-blocked senders, as described in "Manage the blocked and unblocked sender lists" later in this chapter.

To enable junk mail filtering, follow these steps:

1 On the Home tab, click Junk.

2 Click Junk Email Options.



Figure 12-42: Choose to open junk mail filtering options.

On the Options tab, select your preferred level of filtering.Click OK.


Figure 12-43: Select a filtering level.

Block or never block a certain sender

You can quickly block a particular email address from sending you mail. When you get mail from that address, Outlook will automatically move it to the Junk Email folder. You can also set a particular address to never be blocked.

To block (or never block) a certain sender, follow these steps:

- 1. Select an email you have received from that sender.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Junk.

÷.		-	÷			
File Ho	me	Send	/ Receive	Folder	View	♀ Tell me w
New New Email Items •	ا ک ی ا	gnore Clean Up lunk -	Delete	Reply R	eply Form	vard 📺 More
New	20	<u>B</u> lock S	ender -3			
Drag Your Fav	D	Never E	Block Send	er		tr
⊿ faithe@we	r	Never E	Block Send	er's <u>D</u> omair	n (@exam	ple.com)
⊿ Inbox		Never E	Block this G	iroup or <u>M</u> a	iling List	
Admin	a	<u>N</u> ot Jur	nk			
Vendors		Junk E-	mail <u>O</u> ptio	ns		

Figure 12-44: Block a sender.

3 Click Block Sender (or Never Block Sender).

4. Click OK at the confirmation message.

If you need to unblock a blocked sender, see the next section.

Manage the blocked and unblocked sender lists

You can manually add and remove addresses from the lists of blocked and never-blocked (safe) senders; you don't have to wait until you have an email from one of them.

To access the lists, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Home tab, click Junk.
- 2 Click Junk Email Options.



Figure 12-45: Choose to display junk mail options.

3 Click the Blocked Senders tab.

4. To block an email address or domain, do the following:

A Click Add.

B Type the address or domain to block.



The domain is the name that follows the @ sign in an address. You can block or allow entire domains with one entry; for example, you might add your company's domain to your Safe Senders tab.



Junk E-m	ail Options -	faithe@wempe	n.com		\times
Options	Safe Senders	Safe Recipients	Blocked Senders	International	
🧟 🖁	-mail from add vill always be tr	resses or domain eated as junk e-m	n names on your B Iail.	locked Senders	List
			[Add	A
				Remove	
	Add addres	s or domain		×	
	Enter an e-ma added to the	ail address or Inte list.	rnet domain name	e to be	
	spammer@n	efariousdeeds.cc	m 📕		
	Examples: sor example.com	meone@example	.com, @example.c	om, or	
			OK 📢 Car	ncel From Fi	ile
				Export to File	2
		C	K Canc	el App	oly

Figure 12-46: Choose to display junk mail options.

- **5.** To remove the block on an address or domain, do the following:
 - D Select the address or domain.
 - Click Remove.
- 6 (Optional) To add to or remove from the list of neverblocked senders, click the Safe Senders tab and then repeat steps 4 and 5 on that tab.

Addresses you add on the Safe Senders tab will *not* be blocked; you are approving the addresses you place here.

7 Click OK to close the dialog box.



Junk E-mail Or	faithe@wempe	n.com	×
Options Safe Sender	Safe Recipients	Blocked Senders	International
E-mail from ac will always be	dresses or domaii reated as junk e-m	n names on your Bl nail.	ocked Senders List
spammer@nefarious	deeds.com 🚽 🕖		Add
			Edit
		[Remove 🗲
			Import from File
			Export to File
			Export to file
	C	OK 🚺 Canc	el Apply

Figure 12-47: Choose to display junk mail options.

Use an automatic signature

Many companies like their employees to append a certain signature block to the end of every message they send from their work email accounts. This could include the company's name and address, their job title, and/or a privacy notice.

To set up an automatic signature block, follow these steps:

1. Choose File \Rightarrow Options.

2 Click Mail.

3 Click Signatures.

- 4 Click New.
- **5** Type a name for the signature.
- 6 Click OK.
- **7** Type the desired signature text in the Edit signature box.

Outlook Options	?	×
General Mail	Change the settings for messages you create and receive.	>
Calendar	Compose messages	
People Tasks	Change the editing settings for messages. Editor Options.	
Search Language Advanced	ABC Always check spelling before sending Spelling and Autocorrect.	
Customize Ribbon Quick Access Toolbar	Create or modify signatures for messages.	-3
Add-Ins Trust Center	Use stationery to change default fonts and styles, colors, and backgrounds.	
	Outlook panes	
	Customize how items are marked as read when using the Reading Pane.	
	Message arrival	
		✓
	UK Ca	incer

Figure 12-48: On the Mail tab of the Options dialog box, click the Signatures button.

mail Signature			
man signature	Personal Stationery		
le <u>c</u> t signature t	o edit	Choose default signature	
		 E-mail account: faithe@wempen.com 	
		New messages: (none)	
		Replies/forwards: (none)	-
		~	
Delete	<u>N</u> ew 4	Save Rename	
it signature			
Calibri (Body)	✓ 11	I New Signature ? X 🗈 Business Card 🛱 🕀	
		Type a name for this signature:	
		Marketing -5	
		OK- Cancel	
		OK O Cancer	

Figure 12-49: Create a new signature.

Use the formatting buttons to format the text as desired. (See (A) in Figure 12-50.)

- **8.** Repeat steps 4–7 to create additional signatures if needed.
- 9 Open the Email account drop-down list and choose one of your email accounts that should use a signature.



Figure 12-50: Create a new signature.

- Open the New messages drop-down list and choose the signature you just created.
- (Optional) If you want to use a signature on replies and forwards, choose it from the Replies/forwards drop-down list.
- **12.** Repeat steps 8–10 as needed if you have additional email accounts for which you want to use a signature.
- 13 Click OK.
- 14. Click OK to close the Outlook Options dialog box.

As you are composing an email message, Outlook places the signature in the message body when you open the message composition window. You can manually delete or change the signature as you wish before you send. (See A in Figure 12-51.)

You can also open the Signature drop-down list from the Message tab and choose a different signature for the current message. (See **B** in Figure 12-51.)

You can also reopen the Signatures and Stationery dialog box (Figure 12-50) by choosing Signatures. (See ^O in Figure 12-51.)



Figure 12-51: Using signatures when composing new messages.

CHAPTERTHIRTEEN Using Outlook Contacts and Tasks

utlook is much more than just an email program. It excels at storing information that you need for your daily business and personal dealings, such as contact information and to-do lists. If you can't keep yourself organized with all these tools available to you, don't blame Outlook!

In this chapter, I show you how to enter and use contact information in the People area of Outlook. I also show how to create and manage tasks and to-do items in the Tasks area.

Add and edit contacts

The People area of Outlook stores a *contact* (also called a *record*) for each person or business that you want to save for later use.

You can access the People area by clicking the People icon in the lower left corner of the Outlook window. (See (A) in Figure 13-1.)

If you have more than one email account set up in Outlook, you might have multiple separate Contacts listings. If so, you'll see them listed in the navigation pane. Click the one you want to see. (See **B** in Figure 13-1.)

In This Chapter

- Adding and editing contacts
- Viewing and searching the People list
- Sending a message to a contact
- Forwarding contact data via email
- Creating and managing tasks



Figure 13-1: Click People to open the People area of Outlook, where contacts are stored.

Create a new contact

Outlook stores complete contact information about the people you want to keep in touch with. You can store not only mailing addresses but also phone numbers, email addresses, pager numbers, and personal information such as birthdays, spouse names, departments, and professions.

To create a new contact, follow these steps:

- 1 From the People area of Outlook, on the Home tab, click New Contact.
- 2 Fill in the fields with all the information you want to record about that contact.

A summary of the person's contact information appears in the upper right corner. (See \triangle in Figure 13-2.)



Figure 13-2: Start a new contact.



You can store as much or as little information as you like about each contact, and it need not be consistent between contacts. For some people, all you need is an email address. For others, you might need multiple ways to contact the person, as well as personal details such as spouse's name and birthday.



When creating a contact, the window in which it appears may truncate the available fields at the bottom if the window is not tall enough. You can increase the window size, but if you are using a very small screen size or low resolution, you might not be able to make the window large enough to see all the fields, and you can't scroll down to see them because there's no scroll bar in this window. The bottommost field is the Addresses area, so if you can see that, you're good.

	Co	т ψ Ц ,	F	inn Colvin - Contac	2			(4)	-	ć
File Cont	act	Insert Format Text Review Q Details	fell me what you want to d		9 P		Q	B		
Save & Delete Sa Close N	Actions	General All Fields	Email Meeting More	Address Check Book Names Names	Card * Options	Categorize Follow Private Up * Tags	Zoom	Start Inking Ink		
Pull Name		Finn Colvin				Finn Colvin				
Company		CA Professionals				Security Manager				
Job title		Security Manager				(317) 555-8471 Work (317) 555-4477 Home				
Internet		cowe, new			11	108 Ponting Street				
E-mail_	•	firn@sycarroreknall.com				Terre risking are sperif				
Display as		Finn Colvin (finn@sycamoreknoll.com)	ľ	Notes						
Web page addr	ess									
IM address										
Phone numbers										
Business		(317) 555-0471								
		(317) 555-4477								
Home_										
Business Far	•	(317) 555-2721								
Home Business Fax Mobile	•	(817):555-2721								
Home Business Far Mobile Addresses	•	(317):555-2721								

Figure 13-3: Enter the information to store about that contact.

(Optional) If you need to enter additional information about the contact, click Details and fill in any of the additional fields.

4 Click Save & Close.

^ر ک	J ↑ ↓	§ * 👔	Finn Co	olvin - Contact		*	_	đ	×
4 c	ontact Insert Format	:Text Revie ♀ Tell me w	hat you want to do						
Save & Delete	Save & Forward OneNote New*	General All Fields	Meeting More	Categorize Follow Private	Zoom Star	t Ig			
-	Actions	Show	Communicate	Names Options Tags	Zoom Ink				~
Department		Manager's name	Margaret Kemmerly						
Office		Assistant's name	Riley O'Malley						
Profession									
Nickname	1	Spouse/Partner	Peggy Colvin	2					
Title		▼ Birthday	None						
Suffix		 Anniversary 	None						
Internet Free-Bu	sy								
Address									

Figure 13-4: Record any additional details as needed.

If you need to make changes to a contact, you can double-click it to reopen it.

Change how a contact is filed

If someone asked you how contacts were alphabetized in Outlook, you would probably say that they're done by last name, right? And you'd be absolutely . . . *wrong*.

The File As setting determines the sort order in the People list. By default, when you create a new contact, the File As setting for it is set to *Last Name*, *First Name*. But you can change that to some other setting if you prefer, such as the company name or the first name. Here's how:

- 1. Double-click the contact to reopen it for editing.
- 2 Open the File as drop-down list and choose a different filing method for the contact.

If you want both the company name and the person's name to show, choose one of the File As options that includes both. The one that appears first will be how it is alphabetized. For example, Strong, Terry (ACME Corporation) alphabetizes by Strong but also includes ACME Corporation in the title.

3 Click Save & Close.

	Ś	Ĉ	1	Ŧ	Ç	• •	Fin	n Colvin - Contact		E		×
3	Cont	act	Insert	Format	Text	Review	v ♀ Tell me w	hat you want to d	0			
Save & C Close	Delete	🕈 Save 🚽 Forw 🖁 Onel	& New 👻 ard 👻 Note	Show	Er	nail eeting ore •	Address Check Book Names	Business Picture Card	Categorize Follow Up •	Zoom	Start Inking	
	Acti	ons			Comm	unicate	Names	Options	Tags	Zoom	Ink	^
Full N Comp Job tit File as	Name any tle		Finn Colvi CA Profes Security N Colvin, Fir	in ssionals Manager In			?		Finn Co CA Profes: Security M (317) 555- (317) 555- finn@syca 108 Pontin	lvin ionals anager 8471 Work 4477 Home moreknoll.cc g Street	m	
Displa	-mail iy as	•	Finn Colvi CA Profes Colvin, Fir CA Profes	in ssionals nn (CA Pro ssionals (C	fessiona olvin, Fi	als) nn)		N	Terre Hau	e, IN 42817		

Figure 13-5: Change the File As setting to control how the contact is filed alphabetically.

Delete and restore a contact

With Outlook, you don't have to tear pages out of a paper address book to get rid of a person's information; just delete the contact:



A To delete a contact, select the contact and then click Delete on the Home tab.

B Alternatively, you can right-click the contact and click Delete.

• You can also select the contact and then press the Delete key on the keyboard.

🗄 🕤 🌡 • ÷	Contacts - faithe@	wempen.com - Outlook	• – • ×
File Home Send / Receive Fol	Ider View Q Tell me what you want to do		
New New Contact New Contact Group Items - New	iil Meeting More communicate	More Mail OneNote Merge Share Contacts	Categorize Search People Follow Up Address Book Private Tags Find
∢ My Contacts		Search Contacts (Ctrl+E)	٩
Contacts - faithe@wwmpenCont	Color, Ashley Ashley Colvin (17) 555-4221 Work: ashley@wempers.com Color, Duncan Color, Duncan Duncan@cycamoreknol.com B	Cetvin, Finn Finn Colvin anals anal	
Martineza and a state of the state of th	Z Wempen, Sheldon Sheldon Wempen		■ I III+ 100%

Figure 13-6: Delete a contact.

To restore an accidentally deleted contact, follow these steps:

- Click the More (. . .) button in the lower left corner to open a menu.
- 2 Click Folders. The navigation pane is replaced by a list of folders.
- 3 Click Deleted Items.
- 4 Select the deleted contact.
- ⁵ Drag the deleted contact and drop it on the Contacts folder in the navigation pane.
- **6.** Click the People icon in the lower left corner to return to the People area.



Figure 13-7: Find a deleted contact in the Deleted Items folder.



Figure 13-8: Find a deleted contact in the Deleted Items folder.

View and search the People list

Depending on the view you're using at the moment, each contact may be displayed as a card, a business card, or an item in a list. Consider Figure 13-9:

A To change the view, make a selection from the Home tab's Current View group.

B You might need to click the More button to see all the choices, depending on the window size.

Ē	5 4				Contacts - faithe@	wempen.com - Outlook			ē —	₽ ×
File	Home	Send /	Receive	Folder View 🖓	Tell me what you want to do					
New Contact	New Contact Group	New Items *	X Delete	Email Meeting More	People Business C	Mail OneNote	Forward Contact - Share Contacts Open Shared Contacts	Categorize * Follow Up * Private	Search People	
	New		Delete	Communicate	Current View	Artions	Share	Tags	Eind	~

Figure 13-9: Choose between different views of the People list.

As your list of contacts grows, you might need some help finding a particular contact.

• You can click a letter to jump to the corresponding section in the listing. This is a good way to look up a contact if you know what it was filed under (for example, the company name, or the person's last name).

If you aren't sure how the contact was filed, you can search by entering any piece of information you know in the Search Contacts box and pressing Enter. For example, you might search by entering the person's first name or the city in their mailing address.



Figure 13-10: Locate a contact.

Send a message to a contact

You can easily address an email message to a contact in your People list. You can initiate this process either from the Contacts area of the program or from the Mail area.

To send from the People area, do the following:

Select the contact.

2 On the Home tab, click Email. Outlook starts a new message with the recipient's email address pre-entered.

3. Compose and send the email as you would normally.



Figure 13-11: Send an email from the People area of Outlook.

To send from the Mail area, do this:

1 Click New Email.

- 2 In the new message window, click Address Book, or click the To button.
- **3** In the Select Names window, click the contact's name.
- If the name does not immediately appear in the To box, click the To button.
- **5.** Add other names to the To, Cc, and/or Bcc lines as desired.
- 6 Click OK.
 - 7. Compose and send the email as you would normally.



Figure 13-12: Address an email message.

Forward contact data via email

You can share a contact by attaching the contact record to an email in one of these formats:

- Outlook contact: The attachment is an Outlook contact, which only Outlook can accept. The recipient must have Outlook to make use of the attachment.
- **Business card:** The attachment is in vCard format (.vcf), a standard format for personal data that many programs can accept.

Sharing contact data can be a quick way of transferring information about vendors and customers between employees; you can also use this feature to share your own contact information with people, so they can import your contact info into their address book without having to manually type it in.

To attach contact information to a message:

- 1 In the People area, select the contact to send.
- 2 On the Home tab, click Forward Contact.

3 Click either As a Business Card or As an Outlook Contact.



Figure 13-13: Forward a contact to an email recipient.

4 In the New Message window that appears, enter or select the recipient(s).

The contact's name appears on the Subject line, but you can change this. (See A in Figure 13-14.)

The contact information is already attached. (See **B** in Figure 13-14.)

5 Click Send to send the email.

	Ĵ	¢	1	\downarrow	4 -	÷		Finn Col	vin - Me	essage (H	ITML)		T	_		×
File	Mess	age	Insert	Options	Forr	nat Text	Review	v Q	Tell me	what yo	u want to	do				
Paste	B	ΙU	aby - A	A [*] A [*] := A -	==	• A	Address Book	کی Check Names	U Attach File *	Attach :	Signature •	► ! ↓	Follow Up High Impo Low Impor	rtance tance	Office Add-ins	
ciipboaru	·a		Dd5	IC TEXL			INdII	les		include			lags	- 10	Aud-IIIS	~
±	Fror	n •	faithe@w	empen.com		_										
Send	5 то		faithewei	mpen@outloo	k.com;	-4										
	Cc															
	Subject		Finn Colv	rin 🔫 A												
	Attache	d	S	Finn Colvin.v 2 KB	′cf	3	-									
	Finn C	Colvin														
	CA Profe Security	essiona Manag	ls er													
	(317) 55 (317) 55 finn@sy	5-8471 5-4477 camore	Work Home knoll.com													
	108 Pon Terre Ha	ting Str aute, IN	eet 42817													-

Figure 13-14: Compose and send the message.

Create and manage tasks

A *task* is a database record that contains information about something that you need to accomplish. For example, when I was writing this book, I used a task in Outlook to keep track of my deadlines and progress.



Don't confuse tasks with appointments. A staff meeting would be an appointment, and you would enter that in the Calendar area of Outlook. A task, on the other hand, is something that you need to complete *by* a certain date or time, but not necessarily *at* that exact date or time. For example, a task might be to turn in your time card before 5 p.m. on Friday.

The Tasks area in Outlook helps you create and manage action items for yourself and others. Not only can Outlook keep track of what you need to do, but it can also remind you of upcoming deadlines, record what percentage of a large job you've completed, and even send out emails that assign certain tasks to other people.

Click the Tasks icon to switch to the Tasks area. (See (A) in Figure 13-15.)

It's important to understand the difference in Outlook between Tasks and the To-Do list:

Tasks are specific items you created in the Tasks area of Outlook. Something isn't technically a *task* unless it was created in the Tasks section. If you click Tasks, you see only tasks created in the Tasks section. C If you have more than one email account, each one may have its own Tasks entry, which opens a separate task list.

The To-Do list contains everything from the Tasks list as well as other items you have marked for action, such as email messages you flag for follow-up. If you click To-Do List, you get all your tasks plus any other flagged items from other areas.

E - L	١	asks - faithe@wempen.com - Ou	itlook	a –	8 ×
File Home Send / Receive Fold	der View Q Tell me what you	vant to do_			
New New New Task Email Items*	y Forward and a complete from List	Today Next Week No Date This Week Custom	Change View -	tegorize	
New Delete Re	spond Manage Task	Follow Up	Current View Actions	Tags Find	^
⊿ My Tasks	b [2]		Search Tasks (Ctrl+E)		
To-Do List	Click here to add a new Task		DUE DATE	CATEGORIES	1V
Tasks Bempen.com	Buy groceries for the party		None		
Tasks - faithewempen@outlook.com	🗹 🗆 Pick up dog medicine at the vet		Sat 8/15/2015		▶
	🗹 🗆 Renew lease		Tue 8/18/2015		Þ
U					
A					
M					
items: 3				□ 🕸	+ 100%

Figure 13-15: Work with the Tasks list.

Enter a new task

Here's a very simple way to enter tasks. If you have a lot of tasks to enter, and you don't need to record much information about them, this method is your best bet:

- A Enter a new task by typing it in the *Click here to add a new task* box at the top of the task list.
- B You can enter a due date in the DUE DATE column or leave it blank for no due date.
- The fields available depend on the view you have chosen. See "Change the Tasks view" later in this chapter. Simple List view is shown here.
- After entering a task this way, you can double-click the task to open it in its own window and enter additional details.

Δ	ß	0	
🗅 🗹 SUBJECT	DUE DATE	CATEGORIES	*
Click here to add a new Task	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•	
🖻 🗆 Buy groceries for the party	None		
🗹 🔲 Pick up dog medicine at the vet	Sat 8/15/2015		
🗹 🗆 Renew lease	Tue 8/18/2015		▶

Figure 13-16: Click in the box and begin entering the task.

To enter more information about a task as you create it, use the following method instead:

- **1** From the Tasks area, on the Home tab, click New Task.
- **2.** Enter data in the fields in the New Task window. You can enter as much or as little information as you like:
 - A Enter a Start date and/or a Due date.
 - B Choose a status.
 - Choose a priority.
 - D Estimate the project's completion percentage.
 - Set a reminder.
 - **(** Type any notes about the task.
- 3 Click Save & Close.

S & .	Tasks - faithe@wempen.com - Outlook	– 8 ×
File Home Send / Receive	Folder View Q Tell me what you want to do	
New New New Task Email Items	Image: Search People Image: Search People Image: Search People Ima	e ook
New Delete	File Task Insert Format Text Review Q Tell me what you want to do	^
✓ My Tasks To-Do List Tasks - faithe@wempen.com	Save & Discret Forward OneNote Close	م ۶ ۳
Tasks - faithewempen@outlook.com	Actions wanage lask recurrence lags zoom ink P	
	Subject Update Windows book	
	Start date Mon 11/30/2015 Status Not Started	
	Due date Mon 2/15/2016 Priority Normal 6 % Complete	
	Reminder Sun 2/14/2016 🔤 8:00 AM 👻 🍕 Owner Faithe Wempen	
S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S		
items: 4		+ 100%

Figure 13-17: Enter information about the task.

To reopen a task for editing, double-click it.

Change the Tasks view

There are many different views available for the Tasks list. Here are some tips for working with different views of your tasks:

A To choose among the available views, on the Home tab, click Change View and then click the desired view.

- B Some views show different fields. For example, Detailed view has several more columns than Simple List view.
- Some views also filter the task list to show only items with certain statuses. For example, Active shows only uncompleted tasks, and Overdue shows only overdue tasks.

Some views place the tasks in a certain order. For example, Prioritized arranges them by their priority status.



Figure 13-18: Change the view if desired.

Set up a recurring task

You can set up a task once in Outlook and then tell it to reoccur at a defined interval. This can save you a lot of time reentering tasks that are the same every day, week, or month. Here's how:

- **1.** Double-click an existing task to open it for editing, or start a new task.
- 2 On the Task tab, click Recurrence.
- 3 Set the task to recur daily, weekly, monthly, or yearly.
- 4 Set up the details of the recurrence. The options change depending on your choice in step 3.
- 5 If the recurrence should end on a certain date or after a certain number of times, set that up.
- 6 Click OK.
- 7 In the task window, click Save & Close.

	5	¢	Ť	Ψ	4 -	Ŧ	Rer	iew lease - Ta	sk 🗖	_		×				
File	Task	Insert	For	mat Te	xt Revie	w Q	Tell me what	you want to	do							
Save & De Close	Action	ward One	eNote	Show	Mark Complete	Assign Task Manage	Send Status Report Task	Recurrence	Categorize Follow Up • Tags	Coom	Start Inking Ink	~				
Overdu	ue by Si	uays.		_	Task Recurre	ence			_		×					
Subject	Re	new lease		_	Recurrence	pattern		•	4							
Start date	N	one			Weekly											
Due date	Tu	e 8/18/201	15	3		0	The third	└ Tuesda	ay 🗸 of Augu	st 🗸						
Reminde	er No	one			Yearly	0	Regenerate nev	rtask 1	year(s) after each task	is completed	t					
					Range of re	currence										
					Start: Tue	8/18/20	15 ~	No end dat	e							
								O End after:	10 occurrences	-5						
								O End by:	Sun 8/18/2024	\sim						
						6	ОК	Cancel	Remove Recurrence							

Figure 13-19: Set up task recurrence.

If you want to remove the recurrence on a task, repeat steps 1–2 and then click Remove Recurrence.

Send a status report

Your manager or supervisor will want to know how you are progressing on any work-related tasks. You can quickly send someone a status report on a task by doing the following:

- 1. From the Tasks area, double-click the task to open it.
- 2 On the Task tab, click Send Status Report. A new email window opens.

The Subject line shows *Task Status Report* plus the name of the task. (See A in Figure 13-20.)

The status report appears in the message body. (See **B** in Figure 13-20.)

3 Compose and send the email as you would any other message.

File Task Insert Format Text Review Q Tell me what you want to do. Image: Save & Delete Forward OneNote Show Mark Image: Save & Delete Forward OneNote Image: Save & Delete Forward On	.	· ↑ ↓ %	 Update W 	e Windows book - Task
Due date Mon 2/15/2016 m Priority Normal Capboard 6 Basic Tox 6 Names Include T 6 Add-ins A @ Reminder Sun 2/14/2016 m 8:00 AM	File Task Ir File Task Ir Save & Delete Forwar Close Actions Subject Update Start date Mon 11 Due date Mon 2/ Reminder Sun 2/11	e Windows book 1/20/2015	Construction C	Windows book-Task Image: Control of the second
Send Cc. Subject: Update Windows book Original Task	24	ē ···		Sind Cc Subjet Task Status Report: Update Windows book Original Task Subjet:: Update Windows book Priority: Normal Statu et date: Mon 21/5/2016 Due date: Mon 21/5/2016 Status: In Progress % Complete: 50% •

Figure 13-20: Email a status report for a task.

Assign the task to someone else

Assigning a task to someone else in Outlook accomplishes several things at once:

- It sends an email containing the task details to the person to whom you assign it.
- It gives them the choice of accepting or declining the task and sends their reply back to you.
- If they accept the task, it places it on their Tasks list in Outlook (if they use Outlook).

To assign a task, follow these steps:

- **1.** Double-click the task to open it.
- 2 On the Task tab, click Assign Task. An email composition screen appears within the task window.

	5	¢	Ť	$\mathbf{\Psi}$	4 -	Ŧ	Rei	new lease - Ta	sk	Ϋ́	_		×
File	Task	Insert	For	mat Text	Reviev	v g	Tell me wha	t you want to	do				
	XE]			\checkmark			\bigcirc			Q	3	
Save &	Delete For	ward One	eNote	Show	Mark	Assign	Send Status	Recurrence	Categorize Follo	ow 📕	Zoom	Start	
CIOSE	Action	s			Complete	lanage	Task	Recurrence	Tags		Zoom	Inking	~

Figure 13-21: Click the Assign Task button in the open task window.

3 Type or select the email address of the person who is being assigned the task.

4 Click Send.

	5	¢	Ť	$\mathbf{\Psi}$	4 -	Ŧ	R	enew lease - T	ask	T	_		×
File	Task	Inser	rt Fo	rmat Tex	t Review	Q	ell me wi	nat you want to	o do				
Save & Close	Delete On Actions	eNote	Task	Details	Cancel Assignment Manage Task	Addr Boo	ess Check k Names	Recurrence	Categorize Fo	DIIow Up ∗	Zoom Zoom	Start Inking Ink	~
	e in 10 days From To.	s. n 🔻	faithe@w faithewe	vempen.co	m <u>tlook.com;</u>	3							
Send	Subject		Renew le	ease									
	Start da	te	None			iii Sta	tus No	ot Started	•				
	Due dat	e	Mon 8/3	31/2015		Pri	ority Hi	gh 👻	% Complete	0%	*		
	✔ Keep	o an upd	ated cop	y of this ta	ask on my task his task is com	list plete							

Figure 13-22: Email the task to the person to whom you want to assign it.

After you have sent the assignment, the task's icon changes in the task list. (See A in Figure 13-23.)



Figure 13-23: The task's icon indicates it has been assigned to someone.

Receive an assigned task

When you receive an email-based task assignment from some other user, it comes to your Inbox along with the rest of your email. When you open it, you see the task information. **1.** Accept or decline the task:

A To accept the task, click Accept.

OR

B To decline the task, click Decline.



Figure 13-24: Receive and accept a task.

2 The sender will receive an email with your response. If you want to edit that email, click Edit the response before sending. If not, leave Send the response now selected.

3. Click OK.



Figure 13-25: Send your response to the requester.

4. If you chose to edit the response in step 2, make any changes or comments on the email, and then click Send.

Change a task status

As you make progress on a task, you will want to update its status in Outlook. Here's how:

- 1. Double-click the task to open its window.
- **2** Open the Status drop-down list and choose a different status if needed.



Completing the task doesn't delete it, although a completed task may vanish from your list. When you set a task to a status of Completed, it changes which views it appears in. For example, if you are using Active view, a completed task will appear to vanish. Switch to a view that includes completed tasks, like Simple List, and you'll see it again.



3 Set the % Complete value to the approximate percent of completion for the task.

If you set the % Complete to 100%, the Status field changes to Completed automatically.

4 Click Save & Close.

	с С	Ť	Ŧ	& -	Ŧ	Update	Windows boo	k - Task	<u>↑</u>	_		×
File	ask Inser	t For	mat Text	Revie	w ç	? Tell me wha	t you want to	do				
		N		\checkmark			\bigcirc			Q	3	
Save & Delet Close	e Forward O	neNote	Show	Mark Complete	Assigr Task	n Send Status Report	Recurrence	Categorize	e Follow ↓ Up ▼ ↓	Zoom	Start Inking	
	Actions				Manage	Task	Recurrence	Т	ags	Zoom	Ink	^
Subject	Update Wi	ndows bo	ok									
Start date	Mon 11/30	/2015		Sta	itus	In Progress <	2	•)			
Due date	Mon 2/15/	2016		Pri Pri	ority	Normal	▼ % Com	plete 75%	* *			
Reminder	Sun 2/14/2	016		8:	MA 00	•	🐠 Owne	r Faithe	Wempen			

Figure 13-26: Update a task's status.

You can also update a task's status from certain views without opening the task's window. For example, Active view contains a % Complete column, and you can click there and type a different number. (See A in Figure 13-27.)

SUBJECT	STATUS	DUE DATE	% COMPLETE	CATEGORIES	Ÿ
Shop for sofa	Not Started	None	0%		
Buy groceries for the party	Not Started	None	0%		
Pick up dog medicine at the vet	Not Started	Sat 8/15/2015	0%		
Renew lease (copy)	Not Started	Mon 8/31/2015	0%		
Renew lease	Not Started	Thu 12/31/2015	0%		
Update Windows book	In Progress	Mon 2/15/2016	75% < A		
	SUBJECT Shop for sofa Buy groceries for the party Pick up dog medicine at the vet Renew lease (copy) Renew lease Update Windows book	SUBJECT \$TATUS Shop for sofa Not Started Buy groceries for the party Not Started Pick up dog medicine at the vet Not Started Renew lease Not Started Update Windows book In Progress	SUBJECT STATUS DUE DATE Que DATE None None Not Started None Not Started Not Started	SUBJECT STATUS DUE DATE % COMPLETE Shop for sofa Not Started None % Buy groceries for the party Not Started None % Pick up dog medicine at the vet Not Started Sat 8/15/2015 % Renew lease (copy) Not Started Mon 8/31/2015 % Qudate Windows book In Progress Mon 2/15/2016 75%	SUBJECT STATUS DUE DATE % COMPLETE CATEGORIES Shop for sofa Not Stated None 0%

Figure 13-27: You can also update a status from certain views.

Delete a task

As I mention earlier, completing a task doesn't delete it. You might want to keep completed tasks around for later reference. If you don't want to see them, switch to a view that doesn't include completed tasks, such as the Active view. If you're sure you want to delete a task, though, it's easy enough to delete it.

To delete a task, do any of the following:

- A Right-click the task and click Delete.
- B Select the task and click Delete on the Home tab.
- Select the task and press Delete on the keyboard.



Figure 13-28: Delete a task.

CHAPTERFOURTEEN Getting Started with PowerPoint

PowerPoint is the most popular presentation software in the world. Presentation software creates support materials for people who give speeches. You can project PowerPoint slides on a big screen behind you as you speak, create handouts to distribute to the audience, and print note pages for your own reference. PowerPoint can also create self-running presentations for distribution via CD or online.

This chapter offers you some basics for working with PowerPoint. You learn how to start a new presentation, add slides and text to it, and move and resize the content on a slide. In later lessons, you learn how to add other types of content and special effects to a show.

Start a new presentation

When you start PowerPoint, as with the other Office applications, a Start screen appears. From here, you can:

A Click Blank Presentation, or press Esc, to start a new blank presentation.

In This Chapter

- Moving around in a presentation
- Choosing the right view
- Creating a new presentation with a template
- Adding and removing slides
- Using content placeholders
- Manually placing text on a slide
- Moving and resizing slide objects
- Deleting slide objects

B Click one of the other templates to start a new presentation based on it

Open an existing presentation.



Figure 14-1: The Start screen in PowerPoint.

To start a new presentation at any other time than startup, press Ctrl+N for a blank one, or click File ↔ New and choose a template.

Move around in a presentation

A *slide* is an individual page of the presentation. The term *page* isn't a perfect descriptor, though, because PowerPoint slides are designed to be displayed on a computer screen or with a projector rather than printed. A *presentation* is a collection of one or more slides saved in a single data file.

At a big-picture level, the PowerPoint interface is very similar to that in Word and Excel: It has a Ribbon, a File tab, and a status bar. The default view of the presentation, called *Normal view*, consists of three panes, as shown in Figure 14-2.



The presentation shown in Figure 14-2 was created with the Welcome to PowerPoint template. Here are some things to note: A The Slides pane is the bar along the left side. Thumbnail images of the slides appear here. It is sometimes called the *thumbnails pane* or the *slides pane*.

B The Slide pane (that's singular, not plural) in the middle shows the active slide in a large, editable pane. Here's where you do most of your work on each slide. It is sometimes called the *editing pane*.

• The Notes pane runs along the bottom of the screen. Here you can type any notes to yourself about the active slide. These notes don't show onscreen when you display the presentation, and they don't print (unless you explicitly choose to print them).



Figure 14-2: Normal view consists of three panes.

The Notes pane is minimized in a new blank presentation. To see it, position the mouse pointer just above the status bar (orange bar) at the bottom of the screen and drag upward. Drag the top border of the Notes pane down again to hide it.

E Another way to display or hide the Notes pane is to click the Notes indicator on the status bar.



Figure 14-3: Drag upward from the status bar to display the Notes pane.

You can navigate a presentation in many of the same ways you moved through other applications' content.

- Click above or below the vertical scroll bar in the Slide pane, or press Page Up or Page Down, to move one slide at a time.
- **G** You can also drag the scroll box to move more quickly as well.
- H You can click an up or down arrow on a scroll bar to scroll a small amount at a time.
- You can also click a slide in the Slides pane to jump directly to that slide.
- The Slides pane has its own scroll bar, in case you can't see all the slides there at once.



Figure 14-4: Ways to move around in Normal view.

Choose the right view

PowerPoint provides several views for you to work with. Each view is useful for a different set of activities. Here are some things to remember about views: A To switch views, on the View tab, click a button for the view you want.

B The Master views are not regular PowerPoint views; they enable you to edit the underlying designs and layouts on which individual slides are based. You will learn about them in Chapter 15.

• Slide Show view is not represented on the View tab. To switch to Slide Show view, use the From Beginning or From Current Slide button on the Slide Show tab instead.



Figure 14-5: View buttons on the View tab of the Ribbon.

You can also click one of the View buttons in the bottom-right corner of the PowerPoint window:



Figure 14-6: View buttons on the status bar.

Here's a quick overview of the available views:

- Normal: You've already seen this one in Figure 14-4; it's the default. It consists of a Slides pane, a Slide pane in which you can edit the slide, and a Notes pane in which you can record private notes and comments.
- **Outline**: This view is identical to Normal view except instead of the Slides pane there is an Outline pane that shows a text outline for each slide.



In Outline view, only text from the slide's text placeholders appears in the Outline pane. If you have any manually created text boxes (such as those you create with Insert \Rightarrow Text Box), their text doesn't appear there.

- Slide Sorter: This view shows thumbnail images of each slide, like the Slides pane does in Normal view, but it takes up the entire window. You can't edit slide content in this view, al-though you can rearrange and delete slides. See Figure 14-7:
 - H If your presentation has sections, as the Welcome to PowerPoint template's presentation does, each section appears on a separate row in Slide Sorter view. You can manage sections with the Home ➡ Section command.
 - To zoom in or out on the thumbnail view, drag the Zoom slider. A lower zoom means more slides are visible at once, and they're smaller. A higher zoom means fewer slides are visible, but you can see each one more easily.

E 5 0 0 €	* =	Presentation2 - Pow	erPoint	4	-	8 ×
File Home Insert Design	Transitions Animations Slide S	Show Review View	Q Tell me what you want to do	Fait	he Wempen	A Share
Normal Outline Slide Notes Reading View Sorter Page View Presentation Views	Slide Handout Notes Master Master Master Show Master Views Show	Notes Zoom Fit to Window	Color Grayscale Black and White Color/Grayscale	Switch Windows *		~
Welcome Welcome to PowerPoint Degrad data factor prendor with assort inforce.				Millios		
1 a Design, Impress, Work Together Cept Base State Sta	€ ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ► ►		<section-header></section-header>			
Slide 3 of 5 English (United States)			8 :	₩ 〒		+ 80% 🔛

Figure 14-7: Slide Sorter view is good for arranging slides.

• Notes Page: This view shows a vertically oriented page for each slide, as shown in Figure 14-8:

• The top half of the page shows the slide.

- K The bottom half of the page provides a large text box into which you can enter and edit note text.
- Use the Zoom slider to zoom in to make the note text easier to see as you work with it if desired.

	\$	G	120	2	• =		Presentation	2 - Power	Point		Drawing To					4	-	Ð	×
File	Но	me	Insert	Design	Transitions	Animat	ions Slide	Show	Review	View	Format	Q	Tell me v	vhat you want to	do	Faith	ne Wempen	₽ sr	hare
Normal	Outline View	Slide Sorter	Notes Page	Reading View	Slide Hando Master Master	ut Notes r Master	Ruler Gridline Guides	Notes	Zoom	Fit to Window	Color Grayscale Black and W	/hite	New Window	Arrange All	Switch Windows *	Macros			
	Pres	entation	Views		Master Vi	ews	Show	rs.	Zo	om	Color/Graysca	le		Window		Macros			^
								Velcome sign and define se and confide where you would be not visible	e to Pov r beautiful prese ice. Int type any note is to your audier	verPoint Certification of that you want tee	and to be available to gar								
Notes 1	of 5	जे Fnal	lish (Unitu	od States)			0			0		0			88 =		2	+ 503	* * *

Figure 14-8: Notes Page view makes it easy to compose and edit lengthy speaker notes.

- Slide Show: This is the view you would use to show the presentation full-screen on your monitor. It's covered in detail in Chapter 17. Each slide fills the entire screen, one by one, and you click to advance.
- **Reading:** Reading view is like Slide Show view except the presentation runs in a window rather than full-screen. That's useful because you can do other things, like work with other programs or windows, while the presentation is running.



Most people prefer to work in Normal view most of the time when creating a presentation, so switch back to Normal view before you go any further, after experimenting with the other views.

Add and remove slides

Each new blank presentation begins with one slide in it: a title slide. (Presentations based on other templates may have more.) You can easily add more slides to the presentation by using the default layout (Title and Content) or any other layout you prefer.

Several methods are available for creating new slides, and each one is best suited for a particular situation. In the following sections, you learn each of the methods.

Create a new slide in the Slides pane

In the Slides pane in Normal view, you can click to place a horizontal insertion point between two existing slides or at the bottom of the list of slides and then press Enter to create a new slide. (See Figure 14-9.)

345



Figure 14-9: Create a new slide from the Slides pane (Normal view).

The layout of the new slide depends on the layout of the slide immediately before (above) it. If that slide uses the Slide Title layout, the new slide uses the Title and Content layout. Otherwise the new slide uses the same layout as the preceding slide. You learn more about slide layouts in Chapter 15.

Create a new slide in the Outline pane

In Outline view, you can create a new slide as follows:

- 1 In the Outline pane, click at the beginning of the title of the slide that the new slide should come *before*.
- **2.** Press Enter. A new paragraph (a slide title) is created, and that causes a whole new slide to be created also.
- ³ Press the Up arrow key once to move the insertion point up into the new blank slide title, and type the title text.


Figure 14-10: Create a new slide from the Outline pane (Outline view).

Create a new slide from the Ribbon

When you create using the Ribbon, you can select the layout you want for the new slide. Follow these steps:

In Normal view, select the slide that the new slide should come *after*.

On the Home tab, click New Slide to create a slide with the same layout as the selected one (unless the selected one is a title slide, in which case the layout will be Title and Content).

OR

Click the arrow on the New Slide button, and then select the desired layout from the gallery that appears.



Figure 14-11: Create a slide by selecting a layout from the New Slide button's gallery.

Duplicate a slide

If you need to create a series of very similar slides, you might find it easier to copy or duplicate a slide and then make the small modifications to each copy.

Copying and duplicating are two separate commands in PowerPoint, but they have essentially the same result.

When you copy a slide (or multiple slides), you place a copy of it on the Clipboard, and then you paste it from the Clipboard into the presentation. You can paste anywhere in the presentation or into a different presentation (or, for that matter, a different document altogether).

To copy a slide:

Select the slide in the Slides pane.

- **3.** Click where you want the copy to go. If you want to place the copy after a certain slide, select that slide.
- **4.** Press Ctrl+V or choose Home
 → Paste.



Figure 14-12: Copy a slide using the Clipboard.

When you duplicate a slide (or multiple slides), you don't have to paste, because that command accomplishes both a copy and a paste operation at the same time. However, you also don't get to choose where they're pasted; they're pasted directly below the original selection.

- Select the slide(s) to be duplicated. To select more than one slide, hold down Ctrl as you click each one in the Slides pane.
- 2 Click the arrow on the New Slide button to open its menu.
- **3** Click Duplicate Selected Slides.



Figure 14-13: Duplicate one or more slides.

Delete a slide

Deleting a slide removes it from the presentation. To delete a slide, right-click it and choose Delete Slide, or select it in the Slides pane and press the Delete key. (See A in Figure 14-14.)



Figure 14-14: Delete a slide.



There's no Recycle Bin for slides; you can't get them back after you delete them. However, you can undo your last action(s) with the Undo button on the Quick Access toolbar, and that includes undoing deletions. If you haven't saved your work since you made the deletion, you can also get a deleted slide back by closing the file without saving changes and then reopening it.

Change the slide layout

A slide's layout determines the placeholders that appear on it and the arrangement and positioning of those placeholders.

To change a slide's layout, follow these steps:

Select the slide to change in the Slides pane.

2 On the Home tab, click Layout to open a gallery.

3 Click the desired layout.



The layouts available depend upon several factors, including the template you started with, the theme that is applied (see Chapter 15), and any custom layouts you may have created in Slide Master view. The nine layouts shown in Figure 14-15 are the default ones that come with the Blank template.



Figure 14-15: Choose a different layout.

Use content placeholders

The most common type of placeholder is a multipurpose Content placeholder. It gives you a choice of filling it either with text or with one of six types of graphical content.



You can fill each placeholder with only one type of content; if you want other content on the slide, you must use a layout with multiple content placeholders or add the extra content manually, as described in the next two sections. The available types of content are:

- A Table
- B Chart

🕑 SmartArt Graphic

- D Picture
- Online Picture
- 🕞 Video



for a Content placeholder.

Fill a Content placeholder with text

To fill a Content placeholder with text, click in the box and start typing. It's as simple as that!

Here are some things to keep in mind about Content placeholders:

- A Most templates and designs use bulleted lists in the Content placeholder boxes by default, which means any text you type will automatically be formatted as a bulleted list.
- B You can turn off the bullet for a paragraph by clicking the Bullets button on the Home tab.
- Use the Numbering button to convert a bulleted list to a numbered one.
- D To demote (indent) a paragraph for example, to create a subordinated bulleted list within a list, click Increase List Level on the Home tab.
- E To promote a paragraph, click Decrease List Level.



It might seem counterintuitive to increase something you are demoting, but think about the list level as a hierarchy, with 1 as the most superior. If you increase the level, you demote the item to a later, less-important level.



Another way to demote a paragraph is to press Tab when the insertion point is at the beginning of the paragraph. Another way to promote is Shift+Tab.

You can use the commands in the Font and Paragraph groups on the Home tab to format the text in the placeholder, the same as you do in Word. Here are a few minor differences to note:



Character Spacing lets you adjust the spacing between letters from the Ribbon. In Word this capability is available in the Paragraph dialog box.

H Clear All Formatting removes all manually applied formatting, reverting back to the formatting specified by the template or the design.

Columns enables you to set a text placeholder box in multiple columns.

Align Text enables you to set vertical alignment within the text box of Top, Middle, or Bottom.

K Text Direction changes the orientation of the text to vertical, stacked, or rotated.

Convert to SmartArt Graphic converts the selected paragraphs to a SmartArt graphic.



Figure 14-17: Here are some text formatting buttons that are different in PowerPoint than in Word.

Fill a Content placeholder with a graphical element

To use one of the graphical types of content, click the corresponding icon in the Content placeholder. A dialog box appears that guides you in selecting the content to include. The process is a bit different for each of the content types. Most of these content types you have worked with in earlier chapters; the dialog boxes are the same or nearly the same as in other Office applications. The one type you haven't used yet, SmartArt graphics, is covered in Chapter 15.

Just as an example, here's how to use a Content placeholder to insert a picture:

1 Click the Pictures icon in the Content placeholder.



Figure 14-18: Click the placeholder icon you want.

2 In the Insert Pictures dialog box, select the desired picture.3 Click Insert.



Figure 14-19: In the dialog box that appears, choose the content to place in the placeholder.

Manually place text on a slide

First, a warning. Whenever possible, you should use the placeholders on the slide layouts and *not* create text boxes manually. One reason is that text in manual text boxes doesn't appear in the Outline pane in Outline view. Manually placed text boxes also aren't affected when you change layouts or designs for a slide, so with the new arrangement of placeholders the text box might be obscured, or might obscure other content.

Nevertheless, sometimes you really do need a manual text box. For example, you might want a little informational box to appear floating next to a picture or chart to explain it.

To create a text box on a slide, follow these steps:

- 1 On the Insert tab, click Text Box.
- 2 Drag to draw the desired text box on the slide.
- **3.** Release the mouse button, and then type in the text box that appears.



Figure 14-20: In the dialog box that appears, choose the content to place in the placeholder.

Manually place a picture on a slide

Same warning here as in the previous section: Try not to manually place pictures if you can help it. Use placeholders whenever possible. If you make changes to the layouts or change to a different design later, you'll thank me for this advice, because pictures in placeholders resize and move as needed, rolling with the changes. Manually placed pictures don't. To manually insert a picture, do the following:

- 1. On the Insert tab, click Pictures.
- **2.** In the Insert Pictures dialog box, select the desired picture. (It's the same dialog box as in Figure 4-19.)
- 3. Click Insert.

You can also insert various other types of graphics manually using the buttons on the Insert tab, such as Online Pictures, Chart, and SmartArt.

Move and resize slide objects

Objects on a slide are all free-floating frames. You can move and resize them just like in Word and Excel:

Orag an object by any part except the selection handles to move it. If it's a picture, you can drag it by any part, including the middle. If it's a text box, you have to drag it by its border.

Drag a selection handle to resize it. To maintain the aspect ratio, hold down Shift and drag only the corner selection handles.

Orag the rotation handle to rotate it.



Figure 14-21: Drag the object's border to move it, or drag a selection handle to resize.

You can specify an exact size for an object in the Size group:

A The tab on which the Size group appears depends on the object type. For example, for a picture, it's on the Picture Tools Format tab, and for a chart it's on the Chart Tools Format tab.

B Set an exact height in the Height box.

6 Set an exact width in the Width box.



Figure 14-22: Control an object's size precisely with the Height and Width settings.

Delete slide objects

To delete an object on a slide, select the object and press Delete on the keyboard. You can get a deleted object back immediately after deleting it by using Undo. Click the Undo button on the Quick Access toolbar or press Ctrl+Z. (See A in Figure 14-23.)



Figure 14-23: Undo a deletion with the Undo button or Ctrl+Z.

CHAPTERFIFTEEN Formatting a Presentation

ne reason PowerPoint is so popular is that it's easy for anyone to create great-looking presentations. In this chapter, you learn how simple and even fun it is to create different looks for your presentations, including different themes, colors, and fonts. You also learn how to modify the presentation's overall formatting in Slide Master view, and how to format text boxes and placeholders. Finally, you learn how to create and format SmartArt graphics that can change dull bulleted lists into interesting graphical diagrams.

Understanding templates versus themes

Back in Chapter 14, you learned how to create a presentation based on a template, and the template came with its own theme settings, such as font, color, and background choices. So what's the difference between a template and a theme? Doesn't a theme provide all those things too? Perhaps a quick overview is in order before we launch into themes in this chapter.

In This Chapter

- Changing the theme
- Changing the presentation colors and fonts
- Modifying the theme in Slide Master view
- Enabling footer placeholders
- Formatting text boxes and placeholders
- Creating SmartArt graphics
- Modifying the structure of a SmartArt graphic
- Formatting a SmartArt graphic

A *template* is a file on which you can base new presentations. PowerPoint templates typically have a .potx extension (or a .potm extension if macro-enabled). A template file may contain one or more themes (that is, sets of design choices), plus one or more slides containing sample content.

A *theme* is both simpler and more complex than a template. A theme can exist either inside of a template or as a separate file with a .thmx extension. A theme is simpler in that it cannot hold some of the things that a template can, such as sample content. A theme can provide only variant, font, color, effect, background, and layout settings. On the other hand, a theme can also do *more* than a template, in that you can apply a theme saved as a separate file to other Office applications, so you can share the theme's formatting settings with Word or Excel, for example. You can't do that with a template.

Change the theme

As you learned in Chapter 9, Office applications share a common set of themes. A theme includes color choices, font choices, and effect choices. Chapter 2 and Chapter 9 offer longer explanations of the features if you didn't catch them the first time through.

Themes are especially important in PowerPoint because there's typically more color and flash in a presentation than in a document or a spreadsheet. Accordingly, themes have a few extra features in PowerPoint:

- A Many themes provide decorative background graphics that repeat on each slide.
- Certain slide layouts, such as title slides, may have different background graphics than the other slides.
- You can choose *variants* of a theme. Usually a variant is the same theme with a different background color and color scheme, but for some themes the variants have different background graphics as well.



Figure 15-1: Theme features in PowerPoint.

To change the theme, follow these steps:

1 On the Design tab, in the Themes group, choose a theme.

You can click More to see additional themes. (See **D** in Figure 15-2.)

2 In the Variants group, click the desired variant of the chosen theme.

Most themes have only a few variants, but if there are more than can be displayed in the Variants group, you can click the More button in that group to see the additional variants. (See (**E**) in Figure 15-2.)



Figure 15-2: Choose a theme and a variant.



You can modify most aspects of the theme, including removing or repositioning the background graphics and the placeholders, in Slide Master view. See "Modify the theme in Slide Master view" later in this chapter for details.

It is generally expected in business presentations that you will use the same theme across all the slides in your presentation, because it makes for a more consistent and professional look. However, you might occasionally have a situation where you need to use a different theme, or perhaps a different variant of the theme, for certain slides. To apply a theme or a variant of a theme to only certain slides, do the following:

 In the Slides pane in Normal view, or in Slide Sorter view, select the slide(s) to affect.

2 On the Design tab, right-click the desired theme or variant.

On the menu that appears, click Apply to Selected Slides.



Figure 15-3: Apply a theme or variant to only certain slides.

Change the presentation colors and fonts

Just like in Word and Excel, you can change the color and font schemes separately from the theme itself. The main difference in PowerPoint is in where those commands are located.

Here's how to access the color schemes:

1 On the Design tab, click the More button in the Variants group.

	esentation2 - PowerPoint	▲ – ₽	×
File Home Insert Design Transitions Animations Slide Show H	Review View Q Tell me what you want to do	Faithe Wempen 🧏	Share
		Slide Format Size * Background	^

Figure 15-4: Click More in the Variants group.

2 Point to Colors.

3 Click the desired color scheme.



Figure 15-5: Choose a different color scheme.



Yes, you can customize the color schemes, just like in Word and Excel. Just click Customize Colors to get started with that. Check out "Create a custom theme" in Chapter 9 for help.

It's pretty much the same thing for the font schemes:

- **1.** On the Design tab, click the More button in the Variants group.
- 2 Point to Fonts.
- 3 Click the desired font scheme.



Figure 15-6: Choose a different font scheme.

Modify the theme in Slide Master view

Slide Master view is where you can really get down to the nittygritty of formatting a presentation. It enables you to customize the theme formatting by changing colors, backgrounds, layouts, fonts, and more. Here are some things to keep in mind about Slide Master view:

🔥 To enter Slide Master view, choose View 🕏 Slide Master.

	ن ک	Q	<u> </u>	\$	* ÷				F	resentat	ion2 - Pov	werPoint				个	-	Ð	×
File	Slid	le Maste	er H	ome	Insert	Transitions	a Ar	nimations	Review	View	Q Tel	I me what you want to	do			Faith	e Wempen	R₁ s	hare
Normal	Outline View	Slide Sorter	Notes Page	Reading View	Slide Master	Handout Master N	Notes Aaster	Ruler Gridlines Guides	Notes	Zoom	Fit to Window	Color Grayscale Black and White	New Window	Arrange All Cascade Move Split	Switch Windows *	Macros			
	Prese	entation V	/iews		N	Aaster Views		Show	G ₂	Zo	om	Color/Grayscale		Window		Macros			^

Figure 15-7: Enter Slide Master view.

In Slide Master view, the navigation pane at the left shows thumbnail images of slides.

B The topmost thumbnail is the *theme master*, and it represents the theme as a whole. Any changes you make to this slide affect all slides that use that theme, regardless of their layout.

• Each of the thumbnails beneath that topmost one is a *layout master* and represents an individual layout. Any changes you make to one of these affect only slides that use that layout.

If you need to know which layout a particular thumbnail represents, point at it with the mouse and read the name in the ScreenTip. The ScreenTip also tells how many slides in the presentation use that layout.



Figure 15-8: Customize slides in Slide Master view to affect many slides in the presentation at once.

If there is more than one theme applied in the presentation (for example, if you chose to apply an alternate theme or variant to selected slides), there will be multiple theme masters in the navigation pane. Scroll down to find the other(s).



Figure 15-9: Scroll down in the navigation pane to find other themes used in this presentation.

The following sections outline some things you can do in Slide Master view.

Create a new layout

Before you start fiddling with a layout, it's a good idea to make a copy of it. Then you can make your changes to the copy, and the original layout remains safe.

To duplicate a layout, right-click a layout master and choose Duplicate Layout. (See A in Figure 15-10.)





You can also create a new layout from scratch. To do so, follow these steps:

Select the theme master (the big slide at the top of the navigation pane).

2 Click Insert Layout.



Figure 15-11: Create a new layout.

A new layout appears in the navigation pane, below the other layouts for that theme. (See **B** in Figure 15-12.)

The new layout contains a title placeholder, but no content placeholders. (See C in Figure 15-12.)

If the theme master contains a slide number, footer, or date placeholder, the new layout inherits them. (See **D** in Figure 15-12.)



Figure 15-12: The newly created layout.

To add content placeholders to the new layout, see, "Add placeholders" later in this chapter. To reposition any of the placeholders on the layout, see "Reposition and resize a placeholder."

Remove placeholders

To remove a placeholder from a layout, select the placeholder's outer frame and then press Delete on the keyboard.



Make sure you have the correct layout master or theme master selected in the navigation pane before you delete a placeholder. Deleting a placeholder from the theme master also removes it from all layouts; deleting from a layout master affects only that layout.

Certain placeholders can be hidden (that is, toggled off) without deleting them. That's useful in case you might want to toggle them back on again later. Consider Figure 15-13:

A To temporarily hide the title placeholder, clear the Title check box on the Slide Master tab.

B To temporarily hide the slide number, footer, and date placeholders (all of them as a group), clear the Footers check box there.



Figure 15-13: You can clear check boxes to hide certain placeholders.

When working with the theme master (not an individual layout master), you can toggle each of the default placeholder elements on or off; this change affects all layouts under that theme. Follow these steps:

- Make sure the theme master is selected in the navigation pane.
- 2 On the Slide Master tab, click Master Layout.
- 3 In the Master Layout dialog box, clear the check box for any element you don't want to use.

4 Click OK.



Figure 15-14: The check boxes in the Master Layout dialog box affect all layouts.



Enabling the placeholders for footer, slide number, and date does not make those elements automatically appear on the slides. All it does is define where those items will go if you *choose* to enable them. See "Enable footer placeholders" later in this chapter to learn how.

Add placeholders

To add a placeholder to a slide, follow these steps:

 Make sure the desired layout is selected in the navigation pane.

2 On the Slide Master tab, click Insert Placeholder.

3 Click the desired content type. Content is the most flexible; the other choices limit users to a specific type of content.



Figure 15-15: Add a placeholder.

4 Drag on the slide to draw a rectangular frame where the placeholder should appear. A colored box appears showing the dimensions of the new placeholder.



Figure 15-16: Draw the placeholder on the layout master.

When you release the mouse button, the new placeholder appears on the slide. See the next section if you need to move or resize it.

Reposition and resize a placeholder

Placeholders are like any other objects on a slide. You can move and resize them freely:

A To move a placeholder, drag its border (but not a selection handle).

B To resize a placeholder, drag a selection handle.



Figure 15-17: Move and resize a placeholder as you would any other object.

Hide or remove a background graphic

First, let's get one thing straight: there's a difference between hiding a background graphic and removing it. Removing a background graphic is done on the theme master, and it applies to all layouts. It is not easily reversible; once you delete the graphic, it's gone — at least until you reapply the default version of the theme, which also erases all your other customizations, too. On the other hand, hiding a background graphic is done on an individual layout and is easily reversible.

To hide a background graphic on an individual layout:

1 Select the desired layout master.

2 On the Slide Master tab, mark the Hide Background Graphics check box.



Figure 15-18: Hide the background graphic on an individual layout.



The preceding steps hide any background graphics that have been inherited from the theme master. They do not hide any background graphics that are directly located on the layout master. To delete those, select them and press Delete. (But remember, if you delete, rather than hide, they're gone for good.)

To delete a background graphic for the entire theme:

- Select the theme master.
- 2 Select the graphic to be deleted.
- **3.** Press the Delete key.



Figure 15-19: Delete a graphic from the theme master.

Change the text size

In most cases, it is best to leave the text in the theme's placeholders set to the default size. Locking in the text to a fixed size can result in some awkward-looking layouts if you later change themes or fonts. You can change the fonts used by choosing a different font scheme, as you learned earlier in the chapter.

However, sometimes you might need to change the text size, either for all layouts (on the theme master) or for an individual layout. For example, if the bulleted text in a Content placeholder is too small for the audience to read comfortably, you might bump it up a few points.



To change the text size for a text placeholder, you can use any of the standard methods of changing font size that you've learned throughout this book. I prefer to use the Shrink Font and Grow Font buttons rather than choosing specific sizes, personally, because that way I can change multiple outline levels at once.

Follow these steps to increase the font sizes for all outline levels on a Content placeholder, for example:

- Select the theme master or an individual layout master. (It's usually better to change the theme master because then the font size is consistent across all layouts.)
- 2 Drag to select all the text in the Content placeholder, or click inside the placeholder and press Ctrl+A.
- 3 On the Home tab, click the Grow Font button until the fonts are sufficiently larger.

If you wanted the fonts smaller, you could instead click Shrink Font. (See A in Figure 15-20.)



Figure 15-20: Shrink or grow the text in the Content placeholder on the theme master.

Exit from Slide Master view

When you are finished working in Slide Master view, click the Close Master View button on the Slide Master tab. (See A in Figure 15-21.)



Figure 15-21: Exit from Slide Master view to return to normal editing of individual slides.



There are also Master views for handouts and notes pages. You can these to customize the layout of your printouts of those items. They aren't covered in this book, but you may want to experiment with the Handout Master and Notes Master buttons on the View tab on your own.

Enable footer placeholders

As I mentioned earlier in this chapter, just having the footer, slide number, and date placeholders on a slide is not enough to make anything appear in them. You have to enable those items.

Those items, by the way, are collectively known as *footer place-holders*, even though only one of them is technically the footer, and even though, depending on the theme and layout, some of them may appear at the top rather than the bottom of each slide.

To enable one or more of them, follow these steps:

- Exit from Slide Master view if you're still there. See the preceding section.
- ² If you want to affect only certain slides, select them in the Slides pane in Normal view, or select them in Slide Sorter view. Normally you will want the setting to be consistent throughout the entire presentation, but there might be special circumstances, such as wanting to place certain items only on the first or last slide.
- 3. On the Insert tab, click Header & Footer.

	ن ک	G	<u> </u>	4 -	÷		Presentation	2 - PowerPo	int				4	-	8 >	¢
File	Hon	ne In	sert	Design	Transitions Ar	imations Slide S	how Review	View Ç	Tell me what y	ant to do			Faithe	Wempen	A Share	
New Slide *	Table	Picture	Gillion Con Score Ph	nline Picture reenshot * ioto Album	s Shapes * T SmartArt * Chart	Store	Hyperlink Action	Comment	Text Heade Box & Foote	r WordArt	$\mathop{\pi}_{Equation Symbol} \Omega$	Video	Audio	Screen Recording		
Slides	Tables		lma	ges	Illustrations	Add-ins	Links	Comments	Te	ort	Symbols		Media			$^{\sim}$
		RATION														4

Figure 15-22: Choose Header & Footer to enable footer placeholders.

If you want the date or time to appear, mark the Date and Time check box:

A You can choose a date or time format from the Update Automatically drop-down list.

Click Fixed if you don't want the date to update automatically, and then enter the desired date in the Fixed text box, in the format you prefer.

5 If you want the slide number to appear, mark the Slide number check box.

6 If you want the footer to appear, mark the Footer check box, and then type the desired text in the footer text box.

If you don't want these elements on the title slide, mark the Don't Show on Title Slide check box. (See ^O in Figure 15-23.)

Click Apply to apply the setting only to the selected slides, or click Apply to All to apply it to the entire presentation.

A B Fige B Fige S Upd	lide d time late automatically /2015 Calendar type: ish (United States) d Cregorian d mber	Preview
6 Pooter ACME C	Corporation	

Figure 15-23: Choose what you want to appear as footer information.

Format text boxes and placeholders

Each placeholder box, and each manually placed text box, can be formatted in several ways. Of course, you can format the text itself, like you do with any text, but you can also format its border and its fill:

A *Border* (or *outline*) refers to the line around the outside of the box. A border can have a line style (like dotted or solid), a line weight (thickness), and a line color. **B** *Fill* refers to the background inside the box. A fill can be a solid color or can be a pattern, gradient, texture, or photo.



Figure 15-24: A text box has a border and a fill.



If you have a manually created text box where the text overflows the box, no matter how you try to resize the box, do this: Rightclick the text box and choose Format Shape. In the Format Shape task pane, click Text Options and then click the Textbox icon. Change the AutoFit setting to either Do not Autofit or Shrink text on overflow.

Apply a shape style

Shape styles provide a simple way of formatting a text box using one of the theme's colors. Each shape style includes a fill setting, a border setting (even if that setting is "no border"), and in some cases effect settings such as a beveled edge.

To apply a shape style:

1 Select the text box.

2 On the Drawing Tools Format tab, click the More button to open a gallery.



Figure 15-25: Select the text box and then open the Shape Styles gallery.

3 Click one of the shape styles.

Each row contains the same style implemented in a different one of the theme's colors.



Figure 15-26: Select the desired shape style.

Format a text box border

Don't like the default outline, or the one that the shape style provided? Set a text box's outline manually as follows:

- 1. Select the text box.
- **2** On the Drawing Tools Format tab, click Shape Outline.
- **3.** Click the desired outline color.
 - A Choose a theme color to allow the color to change if you change themes or color schemes later.
 - B Choose a standard color to assign a fixed color.
 - Click More Outline Colors to choose a fixed color from a dialog box.
 - Click Eyedropper and then click a color somewhere else in the presentation to pick up that color for use as the text box's border color.



Figure 15-27: Choose the outline color.

- 4 If you want to change the outline weight, click Shape Outline again to reopen the menu. Then click Weight and then click the desired weight.
- If you want to change the outline style, click Shape Outline again to reopen the menu. Then click Dashes and then click the desired line style.

Format a text box fill

Text box fill options are similar to those for the outline, as detailed in the previous section. You can choose a theme color or standard color, or you can pick up a color with the Eyedropper.

In addition to those choices, though, you can also do any of the following for the text box's fill:

- A Click Picture and then select a picture to use for the text box background.
- Point to Gradient and then click the desired gradient option, or click More Gradients to configure a custom gradient.

• Point to Texture and then click the desired texture. A texture is a small image that is tiled (repeated) to make it look like one unified surface.



Figure 15-28: Fill options for a text box.

Apply text box effects

The same effects apply in PowerPoint as with objects in the other Office applications, but in PowerPoint these effects are perhaps more useful and relevant because of the graphical nature of a presentation as compared to a spreadsheet or letter.

To apply text box effects, follow these steps:

- 1. Select the text box.
- 2 On the Drawing Tools Format tab, click Shape Effects.
- Point to one of the menu options to display its submenu.

Preset offers a variety of presets that span more than one of the effect categories, such as beveling plus 3-D rotation or a shadow. (See A in Figure 15-29.)

4 Click the desired setting on the submenu.

You can click the Options command at the bottom of a submenu to open a task pane containing more options for that effect. (See **B** in Figure 15-29.)

Q Tell me what you want to do ▲ • ■ Bring Forward → III Align → ▲ • ■ Bring Forward → III Group → ■ A • ■ Selection Pane → Arrange HARLIE CUTLER	Faithe Wempen 9, Share
A ← B Bring Forward ← E Align + 1 A ← B Selection Pane A Rotate + B Selection Pane A Rotate + Arrange	k63" : 249" : Size ⊊ .
A send backward * 10 00000 * 10 000000 * 10 0000 * 10 0000 * 10000 * 10 00000 * 10 00000 * 100000 * 1	2.49" 🛟
Arrange	Size 5
GYROTONICS INSTRUCTOR	
	ARLIE COILER GYROTONICS INSTRUCTOR

Figure 15-29: Choose an effect.

So what are these text effects? Table 15-1 has a quick summary.

Table 15-1	Text Effects Applied	d to a Text Box
Effect	Description	Example
Shadow	Places a shadow behind the box, as if a light were shining on its face.	ACME
Reflection	Shows a faint reflection of the box, as if it were sitting on a shiny surface.	ACME
Glow	Adds a colored glow around the outside of the box.	ACME
Soft Edges	Makes the edges of the box somewhat fuzzy.	ACME
Bevel	Makes the edges of the box look like they are raised and beveled.	ACME
3-D Rotation	Tilts the box using 3-D perspective.	ACME

Create SmartArt graphics

SmartArt is a special class of graphic object that combines shapes, lines, and text placeholders. SmartArt is most often used to illustrate relationships between bits of text.

You can create a SmartArt graphic from scratch and then enter the text into it, or you can convert the existing paragraphs on a slide into a SmartArt graphic.

Table 15-2 summarizes the types of SmartArt you can create. Note that each of the types has many different designs, so you aren't limited to the graphic shown in the Example column.



SmartArt is available in Word and Excel too; it's not just a PowerPoint feature.

	SinditArt	napines
Туре	Description	Example
List	Presents information in a straightforward, text- based way, somewhat like a fancy outline. Useful when the infor- mation is not in any par- ticular order, or when the process or progression is not important.	Sales Solies Marketing Architeting Constrained Trade Source Constrained Trade Source Constrained Source Constrained Accounting Personal Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source
Process	Similar to a list, but with directional arrows or connectors that show the flow of one item to another.	Program Design Tester Feedback Product Coharsement
Cycle	Illustrates a repeating or recursive process in which there is no fixed end point.	traduato
Hierarchy	An organization chart, showing structure and relationships between people or things in stan- dardized levels.	Owner Barry Directors Brothy Core Managers Color During United Stating

Table 15-2 SmartArt Graphics

Туре	Description	Example
Relationship	Illustrates how parts relate to a whole. One common type is a Venn diagram, shown here.	Corporate Trainers Academic Instructors Content Developers
Matrix	Also shows relationships of parts to a whole, but it does so with the parts in orderly looking quadrants and does not reflect a relationship between the items.	Sales Australia Operation
Pyramid	A striated triangle with text at various levels, representing the rela- tionship between the items and also implying that some items are more important or less numerous.	Executives Managers Workers
Picture	Any of the above types of diagrams that contain placeholders for pictures.	

Create a new SmartArt graphic

Here's how to create a new SmartArt graphic:

1 Click the SmartArt icon in an empty Content placeholder on the slide.



SmartArt icon.



You can also choose Insert \Rightarrow SmartArt, but doing so creates a free-floating SmartArt, rather than it being attached to a placeholder. When possible, it's better for objects to be associated with placeholders, because it makes the transition smoother if you switch designs or layouts.

2 Click the desired category.

3 Click one of the designs.

A preview of the selected design appears, along with its description. (See A in Figure 15-31.)



Choose a SmartArt Graphic							? ×
All List	^					^	
Process				0-0-0-	$ \overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\overset{\mathbb{Q}-}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset{I}{\underset$		
Cycle							
Hierarchy Relationship			adadad	<u> </u>			Basic Chevron Process
Matrix				0,,,0,,,	-		Use to show a progression; a timeline: sequential steps in a task, process or workflow; or to emphasize movement or
Pyramid		083		787878	$ \rightarrow \rightarrow$		direction. Level 1 text appears inside an arrow shape while Level 2 text appears below the arrow shapes.
Picture	~	$\overline{\Sigma = \Sigma = \Sigma = \Sigma}$	<u>_:=</u>			~	

Figure 15-31: Select the SmartArt icon.

⁵ Type the text that should appear into each box, clicking a box to move to it as needed. Text automatically resizes as needed to fit in the available space in the shape:

B You can also type text in the Text pane.

C If the Text pane doesn't appear, click Text Pane on the SmartArt Tools Design tab.



Figure 15-32: Type text into the SmartArt graphic's placeholders.
Convert existing text to SmartArt

An existing bulleted list (or other set of paragraphs with or without bullets) can easily be converted to a SmartArt graphic. Here's how:

1 Select the paragraphs.

2 On the Home tab, click Convert to SmartArt Graphic.

3 Click More SmartArt Graphics.

If you happen to see the layout you want, you can click it in step 3 and then skip the rest of the steps. (See A in Figure 15-33.)

4 Click the desired category.



Figure 15-33: Click Convert to SmartArt Graphic on the Home tab.

5 Click one of the designs.

A preview of the selected design appears, along with its description. (See **B** in Figure 15-34.)

6 Click OK. The text is replaced by a SmartArt graphic that uses that same text.

All Elist Process Cycle Hierarchy Relationship Image: All of the second se	Choose	a SmartArt Graphic			? ×
		All List Process Cycle Hierarchy Relationship Matrix Pyramid Dicture			Continuous Cycle Use to represent a continuing sequence of stages, tasks, or events in a circular flow. Emphasizes the connection between all components. Works best with Level 1 text only.

Figure 15-34: Select the design to use.

Edit and format SmartArt text

All SmartArt has text placeholders, which are basically text boxes. You simply click in one of them and type. Use the usual textformatting controls (Font, Font Size, Bold, Italic, and so on) on the Home tab to change the appearance of the text. Some things to note about SmartArt text:

A You can also select the text and then use the formatting tools on the mini toolbar.

- B You can also type, edit, and format text in the Text pane. The formatting will not preview in the Text pane, however.
- C Another formatting option is to use WordArt Styles group on the Format tab to apply WordArt formatting.

🔒 🐤 () 👿 🌡 🔹 🕫	Presentation2 - PowerPoint	SmartArt Tools		– 8 ×
File Home Insert Design Tra	insitions Animations Slide Show Review View	Design Format Q Tell me w	hat you want to do Fait	he Wempen 🔉 Share
Change Shape *	Abc Abc Abc Abc Abc •	Shape Fill	A Text Fill *	Arrange Size
Shapes				ele î
2 Berrouge B	Type your text here ×		A` A` €≣ ∌≣ ≣ <u>A</u> - ≪	0
3 viteo.e	Plan product features Develop product Test for usability	Collegi Consurver feedback	Plan product features	
	Collect consumer feedback	Peleose	Develop	0
5	Use to represent a continuing sequence of stages, tasks, or events in a circular flow. Emphasizes the connection between all components. Works beet with Level 1 text only. Learn more about SmartArt graphics	product Test for u	product	
6		•		<u></u>
Slide 6 of 6 IB English (United States)	notes	📤 Notes 💻 Comments	4 11 88 च 4	+ 70% F

Figure 15-35: Edit SmartArt text.



The text in the outline pane is not always in the order you would expect it to be for the graphic because it forces text to appear in linear form from a graphic that is not necessarily linear. It does not matter how the text appears in the Text pane because only you see that. What matters is how it looks in the actual graphic.

Here are some tips for working with SmartArt text:

- To leave a text box empty, just don't type anything in it. The [Text] placeholders do not show up in a printout or in Slide Show view.
- To promote a line of text, press Shift+Tab; to demote it, press Tab in the Text pane.
- Text wraps automatically, but you can press Shift+Enter to insert a line break if necessary.
- In most cases, the text size shrinks to fit the graphic in which it is located. There are some exceptions to that, though; for example, at the top of a pyramid, the text can overflow the tip of the pyramid.
- If you resize the SmartArt graphic, its text resizes automatically.
- All of the text in a SmartArt graphic is the same size, so if you enter a really long string of text in one box, the text size in all of the related boxes shrinks too. You can manually format parts of the SmartArt graphic to change this behavior. For example, you can select one shape and choose a different font size for the text in it.

Modify the structure of a SmartArt graphic

The structure of the SmartArt graphic includes how many boxes it has and where they are placed. Even though the graphic types are all very different, the way you add, remove, and reposition shapes in them is surprisingly similar across all types.



Not all SmartArt graphic types can accept different numbers of shapes. For example the four-square matrix graphic is fixed at four squares, and you can't add or remove shapes.

Insert a shape

To insert a shape:

- **1.** Click a shape that is adjacent to where you want the new shape to appear.
- 2 On the SmartArt Tools Design tab, click the arrow on the Add Shape button to open a menu.



3 Click the desired shape to add. The choices on the menu depend on the graphic type and the type of shape selected.

If you click the face of the Add Shape button instead of the arrow, you add a shape of the same level and type as the selected one, and the menu does not appear. (See A in Figure 15-36.)



Figure 15-36: Add a shape.

Delete a shape

To delete a shape, click it to select it in the SmartArt graphic, and then press the Delete key on the keyboard. You might need to delete subordinate shapes before you can delete the main shape.

Promote and demote text

The difference between a shape and a bullet is primarily a matter of promotion and demotion in the Text pane's outline. The Text pane works just as the regular Outline pane does in this regard; you can promote with Shift+Tab or demote with Tab. You can also use the Promote and Demote buttons on the SmartArt Tools Design tab.

Reorder shapes or change the flow direction

You can easily reorder individual shapes. For example, suppose you have a graphic that illustrates five steps in a process and you realize that steps 3 and 4 are out of order. You can move one of them without having to retype all of the labels:

A Select a shape and then on the SmartArt Tools Design tab, click Move Up or Move Down.

Each SmartArt graphic flows in a certain direction. A cycle graphic flows either clockwise or counterclockwise. A

pyramid flows either up or down. If you realize after typing all of the text that you should have made the SmartArt graphic flow in the other direction, you can change it.

B Click the Right to Left button on the SmartArt Tools Design tab. It is a toggle; you can switch back and forth freely.



Figure 15-37: Use the buttons on the Design tab to reorder the shapes.

Reposition shapes

You can individually select and drag each shape to reposition it on the SmartArt graphic. Any connectors between it and the other shapes are automatically resized and extended as needed.

Reset a SmartArt graphic

After making changes to a SmartArt graphic, you can return it to its default settings.

On the SmartArt Tools Design tab, click Reset Graphic. This strips off everything, including any SmartArt styles and manual positioning, and makes it exactly as it was when you inserted it, except it keeps the text that you've typed. (See A in Figure 15-38.)



Figure 15-38: Reset the graphic.

Change to a different layout

When you insert a SmartArt graphic you choose a type, and you can change that type at any time later:

A To change the layout type, choose from the Layouts gallery on the SmartArt Tools Design tab.



B If the type you want doesn't appear, click More Layouts at the bottom of its menu to redisplay the same dialog box as in Figure 15-34, from which you can choose any layout.



Figure 15-39: Choose a different layout.

Format a SmartArt graphic

Next let's look at some ways to improve the appearance of a SmartArt graphic. You can format a SmartArt graphic either automatically or manually. Automatic formatting is the default, and many PowerPoint users don't even realize that manual formatting is a possibility. The following sections cover both.

Apply a SmartArt style

SmartArt Styles are preset formatting specs (border, fill, effects, shadows, and so on) that you can apply to an entire SmartArt graphic. They make it easy to apply surface texture effects that make the shapes look reflective or appear to have 3-D depth or perspective.

To apply a SmartArt style:

- 1. Select the SmartArt graphic.
- On the SmartArt Tools Design tab, click one of the samples in the SmartArt Styles group.

OR

²⁹ Click the More button and then select from a larger list.

	، د	Q	<u>T</u>	& -	Ŧ		presentation2	- PowerPoint			SmartA	rt Tools		I	<u>*</u>	-	8	×
File	Hom	e In	isert	Design	Transitio	ns Animat	ons Slide	Show Rev	riew	View	Design	Format	TAA what you want	to do	Faithe	Wempen	R₁ SI	hare
⁺ Add Sha E Add Bul	ape -	← Pro	mote mote	↑ Mo ↓ Mo	we Up we Down				*	•••	(2	5	,	
💷 Text Pan	ne	nig 🥏	ht to Le	eft 品Lay	out ~			= 00	Ŧ	Colors *					÷	Graphic	.onven	
		Create	Graphic	c .			Lavouts						SmartArt Styles			Rese	et	~

Figure 15-40: Apply a SmartArt style.

Change SmartArt colors

After you apply a SmartArt style, as in the preceding section, you might want to change the colors used in the graphic. You can choose a Colorful scheme (one in which each shape, or the shapes at each level, have their own colors), or you can choose a monochrome color scheme based on any of the current presentation color theme's color swatches.

To change the colors:

- 1. Select the SmartArt graphic.
- 2 On the SmartArt Tools Design tab, click Change Colors.

3 Click the desired color combination.



Figure 15-41: Change SmartArt colors.

Manually apply colors and effects to individual shapes

In addition to formatting the entire graphic with a SmartArt Style, you can also format individual shapes using Shape Styles. This is pretty much like formatting text boxes, as you learned earlier in this chapter. Here's a quick review.

- 1. Select a shape in a SmartArt graphic.
- 2 On the SmartArt Tools Format tab, select a shape style from the Shape Styles gallery.

(Optional) Fine-tune the style by using the Shape Fill, Shape Outline, and/or Shape Effects buttons, and their associated menus.



Figure 15-42: Format an individual shape manually.

CHAPTERSIXTEEN Adding Movement and Sound to a Presentation

ave you ever heard the phrase "Death by PowerPoint"? It means being bored to death by a dull, long, lifeless presentation, usually with someone droning on about the slide's text-heavy content in too much detail.

To avoid causing this kind of agony for your audience, you can enliven your slides by adding movement and sound to them. You can set up different transition effects for moving from one slide to another, and you can animate the individual objects on a slide so that they enter or exit the slide or emphasize a certain point. (Don't go overboard in the other direction, though; too much bling can be worse than none at all.)

You can also add sound and video clips to a presentation. In earlier versions of PowerPoint, some types of video were difficult to integrate, but today's PowerPoint is greatly improved in this area, and you can integrate many sound and video types seamlessly into your show.

In This Chapter

- Adding slide transition effects
- Setting slides to advance manually or automatically
- Animating objects
- Inserting a sound clip on a slide
- Associating a sound with an event
- Inserting a video clip on a slide

Add slide transition effects

Transitions are movements from one slide to another. The default transition effect is None, which means the slide simply goes away and the next one appears. Some of the alternatives include Fade, Push, Wipe, Split, and Cut, to name only a few. Some things to note about transitions:

- A You can apply transitions from the Transitions tab.
- B Click More in the Transitions to this Slide group to see more choices.

Some of the transition effects have options that determine the direction of the action. For example, a Wipe transition might wipe from the left, right, top, or bottom, or from one of the corners. Other effects have no such options because they can happen only one way.

• If options are available, you can click the Transitions tab and choose them from the Effect Options button.



Figure 16-1: Apply transitions from the Transitions tab.

- You can also set several other properties for a transition. You can assign a sound to it, for example. To do so, open the Sound drop-down list and select a sound.
- E At the bottom of the Sound list you can click Other Sound to use a sound file of your own.
- To control the speed of the transition, change the Duration setting (measured in seconds). A longer duration will make the transition occur more slowly.
- G In most cases, you should make all the slides in your presentation have the same transition, sound (if any), and duration. To quickly do so, click Apply to All after making your choices.







Figure 16-3: Set the transition's duration, and optionally apply the same transition to all slides.

Set slides to advance manually or automatically

You can choose on the Transitions tab how slides advance even if you do not use any transition effect (that is, transition setting is None).

By default, slides advance only on mouse click. That means that no matter how long you leave a slide onscreen, PowerPoint doesn't try to advance to the next slide until you give the signal. (That signal can be an actual mouse click or the press of a key, such as Enter, spacebar, or the right-arrow key.)

If you want some (or all) slides to advance automatically after a certain amount of time, you can specify this advancement on the Transitions tab. You can specify an automatic transition instead of or in addition to the default On Click behavior. If you mark



both check boxes, slides will advance immediately on mouse click, but will also advance automatically after the specified time interval has passed since the last slide.

To set slides to advance, follow these steps:

- Display the slide to affect, or select multiple slides to affect in the Slides pane in Normal view, or in Slide Sorter view. If you want to affect all slides, it does not matter which slide you select.
- 2 Click the Transitions tab.
- 3 Make sure On Mouse Click is marked. (It is marked by default.)
- 4 To allow slides to advance automatically, mark the After check box.
- **5** Use the increment arrow buttons to specify an amount of time (in seconds) in the After box.

6 To apply this setting across all slides, click Apply to All.



Figure 16-4: Choose how slides will advance.

Animate objects

Animations are movements that are somewhat like transitions except they apply to individual objects on a slide rather than the entire slide. For example, you can animate a picture so that it appears after everything else on the slide has already appeared, or you can make the bullet points on a slide appear one by one rather than all at once. You can create four types of animations in PowerPoint:

- An **entrance animation** governs how an object appears on the slide.
- An exit animation governs how an object leaves the slide.
- An **emphasis animation** makes the object do something to call attention to itself when it is neither entering nor exiting; this might include changing color, moving around, or making a sound.
- A **motion path animation** (not covered in this chapter) moves an object on the slide following a predefined path you specify. It's kind of like setting down model railroad tracks and letting the object be the train moving on the track.

Create an entrance animation

Use an entrance animation whenever you want certain content on a slide to appear after the slide background has already appeared (and possibly other content on the slide, too). Any objects that you don't animate will appear at the same time the slide background does; any objects you animate will appear after that in a sequence you specify.

To create an entrance animation, follow these steps:

Select the object to animate. If you want to animate text, select the paragraph(s) to animate, or select the outer border of a text box to animate all text inside it.



Keep in mind that during a presentation, anything that *doesn't* have an entrance animation appears when the slide itself appears, and animations happen after that. So, for example, if you animate the first paragraph of a bulleted list but not the other paragraphs, when the slide displays you'll initially see all the other paragraphs, but not the first one.

2 On the Animations tab, click Add Animation.

A You can also click the More button in the Animation group to choose an animation; the menu that appears is the same as the menu for the Add Animation button.



When animating an object or text that currently has no animation, the menus on the More button and on the Add Animation button work the same. The difference comes in later. If you want to change to a different animation later (of the same type: entrance, emphasis, exit, or motion path), use the menu on the More button. If you want to set up multiple animations for the same object, add each new one with the Add Animation button. B If the animation you want happens to appear in the Entrance section of the menu, you can click it and then skip the rest of the steps.

3 Click More Entrance Effects.



Figure 16-5: Create a new entrance effect.

4 Click an entrance effect, and watch the preview of it on the slide, behind the dialog box. Drag the dialog box to the side if needed.



Effects in the dialog box are ordered by category: Basic, Subtle, Moderate, and Exciting. Your opinion may be different, of course, but these categories provide a starting point for making your choice.

5 After you have selected the desired effect, click OK.

After you apply an animation to a text box that contains multiple paragraphs, each paragraph has a number next to it, indicating the order in which the paragraphs will be animated. (See \bigcirc in Figure 16-7.)



To adjust an animation's options, see the section "Change an animation's options" later in this chapter. To resequence the order of the animations on a slide, see the section "Change animation sequence."



Figure 16-6: Select the desired effect and click OK.



Figure 16-7: Numbers represent the animation sequence.

Create an emphasis animation

An emphasis animation calls attention to an object on a slide when it is neither entering nor exiting. PowerPoint offers many types of emphasis animations, including Grow/Shrink, Spin, and various color changes.



The following process is very similar to that of adding an entrance animation, so glance back at the preceding section for some additional tips and details:

- Select the object to animate. If you want to animate text, select the paragraph(s) to animate, or select the outer border of a text box to animate all text inside it.
- 2. On the Animations tab, click Add Animation.
- 3. Click More Emphasis Effects.
- 4 Click an emphasis effect, and watch the preview of it on the slide, behind the dialog box. Drag the dialog box to the side if needed.

Some animation effects may be unavailable for the type of object you are animating. For example, Font Color is not available for a graphic. (See (A) in Figure 16-8.)

5 After you have selected the desired effect, click OK.

Add Emphasis Effect		?	×
Basic			
★ Fill Color	A Font Co	lor A	
📌 Grow/Shrink	📩 📩 tine Col	or	
🛧 Spin	★ Transpa	rency	
Subtle			
B Bold Flash ★ Complementary Color ★ Contrasting Color ★ Desaturate ★ Object Color B Underline Moderate	 ★ Brush Co ★ Comple ★ Darken ★ Lighten ★ Pulse 	olor mentary	Color 2
★ Color Pulse ★ Shimmer	★ Grow W ★ Teeter	ith Color	
★ Blink ★ Wave	B Bold Re	veal	
Preview Effect 5	ок	c	ancel

Figure 16-8: Choose an emphasis effect.

Create an exit animation

An exit animation causes an object to leave the slide before the next slide appears. Without an exit animation applied, an object stays onscreen until the next slide appears. Exit animations are often used in combination with entrance animations to make an object enter, stay for a specified time, and then exit.



The following process is very similar to that of adding an entrance animation, so look back at that section for some additional tips and details:

- Select the object to animate. If you want to animate text, select the paragraph(s) to animate, or select the outer border of a text box to animate all text inside it.
- 2. On the Animations tab, click Add Animation.
- 3. Click More Exit Effects.
- Click an exit effect, and watch the preview of it on the slide, behind the dialog box. Drag the dialog box to the side if needed.

5 After you have selected the desired effect, click OK.



Figure 16-9: Choose an exit effect.

Choose a different animation

To choose a different animation for an object, do the following:

1 Select the object.

2 On the Animations tab, click the More button in the Animations group.



Figure 16-10: Click More.

3 Click the command that corresponds to the type of animation you want to change to.

You can also choose one of the options from the menu and skip the rest of the steps. (See A in Figure 16-11.)

In step 3, it does not have to be the same type as was previously applied. For example, you can replace an entrance effect with an emphasis effect.



Figure 16-11: Choose a different animation.

- 4. Click the desired animation.
- 5. Click OK.

Change an animation's options

Animation options include the duration, the delay, and the sound effects assigned to an animation. You can set all these from the Animations tab. Consider Figure 16-12:







Figure 16-12: Choose what will cause the animation to start.

An animation event can be set to start in any of these ways:

- On mouse click: The event occurs when you click the mouse (or do some other equivalent action to advance the presentation, such as press Enter).
- *With previous:* The event occurs simultaneously with the previous animation event. If there is no previous animation event for this slide, it occurs simultaneously with the slide itself displaying.
- *After previous:* The event occurs after the previous animation event has completed. If there is no previous animation event for this slide, it occurs after the slide itself displays.
- B The animation's Duration determines how quickly it executes. A longer duration means a slower execution.
- The Delay setting determines the length of the pause between the previous event and this one.







You can also choose effect options from a dialog box for more choices. Display the animation pane (covered next), and then right-click the animation effect in the Animation pane and choose Effect Options.

40⁻

Display the Animation Pane

If you have more than one animated object on a slide, you may find it useful to see all the animations in a list form. The Animation pane provides such a list:

A To display the Animation pane, click the Animation Pane button on the Animations tab.

^B When the paragraphs in a text box are individually animated, they show by default as a collapsed group in the Animation pane.

• You can click the gray bar below the group to expand it to see each paragraph's animation individually listed.



Figure 16-14: Display the Animation pane.

- You can tell the animation type by the color of the bar on it. Entrance is green; emphasis is yellow; exit is red; and motion path is gray.
- E You can tell the duration of an animation by the length of the colored bar.
- F The seconds scale gives you a visual benchmark for the number of seconds a colored bar represents.
- G A mouse icon next to an animation means it is triggered on mouse click.
- H A clock icon means the animation is triggered automatically after the previous animation event.



Figure 16-15: Use the Animation pane to get information about the animations.

Set text animation options

You can animate graphic objects or text. If you animate text (for example, a bulleted list), you can control whether the text animates as a whole or paragraph-by-paragraph.

To change the way text is animated, follow these steps:

In the Animation pane, right-click the animation to change. If there are multiple paragraphs, each listed as separate animations, you can right-click any of them in the set.

2 Click Timing.



Figure 16-16: Choose Timing to access text animation options.

3 Click the Text Animation tab.

• Open the Group Text drop-down list and choose how to separate the text for individual animations.

6 (Optional) To animate text from bottom to top (rather than top to bottom, the default), mark the In reverse order check box.

6 Click OK.

Fly In	3	?	×
Effect Tin	ni 4 Text Animation		
Group text: A <u>u</u> tomat Animate In revers	By 1st Level Paragraphs As One Object All Paragraphs At Once By 1st Level Paragraphs By 2nd Level Paragraphs By 3rd Level Paragraphs By 4th Level Paragraphs By 5th Level Paragraphs By 5th Level Paragraphs	ds	
	ОК	<mark>≺</mark> 6 ca	ancel

Figure 16-17: Set text animation options.

Copy animation effects between objects

You can quickly copy animations from one object to another with the Animation Painter command. This command is handy when several objects on a slide should be animated identically.

To copy an animation effect:

- 1. Select the object that contains the effect already.
- 2 On the Animations tab, click Animation Painter.
- **3.** Click the object that should receive the animation.

R	5· c 🖉 🖇	• •	Learning	Styles.pptx - PowerPoint		Picture Tools				T -	٥	×
File	Home Insert Design	Transitions	Animations	Slide Show Review	View	Format	♀ Tell me v	vhat you want to	do	Faithe Wemp	ien 🖇	2 Share
★	***	*	*	* 🗄 🖈	*	. 👌 Anir	nation Pane	Start: Afte Duration:	r Previous * 02.00 ‡	Reorder Animation Move Earlier		
Preview	Color Pulse Teeter	Spin	Grow/Shrink	Desaturate = Effect Options *	Add Animatio	on - 📩 Anir	nation Painter	2 ay:	00.00 ‡	▼ Move Later		
Preview		Animati	on	5		Advanced Ani	mation		Timing			~

Figure 16-18: Use Animation Painter to copy animation.

Change animation sequence

Here are some tips for changing the order in which animations are sequenced on a slide.

A Animations are sequenced in the order in which they are created, and they appear in that order in the Animation pane.

B The numbers assigned to each animation effect also reflect the order.

To move an animation up or down in the sequence:

1 Select the effect in the Animation pane.

2 Click The Up or Down arrow to move the animation.

• You can also use the Move Earlier or Move Later command on the Animations tab. These are useful if the Animation pane is not open, for example.



Figure 16-19: Use Animation Painter to copy animation.



You can also drag an animation up or down on the list to change its sequence.

Insert a sound clip

When you place a sound clip (sometimes called an audio clip) on a slide, a speaker icon appears to represent it. Playback controls appear beneath the icon, so you can control the clip during the show. You can also assign a sound to an object, so that clicking the object plays the sound.



Insert a sound clip icon on a slide

With this method, an actual sound object is placed on the slide, represented by a speaker icon. You can set up the sound to play automatically or to wait until someone clicks the speaker icon.

To insert a sound clip icon:

- Display the slide on which the sound clip icon should be placed.
- 2 On the Insert tab, click Audio.

Click Audio on My PC.



Figure 16-20: Choose Audio on My PC to insert an existing sound clip.

4 Browse to and select the audio clip. PowerPoint supports a variety of formats.

5 Click Insert. The sound clip icon is placed in the center of the slide.



Figure 16-21: Select the sound clip.

6. (Optional) Drag the speaker icon to move it if desired.

After inserting the sound clip, you can adjust it using the options in the Audio Options section of the Audio Tools Playback toolbar, as follows:

Choose how the sound should be triggered. The default is On Click, but you can also choose Automatically so that the sound plays as soon as the speaker icon appears. (It appears when the slide itself appears unless you set an entrance animation for it.)

B If the sound clip is long, and you want it to continue playing if it isn't finished when the next slide appears, mark the Play Across Slides check box.

C If you want the sound to repeat, mark Loop until Stopped.

To hide the speaker icon, mark Hide During Show. Don't do this if you have the Start setting set to On Click, though, because it'll make it impossible for the sound to ever be triggered.

The Play in Background button automatically sets up a sound clip to serve as a soundtrack for the presentation by making the following setting adjustments: Start automatically, Play Across Slides, Loop Until Stopped, and Hide During Show all selected.



Figure 16-22: Adjust sound playback options.

Attach a sound to a picture on a slide

If you plan on keeping the speaker icon on the slide, why not replace that boring speaker with a more interesting piece of artwork? This is also a good way to camouflage the sound icon if you need to keep an icon somewhere on the slide for the sound but you don't want the audience to notice. The drawback of this method is its lack of flexibility; you don't get playback tools with this method like you do with the speaker icon, and you can't make the sound play automatically.

To associate a sound with an object, follow these steps:

- Select the picture.
- 2 On the Insert tab, click Action.
- 3 On the Mouse Click tab, mark the Play Sound check box.
- Open the Play Sound drop-down list and choose Other Sound. The Add Audio dialog box opens.



B 5 0 9 4 · ·	Learning Styles.pptx - PowerPoint	Picture Tools	• • • ×
File Home Insert Design Transitions Image: State	Animations Slide Show Review Vie Store My Add-ins - Hyperlink Action Col	mment Text Header WordArt	Aithe Wempen 24 Share
SIGS bbs image illustration State of the set of the se	s Add-ins Linis Cou The Effect of Regional dialect car of the the the the the the the the the the	Action Settings Mouse Cick Mouse Over Action on ddd. Bun program: Bun	7 X
Slide 20 of 20 DB English (United States)	tes	≜ Notes 🕊 Comments 🖻 🚦	® ▼ ↓↓ 51% [73

Figure 16-23: Choose a sound as the action associated with the picture.

5 Navigate to and select the audio clip.

6 Click OK.

~ ~ ~ T	> This	PC > Music		~ U	Search Music				P
Organize * Ne	w folder					81	•		0
OneDrive	^	Name		Title			(Contribu	ding a
S This PC		B dialect.wav	5						
Le Desktop			-						
D Document									
C Documents									
A Downloads									
Downloads Music					_				
Downloads Music	↓ <	dialect.wav		v	Audio Files (*	.mav)			~

Figure 16-24: Choose the audio clip.

Here's an alternate method of making a sound play on click of a particular object:

- Insert the sound icon on the slide, as you learned in "Insert a sound clip icon on a slide" earlier in this chapter.
- If needed, insert the object on the slide that should be clicked to play the sound. If you don't already have one in mind, you might draw a simple circle or square with the Drawing tools, for example.

3 Select the sound icon.

On the Audio Tools Playback tab, click No Style to clear previous settings.

5 Mark the Hide During Show check box.



Figure 16-25: Make sure the sound icon is set to not appear during the show.

6 On the Animations tab, click Trigger.

7 Point to On Click Of.

8 Click the desired object that should trigger the sound.



Figure 16-26: Select the object that will trigger the sound.



After creating a trigger-based animation, you will probably want to test it in Slide Show view. From the Slide Show tab, click From Current Slide. Then click the trigger object to see if the sound plays.

Insert a video clip on a slide

PowerPoint 2016 accepts video clips in a variety of formats, including Windows Media, Windows Video, QuickTime, MP4, and Flash. You can place a video clip on a slide either within a content placeholder or as a standalone item. You can also apply formatting to a video clip, such as a video style that governs the shape and appearance of the clip's frame.

You have a choice of video sources. You can insert a video stored on your own PC, or you can link to an online video.

409

Link to an online video

Many web sites host online videos. If you will have Internet access during your presentation, you might choose to link to an online copy of a video rather than embed a large video file in your presentation.

To link to an online video, follow these steps:

- 1. If the video is not on YouTube, go to the site where it is hosting and get an embed code for the video. The exact procedure varies. For example, on a video hosted by Vimeo, here are the steps:
 - **a.** On the video clip, click the Share button.
 - **b.** Click Embed Code.
 - **c.** Select the code and then click Copy or press Ctrl+C to copy the code to the Windows Clipboard.
- 2. Display the slide on which you want to place the video.
- M On the Insert tab, click Video, and then click Online Video.

OR

In an empty content placeholder, click the Insert Video icon.

If you use a content placeholder, the video will be placed in the placeholder. If you use the Video command on the Insert tab, the video will be placed as a free-floating object on the slide.



Figure 16-27: Use a content placeholder or choose Video from the Insert tab.

If you copied a code in step 1, click in the From a Video Embed Code text box and then press Ctrl+V to paste the code. Then skip to step 6.

OR

Click in the Search YouTube box and type keywords representing the video you want to find and insert. Then press Enter.



Figure 16-28: Paste an embed code or search YouTube.

Select the desired video in the search results.Click Insert.



Figure 16-29: Select a video to insert.



Most of the commands on the Video Tools Playback tab on the Ribbon are unavailable for web-hosted video clips.



Insert a video from your PC

When the video is from your own PC, you can insert it into the presentation so that it will be available all the time, even when there is no Internet connection available. The downside is that the video embedded in the presentation file increases the file's size.

- 1 Display the slide on which you want to place the video.
- On the Insert tab, click Video, and then click Video on My PC.

OR

In an empty content placeholder, click the Insert Video icon. Then in the Insert Video dialog box (refer back to Figure 16-28), click the Browse hyperlink next to From a File.



If you use a content placeholder, the video will be placed in the placeholder. If you use the Video command on the Insert tab, the video will be placed as a free-floating object on the slide.



Figure 16-30: Choose to insert a video from a file.

- **3.** In the Insert Video dialog box, navigate to and select the video clip.
- 4. Click Insert.

You can control the video's playback with the Video Tools Playback tab. While video editing in PowerPoint is beyond the scope of this book, here are a few interesting features to experiment with on your own:

- You can trim a video clip to remove unneeded portions at the beginning or end.
- You can make the video fade in or out.
- You can set a volume for the video clip that's separate from the overall volume.
- You can add a bookmark at a certain point in the video, and then hyperlink to that bookmark elsewhere in the presentation, so that you can jump to a particular spot in the clip easily.

CHAPTERSEVENTEEN Presenting a Slide Show

PowerPoint gives you various methods for delivering your presentation: You can deliver a presentation live in a meeting room, broadcast it on the Internet, package it on a writeable CD, or send it out via email, just to name a few.

This chapter focuses on the most popular delivery method: delivering a live show to an audience in person. You learn how to display a PowerPoint presentation onscreen, including how to move between slides and how to annotate slides with the Pen tools. You also learn how to print handouts, either in PowerPoint or in Microsoft Word.

THE CONTRACT OF CONTRACTON OF CONTRACT

For information about some of the other delivery methods, such as creating a CD or broadcasting and presentation, visit the Help system in PowerPoint or check out my book *PowerPoint 2013 Bible*, also published by John Wiley & Sons. Even though it is about the 2013 version, the two versions are so similar that 99 percent of the instructions still apply.

In This Chapter

- Displaying a slide show onscreen
- Annotating slides with the Pen tool
- Using Presenter view
- Printing handouts
- Exporting handouts to Word

Display a slide show onscreen

To give an onscreen show, use Slide Show view. It displays each slide full-screen, one at a time. For larger audiences, you may want to hook up a projector to your computer so the audience can see the slides more easily.



Pressing the Windows key and P connects a notebook PC to a projector or a second screen.

Slide Show view is unlike other views in that you don't access it from the View tab. On the Slide Show tab of the Ribbon:

A Click From Beginning to start Slide Show view with the first slide in the presentation. Keyboard shortcut: F5.

B Click From Current Slide to start Slide Show view from the current slide. Keyboard shortcut: Shift+F5.



Figure 17-1: Enter Slide Show view from the Slide Show tab.

• You can also enter Slide Show view at the current slide by clicking the Slide Show icon in the status bar.

			9				
🚔 Notes	🖵 Comments		ģ	 	+	51%	÷

Figure 17-2: Enter Slide Show view from the status bar.



If you want to show your presentation one slide at a time but prefer to do so in a resizable window rather than full-screen, use Reading view (accessible both from the View tab and the status bar).

Move between slides in Slide Show view

To move from one slide to the next or to trigger the next on-click animation on a slide, click the left mouse button, or press any key on the keyboard (except Backspace or the left arrow). To move backwards to the previous slide, press Backspace or the left arrow. That's all you need to know at the most basic level.



Right-click and choose Help in Slide Show view to get a list of the shortcut keys available.

To jump to a specific slide, do the following:



You can also use this shortcut menu to go forward (Next) or back (Previous). (See A in Figure 17-3.)

2 Click See All Slides.

Next	
Previous	
Last <u>V</u> iewed	
See <u>A</u> ll Slides 2	
<u>Z</u> oom In	
Custom Sho <u>w</u>	•
Show Presenter View	
S <u>c</u> reen	۲
Pointer Options	۲
<u>H</u> elp	
Pau <u>s</u> e	
End Show	

Figure 17-3: Right-click in Slide Show view for a shortcut menu.

The current slide has a red border around it. (See **B** in Figure 17-4.)

3 Click the slide you want to display.



Figure 17-4: From the See All Slides pane, click the desired slide.

Here's an alternate way to jump to a specific slide:

- 1. Press Ctrl+S for the All Slides dialog box.
- 2 Click the desired slide.
- 3 Click Go To.

All Slides	?	\times
<u>S</u> how:		
All Slides		\sim
Slide titles:		
1. Learning Styles		^
2. Myths About Le	earning	
3. Ways People Le	earn	2
5. Let's Do an Exe	rcise	
6. Learning Style	1: The	Peace
7. Learning Style 2	2: The	Truth
8. Learning Style 3	3: The	Solut
9. Learning Style 4	4: The	Risk 1
Last slide viewed		_
<u>G</u> o To 🔫	Ca	ancel

Figure 17-5: Jump to a specific slide with the All Slides dialog box.



If you happen to know a slide's number, you can type the number and press Enter to jump to it.

End the slide show

A slide show ends automatically when you reach the last slide. A black screen appears, along with a message *End of slide show, click to exit.* When you click, you are returned to whatever view you were working with before entering Slide Show view.

You can also end a slide show early by pressing the Esc key, or by right-clicking to display the shortcut menu (refer to Figure 17-3) and then clicking End Show.

Use the slide show tools

You can also use the buttons in the lower left corner of the screen in Slide Show view. They're very faint at first, but if you move the mouse pointer over one, it becomes solid. Click a
button to open a menu or click the right- or left-arrow buttons there to move forward and back in the presentation.



I enhanced Figure 17-6 to show all the buttons in their "bright" mode at once, so you can see them better. In reality, a button lights up only when you point at it, and you can point at only one at a time.

The buttons are:

- A **Previous:** A left-pointing arrow. Use this to go to the previous slide.
- **B** Next: A right-pointing arrow. Use this to go to the next slide.
- Pen: Opens the Pen menu, which you can use to control a mouse-controlled "pen" that draws on the slides. (A closer look at that menu is coming up in the next section.)
- Show All Slides: Opens the same pane as in Figure 17-4, showing thumbnails of all slides. Click a slide to jump to it.
- E Zoom: Changes the mouse pointer to a large rectangular magnifier. Drag it around onscreen to the area you want to magnify and then click. Press Esc to return to regular viewing.
- **• Options:** Opens a menu containing several miscellaneous commands for working in Slide Show view.



Figure 17-6: The tools in the lower left corner in Slide Show view.



You might wonder why there are so many different methods of doing the same things. For example, why is there a navigation button that does nothing but duplicate the functionality of a right-click menu? And why are there Previous and Next buttons in Figure 17-5 for moving between slides when there are at least three other methods of doing the exact same thing?

Here's the reason: PowerPoint allows you to lock down or disable certain navigation methods in Slide Show view so that people interacting with your presentation at an unattended computer won't inadvertently (or purposely) disable or damage the presentation. When one method is disabled, you might need to rely on another method to do what needs to be done.

Temporarily blank the screen

If you need to temporarily suspend the presentation, such as for a break or an impromptu discussion, you may want to blank the screen during the break.

To do so, press the B or . (period) key for a black screen or the W or , (comma) key for a white screen. Press the same key again to toggle back to the presentation.

You can also right-click, point to Screen, and then click either Black Screen or White Screen. (See A in Figure 17-7.)

Next]
<u>P</u> revious				
Last <u>V</u> iewed				
See <u>A</u> ll Slides				
<u>Z</u> oom In				
Custom Sho <u>w</u>	Þ			
Show Presenter View				
S <u>c</u> reen	•		Black Screen	
Pointer Options	•		White Screen	
<u>H</u> elp		Z#	Show/Hide Ink M <u>a</u> rkup	
Pau <u>s</u> e			Show <u>T</u> askbar	
End Show				

Figure 17-7: Blank the screen (either black or white).



The pen tools work when the screen is blank, so you can blank the screen to give yourself an open area in which to draw a quick diagram.

Pause the presentation

If the slides are set up to automatically advance, you might need to pause the show if there's a delay, such as an audience member asking a question. To pause an automatically advancing presentation (without blanking the screen), press the S key, or rightclick and then click Pause.

Get help

There are a lot of keyboard shortcuts to remember in Slide Show view. To see a list of them, do the following:

- 1. Right-click in Slide Show view and choose Help.
- **2** Review the information provided.

3 Click a tab to see keyboard shortcuts pertaining to a specific activity.

4 When you are done getting help, click OK.



Figure 17-8: Review keyboard shortcut help during a presentation.

Annotate slides with the pen tools

As you're giving a presentation, you may want to make some notes on the slides, such as circling a word, underlining a phrase, or highlighting a key concept. The Pen tools enable you to do all those things. Making these changes is called *annotating*.

Here's a closer look at the Pen menu (from the Pen button in Figure 17-6):

- A Laser Pointer: This tool does not leave marks on the slide.
- B Pen: The Pen leaves a thin line.
- Highlighter: The Highlighter leaves a thick, semitransparent line.
- D Eraser: This removes other annotations selectively.
- Erase All Ink on Slide: This removes all annotations from the current slide.
- **Ink color:** This changes the ink color used by the Pen and the Highlighter.





Figure 17-9: The Pen tools enable you to annotate slides.

When you leave Slide Show view after using one of the pen tools, a dialog box pops up, asking whether you want to keep your ink annotations. If you choose to keep them, they appear on the slides as ink annotation objects, which are very much like line drawings that you might create by going to the Insert tab and clicking the Shapes button.

Use Presenter view

Presenter view is like a control panel for a running presentation. With Presenter view running on a separate monitor, you can see any speaker notes for each slide, see what's coming up next, jump around between slides, and more, all without disturbing what the audience sees.

It's possible to enter Presenter view on a single-monitor system, but there's not much point in it, because it interrupts what the audience sees on that single monitor.

From Slide Show view, right-click for the shortcut menu, and then click Show Presenter View.



If the right-click shortcut menu has been disabled for security reasons, here's an alternate method: Click the Options button in the slide show tools (refer to Figure 17-6) and then click Show Presenter View.

Here are the tools and features available in Presenter View:

- A Previous: This button displays the previous slide.
- B Next: This button displays the next slide.

- **C** Pen and Laser Pointer Tools: This is the same menu as in Figure 17-9 for the most part.
- **D** Show All Slides: This opens the Show All Slides pane (Figure 17-4).
- **E** Zoom In to the Slide: Enables you to zoom in to show a close-up of part of a slide.
- **Black or Unblack Slide Show:** This temporarily hides the presentation, replacing it with an all-black screen.



If you want a white screen rather than black, click more slide show options, point to Screen, and then click White Screen.

G More Slide Show Options: This button opens a menu of additional options, such as Pause, Help, Screen, and Hide Presenter View.

H Make the Text Larger and Make the Text Smaller: These buttons control the font size of any speaker notes for the active slide.

D End Slide Show: This ends the slide show (both monitors).

Display Settings: This opens a menu from which you can choose to swap which monitor is showing which image, or make the slide show appear on both monitors (effectively closing Presenter view).



Figure 17-10: Presenter view provides tools for managing a running presentation.

Print handouts

Handouts are paper copies of your presentation that you give to the audience. They give your audience something tangible to refer to and to take home. They can also write on the handouts to make their own notes. (Some handout layouts even include lines for writing.)

When you print in PowerPoint, you have a choice of the type of printout you want. (Technically you can use any of these printout types as handouts, although the Handouts type is obviously custom-made for that purpose.) Here are the choices available:

- Full Page Slides: A full-page copy of one slide per sheet.
- Notes Pages: One slide per page, but with the slide occupying only the top half of the page. The bottom half is devoted to any speaker notes you typed into PowerPoint.
- **Outline View:** A text-only version of the presentation, structured as an outline, with the slide titles as the top-level outline items.
- Handouts: Multiple slides per page (two to nine, depending on your choice of settings), suitable for giving to the audience to take home.



Different numbers of slides per page have different layouts. For example, if you choose three slides per page, the layout has lines next to each slide so the audience can take notes.

To print handouts, follow these steps:

- 1 Click the File tab, and click Print.
- 2 Enter the desired number of copies.
- Choose a different printer if needed from the Printer drop-down list.
- 4 Click Full Page Slides to open a menu.



Figure 17-11: From the Print page in Backstage view, set print options for the handouts.

5 Click one of the layouts in the Handouts section of the menu.

Print Layout							
		1 ===== 2 ===== 2 ===== 2 =====					
Full Page Slides	Notes Pages	Outline					
Handouts							
1 Slide	2 Slides	3 Slides					
4 Slides Horizontal	6 Slides Horizontal	9 Slides Horizontal					
4 Slides Vertical	6 Slides Vertical	9 Slides Vertical					
✓ <u>F</u> rame Slides							
<u>S</u> cale to Fit Pap	Scale to Fit Paper						
High Quality	High Quality						
Print Comment	Print Comments and Ink Markup						

Figure 17-12: Presenter view provides tools for managing a running presentation.

- **6.** Adjust any other print settings as needed.
- 7 Click Print to print the handouts.



Figure 17-13: Click Print to submit the print job to your printer.

Change the handout masters

When you print handouts from PowerPoint, the Handout Master's settings determine the details of how the handouts appear. You may want to customize the Handout Master before you print. The Handout Master settings apply only when you're printing the Handouts layouts, not when printing full-page slides, notes pages, or outline view.

To customize a handout master:

1 On the View tab, click Handout Master.



- Figure 17-14: Choose Handout Master.
 - **2.** If you see a message about edits being lost when saved to the server, click Check Out.
 - 3 Open the Slides Per Page drop-down list and select the layout you want to modify.
 - 4 To change the orientation, click Handout Orientation and then click Portrait or Landscape.
 - 5 To change the slide size, click Slide Size and then click Standard or Widescreen.
 - ⁶ To remove any of the placeholders (in the four corners of the page), clear its check box on the Handout Master tab.
 - **7** To change the theme, select a different one from the Themes button's menu.

🖟 5·0 🖗 🌡	* ÷	Learning Styles.pptx - PowerPoint		不 -	
File Handout Master Home	e Insert Review View	Q Tell me what you want to do		Faithe Wempen	A Share
Handout Slide Slides Per Sice Page *	eader ✓ Date Aa oter ✓ Page Number Themes	Colors * Background Styles * A Fonts * Hide Background Graphics Effects *	Close Master View		
Table Handler					
Handout Master 113 English (United Sta	re Ites)				+ 44% 🕅

Figure 17-15: Choose which handout master layout to modify.

- 8 To change the Colors, Fonts, or Effects, make a selection from those buttons' menus.
- 9 To add a background color to the handout, select one from the Background Styles buttons menu.
- 10. Click Repeat steps 3–9 to modify other layouts if desired.



11 Click Close Master View.

Using a background style for something designed to be printed, like a handout, will use a lot of printer ink, which can be expensive.

3	ہ .	Ċ	5 😨	4 -	÷				Learning Styles.pptx - PowerPoint	
File	На	5 "	t Master	Home	In.6	Review	vi7	5	2 Tenshe what you was 2° do	1
	ľ			✓ Heade	er 🗹 Da	te	Aa	ļ	Colors * 🕅 Background Styles *	×
Handout Orientation	Si Si	lide ize •	Slides Per Page *	✓ Footer	r 🗹 Pag	ge Number	Theme	es	Effects	Close Master View
	Pag				laceholde	rs	Edit The	me	Background	Close
			Standard (4:3)				Ē	Header		9/1/2015
			Widescre	een (16:9)						
		<u>C</u> u	ustom Slide	stom Slide Size						



Export handouts to Word

For more control over handouts, you can export them to Word. When they're in Word, you can make modifications that aren't possible in PowerPoint, such as changing the sizes of the slide graphics or adjusting the page margins.

To export handouts to Word, follow these steps:

- Click the File tab and click Export.
- Click Create Handouts.
- 3 Click Create Handouts.



Figure 17-17: Choose to create handouts.

4 Select the layout you want for the handouts.

If you want a link between the presentation and the Word document, so that the Word version is updated if the slides change later, click Paste link. Doing so can create problems later if the presentation file is moved, so use this option only if you really need it. (See A in Figure 17-18.)

⁵ Click OK. Then wait for Word to generate the handout document. It may take a minute or two.



Figure 17-18: Select the handout layout to export.

- **6.** In Word, customize the handout document as desired. You have all of Word's formatting tools at your disposal.
- **7.** Print your handouts from Word, as you would any other Word document.



Numerics •

3-D Rotation effect (PowerPoint), 379 3D-style chart, 269 97-2003, 21

• A •

ABS function (Excel), 194 accessing People area in Outlook, 319 account, setting up in Outlook, 283-292 Account page (File menu), 12 Add Printer wizard, 51-52 adding columns in Word, 111-112 contacts in Outlook, 319-324 elements to Excel charts, 268-271 line numbers in Word, 98–99 placeholders in PowerPoint, 369-370 rows in Word, 111-112 slide transition effects in PowerPoint, 392-393 slides in PowerPoint, 345-350 total rows to tables in Excel, 247-249 worksheets in Excel, 173 address, cell, 156 address blocks correcting spacing issues on in Word, 147 - 148inserting in Word, 146-147 addressing email in Outlook, 294-295 adjusting account settings in Outlook, 290-292

animation options in PowerPoint, 400-401 animation sequence in PowerPoint, 405 AutoFit setting in Word, 110-111 axis scale of Excel charts, 263-265 bullet characters in Word, 72 chart element's border and fill in Excel, 274-277 color of Excel charts, 266-267 column width in Excel, 221-223 data ranges for Excel charts, 262 - 263flow direction in PowerPoint, 386-387 handout masters in PowerPoint, 426-427 horizontal alignment in Word, 58 - 59how contacts are filed in Outlook, 322 layouts in PowerPoint, 387-388 locations when saving/opening files, 25-26 message handling rules, 308-309 number types in Word, 72 presentation colors and fonts in PowerPoint, 362-363 properties of chart elements in Excel, 271-272 row height in Excel, 220-221 send/receive automatic intervals in Outlook, 297-298 slide layout, 350-351 SmartArt colors in PowerPoint, 388 - 389structure of SmartArt graphics, 385-388

adjusting (continued) style set in Word, 41-42 styles in Word, 74-77 table appearance in Excel, 240-241 task status in Outlook, 336 Tasks view in Outlook, 331 text color, 36-37 text font, 32–33 text size in Office, 33-34 text size in PowerPoint, 371-372 themes in PowerPoint, 360–362 themes in Slide Master view in PowerPoint, 364-373 vertical spacing in Word, 63-66 views, 19-20 worksheet tab color in Excel, 175 wrap setting for pictures in Word, 118-119 Align Text command (PowerPoint), 353 alignment, horizontal (Word), 58-59 All Apps list, 6 Alt+Page Down, 157 Alt+Page Up, 157 animation changing options for in PowerPoint, 400-401 changing sequence of in PowerPoint, 405 choosing in PowerPoint, 399-400 copying effects in PowerPoint, 404 of objects in PowerPoint, 394-405 setting text options in PowerPoint, 403-404 Animation pane (PowerPoint), 402-403 annotating slides with pen tools in PowerPoint, 421-422 applications, moving around in, 17 - 18applying background color to pages in Word, 97-98 backgrounds to Excel worksheets, 212 - 214

BorderArt in Word, 96–97 borders to table cells in Word, 112 - 114cell borders in Excel worksheets. 214 - 216colors to shapes in PowerPoint, 389-390 conditional formatting in Excel, 226-228 effects to shapes in PowerPoint, 389-390 shading to Excel worksheets, 214-216 shading to table cells in Word, 115 shape styles in PowerPoint, 375-376 SmartArt style in PowerPoint, 388 special effects to chart elements in Excel, 277–278 styles in Word, 73-74 styles to Excel charts, 265-266 text box effects in PowerPoint, 378-379 text effects, 37-40 themes in Word, 42-43 themes to Excel worksheets, 205 - 212area charts, 259 argument, 184–185 arrow keys, 157 aspect ratio, 260 assigning tasks in Outlook, 333-334 attaching files to messages in Outlook, 295 - 296sound to pictures on slides in PowerPoint, 407-409 attachments received, 299-300 AutoFill, using to fill cell content in Excel, 162-164 AutoFit setting, changing, 110-111 AutoMark feature, 137 automatic signatures, using in Outlook, 314-317

auto-numbering pictures in Word, 122–124 AVERAGE function (Excel), 187 axis, 268 axis label, 268 axis scale, changing of Excel charts, 263–265

• B •

backgrounds applying color to pages in Word, 97-98 applying to Excel worksheets, 212 - 214hiding graphics in PowerPoint, 370-371 removing graphics in PowerPoint, 370-371 shading in Word, 69-70 Backstage view Excel, 157 Office, 11 bar chart, 258, 259 Bcc (blind copy), 293, 294 Bevel effect (PowerPoint), 379 bibliographies, creating in Word, 131 - 134Black or Unblack Slide Show (PowerPoint), 423 blanking screen in PowerPoint, 420 blind copy (Bcc), 293, 294 blocked sender list, managing in Outlook, 312-314 blocking senders in Outlook, 311-312 Border Sampler feature, 114 BorderArt, applying in Word, 96-97 borders applying to table cells in Word, 112-114 changing for chart elements in Excel, 274-277 defined, 112 page (Word), 95-97

placing around paragraphs in Word, 66–69 PowerPoint, 374 Borders and Shading dialog box, 68 bulleted lists creating in Word, 70–72 PowerPoint, 352 Bullets button (PowerPoint), 352 business card format, 327

• C •

calculating loan terms in Excel, 192-194 Calendar area (Outlook), 283 captioning pictures in Word, 122-124 carbon copy (Cc), 293, 294 cell cursor (Excel), 156 cells applying borders to in Excel worksheets, 214-216 copying data between in Excel, 164-167 defined, 15 deleting in Excel, 167-171, 168 - 171editing text in Excel in, 160–162 entering text in Excel in, 160-162 formatting in Excel worksheets using cell styles, 217-219 inserting in Excel, 167-171, 168-171 moving between in Excel, 157-158 moving data between in Excel, 164-167 referencing in formulas in Excel, 179-180 referencing on worksheets in Excel, 180-182 referring to with absolute referencing in Excel, 183-184 referring to with relative referencing in Excel, 182 selecting in Excel, 158–159

cells (continued) selecting in Word, 107-110 text wrapping in Excel worksheets, 223 using AutoFill to fill content in Excel, 162-164 Word, 101 changing account settings in Outlook, 290-292 animation options in PowerPoint, 400 - 401animation sequence in PowerPoint, 405 AutoFit setting in Word, 110–111 axis scale of Excel charts, 263-265 bullet characters in Word, 72 chart element's border and fill in Excel, 274–277 color of Excel charts, 266-267 column width in Excel, 221-223 data ranges for Excel charts, 262-263 flow direction in PowerPoint, 386-387 handout masters in PowerPoint, 426-427 horizontal alignment in Word, 58 - 59how contacts are filed in Outlook, 322 layouts in PowerPoint, 387-388 locations when saving/opening files, 25-26 message handling rules, 308-309 number types in Word, 72 presentation colors and fonts in PowerPoint, 362-363 properties of chart elements in Excel. 271–272 row height in Excel, 220-221 send/receive automatic intervals in Outlook, 297-298 slide layout, 350-351 SmartArt colors in PowerPoint, 388-389

structure of SmartArt graphics, 385-388 stvle set in Word, 41-42 styles in Word, 74-77 table appearance in Excel, 240-241 task status in Outlook, 336 Tasks view in Outlook, 331 text color, 36-37 text font, 32–33 text size in Office, 33-34 text size in PowerPoint, 371-372 themes in PowerPoint, 360–362 themes in Slide Master view in PowerPoint, 364-373 vertical spacing in Word, 63-66 views, 19-20 worksheet tab color in Excel, 175 wrap setting for pictures in Word, 118-119 character formatting, 27 Character Spacing command (PowerPoint), 353 chart area, 268 chart title, 268 charts (Excel) about, 257 adding elements, 268-271 applying styles, 265-266 changing axis scale of, 263-265 changing color, 266-267 choosing types, 257-259 creating, 259-260 formatting elements, 271-278 modifying data ranges for, 262-263 moving, 260-262 removing elements, 268-271 resizing, 260-262 switching rows/columns, 262 Charts heading (Quick Analysis feature), 201 cheat sheet (website), 2 checking heading outline levels in Word, 126-128 spelling and grammar, 43-46

choosing animations in PowerPoint, 399-400 cells in Excel, 158-159 cells in Word, 107-110 citation style in Word, 132 colors from palette, 34-36 columns in Word, 107-110 data lists for mail merge, 142-143 from Function Library in Excel, 189-190 between manual and style-based formatting, 30-31 ranges in Excel, 158-159 rows in Word, 107-110 table styles in Excel, 239-240 text, 29-30 types of Excel charts, 257-259 views in PowerPoint, 342-345 citing sources in Word, 131-134 Clear All Formatting command (PowerPoint), 353 Clear command, 161 clearing sorts in Excel, 245 Clipboard, copying and moving in Excel using, 166-167 Close (X) button, 8 Close page (File menu), 12 closing files, 23 color scales, in Excel, 224-225 colors applying to shapes in PowerPoint, 389-390 changing for SmartArt in PowerPoint, 388-389 changing for text in Word, 36-37 changing in PowerPoint, 362-363 changing of Excel charts, 266-267 selecting from palette, 34-36 Colors dialog box, 35 column chart, 258 columns adding in Word, 111-112 deleting in Excel, 167-171, 168

inserting in Excel, 167-168, 167-171 removing in Word, 111–112 resizing in Excel worksheets, 219-223 resizing in tables in Word, 110-111 selecting in Word, 107-110 switching in Excel charts, 262 Columns command (PowerPoint), 353 composing messages in Outlook, 293-296 conditional formatting, using in Excel worksheets, 224–229 conditions, evaluating with IF functions in Excel, 194–196 configuring junk mail filter in Outlook, 309-314 contacts (Outlook) adding, 319-324 deleting, 322-324 editing, 319-324 forwarding data via email, 327-328 restoring, 322-324 sending messages to, 325-326 content, using Flash Fill to extract in Excel, 171–172 content placeholders, using in PowerPoint, 351-354 contiguous cells, 159 Convert to SmartArt Graphic command (PowerPoint), 353 converting existing text to tables in Word, 105 - 107ranges to tables in Excel, 238-240 tables to ranges in Excel, 241 text to lists in Word, 71 text to SmartArt, 383-384 copying animation effects in PowerPoint, 404 data between cells in Excel. 164 - 167



copying (continued) Excel formulas, 182-184 formatting with Format Painter, 40 - 41slides in PowerPoint, 348-349 correcting spacing issues on address blocks in Word, 147-148 COS function (Excel), 194 COUNT function (Excel), 187 Create Source dialog box, 132-133 creating bibliographies in Word, 131-134 bulleted lists in Word, 70-72 contacts in Outlook, 320-321 custom color schemes in Excel, 210 - 211custom font schemes in Excel. 211-212 custom themes in Excel, 207–209 data lists for mail merge, 144-145 documents, 13-14 emphasis animation in PowerPoint, 397-398 entrance animation in PowerPoint. 395-397 envelopes in Word, 140-141 Excel charts, 259-260 Excel databases, 237-241 exit animation in PowerPoint, 398-399 folders in Outlook, 303-304 indexes in Word, 134–138 labels in Word, 141 layouts in PowerPoint, 365-367 message handling rules in Outlook, 306-309, 307-308 numbered lists in Word, 70-72 page borders, 95-97 page breaks in Word, 91-92 PDFs of documents in Word, 50-51 queries in Excel, 249-250 range names by selection in Excel, 197-199 range names using Define Name command in Excel, 199-200

range names using Name Box in Excel, 199 section breaks in Word, 92-93 slides from Ribbon in PowerPoint. 347-348 slides in Outline pane in PowerPoint, 346-347 slides in Slides pane in PowerPoint, 345-346 SmartArt graphics in PowerPoint, 380-385 styles in Word, 77-80 table of contents (TOC) in Word, 125 - 130tables in Word, 101-107 tasks in Outlook, 328-337 text boxes on slides in PowerPoint, 355 validation rules in Excel, 252-255 worksheets in Excel, 172-175 XPS versions of documents in Word, 50–51 Creative Commons, 116-117 Ctrl+arrow key, 157 Ctrl+End, 157 Ctrl+Home, 157 Ctrl+Page Down, 157 Ctrl+Page Up, 157 Custom AutoFilter dialog box, 247 customizing themes in Excel worksheets, 205-212 Cut command, 161 cutting, copying, and pasting, in Excel, 167 Cycle type, of SmartArt graphics, 380

• D •

data (Excel), 164–167 data bars (Excel), 224 data entry, restricting with validation rules in Excel, 252–255 data label, 268 data lists

creating for mail merge, 144-145 defined, 138-139 selecting for mail merge, 142-143 data point, 268 data ranges, modifying for Excel charts, 262-263 data series, 268 data table, 268 databases (Excel), 237 datasets defined, 237 removing duplicates from, 251-252 date, showing in Excel, 190-192 default format, 20 Define Name command, creating range names in Excel using, 199 - 200definition creating styles in Word by, 79-80 modifying styles in Word by, 75 - 77Delete key, 161 Deleted Items folder (Outlook), 281 deleting attachments in Outlook, 300 background graphics in PowerPoint, 370-371 borders from paragraphs in Word, 67 cells in Excel, 167–171 columns in Excel, 167-171 columns in Word, 111-112 conditional formatting in Excel, 228-229 contacts in Outlook, 322-324 duplicates from datasets in Excel, 251-252 elements from Excel charts, 268 - 271endnotes in Word, 130 filters in Excel, 244–245 footnotes in Word, 130 hard page breaks, 92

manually applied formatting, 31-32 message handling rules, 308-309 messages in Outlook, 303 placeholders in PowerPoint, 367-368 rows in Excel, 167-171 rows in Word, 111-112 section breaks in Word, 93 shapes in PowerPoint, 386 slides in PowerPoint, 345-350 sorts in Excel, 244-245 table formatting in Excel, 241 tasks in Outlook, 337 validation rules in Excel, 255 worksheets in Excel, 173-174 delimited, 105 demoting paragraphs in PowerPoint, 352 text in PowerPoint, 386 Display Settings (PowerPoint), 423 displaying Animation pane in PowerPoint, 402-403 current date/time in Excel, 190 - 192slide shows onscreen in PowerPoint, 416-421 documents creating, 13-14 creating PDF/XPS versions of in Word, 50-51 emailing in Word, 46-48 merging to new, 150-151 Saving in Word, 48-49 setting up multicolumn in Word, 94-95 starting in Word, 28-29 domain, 312 Drafts folder (Outlook), 281 drawing tables in Word, 104-105 Dummies (website), 2 duplicates, removing from datasets in Excel, 251-252



• E •

editing contacts in Outlook, 319-324 SmartArt text, 384-385 text in cells in Excel, 160-162 text in Excel, 16 text in Word, 15 effects applying to shapes in PowerPoint, 389-390 applying to text in Word, 37-40 Excel, 207 elements adding to Excel charts, 268-271 formatting in Excel charts, 271-278 removing from Excel charts, 268-271 email. See Outlook emailing documents in Word, 46-48 emphasis animation about, 395 creating in PowerPoint, 397-398 enabling footer placeholders in PowerPoint, 373 - 374junk mail filtering, 310–311 placeholders in PowerPoint, 368 End key, 157 End Slide Show (PowerPoint), 423 ending slide shows in PowerPoint, 418, 423 endnotes, inserting in Word, 130-131 entering tasks in Outlook, 329-330 text, 15-17 text in cells in Excel. 160–162 text in PowerPoint, 16–17 entrance animation about, 395 creating in PowerPoint, 395-397 Envelope Options dialog box, 140 envelopes, creating in Word, 140 - 141

Erase All In on Slide tool (PowerPoint), 421 Eraser tool (PowerPoint), 421 evaluating conditions with IF functions in Excel, 194-196 example creating styles in Word by, 78-79 modifying styles in Word by, 74 - 75Excel about, 1, 155 adding total rows to tables, 247 - 249charts. See charts (Excel) converting ranges to tables, 238 - 240copying data between cells, 164 - 167creating databases, 237-241 creating queries, 249-250 creating worksheets, 172-175 deleting rows, columns, and cells, 167 - 171editing text in cells, 160-162 entering text in cells, 15-16, 160 - 162file formats, 20 File menu, 12 filtering tables, 245-247 inserting rows, columns, and cells, 167 - 171interface, 156-157 managing worksheets, 172-175 moving between cells, 18, 157-158 moving data between cells, 164 - 167removing duplicates from datasets, 251-252 restricting data entry with validation rules, 252-255 selecting cells/ranges, 158-159 sorting tables, 242-245 Start screen, 7 using AutoFill to fill cell content, 162 - 164



using Flash Fill to extract content, 171–172 exit animation about, 395 creating in PowerPoint, 398–399 exiting from Slide Master view in PowerPoint, 372–373 Export page (File menu), 12 exporting handouts to Word from PowerPoint, 428–429

• F •

field (Excel) defined, 237 sorting by, 242–244 file format, 20 File menu, 11-12 file path, 25 files attaching to messages in Outlook, 295-296 changing locations when saving/ opening, 25-26 closing, 23 inserting pictures in Word in, 116 opening saved, 23-24 fill changing for chart elements in Excel, 274-277 PowerPoint, 375 filling content placeholders with graphical elements in PowerPoint, 354 content placeholders with text in PowerPoint, 352-353 filtering tables in Excel, 245-247 filters, removing in Excel, 244-245 finding functions in Excel, 187-189 pictures online for Word, 116-118 first-line indent, 59 Flash Fill, using to extract content in Excel, 171–172

flow direction, changing in PowerPoint, 386-387 folders (Outlook) creating, 303-304 moving messages between, 304-305 switching between, 281-282 Font dialog box, 38 fonts changing in PowerPoint, 362-363 changing in Word, 32-33 defined, 32 footers PowerPoint, 373-374 setting up in Excel worksheets, 229-232 Word, 86-91 footnotes, inserting in Word, 130-131 Format Painter, copying formatting with, 40-41 Format Picture dialog box, 232 formatting about, 81 cells in Excel worksheets using cell styles, 217-219 chart elements in Excel, 273-274 choosing between manual and style-based, 30-31 copying with Format Painter, 40 - 41documents. See documents elements in Excel charts, 271-278 pages. See pages paragraphs. See paragraph formatting placeholders in PowerPoint, 374-379 removing manually applied, 31 - 32sections. See sections SmartArt graphics, 388-390 SmartArt text, 384-385 text box borders in PowerPoint, 376 - 377



formatting (continued) text box fills in PowerPoint, 377-378 text boxes in PowerPoint, 374-379 Formatting heading (Quick Analysis feature), 200 formulas (Excel) about, 177 calculating loan terms, 192-194 copying, 182-184 moving, 182-184 performing math calculations, 194 referring to named ranges, 196-200 using Quick Analysis feature, 200 - 203writing, 178-182 forwarding contact data via email in Outlook, 327-328 messages in Outlook, 301–302 Function Library, choosing from in Excel, 189-190 functions (Excel) about, 177 calculating loan terms, 192-194 evaluating conditions with IF functions, 194-196 inserting, 184-190 performing math calculations, 194 referring to named ranges, 196-200 showing current date/time with, 190-192 using Quick Analysis feature, 200-203

• G •

Glow effect (PowerPoint), 379 grammar, checking in Word, 43–46 graphics auto-numbering in Word, 122–124 captioning in Word, 122–124 changing wrap setting for in Word, 118–119

filling content placeholders with in PowerPoint, 354 finding online for Word, 116-118 inserting in Word from files, 116 managing placement and size of in Word, 118-122 manually placing on slides in PowerPoint, 355-356 moving in Word, 120 resizing in Word, 120-121 rotating in Word, 121-122 Word, 101 greeting lines, inserting in Word, 148 gridlines in charts, 269 defined, 112 turning off in Excel, 214 Gutter/Gutter Position settings, 82-83

• H •

handouts exporting to Word from PowerPoint, 428-429 printing in PowerPoint, 424-427 hanging indent, 59 hard page breaks, 91-92 headers Excel. 229–232 Word, 86–91 headings, checking outline levels in Word, 126-128 help (PowerPoint), 420-421 hiding background graphics in PowerPoint, 370-371 Hierarchy type, of SmartArt graphics, 380 Highlighter tool (PowerPoint), 421 Home key, 157 horizontal alignment, changing in Word, 58-59 HyperText Transfer Protocol (HTTP), 286

• •

icon sets (Excel), 225 icons explained, 2 sound clip, 406-407 IF functions, evaluating conditions with in Excel, 194-196 IMAP (Internet Mail Access Protocol), 286 Inbox folder (Outlook), 281 indenting paragraphs in Word, 59 - 62indexes, creating in Word, 134-138 Info page (File menu), 12 Ink Color tool (PowerPoint), 421 Insert Function dialog box, 249 Insert Function feature (Excel), 187 - 189Insert Merge Field button, 149 Insert Table of Figures command, 124 inserting address blocks in Word, 146-147 cells in Excel, 167-171 columns in Excel, 167-171 endnotes in Word, 130-131 footnotes in Word, 130-131 functions in Excel, 184-190, 187 - 189greeting lines in Word, 148 individual merge fields in Word, 148-149 merge fields in main documents, 145 - 149pictures in Word from files, 116 rows in Excel, 167-171 shapes in PowerPoint, 385-386 sound clips in PowerPoint, 405-409 tables in Word, 102-104 video clips on slides in PowerPoint, 409 - 413video from PC in PowerPoint, 412-413

insertion point, 15 interface Excel, 156–157 Outlook, 279–283 Internet Mail Access Protocol (IMAP), 286 Internet resources cheat sheet, 2 Dummies, 2 Wiley Product Technical Support, 3

• J •

Junk Email folder (Outlook), 281 junk mail filter, configuring in Outlook, 309–314

• K •

keyboard controls, 18

• L •

Label Options dialog box, 141 labels, creating in Word, 141 landscape orientation, 53, 83 Laser Pointer tool (PowerPoint), 421 layout master (PowerPoint), 364 layouts changing in PowerPoint, 387-388 creating in PowerPoint, 365-367 legend, 258, 268 line charts, 259 line numbers, adding in Word, 98-99 linking to online videos in PowerPoint, 410-411 List pane (Outlook), 280 List type, of SmartArt graphics, 380 loan terms, calculating in Excel, 192 - 194locations, changing when saving/ opening files, 25-26

• M •

macro-enabled, 21 Mail area (Outlook), 280-281, 326 mail merge (Word) about, 125, 138-139 creating data lists for, 144-145 inserting merge fields in main documents, 145-149 performing, 150-153 selecting data lists for, 142-143 starting main documents, 139-141 Make the Text Larger/Smaller (PowerPoint), 423 managing blocked/unblocked sender lists, 312-314 picture placement and size in Word, 118-122 tasks in Outlook, 328-337 worksheets in Excel, 172-175 manual formatting, choosing between style-based formatting and, 30-31 margins, setting in Word, 81-83 Master views (PowerPoint), 343 math calculations, performing in Excel, 194 math operators, 178 math precedence, 179 Matrix type, of SmartArt graphics, 381 MAX function (Excel), 187 messages (Outlook) composing, 293-296 creating handling rules, 306-309 moving between folders, 304-305 reading, 296-303 receiving, 296-303 sending, 293-296 sending to contacts, 325-326 Microsoft Excel. See Excel Microsoft Exchange, 284

Microsoft Office. See Office: specific topics Microsoft Outlook. See Outlook Microsoft PowerPoint, See PowerPoint Microsoft Word. See Word MIN function (Excel), 187 mixed reference, 183-184 modifying account settings in Outlook, 290-292 animation options in PowerPoint, 400 - 401animation sequence in PowerPoint, 405 AutoFit setting in Word, 110-111 axis scale of Excel charts, 263-265 bullet characters in Word, 72 chart element's border and fill in Excel, 274-277 color of Excel charts, 266-267 column width in Excel, 221-223 data ranges for Excel charts, 262-263 flow direction in PowerPoint, 386-387 handout masters in PowerPoint. 426-427 horizontal alignment in Word, 58-59 how contacts are filed in Outlook, 322 layouts in PowerPoint, 387-388 locations when saving/opening files, 25-26 message handling rules, 308-309 number types in Word, 72 presentation colors and fonts in PowerPoint, 362-363 properties of chart elements in Excel. 271–272 row height in Excel, 220-221 send/receive automatic intervals in Outlook, 297-298 slide layout, 350-351

SmartArt colors in PowerPoint, 388-389 structure of SmartArt graphics, 385-388 style set in Word, 41–42 styles in Word, 74-77 table appearance in Excel, 240 - 241task status in Outlook, 336 Tasks view in Outlook, 331 text color, 36-37 text font, 32-33 text size in Office, 33-34 text size in PowerPoint, 371–372 themes in PowerPoint, 360-362 themes in Slide Master view in PowerPoint, 364-373 vertical spacing in Word, 63-66 views, 19-20 worksheet tab color in Excel, 175 wrap setting for pictures in Word, 118-119 More area (Outlook), 283 More Slide Show Options (PowerPoint), 423 motion path animation, 395 mouse, copying and moving in Excel using, 165 moving around in applications, 17-18 around in presentations in PowerPoint, 340-342 between cells in Excel, 157-158 data between cells in Excel, 164 - 167Excel charts, 260-262 Excel formulas, 182-184 messages between folders in Outlook, 304-305 messages from specific senders in Outlook, 306-307 pictures in Word, 120 reference marks in Word, 130 slide objects in PowerPoint, 356-357

between slides in Slide Show view in PowerPoint, 416–418 multicolumn documents, setting up, 94–95

• N •

Name Box, creating range names in Excel using, 199 navigating, in Outlook, 282-283 Navigation pane (Outlook), 280 New page (File menu), 12 newspaper-style layout, 94 Next button (PowerPoint), 419, 422 97-2003, 21 noncontiguous cells, 159 Normal template, 29, 73 Normal view (PowerPoint), 343 Notes pane (PowerPoint), 341, 344 NOW function (Excel), 191 NPER function (Excel), 192 numbered lists, creating in Word, 70-72 Numbering button (PowerPoint), 352 numbering pages in Word, 86-88 numeric values, creating formulas that calculate, 178-179

• 0 •

objects, animating in PowerPoint, 394–405 Office. See also specific topics about, 5–9 changing locations when saving/ opening files, 25–26 changing views, 19–20 closing files, 23 creating documents, 13–14 entering text, 15–17 File menu, 11–12 moving around in applications, 17–18 opening saved files, 23–24

Office (continued) Ribbon, 9-10 saving your work, 20-23 OneDrive about, 25 saving to, 21 online videos, linking to in PowerPoint, 410-411 Open dialog box, 25–26 Open page (File menu), 12 opening changing locations when (files), 25 - 26saved files, 23-24 Options button (PowerPoint), 419 Options page (File menu), 12 order of precedence, 179 orientation, page (Word), 83-85 Outbox folder (Outlook), 281 outline (PowerPoint), 374 Outline view (PowerPoint), 343-344, 346-347 Outlook about, 1, 279, 319 adding contacts, 319-324 composing messages, 293-296 configuring junk mail filter, 309-314 creating folders, 303-304 creating message handling rules, 306-309 creating tasks, 328-337 editing contacts, 319-324 file formats, 20 forwarding contact data via email, 327 - 328interface, 279-283 managing tasks, 328-337 moving messages between folders, 304-305 reading email, 296-303 receiving email, 296-303 searching People list, 324-325 sending messages, 293-296

sending messages to contacts, 325–326 setting up mail account, 283–292 using automatic signatures, 314–317 viewing People list, 324–325

• P •

page breaks, creating in Word, 91-92 Page Down key, 157 Page Number feature (Word), 86-88 Page Up, 157 pages applying background color, 97–98 creating borders, 95-97 creating page breaks, 91-92 footers, 86-91 headers, 86-91 numbering in Word, 86-88 setting margins, 81-83 setting size and orientation, 83-85 palette, selecting color from, 34-36 Paragraph dialog box, 61-62, 64-65 paragraph formatting about, 57 adjusting vertical spacing, 63-66 applying styles, 73-74 changing horizontal alignment, 58-59 creating bulleted lists, 70-72 creating numbered lists, 70-72 creating styles, 77-80 indenting, 59-62 modifying styles, 74-77 placing borders around paragraphs, 66-69 shading backgrounds, 69-70 paragraphs (PowerPoint), 352 pausing presentations in PowerPoint, 420 PCs, inserting video from in PowerPoint, 412-413 Pen and Laser Pointer Tools (PowerPoint), 423

Pen button (PowerPoint), 419 Pen tool (PowerPoint), 421 pen tools, annotating slides with in PowerPoint, 421-422 People area (Outlook), 283, 319-324 People list (Outlook), 324-325 performing mail merge, 150-153 math calculations in Excel, 194 Picture type, of SmartArt graphics, 381 pictures auto-numbering in Word, 122-124 captioning in Word, 122-124 changing wrap setting for in Word, 118-119 filling content placeholders with in PowerPoint, 354 finding online for Word, 116–118 inserting in Word from files, 116 managing placement and size of in Word, 118–122 manually placing on slides in PowerPoint, 355-356 moving in Word, 120 resizing in Word, 120–121 rotating in Word, 121-122 Word, 101 pie charts, 257-258 PIN code, 3 PivotTable icons, 202 placeholders adding in PowerPoint, 369-370 formatting in PowerPoint, 374-379 removing in PowerPoint, 367-368 repositioning in PowerPoint, 370 resizing in PowerPoint, 370 placing borders around paragraphs in Word, 66-69 managing for pictures in Word, 118-122 pictures on slides in PowerPoint manually, 355-356

text on slides in PowerPoint manually, 355 plot area, 268 PMT function (Excel), 192 points, 33 portrait orientation, 53, 83 Post Office Protocol 3 (POP3), 286 PowerPoint about, 1, 339, 359, 391, 415 adding slide transition effects, 392-393 adding slides, 345-350 animating objects, 394-405 annotating slides with pen tools, 421-422 changing presentation colors and fonts, 362-363 changing slide layout, 350-351 changing themes, 360-362 choosing views, 342-345 creating SmartArt graphics, 380-385 displaying slide shows onscreen, 416-421 enabling footer placeholders, 373-374 entering text in, 16-17 exporting handouts to Word, 428-429 file formats, 20 File menu, 12 formatting placeholders, 374-379 formatting SmartArt graphics, 388-390 formatting text boxes, 374-379 inserting sound clips, 405-409 inserting video clips, 409-413 manually placing pictures on slides, 355-356 manually placing text on slides, 355 modifying structure of SmartArt graphics, 385-388

PowerPoint (continued) modifying themes in Slide Master view, 364-373 moving around in presentations, 340-342 moving slide objects, 356-357 printing handouts, 424-427 removing slides, 345-350 resizing slide objects, 356-357 setting slides to advance, 393-394 Start screen, 7 starting new presentations, 339-340 templates compared with themes, 359-360 using content placeholders, 351-354 using Presenter view, 422-423 precedence, order of, 179 presentations (PowerPoint) changing colors and fonts, 362-363 moving around in, 340-342 pausing, 420 starting new, 339-340 Presenter view (PowerPoint), 422-423 Previous button (PowerPoint), 419, 422 Print Layout view (Word), 86 Print page (File menu), 12 printers, merging to, 151-152 printing Excel worksheets, 232-235 handouts in PowerPoint, 424-427 in Word, 51-55 Process type, of SmartArt graphics, 380 promoting paragraphs in PowerPoint, 352 text in PowerPoint, 386 properties, changing for chart elements in Excel, 271-272 PV function (Excel), 192 Pyramid type, of SmartArt graphics, 381

• Q •

queries, creating in Excel, 249–250 Quick Access toolbar (Excel), 157 Quick Analysis feature (Excel), 200–203 Quick Print feature (Word), 55

• R •

ranges (Excel) converting tables to, 241 converting to tables, 238-240 deleting, 168-171 inserting, 168-171 referring to named ones, 196-200 selecting, 158-159 RATE function (Excel), 192 Read Mode (Word), 86 reading email in Outlook, 296-303 received email messages, 299 Reading pane (Outlook), 280-281 Reading view (PowerPoint), 343, 345 receiving assigned tasks in Outlook, 334-335 email in Outlook, 296-303 records Excel, 237 Outlook, 319 recovering deleted messages in Outlook, 303 Recycle Bin (PowerPoint), 350 references (Word), 125 referencing cells in formulas in Excel, 179 - 180cells on worksheets in Excel, 180-182 referring to cells with absolute referencing in Excel, 183-184 to cells with relative referencing in Excel, 182 to named ranges in Excel, 196-200

Reflection effect (PowerPoint), 379 Relationship type, of SmartArt graphics, 381 Remember icon, 2 removing attachments in Outlook, 300 background graphics in PowerPoint, 370-371 borders from paragraphs in Word, 67 cells in Excel, 167-171 columns in Excel, 167–171 columns in Word, 111-112 conditional formatting in Excel, 228-229 contacts in Outlook, 322-324 duplicates from datasets in Excel, 251-252 elements from Excel charts, 268 - 271endnotes in Word, 130 filters in Excel, 244–245 footnotes in Word, 130 hard page breaks, 92 manually applied formatting, 31-32 message handling rules, 308-309 messages in Outlook, 303 placeholders in PowerPoint, 367-368 rows in Excel, 167-171 rows in Word, 111-112 section breaks in Word, 93 shapes in PowerPoint, 386 slides in PowerPoint, 345-350 sorts in Excel, 244-245 table formatting in Excel, 241 tasks in Outlook, 337 validation rules in Excel, 255 worksheets in Excel, 173-174 renaming worksheets in Excel, 174 reordering shapes in PowerPoint, 386-387 worksheet tabs in Excel, 175 replying to messages in Outlook, 300-301

repositioning chart elements in Excel, 271 placeholders in PowerPoint, 370 shapes in PowerPoint, 387 resetting SmartArt graphics, 387 resizing chart element text in Excel, 272-273 columns in Excel worksheets, 219-223 Excel charts, 260-262 pictures in Word, 120-121 placeholders in PowerPoint, 370 rows in Excel worksheets, 219-223 slide objects in PowerPoint, 356-357 table rows and columns in Word. 110 - 111restoring contacts in Outlook, 322-324 restricting data entry with validation rules in Excel, 252-255 Ribbon creating slides from in PowerPoint, 347-348 Excel, 157 working with, 9-10 Rich Text Format (.rtf), 48 rotating pictures in Word, 121-122 ROUNDUP function (Excel), 194 rows adding in Word, 111-112 adding to tables in Excel, 247-249 deleting in Excel, 167-171, 168 inserting in Excel, 167-168, 167 - 171removing in Word, 111–112 resizing in Excel worksheets, 219-223 resizing in tables in Word, 110–111 selecting in Word, 107-110 switching in Excel charts, 262 RSS Feeds folder (Outlook), 281 .rtf (Rich Text Format), 48



• S •

Safe Lists Only filter (Outlook), 310 Save As dialog box, 21, 23, 25-26 Save As page (File menu), 12 Save page (File menu), 12 saving changing locations when (files), 25 - 26documents in Word, 48-49 work, 20-23 scatter (XY) chart, 259 screen, blanking in PowerPoint, 420 scroll bars defined, 17 Excel, 157 Search Folders (Outlook), 281 searching People list in Outlook, 324-325 section breaks, creating in Word, 92-93 sections, creating section breaks, 92-93 selecting animations in PowerPoint, 399-400 cells in Excel, 158–159 cells in Word, 107–110 citation style in Word, 132 colors from palette, 34-36 columns in Word, 107-110 data lists for mail merge, 142-143 from Function Library in Excel, 189 - 190between manual and style-based formatting, 30-31 ranges in Excel, 158-159 rows in Word, 107-110 table styles in Excel, 239-240 text, 29-30 types of Excel charts, 257-259 views in PowerPoint, 342-345 selection, creating range names by in Excel, 197-199 senders, blocking in Outlook, 311-312

sending merged email messages, 152-153 messages in Outlook, 293-296 messages to contacts in Outlook, 325-326 status reports in Outlook, 332-333 Sent Items folder (Outlook), 281 setting margins in Word, 81-83 page size in Word, 83-85 print ranges in Excel, 234-235 slides to advance in PowerPoint, 393-394 text animation options in PowerPoint, 403-404 setup email accounts automatically, 284 - 285email accounts manually, 285-290 footers in Excel worksheets, 229-232 headers in Excel worksheets, 229-232 mail account in Outlook, 283-292 multicolumn documents, 94-95 recurring tasks in Outlook, 331-332 shading applying to Excel worksheets, 214-216 applying to table cells in Word, 115 backgrounds in Word, 69-70 Shadow command (PowerPoint), 353 Shadow effect (PowerPoint), 379 shapes (PowerPoint) applying colors to, 389-390 applying effects to, 389-390 applying styles, 375-376 deleting, 386 inserting, 385-386 reordering, 386-387 repositioning, 387 Share page (File menu), 12 Shift+Tab, 157

shortcuts (Excel), 157 Show All Slides button (PowerPoint), 419, 423 Simple Mail Transfer Protocol (smtp), 286 SIN function (Excel), 194 size changing for text in Word, 33-34 managing for pictures in Word, 118-122 page (Word), 83-85 Slide Master view exiting from in PowerPoint, 372-373 modifying themes in PowerPoint in, 364-373 Slide Show view (PowerPoint), 343, 345, 416-418 slide shows (PowerPoint). See also presentations (PowerPoint) displaying onscreen, 416-421 ending, 418 Slide Sorter view (PowerPoint), 344 slides (PowerPoint) adding, 345-350 adding transition effects, 392-393 annotating with pen tools, 421-422 attaching sound to pictures on, 407-409 changing layout, 350-351 creating from Ribbon, 347-348 creating in Outline pane, 346-347 creating in Slides pane, 345-346 creating text boxes on, 355 deleting, 350 duplicating, 348-349 inserting sound clip icons on, 406-407 inserting video clips on, 409-413 moving between in Slide Show view, 416-418 moving slide objects, 356-357 removing, 345-350 resizing slide objects, 356-357 setting to advance, 393-394

Slides pane (PowerPoint), 341, 345-346 SmartArt graphics creating in PowerPoint, 380-385 formatting, 388-390 modifying structure of, 385-388 resetting, 387 smtp (Simple Mail Transfer Protocol), 286 Soft Edges effect (PowerPoint), 379 soft page breaks, 91-92 sorting tables in Excel, 242-245 sound clips attaching to pictures on slides in PowerPoint, 407-409 inserting in PowerPoint, 405-409 sources, citing in Word, 131-134 spacing, vertical (Word), 63-66 Sparklines heading (Quick Analysis feature), 203 special effects, applying to chart elements in Excel, 277-278 spelling, checking in Word, 43-46 SQRT function (Excel), 194 stacked chart, 258 starting documents in Word, 28–29 mail merge main documents, 139 - 141new presentations in PowerPoint, 339-340 Office applications, 6-8 status reports, sending in Outlook, 332-333 stock charts, 259 structure, modifying of SmartArt graphics, 385-388 style set, changing in Word, 41-42 style-based formatting, choosing between manual and, 30-31 styles applying in Word, 73-74 applying to Excel charts, 265-266 creating in Word, 77-80 modifying in Word, 74-77

Styles gallery, 73 suite, 5 SUM function (Excel), 185–186, 196 SUMIF function (Excel), 196 surface charts, 259 switching columns in Excel charts, 262 between folders in Outlook, 281–282 rows in Excel charts, 262 syntax, 185

• T •

Tab key, 157 table of contents (TOC), creating in Word, 125-130 tables (Excel) adding rows to, 247-249 changing appearance, 240-241 choosing styles, 239-240 converting ranges to, 238-240 converting to ranges, 241 defined, 237 filtering, 245-247 sorting, 242-245 tables (Word) about, 101 applying border to cells of, 112-114 applying shading to cells of, 115 converting existing text to, 105–107 creating, 101-107 Tables heading (Quick Analysis feature), 202 tabular layout, 94 TAN function (Excel), 194 tasks compared with To-Do list in Outlook, 328-329 creating in Outlook, 328-337 managing in Outlook, 328-337 Tasks area (Outlook), 283, 328, 331 Tell Me What You Want to Do box (Excel), 157

templates, 13-14, 359-360 text applying effects, 37–40 changing color of in Word, 36-37 changing font, 32-33 converting existing to tables in Word, 105-107 converting to lists in Word, 71 converting to SmartArt, 383-384 demoting in PowerPoint, 386 editing in cells in Excel, 160-162 entering in cells in Excel, 160-162 entering in Office, 15-17 entering in PowerPoint, 16-17 filling content placeholders with in PowerPoint, 352-353 manually placing on slides in PowerPoint, 355 promoting in PowerPoint, 386 resizing in Office, 33-34 resizing in PowerPoint, 371-372 selecting, 29-30 typing in header/footer area in Word, 86-88 text boxes applying effects in PowerPoint, 378-379 creating on slides in PowerPoint, 355 formatting borders of in PowerPoint, 376-377 formatting fills in PowerPoint, 377-378 formatting in PowerPoint, 374-379 Text Direction command (PowerPoint), 353 text wrapping cells in Excel worksheets, 223 theme master (PowerPoint), 364 themes applying in Word, 42-43 applying to Excel worksheets, 205-212 changing in PowerPoint, 360-362

compared with templates, 359-360 customizing in Excel worksheets, 205-212 defined, 205 modifying in Slide Master view in PowerPoint, 364-373 This PC, saving to, 21 3-D Rotation effect (PowerPoint), 379 3D-style chart, 269 thumbnails pane (PowerPoint), 341 time, showing in Excel, 190-192 Tip icon, 2 TODAY function (Excel), 191 To-Do list, compared with tasks in Outlook, 328-329 tools, slide show, 418-419 Totals heading (Quick Analysis feature), 201 transition effects, adding in PowerPoint, 392-393 Trash folder (Outlook), 281 turning off gridline display in Excel, 214 typeface, 32 typing lists in Word, 71-72 text in header/footer area in Word, 86-88

• U •

unblocked sender list, managing in Outlook, 312–314 Undo command, 168 using AutoFill to fill cell content in Excel, 162–164 automatic signatures in Outlook, 314–317 conditional formatting in Excel worksheets, 224–229 content placeholders in PowerPoint, 351–354 Flash Fill to extract content in Excel, 171–172 Quick Analysis feature in Excel, 200–203

• V •

validation rules, restricting data entry with in Excel, 252–255 variants, of themes in PowerPoint, 360 vCard format, 327 vertical spacing, adjusting in Word, 63–66 video clips, inserting on slides in PowerPoint, 409–413 viewing People list in Outlook, 324–325 views changing, 19–20 choosing in PowerPoint, 342–345

• W •

Warning! icon, 2 Web Layout view (Word), 86 websites cheat sheet, 2 Dummies, 2 Wiley Product Technical Support, 3 Wiley Product Technical Support, 3 Windows 7, 2, 7 Windows 8.1, 7 Windows 10, 2 Word. See also formatting; paragraph formatting about, 1, 27 adding line numbers, 98-99 adding rows, 111-112 applying borders to table cells, 112-114 applying shading to table cells, 115 applying text effects, 37-40 applying themes, 42-43 auto-numbering pictures, 122-124 captioning pictures, 122-124 changing style set, 41-42

Word (continued) changing text color, 36-37 changing text font, 32-33 changing text size, 33-34 checking spelling and grammar, 43-46 choosing between manual and style-based formatting, 30-31 citing sources, 131-134 copying formatting with Format Painter, 40-41 creating bibliographies, 131 - 134creating indexes, 134-138 creating PDFs of documents, 50 - 51creating table of contents (TOC), 125 - 130creating tables, 101-107 creating XPS versions of documents, 50-51 emailing documents, 46-48 entering text in, 15 exporting handouts from PowerPoint to, 428-429 file formats, 20 File menu, 12 finding pictures online, 116-118 inserting endnotes, 130-131 inserting footnotes, 130-131 inserting pictures from files, 116 mail merge. See mail merge (Word) managing picture placement and size, 118-122 moving around in, 18 printing your work, 51–55 removing columns, 111-112 removing manually applied formatting, 31-32 removing rows, 111-112 resizing table rows and columns, 110-111 saving documents, 48-49

selecting cells, rows, and columns, 107 - 110selecting colors from palette, 34-36 selecting text, 29-30 setting up multicolumn documents, 94-95 Start screen, 7 starting documents, 28-29 workbook (Excel), 156 worksheets (Excel) about, 205 applying backgrounds, 212-214 applying cell borders, 214-216 applying shading, 214-216 applying themes, 205–212 creating, 172-175 customizing themes, 205-212 formatting cells using cell styles, 217-219 managing, 172-175 printing worksheets, 232-235 resizing rows/columns, 219-223 setting up headers/footers, 229-232 text wrapping cells, 223 using conditional formatting, 224-229 wrap setting, changing for pictures in Word, 118-119 writing formulas in Excel, 178-182

• X •

XY (scatter) chart, 259

• Z •

Zoom button (PowerPoint), 419 zoom commands, 19 Zoom In to the Slide (PowerPoint), 423 Zoom slider (Excel), 157

Notes

Notes
Notes

Notes

Notes

Notes

About the Author

Faithe Wempen, MA, is a Microsoft Office Master Instructor and the author of more than 150 books on computer hardware and software, including *PowerPoint 2013 Bible* and *Office 2013 eLearning Kit for Dummies*. She is an adjunct instructor of Computer Information Technology at Purdue University, and her corporate training courses online have reached more than one-quarter of a million students for clients such as Hewlett-Packard, Sony, and CNET.

Dedication

To Margaret

Author's Acknowledgments

Thanks to the wonderful editorial staff at Wiley for another job well done. You guys are top notch!

Publisher's Acknowledgments

Executive Editor: Katie Mohr Project Editor: Christopher Morris Copy Editor: Christopher Morris Editorial Assistant: Claire Brock Sr. Editorial Assistant: Cherie Case Production Editor: Suresh Srinivasan Cover Image: YanLev/Shutterstock

Apple & Mac

iPad For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-1-118-72306-7

iPhone For Dummies, 7th Edition 978-1-118-69083-3

Macs All-in-One For Dummies, 4th Edition 978-1-118-82210-4

OS X Mavericks For Dummies 978-1-118-69188-5

Blogging & Social Media

Facebook For Dummies, 5th Edition 978-1-118-63312-0

Social Media Engagement For Dummies 978-1-118-53019-1

WordPress For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-1-118-79161-5

Business

Stock Investing For Dummies, 4th Edition 978-1-118-37678-2

Investing For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-0-470-90545-6

Personal Finance For Dummies, 7th Edition 978-1-118-11785-9

QuickBooks 2014 For Dummies 978-1-118-72005-9

Small Business Marketing Kit For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-31183-7

Careers

Job Interviews For Dummies, 4th Edition 978-1-118-11290-8

Job Searching with Social Media For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-67856-5

Personal Branding For Dummies 978-1-118-11792-7

Resumes For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-0-470-87361-8

Starting an Etsy Business For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-59024-9

Diet & Nutrition

Belly Fat Diet For Dummies 978-1-118-34585-6

Mediterranean Diet For Dummies 978-1-118-71525-3

Nutrition For Dummies, 5th Edition 978-0-470-93231-5

Digital Photography

Digital SLR Photography All-in-One For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-59082-9

Digital SLR Video & Filmmaking For Dummies 978-1-118-36598-4

Photoshop Elements 12 For Dummies 978-1-118-72714-0

Gardening

Herb Gardening For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-0-470-61778-6

Gardening with Free-Range Chickens For Dummies 978-1-118-54754-0

<u>Health</u>

Boosting Your Immunity For Dummies 978-1-118-40200-9

Diabetes For Dummies, 4th Edition 978-1-118-29447-5

Living Paleo For Dummies 978-1-118-29405-5

<u>Big Data</u>

Big Data For Dummies 978-1-118-50422-2

Data Visualization For Dummies 978-1-118-50289-1

Hadoop For Dummies 978-1-118-60755-8

Language & Foreign Language

500 Spanish Verbs For Dummies 978-1-118-02382-2

English Grammar For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-0-470-54664-2

French All-in-One For Dummies 978-1-118-22815-9

German Essentials For Dummies 978-1-118-18422-6

Italian For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-00465-4



Available wherever books are sold.

For more information or to order direct visit www.dummies.com

Math & Science

Algebra I For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-0-470-55964-2

Anatomy and Physiology For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-0-470-92326-9

Astronomy For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-37697-3

Biology For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-0-470-59875-7

Chemistry For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-00730-3

1001 Algebra II Practice Problems For Dummies 978-1-118-44662-1

Microsoft Office

Excel 2013 For Dummies 978-1-118-51012-4

Office 2013 All-in-One For Dummies 978-1-118-51636-2

PowerPoint 2013 For Dummies 978-1-118-50253-2

Word 2013 For Dummies 978-1-118-49123-2

<u>Music</u>

Blues Harmonica For Dummies 978-1-118-25269-7

Guitar For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-11554-1

iPod & iTunes For Dummies, 10th Edition 978-1-118-50864-0

Programming

Beginning Programming with C For Dummies 978-1-118-73763-7

Excel VBA Programming For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-49037-2

Java For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-1-118-40780-6

Religion & Inspiration

The Bible For Dummies 978-0-7645-5296-0

Buddhism For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-02379-2

Catholicism For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-07778-8

Self-Help & Relationships

Beating Sugar Addiction For Dummies 978-1-118-54645-1

Meditation For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-29144-3

<u>Seniors</u>

Laptops For Seniors For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-71105-7

Computers For Seniors For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-1-118-11553-4

iPad For Seniors For Dummies, 6th Edition 978-1-118-72826-0

Social Security For Dummies 978-1-118-20573-0

Smartphones & Tablets

Android Phones For Dummies, 2nd Edition 978-1-118-72030-1

Nexus Tablets For Dummies 978-1-118-77243-0

Samsung Galaxy S 4 For Dummies 978-1-118-64222-1

Samsung Galaxy Tabs For Dummies 978-1-118-77294-2

Test Prep

ACT For Dummies, 5th Edition 978-1-118-01259-8

ASVAB For Dummies, 3rd Edition 978-0-470-63760-9

GRE For Dummies, 7th Edition 978-0-470-88921-3

Officer Candidate Tests For Dummies 978-0-470-59876-4

Physician's Assistant Exam For Dummies 978-1-118-11556-5

Series 7 Exam For Dummies 978-0-470-09932-2

Windows 8

Windows 8.1 All-in-One For Dummies 978-1-118-82087-2

Windows 8.1 For Dummies 978-1-118-82121-3

Windows 8.1 For Dummies, Book + DVD Bundle 978-1-118-82107-7

Available in print and e-book formats.



Available wherever books are sold.

For more information or to order direct visit www.dummies.com

Take Dummies with you everywhere you go!

Whether you are excited about e-books, want more from the web, must have your mobile apps, or are swept up in social media, Dummies makes everything easier.





bit.ly/1aQTuDQ

bit.ly/16caOLd

linkd.in/1gurkMm

bit.ly/4dEp9

Leverage the Power

For Dummies is the global leader in the reference category and one of the most trusted and highly regarded brands in the world. No longer just focused on books, customers now have access to the For Dummies content they need in the format they want. Let us help you develop a solution that will fit your brand and help you connect with your customers.

Advertising & Sponsorships

Connect with an engaged audience on a powerful multimedia site, and position your message alongside expert how-to content.

Targeted ads • Video • Email marketing • Microsites • Sweepstakes sponsorship



of For Dummies

Custom Publishing

Reach a global audience in any language by creating a solution that will differentiate you from competitors, amplify your message, and encourage customers to make a buying decision.

Apps • Books • eBooks • Video • Audio • Webinars



Brand Licensing & Content

Leverage the strength of the world's most popular reference brand to reach new audiences and channels of distribution.



For more information, visit www.Dummies.com/biz



Dummies products make life easier!

Software



For more information, go to **Dummies.com**[.] and search the store by category.



Videos

•DIY

WILEY END USER LICENSE AGREEMENT

Go to www.wiley.com/go/eula to access Wiley's ebook EULA.